Pineal Region Lesions

Management Strategies and Controversial Issues Ioan Stefan Florian *Editor*





Pineal Region Lesions

Ioan Stefan Florian Editor

Pineal Region Lesions

Management Strategies and Controversial Issues



Editor Ioan Stefan Florian Department of Neurosurgery Iuliu Hațieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy Cluj-Napoca Romania

ISBN 978-3-030-50912-5 ISBN 978-3-030-50913-2 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Foreword

If I dared to explore a remote, exotic location, I would certainly like to have a detailed map or an elaborate guide to disclose the many secrets and mysteries of that land. The pineal region is such an exotic locale, an area that for eons has nourished the imaginations of thinkers and philosophers, from ancient to modern times alike. From the mythical "third eye," to the "seat of the soul" of the post-Renaissance period, or from "unapproachable lesions" to the myriad options that current neurosurgical techniques offer, the pineal region and the gland nestled at its core have proven a fountain of inspiration for professionals of various fields of knowledge and experimentation. The book that you hold in hour hands was designed to be a well-documented guide, the authors of each chapter acting as a chaperon on this path cobbled by challenges and controversies, in a region whose pathology, albeit rare, is extremely diverse. It is precisely the underscoring of the controversial aspects within all of the chapters that represent a peculiarity of this volume, raising not only problematic questions but also answers borne out of the proficiency of their experienced authors, while even leaving the reader able to discern the best available solution in light of their understanding.

Assembled logically and didactically, the scope of this book is a systematization of the key features regarding the pathology of the pineal region. Considering that in the last few years, there has been a scarcity of books principally dedicated to the pathology of this area, and those mostly focused on the oncological aspect, the current tome encompasses almost the entire range of lesions encountered in the pineal region. Divided into seven parts, this volume takes the reader on a broad. Yet, a coherent journey is beginning with the history regarding specific interest for the pineal gland and its surroundings, as well as anatomical data with practical applicability. Pathological data is preceded by clinical aspects, the reader then being ushered toward imaging features, as well as the importance of biomarkers with an emphasis on oncological diseases.

Naturally, a section dedicated to surgical approaches to the pineal region follows, as presented by eminent neurosurgical figures in their respective fields, offering not only detailed description of these approaches but also tips and tricks inherited from their experience. Moreover, the controversial aspects concerning these surgical routes are linked with an abundance of illustrative radiological studies, preoperative, intraoperative, and postoperative alike.

Therapy for the majority of oncological lesions in this region is multimodal. As such, specialists in this field present the available options in terms of radiotherapy and chemotherapy according to the various tumor types encountered.

Oncological therapy, the subject of the ensuing section, sets the stage for renowned neurosurgeons to share their knowledge concerning the common tumors encountered in this area, in combination with the current therapeutic options available, and illustrated with instructive personal cases.

The part on vascular pathology embodies three separate chapters, namely cavernous malformations, the vein of Galen aneurysms, and arteriovenous malformations, respectively, as imparted by figures with an unanimously recognized experience. The pineal region can also play as the site for cysts, whether simple or malformative, the aspects of these lesions being presented in a distinct section.

Last but not least, the treatment algorithm that brings this volume to a close proffers a concise synthesis of current diagnostic means and management solutions presently available.

I consider this book not only a beneficial foray in pineal region pathology, but even more so an opportunity to visit, and on occasion revisit from different perspectives, the diagnostic tools and therapeutic choices of a diverse set of ailments in a diminutive area. Even though the pineal gland and its surroundings sometimes display a frightening aura, this is effectively shattered by the remarkable effort of the authors, whom the editor had the distinct pleasure to unite in an ambitious scientific endeavor.

I am sure that the editor of this book took a lot of effort to gather all this information and offer the reader a complete source. Beyond that, he interpreted the information with years of experience, and he hid his real experience between the lines of the book. For this reason, I strongly recommend this book not only to young colleagues who are interested in neurosurgery but also to colleagues with years of experience. In short, colleagues from all disciplines dealing with pineal region lesions "trust the guidance of Professor Florian!"

> Ihsan Solaroglu Department of Neurosurgery School of Medicine, Koç University Istanbul, Turkey

Preface

A good book is one which keeps the reader enthralled and coming back for more; if it also opens up the pathway to previously untapped knowledge, and if it holds your hand during the most difficult steps, then that book becomes part of one's soul. I hope that this, dear reader, will be the case for you as well since this volume is fostered not only by current and precise scientific data but also by the trials and endeavor of many talented neurosurgeons. Its pages are garnished with the fruit of several decades of experience, commitment, hopefulness, achievements, and disappointments alike. Thus, each page from the tome you are holding has its very own soul. Peruse it as an intimate dedication from a team of professionals who wish to impart onto you their beliefs as well as doubts attained from a vast personal experience. I remember being a first-year resident when I was presented with the opportunity to witness and discover the provocations posed by the pineal region alongside a coauthor of this very book. Ever since, I have never ceased in my pursuit of refining the surgical techniques involved in the approach of this perplexing area of the brain and the treatment of its ailments. For this reason, when the Springer Nature publishing house offered me the task of leading a project on this subject, I did not hesitate for a moment, even though such an assignment involves countless challenges. However, I had the opportunity of collaborating with exceptional figures in the neurosurgical society, personalities who not only epitomize the pillars of contemporary neurosurgery but also whose kind support and friendship have honored me through the years. Alongside them, younger and very enthusiastic colleagues brought their own valuable contribution, demonstrating a keen understanding of such an opportunity for their professional development. I would like to address my warmest gratitude to all of my collaborators in this endeavor, with the added conviction that our combined effort managed to assemble a book that is comprehensive and up-to-date, a bibliographical resource that we hope will prove useful to both current and future generations of neurosurgeons. I also offer Mrs. Ioana Robu, assistant editor, my sincerest appreciation for her decisive contribution in tying this project together. We collectively give thanks to the Springer Nature publishing house for their constant professional support that has honored us during the demanding course of this enterprise. And on behalf of all contributors to this book, I would like to thank you, dear reader, for choosing to peruse this book, which we genuinely wish will become a prized companion in your very own journey into the fascinating and mysterious world of the pineal region.

Cluj-Napoca, Romania

Ioan Stefan Florian

Contents

Part I Overview

1	Historical Landmarks in Pineal Region Surgery Ioan Stefan Florian and Cristina Caterina Aldea	3
2	Pineal Region Anatomy Pablo González-López, Javier Abarca-Olivas, Enrique Luna, Carlos Martorell-LLobregat, and Verónica de los Santos	7
3	Histopathology of the Pineal Region Tumors Sergiu Susman, Bobe Petrushev, and Doinița Crișan	19
4	Clinical Presentation. Zoltan Zs. Major	27
5	Imaging Diagnosis. Horia Pleș	33
6	The Usefulness of Biomarkers for Diagnosis Patric Teodorescu, Sergiu Pasca, and Ciprian Tomuleasa	45
7	Surgical Adjuvants for the Pineal Region Approach Vincenzo Paternó	51
Par	t II Surgical Approaches for Pineal Region Lesions	
8	A Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Approach in Pineal Region Lesions	61
9	The Suboccipital Transtentorial Approach:How and Why We Do It—the Lyon Experience.Carmine Mottolese, Alexandru Szathmári, Pierre-AurélienBeuriat, Claudio Di Roio, and Federico Di Rocco	79
10	The Transcallosal Approach to Pineal Region Lesions Krešimir Rotim and Tomislav Sajko	91
11	Endoscopic Approach for Pineal Region Lesions Sergiu Stoica, Sebastian Pavel, Bogdan Mocanu, Georgian Ciobotaru, and Anca Visan	101

12	Management of Hydrocephalus
Part	t III Adjuvant Therapies
13	Radiosurgery
14	Other Radiotherapeutic Techniques
15	Chemotherapy
Part	t IV Pineal Region Tumors
16	Tumors of Pineal Cell Origin
17	Tumors of Germ Cell Origin
18	Tumors of Glial Origin159Ioan Stefan Florian and Eduard Tronciu
19	Meningiomas of the Pineal Region
20	Metastatic Tumors
Part	V Vascular Lesions of the Pineal Region
21	Arteriovenous Malformations of the Pineal Region: Management and Controversies
22	Cavernous Malformations of the Pineal Region: Overview, Management, and Controversies
23	Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation. 213 Fiedhelm Brassel, Samuel Kobba, and Christof M. Sommer

x ____

Part VI Cysts and Cyst-Like Lesions of the Pineal Region

24	Pineal Epidermoid and Dermoid Cysts of the Pineal Region 231 Najia El Abbadi and Fahd Derkaoui Hassani
25	Pineal Cysts 239 Adrian Bălaşa and Rareş Chinezu
Par	t VII Miscellanea
26	Management Algorithm in Pineal Lesions
27	Conclusions

Part I

Overview

Historical Landmarks in Pineal Region Surgery

Ioan Stefan Florian and Cristina Caterina Aldea

3

The central element of the pineal region, namely the pineal gland, has intrigued scholars for centuries, the first known accounts of this structure being documented in Ancient China in 2600 BC [1, 2]. Despite this prolonged interest, surgery of the pineal region is barely more than a century old. Owing to its location, arguably one of the most difficult areas to access surgically even today, attempts of approach were not made until the beginning of the twentieth century [1, 3, 4].

1.1 Leading up to Surgery: Defining the Pineal Gland and the First Reports Related to its Pathology

The pineal gland has been surrounded by a mystical aura since the beginning of civilization; it has been the symbol of the all-seeing eye from ancient Egypt to the one-dollar bill. This pinecone shaped gland was considered the most powerful source of ethereal energy. We can find the pine symbol in almost all religions, starting with the Sumerian civilization to the Christian church, Hinduism, the Masonic lodges, and Buddhism [5, 6]. Galen of Pergamon (130–200 AD) acknowledges

mind and body were connected through the pineal gland, thus iconically naming it the "seat of the soul" [7]. The true understanding of the role of this structure came with describing the pathology in this area. The first to report a pineal tumor was French physician Charles Drelincourt, as stated in a treatise published in Geneva in 1717. He presented the case of a young woman with a lesion the size of a "fowl's egg" [8]. This was followed by several other case reports throughout the nineteenth century, the definition of the syndrome known today as Parinaud's in 1883 [9], but little was known about the histology, due to the underdevelopment of pathology techniques. Surgery on this area was terra incognita. In 1904, Harvey Cushing reported performing one of his famous bitemporal decompressive craniectomies on a patient in whom autopsy later found a quadrigeminal plate tumor [10]. This report established the necessity of surgical exposure of the pineal region and also foreshadowed its advent.

Herophilus (325–280 BC) as the first not only

to report the existence of the gland and to study

it scientifically, but also to theorize its role as a

valve regulating the flow of pneuma from the

third to the fourth ventricle. Seventeenth-century

French rationalist Descartes considered that the

University of Medicine and Pharmacy,

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 I. S. Florian (ed.), *Pineal Region Lesions*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_1

I. S. Florian $(\boxtimes) \cdot C. C. Aldea$

Department of Neurosurgery, Iuliu Hațieganu

Cluj-Napoca, Romania

Owing to the deep-seated location, in the proximity of major venous and vital structures, as well as to the fact that anesthesia and intraoperative monitoring were still in their early stages of development, the initial period of attempting to approach the pineal region was defined by extremely high mortality and morbidity rates. The very first description of a direct approach was unsuccessful. This was done by none other than Sir Victor Horsley, who in 1905 attempted to remove a pineal tumor using an infratentorial approach. His patient died due to surgical complications [11]. In 1910, Howell reported to the Royal Academy that, discouraged by his poor results, Sir Horsley proposed a supratentorial approach coupled with splitting the tentorium from a centro-posterior position in order to expose the region. He thought that his approach through the posterior fossa was the root of his unfavorable outcomes [12]. It is interesting to note that the discussion about whether the supratentorial or infratentorial approach is best remains relevant up to the present. Encouraged by this, in 1910, Pussep resected a pineal tumor using a transverse transtentorial approach with splitting of the transverse sinus and tentorium, with survival of the patient up until the third postoperative day [13]. Seeing these results, some started proposing more tempered management strategies: Rydyngier from Poland recommended a puncture through the corpus callosum in order to reduce intracranial pressure, while, in Germany, Anxenfeld and Marburg described a palliative approach through a supracerebellar route-both their patients were lost [1]. Not at all bothered by his colleagues' results, the man rightfully named father of German neurosurgery, Fedor Krause (1857-1937) performed the first reported successful resection of a pineal tumor (Fig. 1.1).

He operated on a 10-year-old boy with a 4-cm-diameter lesion, in sitting (!) position using an infratentorial supracerebellar approach. He took advantage of the natural plane between the tentorium and cerebellum given by this position and managed to preserve the venous system surrounding the lesion, damage of which was



Fig. 1.1 Fedor Krause. (Photo Courtesy of the History of Medicine Division at the U.S. National Library of Medicine)

the major cause of the high surgical morbidity [14, 15] (Figs. 1.2 and 1.3).

Krause foreshadowed this approach in 1911, and in 1926, he reported an additional three cases with no mortality [16]. On the other side of the ocean, Walter Dandy (1886-1946) reported the supratentorial parieto-occipital transcalossal approach with antero-posterior exposure of the tumor in 1921, publishing a series of three consecutively treated patients. He began developing this approach on canines in 1915 and it took him years to apply it to humans, with the note that his morbidity rates remained quite high [17]. By 1936, he had mastered this approach which became the preferred route to the pineal region in that era [18]. In 1931, Van Wegenen from the University of Rochester described an unconventional supratentorial transcortical, temporo-parietal approach to reach pineal lesions through the dilated lateral ventricle. Later in 1937, Horrax proposed occipital and temporo-parietal lobectomies to resect



Fig. 1.2 An illustration of Fedor Krause's infratentorial approach similar to the one used for pineal region tumors using an osteoplastic flap [14]. (*From Krause F. Surgery of the Brain and Spinal Cord Based on Personal Experiences [Haubold H, Thorek M, Trans.]. New York: Rebman Co.; 19-1912)*



Fig. 1.3 Krause's supracerebellar infratentorial approach [15]. (From Krause F. Surgery of the Brain and Spinal Cord Based on Personal Experiences, London: HK Lewis; 1910)

large pineal lesions. These approaches were associated with high rates of postoperative visual field defects and seizures, thus being abandoned. The occipital transtentorial approach, still used today, was first described by Heppner in 1959 and popularized by Poppen in 1966 [17].

1.3 Abandonment of Large Surgical Approaches in Favor of Palliative Procedures

In 1948, Torkildsen argued that "attempts at the removal of neoplasms in regions of the pineal gland (...) are associated with such a grave mortality rate that, if possible, such operations should be avoided" [19]. Indeed, most neuro-surgeons of that era took the following management strategy: diagnosis by ventriculography, treatment by radiation therapy if radiosensitive tumor suspected. Cerebrospinal fluid diversion was used to treat significant hydrocephalus, if present. Torkildsen even described his own method for this palliative procedure (passing a catheter from the lateral ventricle into the cisterna magna) [17, 19].

1.4 Rediscovery and Refinement of Surgical Approaches

Together with the advent of microneurosurgery and progression of neurocritical care, interest in direct and radical approaches returned-this time with significant reduction in mortality and morbidity rates. In 1971, Bennett M. Stein, revisited Krause's approach using the microscope and reported six patients with no perioperative mortality and little morbidity [3]. In 1976, Voigt and Yasargil described the paramedian variant of the supracerebellar infratentorial approach [20]. Fukushima is noted as the pioneer of using endoscopic techniques in this area starting with the 1970s, and this method was later on perfected by Robinson and Cohen, in 1997 [4], who described an endoscopic biopsy combined with third ventriculostomy as an alternative to biopsy and separate ventriculoperitoneal shunting.

Even though surgery of the pineal region remains difficult, the rate of major morbidity and mortality ranges between 0 and 2% in modern series [3]. We have come a long way from the beginning of the century and, undoubtedly, will continue to evolve in the years to come—possibly by revisiting the past as well.

References

- Mottolese C, Szathmari A. History of the pineal region tumor. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):61–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2013.03.005. Epub 2014 Jul 9.
- Veith I. The Yellow Emperor's classic of internal medicine. Berkeley: University of California Press; 2002.
- Choudhry O, Gupta G, Prestigiacomo CJ. On the surgery of the seat of the soul: the pineal gland and the history of its surgical approaches. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2011;22(3):321–33, vii. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.nec.2011.04.001.
- 4. Apuzzo MLJ, editor. Surgery of the third ventricle. Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins; 1987.
- Santoro G, et al. The anatomic location of the soul from the body, through the brain, to the whole body, and beyond: a journey through western history, science and philosophy. Neurosurgery. 2009;65:633–43.
- Kappers JA. Short history of pineal discovery and research. In: Kappers JA, Pevet P, editors. Progress in brain research, vol. 52. New York: Elsevier; 1979. p. 3–22.
- Descartes R. Les passions de lame. Amsterdam: Chez Louys & Daniel Elzevier; 1649. French.
- Borit A. History of tumors of the pineal region. Am J Surg Pathol. 1981;5(6):613–20.
- 9. Pearce JM. Parinaud's syndrome. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(1):99.
- Cushing H. The establishment of cerebral hernia as a decompressive measure for inaccessible brain tumors. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1905;1:297–314.

- Horsley V. Discussion of paper of CMH Howell on tumors of the pineal body. Proc R Soc Med. 1910;3:77–8.
- Howell CM. Tumours of the pineal body. Proc R Soc Med. 1910;3:65–77.
- Pussep L. Die operative Entfernungeiner Zyste der Glandula pinealis. Neurol Zentralb. 1914;33:560–3.
- Krause F. Surgery of the brain and spinal cord based on personal experiences [Haubold H, Thorek M, Trans.]. New York: Rebman Co; 19–1912.
- Krause F. Surgery of the brain and spinal cord based on personal experiences, London: HK Lewis; 1910.
- Pendl G. The surgery of pineal lesions—historical perspective. In: Neuwelt EA, editor. Diagnosis and treatment of pineal region tumors. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins; 1984. p. 139–15.
- Sharma M, Madhugiri V, Nanda A. James L. Poppen and surgery of the "seat of the soul": a contemporary perspective. World Neurosurg. 2014;82(3–4):529–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wneu.2013.02.004. Epub 2013 Feb 9.
- Dandy WE. Operative experiences in cases of pineal tumors. Arch Surg. 1936;33:19–46.
- Torkildsen A. Should extirpation be attempted in cases of neoplasms in or near the third ventricle of the brain? Experience with a palliative method. J Neurosurg. 1948;5:249–75.
- Voigt K, Yaşargil MG. Cerebral cavernous haemangiomas or cavernomas. Incidence, pathology, localization, diagnosis, clinical features and treatment. Review of the literature and report of an unusual case. Neurochirurgia (Stuttg). 1976;19:59–68.

Check for updates

2

Pablo González-López, Javier Abarca-Olivas, Enrique Luna, Carlos Martorell-LLobregat, and Verónica de los Santos

2.1 Introduction

Etymologically, "pineal" is derived from its conical shape, as "pinea" is a Latin word meaning "pinecone". It has also been referred as epiphysis, and its anatomical and physiological exploration has been challenging due to its deep location [1].

Regarding its embryological development, the pineal gland starts to develop during the fourth week as a median evagination of the epiphyseal end of the diencephalon roof. In the following weeks, the walls of this pineal process are thickened and become a compact mass, incorporating vascular mesoderm to form the definitive gland. In its anterior aspect, a vestige of the hollow diverticulum of the ventricular cavity persists, called the pineal recess [1, 2].

Two types of cells can be observed during its development: cells with dense and small cytoplasm nuclei and small pale cells. The former will develop into pinealoblasts, which represent the characteristic gland population. During the eighth month begins the differentiation to pinealocytes, which secrete melatonin. The second

P. González-López (\boxtimes) · J. Abarca-Olivas · E. Luna C. Martorell-LLobregat

Neurooncology and Skull Base Unit, Department of Neurosurgery, University Hospital Alicante, Alicante, Spain e-mail: gonzalez_pab@gva.es

V. de los Santos Hospital de Clínicas Montevideo, Montevideo, Uruguay population are spongioblasts that will subsequently differentiate into astrocytic glial cells. Meanwhile, a meningeal structure coats the epiphysis and crosses septal architecture of the gland to form its blood vessels [1, 3].

The pineal gland is a neuroendocrine organ with regulatory duties. It modifies the activity of the adenohypophysis, neurohypophysis, parathyroids, endocrine pancreas, gonads, adrenal cortex, and medulla. The pineal gland synthesizes the sleeppromoting neurohormone called melatonin, which is secreted into the bloodstream and cerebrospinal fluid where it modulates brainstem circuits that control the circadian rhythm. This secretion is nocturnal and is inhibited by light. It also influences mammalian reproduction, immune system, aging, and thermoregulation. The secretion is controlled by the circadian clock located in the suprachiasmatic nuclei of the hypothalamus [2].

Considering the pineal gland's functions, its highly complex anatomy, and the advances in neurosurgical approaches, it may be useful to describe in detail the anatomy of the pineal gland, its blood supply, and its relationships with the surrounding structures.

2.2 External Morphology, Location, and Intrinsic Connections

The pineal body belongs phylogenetically to the diencephalon. The diencephalon lies above the

Pineal Region Anatomy

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_2

midbrain and in between the cerebral hemispheres, closely related to the lateral and third ventricles. Thus, it remains hidden deep in the cerebral substance, and only a few parts face the external aspect of the brain. For practical purposes, the diencephalon is divided into the following: thalamus, which is the largest; subthalamus, which lies above the midbrain; hypothalamus, in front of the subthalamus and anteroinferior to the thalamus; epithalamus, which will be the object of study of this chapter; and the metathalamus, which consists of the medial and lateral geniculate bodies.

2.2.1 Pineal Region

The pineal region or epithalamus occupies the caudal roof of the diencephalon. It is located above the tectal plate in close relationship with the posterior incisural space, supratentorial ventricles, basal cisterns, the deep venous system, and distal posterior arteries.

The pineal region, together with the pulvinar, mammillary bodies and the pituitary stalk and gland, represents the only diencephalic structures that directly face the external aspect of the human brain. It is directly related with the posterior aspect of the third ventricle, with which it shares a natural anatomic corridor. Thus, the accurate knowledge of these relationships remains crucial to perform some selected surgical routes to approach this area (Fig. 2.1).

The pineal region consists of the two habenular trigones, habenular commissure, pineal body, posterior commissure, and the superior and inferior laminae of the epiphyseal stalk. The gland and trigones present a well-established and defined output and input connections circuit. The most relevant connections are represented by the fasiculus retroflexus of Meynert (or "habenulointerpeduncular tract") and the striae medullaris thalami in terms of habenular connections. The pineal body shows a special histologic cytoarchitecture with different microscopic fiber bundles responsible for its more specific circadian functions.

The habenular trigone is a paired small triangular depression (one on each side) lying medial to the pulvinar and superomedial to the posterior



Fig. 2.1 Posterolateral view of the pineal region in a brain specimen treated by Klinger's method and in which the right cerebral and cerebellar hemisphere have been dissected. (1) pineal gland; (2) splenium of the corpus callosum; (3) right superior colliculus; (4) left inferior colliculus; (5) habenular trigone; (6) stria medullaris; (7) vermis; (8) cerebello-mesencephalic fissure; (9) IV cranial nerve; (10) pulvinar thalamus; (11) superior cerebellar peduncle; (12) dentate nucleus

commissure. This bilateral depression limits laterally the narrow communication between the quadrigeminal cistern and the posterior aspect of the third ventricle. It is a small accumulation of grey matter medial to the pulvinar below the ventricular surface of the diencephalon. The habenular trigone is composed by the so-called medial and lateral nuclei. The habenular commissure is represented by a transverse band of axons between the two sides of the epithalamus, connecting both habenular complexes and crossing the midline in the superior lamina of the pineal body stalk [4].

Although the role of the habenula is not clearly known, the nuclei are supposed to play a crucial role about how the brain responds to a large variety of stimuli such as anxiety, pain, rewards, stress, and, especially sleep.

The posterior commissure is a transversely oriented commissural tract connecting both hemispheres along the midline. It is located slightly inferior to the habenular commissure, thus crossing the midline in the inferior lamina of the stalk. Understanding a coronal orientation, it crosses the median plane behind the upper end of the cerebral aqueduct.

From a surgical point of view, it may be interesting to understand the pineal region as an oblique midline plate located in the center of the posterior incisural space, just below the splenium of the corpus callosum, above the quadrigeminal plate, posterior into the third ventricle, and laterally bounded by the pulvinar nuclei. Seen from inside the third ventricle, this oblique plate is composed from superior to inferior by the tela choroidea and choroid plexus, suprapineal recess, habenular commissure (and trigone laterally), pineal recess (which projects posteriorly into the pineal body between the two laminae), posterior commissure, and superior ostium of the cerebral aqueduct. From a posterior extraventricular view, most of these structures are not visible. Thus, the classic picture shows the pineal body in the center, superolaterally related to the habenular trigone and tela choroidea through which the internal cerebral veins exit, and the posteromedial choroidal arteries enter the third ventricle to form the vascular layer of the velum interpositum (Fig. 2.1).

2.2.2 Pineal Gland

The pineal body represents the pivotal point of the epithalamus. It is a midline and single encapsulated structure, located in a deep position near the geometric center of the human brain. In adults, this body is a relatively small conical structure located between the superior colliculi and the suprapineal recess, which projects as a dorsocaudal extension of the third ventricle containing the choroid plexus and the vascular layer of the velum interpositum. Various authors have highlighted its size, being an organ measured between 5 and 10 mm in longitudinal length, 5 and 9 mm in transverse width, and 1.5 and 4 mm in thickness [5, 6].

The pineal gland is bordered by the posterior commissure ventrally, the habenular commissure dorsally, and the corpus callous superiorly. Below it overhangs the depression between the two superior colliculi on the posterior surface of the midbrain. It is connected to the caudal diencephalon by a stalk. Thus, the pineal gland may be grossly divided into an apex, a body, and a stalk. The stalk presents a couple of paired roots (superior and inferior). Each of these roots or laminae is firmly adhered to the habenular (superior) and posterior (inferior) commissures. This capricious architecture gives rise to the so-called pineal recess of the third ventricle, which represents the intraventricular stem of the pineal gland being lined by ependymal cells (Fig. 2.2).



Fig. 2.2 Different views and schematic diagrams of the pineal region and related structures. (**a**) Posterior supracerebellar midline view of the pineal gland in a human brain specimen; (**b**) anterior endoscopic view through the right foramen of Monro of the inner aspect of the pineal region; (**c**) schematic diagram showing the different anatomical relationships of the pineal region structures, as well as its connections. (**d**) pineal gland schematic drawing. (1) Pineal gland; (2) splenium of the corpus callosum;

(3) left superior colliculus; (4) right inferior colliculus; (5) habenular trigone; (6) stria medullaris; (7) cerebral aqueduct of Sylvius; (8) posterior commissure; (9) pineal recess of the third ventricle; (10) habenular commissure; (11) suprapineal recess; (12) choroid plexus; (13) mammillothalamic tract; (14) mammillary body; (15) fornix; (16) anterior commissure; (17), habenulointerpeduncular tract; (18) anterior nuclei of thalamus; (19) thalamus



Fig. 2.2 (continued)

Histologically, the pineal body is divided into capsule, trabeculae, and parenchyma. The latter is composed of pinealocytes or "chief cells," peptidergic cells, astrocytes, phagocytes, interstitial cells, blood vessels, and nerve endings. The pinealocytes represent more than 90% of the cells. Moreover, these cells are responsible for the majority of the primary parenchymal tumors. However, the presence of other cell populations explains the different tumors that this small organ can present. The pineal gland capsule is composed of pia mater. Some septa of connective tissue extend into the gland from the capsule, dividing it into small regions. Blood vessels and nerve fibers enter the gland through those septa [4, 7].

The pineal gland is essentially an extra-axial structure. Considering the variety of cellular populations it is made of, the different structures to which the gland is attached and closely related to, and its central location in the posterior part of the third ventricle, surgical approaches to this region are specially challenging and require an adequate neuroanatomical knowledge and careful preoperative planning.

2.2.3 Internal Organization and Connections of the Pineal Gland and Surrounding Structures

The intrinsic cytoarchitecture is represented by a complex network of cells and axons, being the

basis to understand the large variety of functions with which this small part of the brain has been related. This complex axonal system is not fully understood, but roughly, and with the aim of creating a comprehensive classification, the involved fibers can be divided in afferent, commissural, and efferent.

The main *afferent* system is composed by olfactory fibers that run within the stria medullaris thalami. The habenular complex receives these fibers, which are derived from the septal region, hypothalamus, and the amygdala. The stria medullaris thalami is a band of fibers arching on the upper part of the medial surface of the thalamus, passing along the taenia thalami to the habenula. Some of these axons cross the midline through the habenula. Another important *afferent* system is the one originating from the superior cervical ganglion, which receives input from the suprachiasmatic nucleus and is mainly related with the sleep-wake cycle [4].

As a gross bundle representing the *efferent* system, the habenulointerpeduncular tract or fasciculus retroflexus of Meynert projects axons from the medial nuclei of the habenula to the interpeduncular nucleus in the ventral midline of the midbrain, reticular formation of the midbrain, and medial nucleus of the thalamus [8] (Fig. 2.2).

The *commissural* group are mainly represented by the habenular and posterior commissures, also known as cranial and caudal commissural bundles. The habenular commissure is mainly composed of fibers from the stria medullaris thalami that cross the midline and connect both habenular complexes. It crosses the midline in the upper lamina of the stalk of the pineal body. On the other hand, the posterior commissure connects bilaterally the superior colliculi, pretectal nuclei, as well as the medial longitudinal bundle. The fibers composing the posterior commissure derive from the grey matter of the interstitial nuclei of Cajal, Darkschewitsch, and posterior commissural nuclei. Furthermore, these nuclei cover the posterior commissure laterally. The transverse decussating fibers of the posterior commissure cross the midline in the lower lamina of the stalk and can be grossly appreciated in the posterior wall of the third ventricle, just above the aqueduct of Sylvius.

2.3 Ventricular Relationships

The pineal region has shown relevant relationships with the supratentorial ventricular spaces. The posterior portion of the third ventricle and the cerebral aqueduct are anterior and the atrium and occipital horns of the lateral ventricles are lateral to the posterior incisural space and pineal body [9, 10].

The upper aperture of the cerebral aqueduct has a ventrocaudal relationship with the pineal gland, situated just in front of the posterior commissure, and passing ventral to the anterior wall of the posterior incisural space. It may be compressed by pineal lesions with anterior extension causing a triventricular obstructive hydrocephalus.

Cranially, the gland is in close relationship with the two third ventricle recesses. The first one, an embryological residue of the diencephalic dorsal evagination, constitutes the pineal recess which is an extension of the third ventricle.

The second recess is the suprapineal and extends posteriorly between the pineal body and the inferior wall of the velum interpositum toward the posterior incisural space and contains the choroid plexus in the roof of the third ventricle [1]. This roof is triangular with a posterior base and extends anteriorly between the two thalami. It is essentially formed by an ependymal membrane condensed into two formations: (Fig. 2.2)

- The *tectorial membrane* which is fixed laterally on both habenulae and limited anteriorly by the anterior part of the habenula and posteriorly by the habenular commissure.
- The superior choroidal tissue overlies the tectorial membrane. This lamina presents two layers: the inferior layer adhered to the tectorial membrane and the superior adhered to the inferior face of the atrium. The velum interpositum is defined in between the two layers, where the choroid plexus runs over the third ventricular cavity. It also includes the posteromedial choroidal arteries and the internal cerebral as well as multiple veins converging from the pineal region. This choroidal tissue separates the pineal body from the splenium of the corpus callosum.

The atrium is separated from the posterior incisural space by the crus of the fornix as it passes posterior to the pulvinar and the cortical gyri located in the lateral wall of the posterior incisural space. The choroid plexus, which forms a large tuft, the glomus, is attached along the choroidal fissure, between the crus of the fornix and the pulvinar.

2.4 Arachnoid Membranes and Cisternal Relationships

The posterior incisural space contains several cisterns and arachnoid membranes with complex relationships. These compartments and their neurovascular contents must be mastered by neurosurgeons to safely approach the pineal region. In addition, the pathology located in this region will use these cisterns as a way of expansion.

2.4.1 Arachnoid Membranes

There are three main arachnoid membranes in the posterior half of the incisural space, forming a complex arachnoid net:

- The upper or *posterior perimesencephalic membrane* (PPM). It arises at the tentorial edge and attaches to the pulvinar, dorsal, and lateral midbrain. It can be divided into horizontal and ascending parts.
- The lower or *cerebellar precentral membrane* (CPM). Posteriorly, the CPM has a common origin with the PPM. It attaches anteroinferiorly to the anterior aspect of the cerebellar vermis medially and the cerebellar hemisphere laterally.
- The third one or *quadrigeminal membrane* (QM) lies within the quadrigeminal cistern. This membrane may have two parts: sagittal and axial. However, in rare cases, this membrane is complete and shows a cruciform appearance. It attaches anteriorly on the vertical ramus of the cruciform sulcus (the one dividing the quadrigeminal plate into four colliculi) when it lies in the sagittal plane (70%), or on the horizontal ramus when it lies in the axial plane (30%). Therefore, the QM subdivides the quadrigeminal cistern in two parts, left and right, or superior and inferior [11].

2.4.2 Basal Cisterns and Contents

The most relevant cistern related with the pineal region is the *quadrigeminal cistern* (QC). It contains the quadrigeminal plate, pineal gland, and the vein of Galen. The QC is related with other cisterns:

- Superiorly with the *posterior pericallosal cistern* that runs close to the splenium between the two cerebral hemispheres. It contains the splenium and the splenial veins.
- Inferiorly with the *cerebello-mesencephalic cistern* related with the cerebello-mesencephalic fissure, running through the recess created between the posterior aspect of the midbrain and the superior and anterior aspects of the cerebellum and vermis. It contains the exit of both IV cranial nerves and the precentral veins.
- Inferolaterally with the posterior part of the *ambient cistern* (AC). It connects anteriorly with the *crural cistern* and is located between the lateral aspect of the midbrain and the para-

hippocampal gyrus. It contains the posterior cerebral and superior cerebellar arteries, basal vein of Rosenthal, and the cisternal segment of the IV cranial nerve.

- Laterally with the *retrothalamic cistern* running close to the pulvinar. It contains the pulvinar and the medial and lateral posterior choroidal arteries.
- Anteriorly with the velum interpositum that projects anteriorly to the roof of the third ventricle between the splenium above and the pineal body below. The upper and lower walls of the velum interpositum are formed by the two membranous layers of tela choroidea in the roof of the third ventricle. The upper is formed by the layer attached to the lower surface of the fornix and hippocampal commissure. The lower is attached to the striae medullaris thalami, habenular commissure, and pineal body. The internal cerebral veins exit the velum interpositum above the pineal body to enter the quadrigeminal cistern and join the great vein. The velum interpositum is widest posteriorly where it extends from the lower margin of the splenium to the upper margin of the pineal. It may infrequently have an opening situated between the splenium and the pineal body that communicates with the quadrigeminal cistern to form the cisterna velum interpositum. It mainly contains the internal cerebral veins.
- Posteriorly, the superior cerebellar cistern appears below the tentorial apex and is located between the CPM anteriorly and the outer arachnoid membrane below the tentorium posteriorly. It communicates with the quadrigeminal cistern anteromedially and with the cerebello-mesencephalic cistern inferolaterally without arachnoid separation. Superolaterally, it communicates with the AC through the openings along the anterior attachments of the ascending part of the PPM [9, 10].

2.5 Posterior Incisural Space

2.5.1 Location

The area between the upper brainstem and the edges of the tentorial incisura is divided into

anterior, middle, and posterior incisural spaces. This notch provides the only communication between the supra- and infratentorial spaces. It is roughly triangular and has its anterior edge or base at the dorsum sellae and its apex dorsal to the midbrain, just posterior to the pineal region [9]. The size is variable, with a distance between its posterior boundary and the pineal body ranging from 10 to 30 mm. This variation in distance could influence the choice of whether or not to make a tentorial incision during a surgical approach to the pineal region [1, 6] (Fig. 2.3).

The posterior incisural space is located posterior to the midbrain and corresponds to the pineal region. The venous anatomy in this space is extremely complex, as it contains the convergence of the internal cerebral and basal veins and many of their tributaries into the vein of Galen [9].

2.5.2 Limits and Relationships

The posterior incisural space has roof, floor, anterior and lateral walls and extends backwards to the level of the tentorial apex.

The quadrigeminal plate is located in the center of the anterior wall. The part of the anterior wall rostral to the colliculi is formed by the pineal body and the habenular trigones and commissure. The area of the anterior wall below the colliculi is formed in the midline by the lingula of the vermis and laterally by the superior cerebellar peduncles as they ascend beside the lingula.



Fig. 2.3 Different anatomic views, dissections, and schemes representing the pineal region spaces, cisterns, limits, and dural relationships. (a) Posterolateral oblique view of the right aspect of the pineal region and its relationship to the posterior basal cisterns; (b) midline sagittal view of the posterior diencephalon and pineal region; (c) oblique antero-inferior view of the quadrigeminal cistern and its prolongations; represented as a volumetric reconstruction; (d) pure anterior view of the incisural space and falcotentorial junction; (e) superior axial view of the

pineal region and its relationship to the basal cisterns and surrounding structures. (1) Velum interpositum cistern; (2) pericallosal cistern; (3) retrothalamic cistern; (4) ambient cistern; (5) quadirgeminal cistern; (6) cerebellomesencephalic cistern; (7) superior cerebellar cistern; (8) anterior incisural space; (9) middle incisural space; (10) posterior incisural space; (11) transverse sinus; (12) fax; (13) straight sinus; (14) torcula; (15) falcotentorial junction and entry of the great vein into the dural folders to form the straight sinus The roof of the posterior incisural space is formed by the lower surface of the splenium, the terminal part of the crura of the fornices, and the hippocampal commissure.

The floor of the posterior incisural space is formed by the anterosuperior part of the cerebellum and consists of the culmen of the vermis in the midline and the quadrangular lobules of the hemispheres laterally. This space extends inferiorly into the cerebello-mesencephalic fissure, the cleft opening inferiorly between the culmen and quadrangular lobules and the colliculi.

Each lateral wall is formed by the pulvinar, crus of the fornix, and the medial surface of the cerebral hemisphere. The anterior part of the lateral wall is formed by the part of the pulvinar located just lateral to the pineal body. The lateral wall, posterior to the pulvinar, is formed by the segment of the crus of the fornix that wraps around the posterior margin of the pulvinar. The posterior part of the lateral walls is formed by the cortical areas located below the splenium on the medial surface of the hemisphere. These areas include the posterior part of the parahippocampal and dentate gyri [9, 10] (Fig. 2.3).

2.6 Vascular Relationships and Intrinsic Vascularization

2.6.1 Venous Relationships (Fig. 2.4)

The complexity of the venous relationships of the pineal gland is based on the convergence of the



Fig. 2.4 Vascular anatomy of the pineal region. (**a**) lateral view of a cadaveric dissection showing the arterial and venous anatomy of the pineal region. (**b**) anterosuperior view. (**c**) left posterolateral view of the venous anatomy. (**d**) supracerebellar infratentorial right-sided view of the venous complex. (1) pineal gland; (2) internal cerebral vein; (3) great vein of Galen; (4) straight sinus; (5) poste-

rior cerebral artery; (6) superior cerebellar artery; (7) parieto-occipital artery; (8) calcarine artery; (9) basal vein of Rosenthal; (10) pulvinar; (11) vermis; (12) superior colliculus; (13) internal occipital vein; (14) superior vermian vein; (15) medial posterior choroidal artery; (16) vermian branches of superior cerebellar artery

internal cerebral, basal veins, and many of their tributaries into the vein of Galen within this area. This complex net makes up the final route of the deep venous system of the brain. The venous structures are located superomedially in the quadrigeminal cistern, in contrast to the arterial ones that are located inferolaterally [12].

- Internal Cerebral Veins. The internal cerebral veins course posteriorly along the roof of the third ventricle within the velum interpositum. They access the posterior incisural space superolateral to the pineal gland and posteroinferior to the splenium, joining later into the vein of Galen in the suprapineal recess [12, 13].
- Basal Veins. The basal veins originate in the anterior perforated space and pass through the anterior and posterior incisural space, receiving their tributaries. The posterior segment begins in the posterior margin of the midbrain, where they pass from the AC to the QC, ending in the internal cerebral or the great veins [13].
- *Vein of Galen.* It originates in the suprapineal recess by the junction of both internal cerebral veins, extends posterosuperior below the splenium, and reaches the straight sinus at the tentorial apex [1, 13].
- *Straight Sinus.* It comes from the junction of the inferior sagittal sinus and the vein of Galen, and continues posteroinferiorly, following the falcotentorial line, to reach the torcula.
- *Tributaries*. The tributaries of the internal cerebral, basal, and great veins within the quadrigeminal cistern appear as follows:
 - Galenic draining group of the veins of the posterior fossa draining the tentorial surface of the cerebellum, part of the roof of the fourth ventricle, the cerebellomesencephalic fissure, and midbrain. It includes the tectal veins that drain the quadrigeminal plate, and the superior vermian vein, which receives the superior hemispherical veins of the adjacent tentorial surface of the cerebellum, and the vein of the cerebello-mesencephalic

cleft or vein of the precentral cerebellum [1, 13, 14].

- Medial and lateral atrial veins from the atrium and occipital horn of the lateral ventricle. They can appear as a single trunk called a *common atrial vein* [12].
- Epithalamic or pineal veins which drain the posteromedial part of the thalamus and the adjacent epithalamic areas, including the pineal body and posterior and habenular commissures.
- Internal occipital veins which drain the medial surface of the occipital lobe, particularly the calcarine sulcus.
- Thalamic veins from the superior and medial portions of the thalamus.
- Posterior pericallosal veins which run through the posterior surface of the splenium.
- Posterior longitudinal hippocampal vein that drains the posterior hippocampus.
- The most posterior of the medial temporal veins which drains the posterior sector of the parahippocampal and occipitotemporal gyri.
- Medial occipitotemporal veins which drain the lingula and the occipitotemporal gyrus.

2.6.2 Arterial Relationships (Fig. 2.4)

Important arterial trunks are found in close relationship with the pineal region. The most relevant are the posterior cerebral artery (PCA), the superior cerebellar artery (SCA), and the branches that originate or transit through this region. The PCA vascularizes the posterior incisural space above the level of the lower margin of the superior colliculi, while the SCA supplies the structures below it [9].

Posterior Cerebral Artery. The main segment related to the pineal is P3 or quadrigeminal segment of the PCA, which begins lateral to the posterior border of the midbrain where it leaves the AC to reach the lateral part of the QC and ends at the anterior limit of the calcarine sulcus. It is in the posterior incisural space where it divides into two terminal branches: the calcarine and the parieto-occipital arteries [9, 15]. The change of direction of the artery at the level of the quadrigeminal plate is called the collicular point, which represents the point of maximum proximity between the arteries on both sides and represents the transition from P2 to P3.

- Branches of the Posterior Cerebral Artery in the Quadrigeminal Cistern
 - Lateral Posterior Choroidal Artery: It arises in the posterior incisural space and enters through the choroidal fissure to supply the choroid plexus in the atrium, giving branches to the thalamus on the way [9].
 - Medial Posterior Choroidal Artery: It originates from P2 or P3 segments, and ascends laterally to the pineal gland to enter the velum interpositum at the level of the suprapineal recess. It supplies the choroid plexus in the roof of the third ventricle and body of the lateral ventricle. It sends branches along its course to the cerebral peduncles, colliculi, pulvinar, pineal gland and medial thalamus [9, 15].
 - Long Circumflex or Quadrigeminal Arteries: They originate from P1–P2 and reach the QC to vascularize the quadrigeminal plate. Its terminal branches form an anastomotic arterial network with branches of the superior cerebellar artery on the colliculi [15].
 - Posterior Temporal Artery: This artery occasionally arises in the QC and supplies the inferior temporal and occipital surfaces.
 - Splenial Arteries: They branch from P3 and transit over the splenium forward to anastomose with the distal pericallosal artery.
 - Terminal Branches: The parieto-occipital artery that runs through the parieto-occipital sulcus and the calcarine artery that runs in the calcarine sulcus, supplying it.

Superior Cerebellar Artery. The SCA is related to the posterior incisural space at the level of its cerebello-mesencephalic and cortical seg-

ments. The cerebello-mesencephalic segment originates from the precerebellar branches destined to the quadrigeminal plate that ascend and anastomose with PCA branches [9].

2.6.3 Vascularization

Arteries. The pineal gland is vascularized by three main arterial systems: the lateral, medial, and rostral pineal arteries. The lateral pineal artery represents the main artery of the pineal gland, supplying its lateral aspect and apex. It generally arises from the posteromedial choroidal artery, but it can also originate from the superior cerebellar artery or from the posterolateral choroidal artery. It also feeds the habenular trigone and pretectal area. The medial pineal artery achieves the pineal apex after a long medial course on the inferior aspect of the pineal region. The rostral pineal artery reaches the superior and lateral pineal surfaces. It arises more frequently from the A4 and A5 arteries, but it can also originate from the posteromedial choroidal artery [1, 16, 17].

Veins. The blood supply of the pineal gland is drained through the *pineal veins*. They run along the lateral aspect of the epiphysis, sometimes converging and forming the medial pineal vein that drains into the vein of Galen or into the internal cerebral veins. Their tributaries are the socalled *upper and lower lateral pineal veins* that drain the superior colliculus, pretectal area, and suprapineal recess [9, 16, 18].

References

- Simon E, Afif A, M'Baye M, Mertens P. Anatomy of the pineal region applied to its surgical approach. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):70–6. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2013.11.008.
- Sindou M. Preface: the puzzle of pineal tumors. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):57–9. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2013.03.002.
- Relkin R. Embryology and anatomy of the pineal. Montreal: EdenPress; 1976. p. 1–9.
- Nieuwenhuys R, Voogd J, van Huijzen C. The human central nervous system. 4th ed. Berlin: Springer; 2007.

- Testut L, Latarjet A. Compendio de anatomía descriptiva. 22nd ed. Barcelona: Elsevier Masson, D.L; 1996.
- Yamamoto I, Kageyama N. Microsurgical anatomy of the pineal region. J Neurosurg. 2009;53(2):205–21.
- Westphal M, Emami P. Pineal lesions: a multidisciplinary challenge. In: Schramm J, editor. Advances and technical standards in neurosurgery, vol. 42. Cham: Springer; 2015.
- Bianco IH, Wilson SW. The habenular nuclei: a conserved asymmetric relay station in the vertebrate brain. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 2009, 364(1519):1005–20.
- Rhoton AL. Tentorial incisura. The posterior cranial fossa: microsurgical anatomy and surgical approaches. Neurosurgery. 2000;47(3):131–53.
- Ono M, Ono M, Rhoton AL, Barry M. Microsurgical anatomy of the region of the tentorial incisura. J Neurosurg. 2009;60(2):365–99.
- Zhang X, Qi S, Fan J, Huang G, Peng J. Arachnoid membranes in the posterior half of the incisural space: an inverted Liliequist membrane–like arachnoid complex. J Neurosurg. 2014;121(2):390–6.

- Chaynes P. Microsurgical anatomy of the great cerebral vein of Galen and its tributaries. J Neurosurg. 2009;99(6):1028–38.
- Rhoton AL. The cerebral veins. Neurosurgery. 2002;51(suppl_4):S1-159–205.
- Matsushima T, Rhoton AL, de Oliveira E, Peace D. Microsurgical anatomy of the veins of the posterior fossa. J Neurosurg. 2009;59(1):63–105.
- Zeal AA, Rhoton AL. Microsurgical anatomy of the posterior cerebral artery. J Neurosurg. 1978;48:534–59.
- Kahilogullari G, Ugur HC, Comert A, Brohi RA, Ozgural O, Ozdemir M, et al. Arterial vascularization of the pineal gland. Childs Nerv Syst. 2013;29(10):1835–41.
- Duvernoy HM, Parratte B, Tatu L, Vuillier F. The human pineal gland: relationships with surrounding structures and blood supply. Neurol Res. 2000;22(8):747–90.
- Tamaki N, Fujiwara K, Matsumoto S, Takeda H. Veins draining the pineal body An anatomical and neuroradiological study of "pineal veins." J Neurosurg 1973;39:448–454.

Histopathology of the Pineal Region Tumors

Sergiu Susman, Bobe Petrushev, and Doinița Crișan

3.1 Pineocytoma

3.1.1 Definition/Cell of Origin

According to the 2016 WHO classification of brain tumors, pineocytoma is a well-differentiated neoplasm, consisting of cells whose monomorphic appearance is similar to that of normal pinealocytes, which form pineocytomatous rosettes, and/or to that of pleomorphic cells with gangliocytic differentiation (pleomorphic variant) [1].

Given the phenotypic similarity and the molecular expression profiles, the origin of this type of neoplasm is considered to be in the pinealocytes. The expression of CRX and ASTM, molecular markers involved in pineal lineage and melatonin synthesis, supports the idea that pineocytoma origin is to be found in the pineal cells [2, 3]. It is interesting to note that during morphogenesis, the pineal gland consists of cells arranged in rosette-like structures, with the morphogenesis of this tumor remaking the ontogenetic development of the gland [4].

3.1.2 Grading

Pineocytoma is a WHO grade I tumor [1].

Department of Morphological Sciences, "Iuliu

3.1.3 Macroscopy

These tumors are well-delineated from the adjacent parenchyma. On the cut section, they appear to be white-gray and granular. Cystic degeneration, hemorrhage areas, or calcification may be noted [5].

3.1.4 Microscopy

From a phenotypic point of view, the tumor cells are well differentiated, being similar to normal pinealocytes. A diffuse or vague lobular pattern may be seen [6]. A characteristic of this type of tumor is the presence of pineocytomatous rosettes of variable size which are not associated with vascular structures. They consist of cells disposed concentrically around a center consisting of neutrophil-like neuritic processes [7]. Cell density is moderately high. The cells are of medium size and look uniform. The nuclei are round or oval, have finely dispersed chromatin and inconspicuous nucleoli. The scant eosinophilic cytoplasm shows short processes ending in club-shaped expansions, more visible in immunohistochemistry (IHC) for Neurofilament protein (NFP). A variant characterized by this neuronal differentiation with large ganglion cell or multinucleated cell formation has been described. The tumor stroma is represented by a reduced number of reticulin fibers. The vascular structures are of the capillary type. Mitotic activity is reduced or



[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_3

S. Susman $(\boxtimes) \cdot B$. Petrushev $\cdot D$. Crişan

Hatieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania



Fig. 3.1 Pineocytomas are composed of uniform, differentiated cells resembling normal pinealocytes. The pineocytomatous rosettes, a characteristic feature of this tumor, are formed of large fibrillary areas surrounded by neoplastic cells. (Hematoxylin-eosin, 200×)

absent (<1/10 HPF) in both classical and pleomorphic variants. Necrosis is absent. Calcifications are present, but they are structures normally present in the pineal gland [8] (Fig. 3.1).

3.1.5 Molecular Tests

3.1.5.1 Immunohistochemistry

Pineocytomas are positive for neuronal markers such as synaptophysin, neuron-specific enolase, NFP, tau protein, Ubiquitin C-Terminal Hydrolase L1 (UCHL1), and neurotransmitters (5-HT). They express chromogranin-A and class III β -tubulin variably. They can also express markers of photosensory differentiation, such as rhodopsin and S-arrestin. They are also positive for S100 and MAP2. In the pleomorphic variant, ganglion cells express NFP. They are negative for OLIG2 and GFAP. The proliferation index evaluated by Ki-67 expression is low (1–2%) [9, 10].

3.1.6 Genetic Tests

There are no genetic events that are characteristic of pineocytoma, and the results obtained by conventional cytogenetic studies and those obtained by comparative genomic hybridization (CGH) are discordant. Karyotyping performed on a very small number of pinealocytomas highlighted chromosome number and chromosome structure anomalies: gain of Chr 19 and 5; loss of Chr 14, 11, and 22; and partial loss of Chr 22 or partial deletion of Chr 11 [11]. These data could not be confirmed by CGH analysis. A single case of familial pineocytoma has been reported in the literature [12]. Studies that analyzed the gene expression profile confirmed the dual phenotype (neurosecretory and photosensory) of tumor cells, high expression profiles being present for the genes involved in melatonin synthesis (TPH1 and ASMT) and phototransduction (OPN4, RGS16, CRB3) [13].

3.2 Pineal Parenchymal Tumor of Intermediate Differentiation

3.2.1 Definition/Cell of Origin

A tumor of the pineal gland with histopathological appearance and malignancy degree ranging between pineocytomas and pineoblastomas [1, 14].

The cell of origin is a fully differentiated pinealocyte or a pinealocyte in an intermediate stage of differentiation. As in the case of normal pinealocytes, the tumor is positive for CRX and ASMT [2, 3].

3.2.2 Grading

This histopathological entity corresponds to WHO grades II or III. The criteria for differentiation between grades II and III are not clearly defined, the biological evolution may correspond to either of these two grades. A number of 6 mitoses per 10 HPF and NFP positivity may be considered to be suggestive of a second-grade tumor, but the importance of these criteria remains yet to be established [15].

3.2.3 Macroscopy

The aspect on the cut section is similar to that of pineocytomas, being white-gray, soft at palpation, and well circumscribed.

3.2.4 Microscopy

Two architectural patterns may be present: diffuse or pseudolobular. The diffuse pattern (neurocytoma or oligodendroglioma-like) is characterized by cellular areas consisting of monomorphic, medium-sized cells that may form small pseudo-rosettes. Pineocytomatous rosettes are absent. Cell density is moderate or high. Neoplastic cells have "salt and pepper"like nuclei [10]. Cytoplasm is less visible than in the case of pineocytoma. In the pseudolobular pattern, lobules are vaguely delineated by vascular structures. Atypia and mitotic activity vary from low to moderate. Similar to pineocytomas, the histological variant described shows bizarre ganglion-like cells with atypical, single, or multiple nuclei [16]. Necrosis may be present in high-grade forms of pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation (PPTID). A certain degree of vascular proliferation, as well as meningeal infiltration may be present in some cases. The absence of the "small blue cell" appearance differentiates these cases from PB (Fig. 3.2) [17].



Fig. 3.2 Pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation with high cellularity and mild to moderate cellular atypia. Tumor cells have distinguishable pale eosinophilic cytoplasm. Tumor showed less than 6 mitoses per 10 high-power microscope fields and an MIB-1 (KI-67) proliferation index of approximately 10%. (Hematoxylin-eosin, 100×)

3.2.5 Molecular Tests

3.2.5.1 Immunohistochemistry

The immunohistochemical profile of tumor cells is characterized by positivity for synaptophysin, chromogranin, MAP2, and NFP. Tumor cells are negative for GFAP, Olig2, and NeuN. Interstitial cells of astrocytic phenotype can express GFAP and S100. In the pleomorphic variant, ganglion cells express neuronal markers such as NFP and S100 [16]. Differently from pineoblastomas, PPTID has more cells that are positive for ASMT. The Ki-67 proliferation index is increased (between 3.5 and 16%), ranging between PC and PB [10].

3.2.6 Genetic Tests

The gene expression profile of POU4F2, CD24, HOXD13, and PRAME may be correlated with the degree of malignancy, being increased in high-grade PPTID and pineoblastoma and decreased in low-grade PPTID and pineocytoma. The most common genetic alterations are Chr 22 loss and Chr 4 gain [1]. PPTID is characterized by recurrent KBTBD4 small in-frame insertion and the absence of mutually exclusive DICER1 mutation and DROSHA homozygous deletion [18]. Another study showed the presence of mutations in TSC1L388P and IKZF3F206C (targeted exome sequencing), while high-resolution array cytogenetics highlighted the Chr 2, 3, 4, 8, 10, 11, 17, and 20, resulting in single-copy loss of PTEN and TP53 [19].

3.3 Pinealoblastoma

3.3.1 Definition/Cell of Origin

Poorly differentiated embryonic neoplasm with increased cellularity and originating from the pineal gland cells. It is believed that the cell of origin is either the completely differentiated pinealocyte that may undergo a dedifferentiation process, or a pinealocyte that is being differentiated [1].

3.3.2 Grading

Pineoblastoma is a WHO grade IV tumor [1].

3.3.3 Macroscopy

Unlike other tumor entities originating from the pineal gland parenchyma, pineoblastoma is a poorly delineated tumor, and the invasion of adjacent structures is very common. It has a dark pink aspect on the cut section and low consistency. Necrosis and bleeding are present. Unlike pineocytomas and PPTID, it does not show calcifications [20].

3.3.4 Microscopy

The tumor architecture consists of high-density cell sheets of no particular pattern. Pineocytomatous rosettes are absent. Neural and retinoblastic differentiation is highlighted by the presence of Homer-Wright and Flexner-Wintersteiner rosettes, as well as by the presence of rare fleurettes [10, 20]. The small-size cells are of high-grade appearance: high nucleo-cytoplasmic ratio and large, hyperchromatic nuclei. Cytoplasm is reduced, with poorly visible cell boundaries. The overall appearance is similar to that of the "small blue round cell tumor." There may be areas of low-grade histopathological appearance of the type present in pineocytomas and PPTIDs. In this case, the pineocytoma component should be differentiated from a normal pineal gland area with invasion. Necrosis is present. Significant mitotic activity is highlighted by the presence of numerous mitoses and by a Ki-67 proliferation index of 23-50%. Tumor vessels are thinwalled. The invasion of the adjacent structures is also present at microscopic level [5, 7] (Fig. 3.3).

The pineal anlage tumor is an extremely rare tumor of the pineal region whose morphological characteristics make it a separate entity. At tumor level, both neuroectodermal elements (sheets of small blue round cells, but also neuronal and glial



Fig. 3.3 Pineoblastomas are composed of small, undifferentiated cells with hyperchromatic nuclei having the appearance of a small blue round cell tumor. Tumors have extensive mitotic activity and increased proliferation indices (over 20%). (Hematoxylin-eosin, 200×)

differentiation) and mesenchymal elements (rhabdomyoblasts, cartilage, and striated muscles) can be noted [21].

3.3.5 Molecular Tests

3.3.5.1 Immunohistochemistry

The immunohistochemical profile of the tumor is similar to that of the PC, being positive for synaptophysin, chromogranin-A, NFP, class III betatubulin, and negative for Neu-N, OLIG2, GFAP. In contrast, in pineoblastomas SMARCB1 (INI1) is constantly expressed. The NSE and Syn expression is poor compared to PPT. MIB-1 index is increased (between 25 and 50%) [9].

3.3.6 Genetic Tests

One study reported differences in the methylation profile of adult and pediatric PB. In pediatric PB, the methylation profile is not homogeneous, which suggests the existence of several entities in this group. It is also the first study that highlighted the molecular drivers as recurrent homozygous deletions of DROSHA and the microduplication of PDE4DIP, a molecular driver different from medulloblastoma or CNS-PNET despite the morphologically similar appearance [18]. Also 22q loss and gains of 14q211, 6p12, 5p13, 1q12, and 5q21 have been reported. Regarding gene expression profile, microarray analyses showed upregulation of UBEC2, SOX4, TERT, TEP1, PRAME, CD24, POU4F2, and HOXD135.6 [13]. Most cases are sporadic. However, there are cases where germline mutations in the RB1 and DICER1 genes increase the risk for developing PB [22]. Also, trilateral retinoblastoma syndrome or familial adenomatous polyposis can lead to the appearance of this type of tumor [23].

3.4 Papillary Tumor of the Pineal Region

3.4.1 Definition/Cell of Origin

A tumor with solid and papillary architecture made up of cells with a neuroepithelial phenotype and cytokeratin positivity, especially for CK18. It has been suggested that the origin of the tumor cells may well be the subcommissural organ ependymocytes, having the same immunohistochemically and gene expression profile (ZFHX4, CALCA, TTR, RFX3, SPDEF), and the same electron microscopic appearance. Also, the expression profile of claudin (Claudin 1 and 3 positive) is similar to the subcommissural organ during morphogenesis [1].

3.4.2 Grading

The WHO grade may be II or III. The criteria for differentiation in terms of biological evolution are yet to be established [1].

3.4.3 Macroscopy

These are well-circumscribed tumors with respect to the adjacent structures, which makes it difficult to differentiate it from the PC. They may have cystic structures containing cerebrospinal fluid. On the cut section, they appear in grey to yellowish color. Calcifications and necrosis are absent.



Fig. 3.4 Papillary tumor of the pineal region exhibits a papillary architecture with vessels covered by layers of columnar tumor cells with round/oval nuclei with stippled chromatin patterns. (Hematoxylin-eosin 100×)

3.4.4 Microscopy

The microscopic appearance is that of epitheliallike tumor-presenting areas with both papillary and solid architecture. The papillary structures consist of a fibro-vascular axis, covered with eosinophilic, cubic, multi-layered or cylinder cells. Ependymal-like differentiation may be present in some cases. The nuclei are round or oval with stippled chromatin. The nucleoli are prominent. There may be rare nuclei with pleomorphism, hyperchromasia, but also many multinucleated cells. In the solid areas, round or oval cells may present clear, vacuolate, or signet-ring cytoplasm. There may be necrosis. As for the mitotic index, it can vary greatly (between 0 and 12 mitoses/10 HPF), and in some cases many mitoses can be observed. Tumor vessels have a pseudo-angiomatous appearance and are frequently hyalinized. Microvascular and endothelial proliferation is rarely observed (Fig. 3.4) [15].

3.4.5 Molecular Tests

3.4.5.1 Immunohistochemistry

A feature of this type of tumor is the expression of cytokeratin, especially at the level of the papillary structures. The positive cytokeratins in this type of tumor are: CK18, AE1/AE3, KL1, and CAM5.2. Expression is cytoplasmic, dot-like, and may lead to diagnostic errors being mistaken for a metastasis of carcinoma. However, in carcinoma, the marked expression of cytokeratins and EMA is not supported by the expression of other markers such as vimentin, S100, NSE, MAP2, NCAM1, and transthyretin. Also, carcinoma metastasis never expresses nestin. The focal expression of EMA observable in ependymoma is absent. Although PTPR has a molecular profile similar to the choroid plexus tumors, KiR7.1, E-cadherin-1 and claudin-2 are always negative. Synaptophysin and chromogranin may be present at times, but their expression is focal. GFAP is absent [24].

3.4.6 Genetic Tests

PTPR has chromosomal alterations, characteristic gene expression, and methylation profiles,

which facilitate diagnosis. With regard to chromosomal alterations, the most characteristic modification is loss of Chr 10. Other less characteristic alterations are loss of Chr 3 and Chr 22 and gains of Chr 8 and Chr 12. The gene expression profile determined by the cDNA array method is similar to that of the subcommissural organ, the genes with the most important expres-CGRP, sion being ZFH4, RFX3 and TTR. Expression of SPDEF can help differentiate it from ependymal and choroid plexus tumors at the PTPR level being overexpressed. The methylation profile determined by Illumina 450k arrays allows differentiation from ependymoma, but at the same time has a predictive role, as a higher methylation profile is associated with a reduction in PFS [25, 26]. Genetic profile but also other criteria like clinical features, macroscopy, histology and immunohistochemistry could improve the differential diagnostic of the pineal gland tumor lesions (Table 3.1).

Pineocytoma (I)	Adult	Well-delineated White-gray Granular Hemorrhage areas or calcification	Well differentiated cells Pineocytomatous rosettes +/- Ganglion and multinuclear cells <1/10M HPF	(+) Syn, NSE, NFP (+++) (gangliocytic variant), UCHI 1, chromogranina-A, class III-tubulin, rhodopsin si S-arrestin, S100 si MAP2 () OLIC2 si	Gain of Chr 19 si 5, loss of Chr 14, 11 si 22, partial loss of Chr 22 (??) Gene expression Melatoninsynthesis (<i>TPH1 si ASMT</i>) and phototransduction (<i>OPN4</i> , <i>RGS16</i> , <i>CBP2</i>)
				(–) OLIG2 si GFAP Ki67 1–2%	CRB3)
Pineal parenchymal tumour of intermediate differentiation (II/III)	Adult	Well-delineated White-gray Hemorrhage Calcification	Moderate atypia Pseudorosettes No pineocytomatous +/- ganglion cells <6M/HPF gr II, >6M/HPF gr III	(+)Syn, Chr-A, MAP2, NFP si SJOO (pleomorphic variant) ASMT (ddPB) (-) OLIG2 si GFAP Ki67 5%	Losses ale Chr 2, 3, 4, 8, 10, 11, 17, and 20 Gene expression: POU4F2, CD24, HOXD13, PRAME KBTBD4 small in-frame insertion DICER1 mutation DROSHA homozygous deletion Mutations in TSCIL388P and IKZF3F206C

Table 3.1 Differential diagnostic of pineal gland tumor lesions

Pineoblastoma (IV)	Children	Poorly delineated Rose Hemorrhage No calcification	Important atypia "smal1 blue round cells" Homer-Wright si Flexner- Wintersteiner rosettes, fleurettes High mitotic index Necrosis	(+)Syn, Chr-A, NFP, class III beta -tubulin (-) Neu-N, OLIG2, GFAP (+)SMARCB1 (INI1) Ki67 25–50%	22q loss and gains of 14q211, 6p12, 5p13, 1q12, 5q21 Upregulation of UBEC2, SOX4, TERT, TEP1, PRAME, CD24, POU4F2, and HOXD135,6 Homozygous deletions of molecular drivers DROSHA and microduplication of PDE4DIP Methylation profiles different adult/children
Papillary tumour of the pine.al region (II/III)	Children/ Adult	Well-delineated Cysts Yellowish No calcification	Epitelial-like, areas with papillary and solid architecture Moderate atypia, signet ring, multinucleate cells Necrosis- possible Mitotic index 0–12M/HPF	(+)CK18, AE1/ AE3, KL1, CAM5.2,vim, S100, NSE, MAP2, NCAM1 si transthyretin, Nestina (-)EMA, KiR 7.1, E-cadherin- 1 si claudin-2, GFAP	Loss of chromosome 10 losses of chromosome 3 and 22 and gains of 8 and 12 Gene expression ZFH4, CCRP, RFX3, TTR si SPDEF

Table 3.1 (continued)

Other tumor entities that may occur in the pineal region whose diagnostic must be considered are not only gliomas (including tectal plate glioma, pylocytic astrocytoma, and ependymoma) but also meningiomas, choroid plexus tumors, teratomas, and metastases. Also, cystic lesions (epidermoid cyst, dermoid cyst, arachnoid cyst, and pineal cyst) may be encountered in this location.

Acknowledgments Photographs of pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation, pineoblastoma, and papillary tumor of the pineal region were kindly provided by Dr. Adriana Olar, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, USA.

References

 Louis DN, Perry A, Reifenberger G, von Deimling A, Figarella-Branger D, Cavenee WK, et al. The 2016 World Health Organization classification of tumors of the central nervous system: a summary. Acta Neuropathol. 2016;131(6):803–20.

- Manila A, Mariangela N, Libero L, Francesca G, Romana BF, Felice G. Is CRX protein a useful marker in differential diagnosis of tumors of the pineal region? Pediatr Dev Pathol. 2014;17(2):85–8.
- Santagata S, Maire CL, Idbaih A, Geffers L, Correll M, Holton K, et al. CRX is a diagnostic marker of retinal and pineal lineage tumors. PLoS One. 2009;4(11):e7932.
- Min KW, Seo IS, Song J. Postnatal evolution of the human pineal gland. An immunohistochemical study. Lab Invest. 1987;57(6):724–8.
- Dahiya S, Perry A. Pineal tumors. Adv Anat Pathol. 2010;17(6):419–27.
- Linggood RM, Chapman PH. Pineal tumors. J Neurooncol. 1992;12(1):85–91.
- Schild SE, Scheithauer BW, Haddock MG, Wong WW, Lyons MK, Marks LB, et al. Histologically confirmed pineal tumors and other germ cell tumors of the brain. Cancer. 1996;78(12):2564–71.
- Han SJ, Clark AJ, Ivan ME, Parsa AT, Perry A. Pathology of pineal parenchymal tumors. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2011;22(3):335–40.
- Arivazhagan A, Anandh B, Santosh V, Chandramouli BA. Pineal parenchymal tumors—utility of immu-

nohistochemical markers in prognostication. Clin Neuropathol. 2008;27(5):325–33.

- Jouvet A, Saint-Pierre G, Fauchon F, Privat K, Bouffet E, Ruchoux MM, et al. Pineal parenchymal tumors: a correlation of histological features with prognosis in 66 cases. Brain Pathol. 2000;10(1):49–60.
- Bello MJ, Rey JA, de Campos JM, Kusak ME. Chromosomal abnormalities in a pineocytoma. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 1993;71(2):185–6.
- Gempt J, Ringel F, Oexle K, Delbridge C, Förschler A, Schlegel J, et al. Familial pineocytoma. Acta Neurochir. 2012;154(8):1413–6.
- Fèvre-Montange M, Champier J, Szathmari A, Wierinckx A, Mottolese C, Guyotat J, et al. Microarray analysis reveals differential gene expression patterns in tumors of the pineal region. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2006;65(7):675–84.
- 14. Amato-Watkins AC, Lammie A, Hayhurst C, Leach P. Pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation—an evidence-based review of a new pathological entity. Br J Neurosurg. 2016;30(1):11–5.
- Fèvre-Montange M, Vasiljevic A, Champier J, Jouvet A. Histopathology of tumors of the pineal region. Future Oncol. 2010;6(5):791–809.
- Kuchelmeister K, von Borcke IM, Klein H, Bergmann M, Gullotta F. Pleomorphic pineocytoma with extensive neuronal differentiation: report of two cases. Acta Neuropathol. 1994;88(5):448–53.
- Fèvre-Montange M, Szathmari A, Champier J, Mokhtari K, Chrétien F, Coulon A, et al. Pineocytoma and pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation presenting cytologic pleomorphism: a multicenter study. Brain Pathol. 2008;18(3):354–9.
- Lee JC, Mazor T, Lao R, Wan E, Diallo AB, Hill NS, et al. Recurrent KBTBD4 small in-frame insertions

and absence of DROSHA deletion or DICER1 mutation differentiate pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation (PPTID) from pineoblastoma. Acta Neuropathol. 2019;137(5):851–4.

- Kang YJ, Bi WL, Dubuc AM, Martineau L, Ligon AH, Berkowitz AL, et al. Integrated genomic characterization of a pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation. World Neurosurg. 2016;85:96–105.
- Chang SM, Lillis-Hearne PK, Larson DA, Wara WM, Bollen AW, Prados MD. Pineoblastoma in adults. Neurosurgery. 1995;37(3):383–91.
- Ahuja A, Sharma MC, Suri V, Sarkar C, Sharma BS, Garg A. Pineal anlage tumor—a rare entity with divergent histology. J Clin Neurosci. 2011;18(6):811–3.
- 22. de Kock L, Sabbaghian N, Plourde F, Srivastava A, Weber E, Bouron-Dal Soglio D, et al. Pituitary blastoma: a pathognomonic feature of germ-line DICER1 mutations. Acta Neuropathol. 2014;128(1):111–22.
- 23. de Jong MC, Kors WA, de Graaf P, Castelijns JA, Moll AC, Kivelä T. The incidence of trilateral retinoblastoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Ophthalmol. 2015;160(6):1116–1126.e5.
- 24. Hasselblatt M, Blumcke I, Jeibmann A, Rickert CH, Jouvet A, van de Nes JAP, et al. Immunohistochemical profile and chromosomal imbalances in papillary tumours of the pineal region. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2006;32(3):278–83.
- Heim S, Sill M, Jones DTW, Vasiljevic A, Jouvet A, Fèvre-Montange M, et al. Papillary tumor of the pineal region: a distinct molecular entity. Brain Pathol. 2016;26(2):199–205.
- 26. Gutenberg A, Brandis A, Hong B, Gunawan B, Enders C, Schaefer I-M, et al. Common molecular cytogenetic pathway in papillary tumors of the pineal region (PTPR). Brain Pathol. 2011;21(6):672–7.

Clinical Presentation

Zoltan Zs. Major

4.1 An Evolutionary Perspective

The pineal gland or epiphysis is a neuroendocrine organ, part of the epithalamus, along with the habenula, habenular commissure, and stria medullaris. Its role overlaps with melatonin function, a methoxyindole derivative, widely expressed, from algae to humans. In mammals, the gland is the principal site of production [1].

In low-order vertebrates, the pineal gland has direct sensitivity to light [2] through the parietal eye, which protrudes on the skull, being covered by skin. It directly regulates the circadian rhythm and metabolic functions, and contributes to thermoregulation [3].

In mammals, there is no direct photosensitivity, the response to light-darkness alternation being given by a multi-synaptic pathway, a modulating pace-maker for the rhythmic secretion of melatonin involving the melanopsin secreting retinal ganglion-cells, retinohypothalamic tract, the suprachiasmatic nucleus of the hypothalamus, the paraventricular nucleus, the intermediolateral column of the spinal cord, the sympathetic cervical ganglia, and the pineal gland [4].

4.2 Pineal Gland Function

Melatonin is secreted during the night, being a signal for day-night cycle. In humans, this photoperiodic behavior is represented by sleep regulation. Daytime melatonin supplementation induces a sleepy, near soporous effect, during nighttime it favors sleep. Melatonin influences hormone secretion and through this acts on puberty, infertility and hypogonadism. This also contributes to its oncostatic, antitumoral effect in breast and prostatic cancer, besides its potent antioxidant and free-radical scavenging as well as the immune-modulating function [2]. Increased levels of melatonin promote immune responses, the opposite suppression [1]. Early pinealectomy in animals reduces thymic cell proliferation [5]. Low peripheral leucocyte and lymphocyte counts were reported with low melatonin levels. A cyclic modulating effect can be observed in hemostasis and glucose metabolism regulation [6], in an attempt of the body to adapt to stress [5].

Melatonin has definite effects on neurological functions. An inhibitory effect on long-term potentiation in neurons of the hippocampal dentate gyrus influences memory. Secretion rhythmicity changes in age-related calcification of the gland and in various degenerative diseases like Alzheimer's and Parkinson's, but there is no evidence yet about a causative effect.

Research Center for Advanced Medicine

"MedFuture", "Iuliu Hatieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania



[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_4

Z. Z. Major (🖂)

²⁷

4.3 Systemic Pathology with Clinical Features Related to the Pineal Gland

Various systemic diseases involve at least a functional disturbance of the pineal gland. The clinical presentation in such circumstances is characterized by the signs and symptoms of the underlying disease; nevertheless, the evaluation of melatonin levels or favoring its function has a beneficial effect.

Neurological and psychiatric illnesses are frequently accompanied by circadian rhythm disturbances. Structural and imaging differences of the pineal gland along with altered function are described in schizophrenia [7] early calcification of the gland and reduction of melatonin secretion rhythmicity. Pineal volume and evening melatonin secretion seem to be reduced in patients with affective disorders [8]. In Alzheimer's disease, the circadian timing system is deactivated in concomitance with fading memory [9].

Autism spectrum disorders might also be influenced by pineal dysfunction, namely overproduction of N,N-dimethyltryptamine in the gland leads to abnormal neuroplasticity, cortical overgrowth, and dendritic spine dysgenesis, seemingly key features in the pathogenesis of the disease [10].

In critically ill patients, as in traumatic brain injury [11], there are frequent circadian rhythm disturbances caused by a reduction of melatonin production, the exogenous supplementation having a protective effect through several pathways. The anti-inflammatory [12] and antioxidative [13] effects of melatonin and its close links with the endocrine system reveal pineal dysfunction in several diseases and represent a primary pathological finding.

These metabolic pathways, together with others involved in oncogenesis, are disturbed in malignancies, the melatonin dysfunction being well established. There is no proven causal link, still, reduced circadian modulation is yet to be characterized in breast, ovarian, prostatic, skin (melanoma) [14], colorectal and non-small cell lung cancer [15] and also in primary malignancies of the central nervous system like gliomas. In malignancies of the female reproductive organs, pineal function has also a direct effect on hormone homeostasis. Supplementation of melatonin shows promising results in both breast [16] and ovarian [17] cancer. In gliomas, there are not only reduced melatonin levels, but also altered expression of melatonin receptors in different areas of the brain [18].

4.4 Clinical Presentation in the Primary Pathology of the Pineal Region and Gland

Pineal region tumors show increased histopathologic diversity, the neuroepithelial tumors [19] being the primary lesions of the gland [20]. Until now, no biomarkers are available to assess the diagnosis of primary lesions [21].

Pineal lesions produce a variety of clinical signs and syndromes. A controversial issue is the type and timing of treatment, considering that the vast majority of lesions are asymptomatic for a long time and are discovered incidentally [22]. Invasive treatment in these cases is applied using intermittent signs of high intracranial pressure as criteria [23]. Regression of lesions is seen in many cases, although there are almost always possibly contributing factors like steroid treatment, hydrocephalus treatment, diagnostic irradiation, pineal apoplexy, immunological mechanism, or surgery for other causes ([24]. Serial imagery might be the answer to establish the necessity of interventions in case of improving clinical features.

Visual phenomena are quite characteristic. The classically described Parinaud syndrome is characterized by vertical gaze palsy, mostly the upward movement, caused by compression of the rostral interstitial nucleus of the medial longitudinal fasciculus. This syndrome is characterized also by pseudo-Argyll Robertson pupils, conjugate down gaze, the so called setting-sun sign, eyelid retraction and convergence-retraction nystagmus. The syndrome frequently associates signal enhancement in the midbrain on MRI findings [25]. Other
visual signs are presented by visual field deficits, paroxysmal pupillary dilatations, and contractions [26]. Deficits are seen for both intra- and extraaxial lesions [27]. Minor features and rarer syndromes are also seen, according to the topography of the tumor, like isolated rectus inferior paresis [28], or the wall-eyed bilateral internuclear ophthalmoplegia—WEBINO syndrome [29].

Another key clinical finding in lesions of the pineal gland is headache, either associated with hydrocephalus, when it also presents the signs of the latter, such as nausea and vomiting, or caused probably by intermittent stenosis of the aqueduct [30]. A rarer cause of headache is represented by pineal gland apoplexy [31]. The symptom is severe and it rapidly might present signs of hydrocephalus or other clinical signs and frequently becomes a surgical emergency [32].

Auditory symptoms are another frequently reported sign of pineal region lesion. Usually, the patients present sometimes reversible hearing loss, of various degree [33, 34], and tinnitus [35], caused either by compression of inferior colliculi or by conduction deafness due to hydrocephalus [36]. More limited signs are also reported, like pure word deafness [37], either caused directly by the tumor or as an effect of the surgery, controversially present even with normal brainstem auditory evoked responses [38].

Endocrinological features occur mainly with germ cell tumors of the pineal region, showing frequently multiple topographies also involving the pituitary. According to this, patients show diabetes insipidus and various pituitary deficiences [39] or even hypothalamic-pituitary disconnection syndromes [40], according to the tumor topography. Another observed endocrinological feature involves the pineal gland itself; increased melatonin secretion associated with lesions, tumors of the gland, is seen in cases of male hypogonadotropic hypogonadism [41] or primary amenorrhea in women [42].

Around one-third of patients with pineal lesions might present primary generalized seizures or pathologic EEG morphology, represented by paroxysmal discharges of ≥ 3 Hz spike-andwave complexes [43]. Frequent tumor removal solves this symptom. Frequently, tumor removal solves this symptom. Melatonin was attributed with anticonvulsive effect [44]. The lesion might compress the vasculature, causing deficient perfusion, or erodes vessels, producing hemosiderin deposits. Hydrocephalus is caused by compression on the aqueduct. In cases of giant cell astrocytomas of the region, associated with tuberous sclerosis and seizure, the prognosis is influenced by the evolution of the base disease [45].

A rarer, although reported, clinical feature of pineal lesions are extrapyramidal signs, mainly resting tremor, which rapidly subside and disappear after the tumor has been removed [46].

Finally, but of considerable importance, are psychiatric signs associated with pineal lesions, sometimes leading to their discovery [47]. Circadian rhythm disturbances are frequent due to melatonin dysfunction [48], though cognition is rarely affected [49]. Memory might be affected by compression of the nearby fornix [50], usually being reversible after removal of the lesion. Rarer psychiatric signs are also reported, such as obsessivecompulsive disorder [51] or anorexia nervosa ([52].

4.5 Controversial Issues and Conclusion

Several categories of signs were presented in the above sections, characterizing the pineal lesions from a clinical point of view. However, the picture is not complete; controversial issues are identified in almost each of the presented fields. Among these, we consider a few of key importance, with practical impact on the prognosis of these lesions. The role of melatonin is understandably important, but its supplementation for such a high number of diseases—see neoplasias—is questionable and lacks sufficient support (such as multicenter trials). Another practical question is whether to perform surgery or not when patients are asymptomatic; different approaches are suggested in the literature. Finally, but not least important, is the use of neurophysiological intraoperative monitoring during surgery. There are only limited data among these reports about the development of a new functional deficit, although brainstem auditory evoked potentials or visual evoked potentials

were kept normal during surgery. Hopefully, controversies will contribute to the development of new research toward a better understanding and consensus.

References

- Claustrat B, Leston J. Melatonin: physiological effects in humans. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):77–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2015.03.002. Epub 2015 Apr 20.
- Sapède D, Cau E. The pineal gland from development to function. Curr Top Dev Biol. 2013;106:171–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-12-416021-7.00005-5.
- Shoja MM, Hoepfner LD, Agutter PS, Singh R, Tubbs RS. History of the pineal gland. Childs Nerv Syst. 2016;32(4):583–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00381-015-2636-3. Epub 2015 Mar 11.
- Macchi MM, Bruce JN. Human pineal physiology and functional significance of melatonin. Front Neuroendocrinol. 2004;25(3–4):177–95.
- Agathokleous E, Kitao M, Calabrese EJ. New insights into the role of melatonin in plants and animals. Chem Biol Interact. 2019;299:163–7. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cbi.2018.12.008. Epub 2018 Dec 13.
- Dantas-Ferreira RF, Raingard H, Dumont S, Schuster-Klein C, Guardiola-Lemaitre B, Pevet P, et al. Melatonin potentiates the effects of metformin on glucose metabolism and food intake in high-fat-fed rats. Endocrinol Diabetes Metab. 2018;1(4):e00039. https://doi.org/10.1002/edm2.39. eCollection 2018 Oct.
- Bastos MAV Jr, Oliveira Bastos PRH, Portella RB, Soares LFG, Conde RB, Rodrigues PMF Jr, et al. Pineal gland and schizophrenia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2019;104:100–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. psyneuen.2019.02.024. Epub 2019 Feb 25.
- Carpenter JS, Abelmann AC, Hatton SN, Robillard R, Hermens DF, Bennett MR, et al. Pineal volume and evening melatonin in young people with affective disorders. Brain Imaging Behav. 2017;11(6):1741–50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11682-016-9650-2.
- Wu YH, Swaab DF. Disturbance and strategies for reactivation of the circadian rhythm system in aging and Alzheimer's disease. Sleep Med. 2007;8(6):623– 36. Epub 2007 Mar 26.
- Shomrat T, Nesher N. Updated view on the relation of the pineal gland to autism spectrum disorders. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2019;10:37. https://doi. org/10.3389/fendo.2019.00037. eCollection 2019.
- Foster JR. Melatonin in critically ill children. J Pediatr Intensive Care. 2016;5(4):172–81. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0036-1583283. Epub 2016 Apr 28.
- Nabavi SM, Nabavi SF, Sureda A, Xiao J, Dehpour AR, Shirooie S, et al. Anti-inflammatory effects of

melatonin: a mechanistic review. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 2018;14:1–13. https://doi.org/10.1080/1040839 8.2018.1487927. [Epub ahead of print].

- Wang J, Jiang C, Zhang K, et al. Melatonin receptor activation provides cerebral protection after traumatic brain injury by mitigating oxidative stress and inflammation via the Nrf2 signaling pathway. Free Radic Biol Med. 2019;131:345–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.12.014. Epub 2018 Dec 13.
- Pourhanifeh MH, Mahdavinia M, Reiter RJ, Asemi Z. Potential use of melatonin in skin cancer treatment: a review of current biological evidence. J Cell Physiol. 2019;234(8):12142–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jcp.28129. Epub 2019 Jan 7.
- Pourhanifeh MH, Sharifi M, Reiter RJ, Davoodabadi A, Asemi Z. Melatonin and non-small cell lung cancer: new insights into signaling pathways. Cancer Cell Int. 2019;19:131. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12935-019-0853-7. eCollection 2019.
- Amin N, Shafabakhsh R, Reiter RJ, Asemi Z. Melatonin is an appropriate candidate for breast cancer treatment: based on known molecular mechanisms. J Cell Biochem. 2019;120:12208. https://doi. org/10.1002/jcb.28832. [Epub ahead of print].
- Zare H, Shafabakhsh R, Reiter RJ, Asemi Z. Melatonin is a potential inhibitor of ovarian cancer: molecular aspects. J Ovarian Res. 2019;12(1):26. https://doi. org/10.1186/s13048-019-0502-8.
- Maitra S, Bhattacharya D, Das S, Bhattacharya S. Melatonin and its anti-glioma functions: a comprehensive review. Rev Neurosci. 2019;30:527. https://doi.org/10.1515/revneuro-2018-0041. [Epub ahead of print].
- Pusztaszeri M, Pica A, Janzer R. Pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation in adults: case report and literature review. Neuropathology. 2006;26(2):153–7.
- Sato K, Kubota T. Pathology of pineal parenchymal tumors. Prog Neurol Surg. 2009;23:12–25. https:// doi.org/10.1159/000210050. Epub 2009 Mar 23.
- Carr C, O'Neill BE, Hochhalter CB, Strong MJ, Ware ML, Ochsner J. Biomarkers of pineal region tumors: a review. Ochsner J. 2019;19(1):26–31. https://doi. org/10.31486/toj.18.0110.
- 22. Koziarski A, Podgórski A, Zieliński GM. Surgical treatment of pineal cysts in non-hydrocephalic and neurologically intact patients: selection of surgical candidates and clinical outcome. Br J Neurosurg. 2019;33(1):37–42. https://doi.org/10.1080/02688697 .2018.1530731. Epub 2018 Nov 19.
- Kalani MY, Wilson DA, Koechlin NO, Abuhusain HJ, Dlouhy BJ, Gunawardena MP, et al. Pineal cyst resection in the absence of ventriculomegaly or Parinaud's syndrome: clinical outcomes and implications for patient selection. J Neurosurg. 2015;123(2):352–6. https://doi.org/10.3171/2014.9.JNS141081. Epub 2015 May 1.
- 24. Schipmann S, Keurhorst D, Köchling M, Schwake M, Heß K, Sundermann B, et al. Regression of pineal

lesions: spontaneous or iatrogenic? a case report and systematic literature review. World Neurosurg. 2017;108:939–947.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2017.08.106. Epub 2017 Aug 24.

- Vuppala AD, Hura N, Sahraian S, Beheshtian E, Miller NR, Yousem DM. MRI findings in Parinaud's syndrome: a closer look at pineal masses. Neuroradiology. 2019;61(5):507–14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00234-019-02166-4. Epub 2019 Jan 25.
- Michielsen G, Benoit Y, Baert E, Meire F, Caemaert J. Symptomatic pineal cysts: clinical manifestations and management. Acta Neurochir. 2002;144(3):233–42.
- Pollak L, Zehavi-Dorin T, Eyal A, Milo R, Huna-Baron R. Parinaud syndrome: any clinicoradiological correlation? Acta Neurol Scand. 2017;136(6):721– 6. https://doi.org/10.1111/ane.12795. Epub 2017 Jun 26.
- Khawam E, Fahed D, Khatib L. Isolated inferior rectus paresis with falling eye phenomenon of the contralateral eye in a patient with pineal tumor: a case report. Binocul Vis Strabismus Q. 2010;25(1):31–6.
- Toufeeq A, Dave D. Surgical management of WEBINO syndrome following pineal gland lesion removal. Eye (Lond). 2014;28(3):352–3. https://doi. org/10.1038/eye.2013.286. Epub 2013 Dec 20.
- 30. Pitskhelauri DI, Konovalov AN, Abramov IT, Danilov GV, Pronin IN, Alexandrova EV, et al. Pineal cyst-related aqueductal stenosis as cause of intractable headaches in nonhydrocephalic patients. World Neurosurg. 2019;123:e147–55. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.wneu.2018.11.096. Epub 2018 Nov 22.
- Patel AJ, Fuller GN, Wildrick DM, Sawaya R. Pineal cyst apoplexy: case report and review of the literature. Neurosurgery. 2005;57(5):E1066.
- Ayhan S, Bal E, Palaoglu S, Cila A. Pineal cyst apoplexy: report of an unusual case managed conservatively. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2011;45(6):604–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0028-3843(14)60129-8.
- 33. Gaspar N, Verschuur A, Mercier G, Couanet D, Sainte-Rose C, Brugières L. Reversible hearing loss associated with a malignant pineal germ cell tumor. Case report. J Neurosurg. 2003;99(3):587–90.
- 34. Woo PY, Teoh JY, Wong GK, Zhu XL, Siu DY, Kwan MC, Poon WS. A 45-year-old woman with reversible bilateral hearing loss. Neurology. 2013;80(3):e23–6. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.0b013e31827.
- Missori P, Delfini R, Cantore G. Tinnitus and hearing loss in pineal region tumours. Acta Neurochir. 1995;135(3–4):154–8.
- 36. Islam MS, Asano K, Tabata H, Ohkuma H, Suzuki S. Pineal region tumor manifesting initially as hearing impairment. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2002;42(7):301–4.
- 37. Joswig H, Schönenberger U, Brügge D, Richter H, Surbeck W. Reversible pure word deafness due to inferior colliculi compression by a pineal germinoma in a young adult. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2015;139:62–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clineuro.2015.08.034. Epub 2015 Sep 9.

- 38. Masuda S, Takeuchi K, Tsuruoka H, Ukai K, Sakakura Y. Word deafness after resection of a pineal body tumor in the presence of normal wave latencies of the auditory brain stem response. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 2000;109(12 Pt 1):1107–12.
- 39. Vuillermet P, Cauliez B, Fréger P, Vannier JP, Pellerin A, Kuhn JM. Simultaneous suprasellar and pineal germ cell tumors in five late stage adolescents: endocrinological studies and prolonged follow-up. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2008;21(12):1169–78.
- Voirin J, Klein O, Chastagner P, Moret C, Vignaud JM, Auque J, Marchal JC. [Germ-cell tumors of the central nervous system in childhood: retrospective study of 13 patients]. Neurochirurgie. 2008;54(2):55–62. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2007.12.007. Epub 2008 Mar 19. French.
- Luboshitzky R, Shen-Orr Z, Ishai A, Lavie P. Melatonin hypersecretion in male patients with adult-onset idiopathic hypogonadotropic hypogonadism. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2000;108(2):142–5.
- 42. Walker AB, English J, Arendt J, MacFarlane IA. Hypogonadotrophic hypogonadism and primary amenorrhoea associated with increased melatonin secretion from a cystic pineal lesion. Clin Endocrinol. 1996;45(3):353–6.
- Hajnsek S, Paladino J, Gadze ZP, Nanković S, Mrak G, Lupret V. Clinical and neurophysiological changes in patients with pineal region expansions. Coll Antropol. 2013;37(1):35–40.
- 44. Bosnjak J, Butkovic SS, Miskov S, Coric L, Jadrijevic-Tomas A, Mejaski-Bosnjak V. Epilepsy in patients with pineal gland cyst. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2018;165:72–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. clineuro.2017.12.025. Epub 2018 Jan 4.
- Dashti SR, Robinson S, Rodgers M, Cohen AR. Pineal region giant cell astrocytoma associated with tuberous sclerosis: case report. J Neurosurg. 2005;102(3 Suppl):322–5.
- 46. Morgan JT, Scumpia AJ, Webster TM, Mittler MA, Edelman M, Schneider SJ. Resting tremor secondary to a pineal cyst: case report and review of the literature. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2008;44(3):234–8. https:// doi.org/10.1159/000121382. Epub 2008 Mar 20.
- Mittal VA, Karlsgodt K, Zinberg J, Cannon TD, Bearden CE. Identification and treatment of a pineal region tumor in an adolescent with prodromal psychotic symptoms. Am J Psychiatry. 2010;167(9):1033–7. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi. ajp.2010.09071043.
- Quera-Salva MA, Hartley S, Claustrat B, Brugiéres L. Circadian rhythm disturbances associated with psychiatric symptoms in a patient with a pineal region tumor. Am J Psychiatry. 2011;168(1):99–100. https:// doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2010.10101440.
- 49. Coutinho V, Dellatolas G, Castaignede-Lalande C, Longaud-Vales A, Kieffer V, Guerrini-Rousseau L, et al. Cognitive profile of children with intracranial germ cell tumor according to tumor location. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2018;40(7):e424–8. https://doi. org/10.1097/MPH.00000000001200.

- Yoshida M, Hayashi T, Fujii K, Kawai K, Tsuji S, Iwata A. Recovered recall memory after decompression of the fornix by surgical removal of pineal tumor. Neurology. 2016;86(8):790–1. https://doi. org/10.1212/WNL.00000000002394.
- 51. De Nadai AS, Storch EA, Alvaro JL. Development of obsessive-compulsive disorder following a

pineal germinoma: a case report. Am J Psychiatry. 2011;168(5):550; ; author reply 550–1. https://doi. org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2011.11020184.

52. Winston AP, Barnard D, D'Souza G, Shad A, Sherlala K, Sidhu J, Singh SP. Pineal germinoma presenting as anorexia nervosa: case report and review of the literature. Int J Eat Disord. 2006;39(7):606–8.



Imaging Diagnosis

Horia Pleş

5.1 Introduction

Pineal region tumors are closely connected to the deep venous system. Using magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) venous sequence, the neuro-surgeon can plan the surgery. Digital subtraction angiography (DSA) may be used in tumors with rich vascularization [1] (Fig. 5.1).

According to the 2016 World Health Organization (WHO) Classification of Tumors of the Central Nervous System (CNS), the pineal region tumors are: pineocytoma, pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation, pineoblastoma, and papillary tumor of the pineal region [2].

Within the same classification, in the category "germ cell tumors" which are commonly found in the pineal region, there are: germinoma, embryonal cell carcinoma, yolk sac tumor, choriocarcinoma, teratoma, immature teratoma, teratoma with malignant transformation, and mixed germ cell tumor [2].

Depending on these classifications, there is a clinical incidence of pineal tumors and pineal region tumors. Common tumors are germinoma (50%), glioma (20–30%), teratoma (10–25%), and pineal region tumors (<20%). Rare tumor lesions are embryonal cell carcinoma, dermoid

H. Pleş (🖂)

Department of Neurosurgery, "Victor Babes" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Timisoara, Romania



Fig. 5.1 Magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) venous sequence, deep cerebral veins. Tip of arrow—galenic vein; large arrow—internal cerebral veins; narrow arrow—basal veins of Rosenthal

cyst, metastasis, lipoma, meningioma, arachnoid cyst, and epidermoid [3].

Data about parenchymal tumors of the pineal region are based on small series; therefore, they should be interpreted with some caution. Imaging does not have such a high diagnostic accuracy to differentiate between different types of pineal tumors and pineal region tumors [4].

Pineal parenchymal tumors can be differentiated from the normal pineal gland on the basis that the latter calcifies with aging (thin calcium

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

5

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_5

concretions called corpora arenacea, or brain sand). Intratumoral calcifications can also be found in pineal parenchymal tumors [4].

The imaging diagnosis methods are as follows: X-ray—it can detect a highly calcified pineal gland, but it is not enough to make a diagnosis; computed tomography (CT)—it can be helpful in detecting a level of hydrocephalus and calcification of the gland, also being used for guiding during biopsy; magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)—it is the method of choice for diagnosing pineal gland tumors; usually high-resolution MRI with gadolinium is used (Ammar Haouini & Frank Gallard).

5.2 Germinoma

Germinoma is a tumor originating in the primordial germ cells, and it is the equivalent of seminoma or dysgerminoma in the gonads or the mediastinum, respectively [5].

Germinoma presents as a tumor mass that encloses the pineal gland. Its size varies between 1 and 3 cm, and it is commonly associated with ventricular obstruction [5].

Some authors consider that germ cell tumors represent 60% of pineal region tumors. The pineal gland is hosting 53% of all primary germinomas of the central nervous system (CNS). This category can be subdivided into germinomas and nongerminomatous germ cell tumors. The incidence of germinomas is up to eight times higher in Japan and East Asia compared to the Western world [6].

Pure germinomas represent 55–65% of all intracranial germ cell tumors, and they are found in the pineal gland and also in the suprasellar region in 10% of cases [6].

Germinomas present as a non-encapsulated brittle mass, and they may occur inside cystic areas; necrosis, calcifications, and hemorrhage are unusual [5]. Germinomas does not secrete tumor markers in the serum, but it causes an increase in the levels of β -subunit of human chorionic gonadotropin (β -hCG) in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) to up to 50 U/mL, due to the syncytiotrophoblastic cells, and increase of the placental alkaline phosphatase (PLAP). The absence of the alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) in the serum and CSF is mandatory for the diagnosis of a pure germinoma [6].

Generally, the tumors are radio- and chemosensitive, and this leads to a good overall prognosis, with a 5-year survival rate of over 90% [6].

Computed tomography—it reveals a hyperdense tumor mass in native examination compared to the grey matter, which is well delimited and surrounds the pineal gland or is growing around the posterior part of the third ventricle, and which usually enframes the calcifications of the pineal gland. The tumor has an intense uptake of the contrast medium. Iodophilic subarachnoid metastases can be revealed [5].

Magnetic resonance imaging-it reveals a round or lobulated tumor mass, in T1, T2 isosignal/hypersignal compared to the grey matter, which can contain cystic or necrotic areas in T2 hypersignal. Intratumoral spots can be present in T2 hypersignal, suggesting bleeding or calcifications, but seldom. The tumor is in hypersignal on the fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) sequence and shows restriction on the diffusionweighted imaging (DWI) sequence. After the administration of the contrast medium, of note is the intratumoral intense uptake of the contrast medium. In spectroscopy, there is an increase of choline, and a decrease of NAA (N-acetyl aspartate) ± lactate. MRI examination is the best technique approach for assessing pineal gland germinomas. It is also required to evaluate the entire spine in order to reveal meningeal metastases in the spinal canal [5].

The CT and MRI images in Figs. 5.2 and 5.3 are from the same patient, operated 10 years ago, currently with a relapse of the germinoma.



Fig. 5.2 Solid cystic tumor mass (germinoma confirmed via histopathology) in the pineal region. (a) CT native with the presence of a millimetric intratumoral calcification, mass effect on the third ventricle, with secondary

hydrocephalus, right frontal periventricular secondary lesion infiltrative in the corpus callosum; (b) CT sagittal with contrast present iodophilia in the solid parts



Fig. 5.3 MRI—solid cystic tumor mass in the pineal region (germinoma confirmed via histopathology). (a) Axial T1 with contrast, right frontal periventricular secondary lesion with infiltration of the corpus callosum, of note is the edema around the lesion. Contrast uptake in the

pineal region with mass effect exercised on the third ventricle and secondary hydrocephalus; (b) Sagittal T2, of note is the cystic mass adjacent to the tumor, with imprint on the third ventricle

5.3 Embryonal Cell Carcinoma

It is a malignant tumor which consists of undifferentiated epithelial cells. It presents as a tumor mass with heterogeneous structure in the pineal or suprasellar region in adults [5].

Computed tomography—it presents as a heterogeneous mass which can contain cystic and hemorrhagic areas in native examination and has a variable proportion of contrast medium uptake [5].

Magnetic resonance imaging investigation in the T1 weighted sequence, the mass is in hyposignal/isosignal compared to the grey matter, with a shorter T1 (hypersignal) due to the hematic, lipomatous, or proteic content. In the T2 weighted sequence, the tumor appears in isosignal or in a mild hypersignal compared to the grey matter. In the GRE T2* sequence, the hemosiderin deposits in the tumor are revealed. The DWI sequence uncovers the solid tumoral component with reduced restriction. The T1 sequence with contrast brings out a variable uptake of the medium. In brain spectroscopy, there is an increase of choline, lipids, and lactate, and a decrease of NAA. As a method of choice, MRI of the brain and of the entire spine is to be performed [5].

5.4 Gliomas

Histologically, the human pineal gland consists mainly of pinealocytes, with few astrocytes with a supportive role, and is subdivided into lobules by the pial layer [4].

A number of non-pineal types of tissue are located in the pineal region and can grow other tumor types, and this category constitutes an additional percentage of 10–14% of the tumors of this region [6]. There are astrocytomas, glioblastomas, ependymomas, and gangliogliomas.

Although there are astrocytes in the pineal gland, it is more common for gliomas to originate in the glial tissue from the vicinity of the pineal gland rather than in the pineal gland itself; most pineal region gliomas originate in parapineal structures such as the corpora quadrigemina of the posterior thalamus [3].

In Figs. 5.4 and 5.5, we present CT and MRI images of an astrocytoma GII.



Fig. 5.4 Tumor mass—astrocytoma GII confirmed via histopathology, post-biopsy aspect. (a) CT native axial image, tumor mass mildly hypodense native, without calcifications in the pineal region with infiltration of the mes-

encephalic tectum; (**b**) CT post-contrast sagittal image, of note is the uptake after administration of contrast medium. Of note is the presence of hydrocephalus



Fig. 5.5 MRI—tumor mass—astrocytoma GII confirmed via histopathology. (a) Axial T1 native.; (b) Sagittal T1 after administration of contrast medium; (c) Sagittal T2; (d) FLAIR sagittal. Of note is the absence of hydrocephalus

5.5 Teratoma

Non-germinomatous germ cell tumors are a heterogeneous collection of tumors which include mature teratoma, immature teratoma, teratoma with malignant transformation, yolk sac tumor, embryonal cell carcinoma, and choriocarcinoma [6].

Teratomas represent 4% of germ cell tumors of the CNS and include both the mature and the immature version. They are derived from all three germ cell strata (endoderm, mesoderm, and ectoderm). They are well-circumscribed, multilobulated, often cystic, and, unlike germinomas, they can be associated with malignant degeneration. Teratomas constitute 50% of all congenital neoplasias. Mature teratomas are formed of elements of completely differentiated tissue, while immature teratomas have incompletely differentiated tissues, such as neuroepithelial or stromal tissue, and usually have a high mitotic activity [6]. Immature teratomas tend to have higher recurrence rates than mature teratomas. Ten-year survival rates were reported as 90% for mature teratomas and 70% for immature teratomas [6].

Generally, teratoma is less sensitive to radio- and chemotherapy. Surgical resection is generally the main therapy for both mature teratoma and immature teratoma. The addition of chemotherapy to radiotherapy radiation actually leads to improvements in case of immature teratoma [6].

The pineal region is the most common intracranial location for benign teratoma. A significant proportion of cases occur in young men [3].

Computed tomography seems to reflect the gross pathological features of these tumors. They have densities of -70 to -30 Hounsfield units, especially in fatty parts. Small pieces of bone or

teeth can be found; the soft tissue can be isodense with the brain, and it has a contrast uptake [3].

Quite frequently, teratomas do not invade the surrounding tissue. Spontaneous ruptures of the cystic tumors in the subarachnoidian space and in the ventricle have been described [3]. Figure 5.6—Immature teratoma.

Differential diagnosis is performed with a dermoid cyst [3].

After germ cell tumors, pineal parenchymal tumors are most common. They represent less than 20% of pineal region tumors. Pineal parenchymal tumors constitute a morphologic continuum from the benign pineocytomas (WHO grade I) through pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation (low and high grade, respectively WHO grade II and III) to pineoblastomas (WHO grade IV) [4].



Fig. 5.6 Tumor mass of large size (confirmed via histopathology—immature teratoma) in the right cerebral hemisphere and pineal region with intensely heterogeneous structure, with cystic areas, calcification, and exer-

cising a discreet compressive effect on the contralateral hemisphere. (a) Axial T2; (b) Axial SWI; (c) Axial T1 with contrast; (d) Axial T2



Fig. 5.6 (continued)

5.6 Pineocytomas

The average age of occurrence is 10 years. Generally, a pineocytoma is of size less than 3 cm, and it has a capsule. Rarely it extends in the third ventricle, it can compress the adjacent structures, respectively the aqueduct, leading to hydrocephalus. Occasionally it bleeds [3].

In tomographic investigations, tumors are hypodense with central or peripheral calcifications, with peripheral or nodular contrast activity. In MRI, pineocytomas appear in T1 iso-/hyposignal and in hypersignal in T2 and FLAIR. They have an intense and homogeneous contrast intake [4, 7].

5.7 Pineoblastomas

Pineoblastomas are soft brittle tumors, grey, with hemorrhagic or necrotic areas. They appear more infiltrative, with irregular margins or lobulated form [4]. Pineoblastomas frequently disseminate via CSF pathways and may also metastasize outside the CNS [3].

In CT, pineoblastomas appear as interpose tumors, hyperdense, with calcifications. In MRI, they appear as hypo-/isointense tumors in the T1 sequence and hypo- to hyperintense in T2. In CT and in MRI, they have a moderate contrast uptake with heterogeneous or patchy aspect [4].

In the group "pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation," the neuroimaging criteria are not clearly established [4].

5.8 Ependymoma

They are neoplasms with slow growth originating in the ependymal cells. These tumor types have a bimodal distribution on age groups with a peak at 1–5 years, and the other peak around the age of 25–30 years, respectively. The male gender is more affected compared to the female gender [8].

At the MRI examination, ependymomas appear as heterogeneous masses, usually in T1 hypo- or isosignal, with intermediate signal or hypersignal in T2, containing inside cystic areas, calcifications, and blood products. Post-contrast, there is an intratumoral heterogeneous contrast uptake, in the solid areas. In MRI spectroscopy, an increase of choline and a peak of lactate, with decreased levels of NAA can be detected [8] (Fig. 5.7).



Fig. 5.7 MRI—tumor mass of approximately 3 cm with heterogeneous structure. (**a**) T1 native axial: contains inside bleeding; (**b**) T1 axial post-contrast: non-homogeneously

gadolinophilic; (c) SWI axial: hemosiderin deposits and calcifications; (d) Axial T2: the mass is in hypersignal compared to the grey matter; (e) Sagittal T1 post-contrast

5.9 Lipoma

They are rare lesions representing 10% of all intracranial lipomas. They are benign mesenchymal tumors and affect both males and females in equal proportion [8].

At MRI examination, pineal lipomas in the T1 sequence native show a homogeneous hypersignal with disappearance of the fatty signal in the T1 sequence fat-sat (hyposignal in the T1 sequence with fat suppression), and show a hyposignal in T2. Lipomas are non-gadolinophilic on the post-contrast acquisitions [8].

Computed tomography – it reveals homogeneous mass with fatty densities (between -50 and -150 UH), without contrast uptake [8].

5.10 Meningioma

It is a meningothelial tumor originating in the cells of tela choroidea, velum interpositum, and falx tentorium junction. It represents 6-8% of pineal region tumors. MRI investigation shows a hyposignal in T1 and a moderate hypersignal in T2. It has an intense contrast uptake, typical for a meningioma [6, 7].

5.11 Arachnoid Cyst

It is a congenital lesion. Arachnoid cysts and glial cysts of the pineal region share similar CT characteristics. The cyst may be either developmental or acquired secondary to post-inflammatory or post-hemorrhagic adhesions. The cysts may involve the cistern of the velum interpositum, the quadrigeminal plate cistern, or both [3].

5.12 Pineal Cyst

It is common in adult women. As a general imaging characteristic, it is a mass that occurs between the velum interpositum and the internal cerebral veins. The mass is small, less than 1 cm, occasionally over 2 cm, is round-ovoid; in 95% of cases, it does not compress the tectum or the aqueduct; 5% have a compressive effect occasionally. In case of cystic apoplexy, a hydrocephalus occurs [5].

Brain CT reveals a well-delimited mass, homogeneous, cystic, behind the third ventricle, hyperdense compared to the cerebrospinal fluid; 20% show wall calcifications. After the administration of the contrast medium, it has peripheral or nodular uptake. In rare cases of pineal apoplexy, an acute hemorrhage can occur [5].

In MRI investigation, a slice with a 3 mm thickness is recommended. In the T1 sequence, 60% of cysts occur in mild T1 hypersignal compared to the CSF, 40% in T1 isosignal compared to the CSF, and 1-2% heterogeneous signal due to the hemorrhage. In the T2 sequence, we have iso-/mild hypersignal in T2 compared to the CSF. The proton density (PD) sequence shows a hypersignal compared to the SCF. The FLAIR sequence shows a hypersignal depending on the content: proteinaceous, bleeding, or calcifications. The DWI sequence is without signal restriction. At the injection of the contrast medium, 90% have peripheral uptake for masses less than 2 cm, more rarely nodular uptake. In late sequences, cysts can become homogeneous with the contrast medium and they occur as solid tumors. In spectroscopy, we have the absence of neuronal markers [5] (Fig. 5.8).

Pineal cysts can be typical or atypical.

The typical ones are unilocular, welldelimited, round-oval, with homogeneous content, with a thin peripheral wall less than 2 mm. These are different of pineoblastoma, teratoma, and pilocytic astrocytoma [5].

Atypical pineal cysts are multilocular, with a thick wall of over 2 mm, with contrast uptake. They are septated, lobulated, and are not differentiated via imaging of pineoblastoma, germinoma, and teratoma [5].



Fig. 5.8 CT—(a) oval cystic mass with a net contour in the pineal bed measuring 15/13.5 mm in axial plane native, with thin walls, with left paramedian internal microcalcifi-

cation. MRI—(**b**) axial T1 native, cystic lesion of 1.5 cm, well-delimited; (**c**) Sagittal T2 with a different signal compared to the CSF; (**d**) Sagittal T1 with contrast

5.13 Other Tumor Types

Choroid plexus papillomas can originate from the choroid plexus. Falx cerebri, tentorium and velum interpositum originate tumors of mesenchymal origin, including the previously mentioned meningioma, hemangiomas, and hemangiopericytomas [6].

5.14 Conclusion

There are tumors originating from the pineal gland tissues and tumors originating from the tissues of the pineal region. Some radiologists reported that they can distinguish the tumors of the two categories. In reality, it is very difficult to distinguish pineal tumors from tumors originating in the pineal region from an imaging point of view.

References

 Lehecka M, Laakso A. Helsinki microneurosurgery basics and tricks. Balgheim: Druckerei Hohl GmbH& Co. Kg; 2011. p. 195–245.

- Louis DN, et al. The 2016 World Health Organization classification of tumors of the central nervous system: a summary. Acta Neuropathol. 2016;131:803–20.
- Apuzzo MLJ. Surgery of the third ventricle. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 1998. p. 262–303.
- Perry A, Brat DJ. Practical surgical neuropathology: a diagnostic approach. London: Churchill Livingstone Elsevier; 2010. p. 151–65.
- Barkovich AJ, et al. Diagnostic imaging: pediatric neuroradiology. Salt Lake City: Amirsys; 2007. p. I-3-2–4-2.
- Ellenbogen RG, Sekhar LN, Kitchen ND. Chirurgiei Neurologice. [Principles of neurologic surgery]. Elseiver; 2018. p. 602–622.
- 7. Osborn AG, et al. Diagnostic imaging: brain. 2nd ed. Salt Lake City: Amirsys; 2010.
- Fang AS, Meyers SP. Magnetic resonance imaging of pineal region tumours. Insights Imaging. 2013;4:369–82.



6

The Usefulness of Biomarkers for Diagnosis

Patric Teodorescu, Sergiu Pasca, and Ciprian Tomuleasa

6.1 Introduction

Modern cancer classification is aimed at establishing adequate prognosis in order to select the best therapeutic option available and help researchers design clinical trials with comparable criteria, given that an inadequate prediction could cause unnecessary harm to patients or could significantly increase the healthcare costs. Proteomics are very stable in blood and other bodily fluids, even if the major drawback is that their expression patterns do not seem to be very tissue-specific, making them not ideal candidates for non-invasive cancer evaluation. Pineal region cancers are usually diagnosed too late, when the sensitivity and specificity of biomarkers are not acceptable, but in order to improve the therapeutic ratio of these patients, an excellent biomarker should alert the clinician about the possibility of a malignancy even before it can be detected via conventional imaging techniques. The most commonly used potential biomarkers are alphafetoprotein (AFP) and human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG).

6.2 Alpha-Fetoprotein

Even if AFP is commonly used all over the world as a serum tumor marker for the screening of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), american association for the study of liver diseases (AASLD) strongly recommends against its use as a sole marker for screening, unless ultrasonography is available [1], supporting the acute need for efficient markers. In patients diagnosed with colorectal or liver cancers, adequate prognoses are important for an effective therapy because biochemical markers such as carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) or CA-19-9 are very non-specific. For the pineal gland region, AFP was reported to be a potential useful biomarker. AFP is a fetal protein which is part of an albuminoid gene family together with albumin, vitamin D-binding protein, and alpha-albumin (also known as afamin in humans) [2]. The levels of serum AFP were found to correlate with several defects and malformations of the fetus and negative pregnancy outcomes in general [3]. In addition, high concentrations of AFP were linked to the presence of neoplastic processes in both children and adults [4, 5].

Structurally, AFP is a glycoprotein with a molecular mass of 68–72 kDa [6]. The molecule is composed of three domains which form a single-chain polypeptide, and which are dictated by various disulfide-bridging patterns [7, 8]. The result is a U-shaped molecule [9, 10]. This cysteine-bridged structure is characteristic of the

P. Teodorescu · S. Pasca · C. Tomuleasa (⊠) Department of Hematology, "Iuliu Hatieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_6

whole albuminoid family [11]. The genes of the four members of the albuminoid family are located on chromosome 4, in the 4q11–q22 region [12].

As albumin, AFP also binds and transports different molecules, such as retinoids, bilirubin, steroids, fatty acids, dyes, phytoestrogens, flavonoids, dioxin, and several drugs [13]. AFP is generally known to be a fetal protein that promotes growth processes. Normal concentrations of AFP during pregnancy are associated with successful pregnancies [14]. However, this protein also stimulates growth in tumors at certain levels, in an autocrine fashion [15, 16]. On the other hand, in certain situations, after going through a conformational change, AFP is also able to inhibit growth and differentiation in cells [17, 18]. Thus, AFP is considered to be a dual cell-proliferation regulator, and the main mechanisms through which it exhibits its effects are apoptosis, cytoplasmic signaling, and G-coupled signal transduction [19]. In adults, high levels of serum AFP (>5 ng/mL) have been identified, especially in malignant processes. However, some benign hepatic disorders, such as cirrhosis or viral hepatitis, have also been linked to increased serum AFP [20]. Various tumors are associated with higher levels of AFP, such as hepatocellular carcinoma, testicular germ cell tumors, ovary yolk sac tumors, stomach and pancreatic tumors, and pineal/pituitary tumors [19].

AFP seems to be produced by tumor cells, but not secreted. After synthesis, it remains inside the cell, bound to an intracytoplasmic protein [21]. In addition, circulating AFP is uptaken by cancer cells through receptor-mediated endocytosis [22]. The ability to internalize AFP is an attribute of cells which are undergoing differentiation. By contrast, undifferentiated or fully differentiated cells do not have this ability. Malignant cells express membrane-surface receptors for AFP, showing that these cells exert properties typical for immature cells [19]. Thus, AFP is a potential target for anti-cancer drug therapies, as binding certain molecules to it might help in incorporating them into neoplastic cells. When referring to pineal gland tumors, AFP is particularly increased in both serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), in

several histological types. These include embryonal carcinomas, immature teratomas, and endodermal sinus tumors [23, 24].

Studies show that in pineal gland tumors, serum AFP levels can range between 29 and 27,100 ng/mL, whereas CSF levels range between 26 and 15,700 ng/mL. However, it has been shown that serum levels <1000 ng/mL do not influence prognosis and outcome. On the other hand, a measured serum or CSF AFP >1000 ng/mL seems to have a negative impact on 5-year progression-free survival. This group of patients are considered to have a significantly worse outcome and therefore need a different approach when it comes to treatment options and cycles of chemotherapy [25].

6.3 Human Chorionic Gonadotropin

Besides AFP, human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) is another potential biomarker used for the monitoring of pineal gland tumors. Structurally, hCG is formed from two subunits: alpha and beta. The alpha subunit is common between gly-copeptides used in signaling, while the beta subunit offers different structures and functions between these molecules. The crystal structure of hCG shows not only that the two subunits have a similar topology, but also that the heterodimer formed is stabilized by the beta subunit wrapping around the alpha subunit, a feature essential for receptor binding [26, 27].

The term hCG is used to depict four distinct entities: hCG, hyperglycosylated hCG, pituitary, hCG and beta hCG. hCG is produced by the syncytiotrophoblast cells, while hyperglycosylated hCG is mainly produced by the cytotrophoblast cells. These two aforementioned forms explain why it is commonly known that hCG is present in higher levels in the case of a pregnancy. Pituitary hCG, as the name suggests, is produced by the pituitary gland and acts as a mimic for the luteinizing hormone (LH). Beta hCG represents the free beta chain of hCG and is frequently produced in malignancies, specifically in choriocarcinomas, germinomas, and embryonal carcinomas [28]. Structurally, beta hCG is formed from 145 amino acids and presents 6 homologs clustered in the subband 19q13.3. These homologous genes are depicted as CGB1, CGB2, CBG3, CBG5, CBG7, and CBG8 and differ by three amino acids situated in positions 2, 4, and 117. Because of these differences, they have been categorized as type 1 proteins, represented by CGB7, and type 2 proteins, represented by CGB3, CGB5, and CGB8 [29].

Functionally, hCG is known to manifest its effects through the TGF beta pathway and through protein kinases, especially protein kinase A and protein kinase C. These effects have been used as an explanation for the effects of hCG on uterine wall angiogenesis and pregnancy immunomodulation. What can be observed is that the aforementioned effects overlap with some of the hallmarks of cancer, specifically angiogenesis induction and immune escape [30-32]. Considering that beta hCG has been shown to promote malignant cell proliferation and inhibit apoptosis, other two hallmarks of cancer can be added to the latter ones: sustained proliferative signaling and resisting cell death. This can be also predicted from the structure of beta hCG, which presents a cysteine knot, a motif generally shown to occur in growth factors [26]. Thus, activation of the aforementioned hallmarks of cancer can explain, in part, the results from clinical studies, where it has been shown that higher levels of beta hCG associate with a reserved prognosis [33-35]. A good question to be asked is: "Is beta hCG produced by the malignant cells or by the stroma?"

The answer has repeatedly been shown that beta hCG is produced by the malignant cells and either secreted or present on their surface [36– 40]. Nagasawa et al. have shown that there is an association between beta hCG expressed on the surface of malignant cells and the level of beta hCG in serum or cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) [41]. Thus, these results show that malignant cells secrete and express beta hCG on their surface, which leads to survival advantage.

When focusing on pineal gland lesions, beta hCG is generally secreted by choriocarcinomas,

germinomas, and embryonal carcinomas. In the case of choriocarcinomas, beta hCG levels are known to be consistently elevated. This is not always true for germinomas or embryonal carcinomas, where beta hCG is not consistently elevated, but, when elevated, is associated with a worse prognosis. Thus, beta hCG can be used as a biomarker for the presence of a choriocarcinoma, but, because of inconsistencies, it is better suited as a prognostic marker in the case of germinomas and embryonal carcinomas. Because of the easier access, serum is generally used as the source assessing biomarker levels, although it has been shown that assessing CSF for beta hCG offers a higher sensitivity for diagnosis. This can be explained through the central nervous system (CNS) localization of the aforementioned malignancies [24], [42–50]. It has to be noted that biomarkers complement clinical examination, imaging, and pathology, being useful for a differential diagnosis, and they should not be used to replace more classical approaches. As mentioned before, because of the CNS localization of these tumors, it can be expected that CSF levels of beta hCG are higher compared to serum levels. This is generally the case, but, in situations where there exists a discordance in this logic, the clinician should expect the disease to have metastasized. If this is the case, surgical intervention presents no benefit [24].

6.4 Conclusion

The main biomarkers identified in pineal gland tumors are AFP and beta HCG. Their levels are usually increased in both serum and CSF. Higher levels of these markers can give a clue regarding the type of tumor, as each of them is encountered in different histological types. Also, their levels can be used as a predictive factor for the extent of the disease and also for the approach that should be taken. However, these markers should not be used for diagnosis alone, but should be complementary to the other methods such as imaging and pathology.

References

- Bruix J, Sherman M, Practice Guidelines Committee, American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases. Management of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology. 2005;42(5):1208–36. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16250051.
- McLeod JF, Cooke NE. The vitamin D-binding protein, alpha-fetoprotein, albumin multigene family: detection of transcripts in multiple tissues. J Biol Chem. 1989;264(36):21760–9. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/2480956.
- Crandall BF. Alpha-fetoprotein: a review. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci. 1981;15(2):127–85. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6169490.
- Smith CJ, Kelleher PC. Alpha-fetoprotein molecular heterogeneity. Physiologic correlations with normal growth, carcinogenesis and tumor growth. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1980;605(1):1–32. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6154476.
- Uriel J. The physiological role of alpha-fetoprotein in cell growth and differentiation. J Nucl Med Allied Sci. 33(3 Suppl):12–7. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/2480409.
- Mizejewski GJ. The phylogeny of alpha-fetoprotein in vertebrates: survey of biochemical and physiological data. Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr. 1995;5(3–4):281– 316. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8834228.
- Carter DC, He XM. Structure of human serum albumin. Science. 1990;249(4966):302–3. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2374930.
- Luft AJ, Lorscheider FL. Structural analysis of human and bovine alpha-fetoprotein by electron microscopy, image processing, and circular dichroism. Biochemistry. 1983;22(25):5978–81. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6197991.
- Nunez EA. Biological role of alpha-fetoprotein in the endocrinological field: data and hypotheses. Tumour Biol. 1994;15(2):63–72. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/7514312.
- Mizejewski GJ. Alpha-fetoprotein structure and function: relevance to isoforms, epitopes, and conformational variants. Exp Biol Med (Maywood). 2001;226(5):377–408. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/11393167.
- Gonatas JO, Mezitis SG, Stieber A, Fleischer B, Gonatas NK. MG-160. A novel sialoglycoprotein of the medial cisternae of the Golgi apparatus [published erratum appears in J Biol Chem 1989 Mar 5;264(7):4264]. J Biol Chem. 1989;264(1):646–53. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2909545.
- Yang F, Luna VJ, McAnelly RD, Naberhaus KH, Cupples RL, Bowman BH. Evolutionary and structural relationships among the group-specific component, albumin and alpha-fetoprotein. Nucleic Acids Res. 1985;13(22):8007–17. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/2415926.
- Deutsch HF. Chemistry and biology of alphafetoprotein. Adv Cancer Res. 1991;56:253–312. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1709334.

- Trojan J, Uriel J. [Intracellular localization of alphafetoprotein and serum albumin in the central nervous system of the rat during fetal and postnatal development]. C R Seances Acad Sci D. 1979;289(15):1157– 60. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/95002.
- Gershwin ME, Castles JJ, Makishima R. Accelerated plasmacytoma formation in mice treated with alphafetoprotein. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1980;64(1):145–9. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6153226.
- Wang XW, Xu B. Stimulation of tumor-cell growth by alpha-fetoprotein. Int J Cancer. 1998;75(4):596–9. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9466662.
- Jacobson HI, Bennett JA, Mizejewski GJ. Inhibition of estrogen-dependent breast cancer growth by a reaction product of alpha-fetoprotein and estradiol. Cancer Res. 1990;50(2):415–20. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1688512.
- Dudich E, Semenkova L, Gorbatova E, Dudich I, Khromykh L, Tatulov E, et al. Growth-regulative activity of human alpha-fetoprotein for different types of tumor and normal cells. Tumour Biol. 1998;19(1):30– 40. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9422080.
- Mizejewski GJ. Biological role of alpha-fetoprotein in cancer: prospects for anticancer therapy. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2002;2(6):709–35. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12503217.
- Abelev GI. Alpha-fetoprotein in ontogenesis and its association with malignant tumors. Adv Cancer Res. 1971;14:295–358. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/4107670.
- Biddle W, Sarcione EJ. Specific cytoplasmic alphafetoprotein binding protein in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells and primary breast cancer tissue. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 1987;10(3):279–86. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2451952.
- 22. Trojan J, Uriel J. Immunocytochemical localisation of alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) and serum albumin (ALB) in ecto-, meso- and endodermal tissue derivatives of the developing rat. Oncodev Biol Med. 1982;3(1):13–22. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6181479.
- Yamamoto I, Kageyama N. Microsurgical anatomy of the pineal region. J Neurosurg. 1980;53(2):205–21. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7431059.
- Carr C, O'Neill BE, Hochhalter CB, Strong MJ, Ware ML. Biomarkers of pineal region tumors: a review. Ochsner J. 2019;19(1):26–31. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/30983898.
- Calaminus G, Frappaz D, Kortmann RD, Krefeld B, Saran F, Pietsch T, et al. Outcome of patients with intracranial non-germinomatous germ cell tumorslessons from the SIOP-CNS-GCT-96 trial. Neuro Oncol. 2017;19(12):1661–72. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/29048505.
- Lapthorn AJ, Harris DC, Littlejohn A, Lustbader JW, Canfield RE, Machin KJ, et al. Crystal structure of human chorionic gonadotropin. Nature. 1994;369(6480):455–61. http://www.nature.com/ articles/369455a0.
- 27. Wu H, Lustbader JW, Liu Y, Canfield RE, Hendrickson WA. Structure of human chorionic gonadotropin at

2.6 a resolution from MAD analysis of the selenomethionyl protein. Structure. 1994;2(6):545–58. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7922031.

- Cole LA. Biological functions of hCG and hCGrelated molecules. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2010;8(1):102. http://rbej.biomedcentral.com/ articles/10.1186/1477-7827-8-102.
- Maston GA, Ruvolo M. Chorionic gonadotropin has a recent origin within primates and an evolutionary history of selection. Mol Biol Evol. 2002;19(3):320–35. http://academic.oup.com/mbe/ article/19/3/320/981053.
- Nwabuobi C, Arlier S, Schatz F, Guzeloglu-Kayisli O, Lockwood C, Kayisli U. hCG: biological functions and clinical applications. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(10):2037. http://www.mdpi.com/1422-0067/18/10/2037.
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell. 2000;100(1):57–70. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/10647931.
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell. 2011;144(5):646–74. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21376230.
- 33. Kovalevskaya G, Birken S, Kakuma T, Ozaki N, Sauer M, Lindheim S, et al. Differential expression of human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG) glycosylation isoforms in failing and continuing pregnancies: preliminary characterization of the hyperglycosylated hCG epitope. J Endocrinol. 2002;172(3):497–506. https://joe. bioscientifica.com/view/journals/joe/172/3/497.xml.
- Burton GJ, Jauniaux E. Placental oxidative stress: from miscarriage to preeclampsia. J Soc Gynecol Investig. 2004;11(6):342–52. http://journals.sagepub. com/doi/10.1016/j.jsgi.2004.03.003.
- 35. Bahado-Singh RO, Oz U, Isozaki T, Seli E, Kovanci E, Hsu C-D, et al. Midtrimester urine human chorionic gonadotropin β-subunit core fragment levels and the subsequent development of pre-eclampsia. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1998;179(3):738–41. https://linking-hub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0002937898700742.
- 36. Valmu L, Alfthan H, Hotakainen K, Birken S, Stenman U-H. Site-specific glycan analysis of human chorionic gonadotropin -subunit from malignancies and pregnancy by liquid chromatography—electrospray mass spectrometry. Glycobiology. 2006;16(12):1207–18. https://academic.oup.com/glycob/article-lookup/doi/10.1093/glycob/cwl034.
- Acevedo HF, Tong JY, Hartsock RJ. Human chorionic gonadotropin-beta subunit gene expression in cultured human fetal and cancer cells of different types and origins. Cancer. 1995;76(8):1467–75. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8620425.
- Acevedo HF, Hartsock RJ. Metastatic phenotype correlates with high expression of membrane-associated complete beta-human chorionic gonadotropin in vivo. Cancer. 1996;78(11):2388–99. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/8941011.

- Li D, Wen X, Ghali L, Al-Shalabi FM, Docherty SM, Purkis P, et al. hCG beta expression by cervical squamous carcinoma—in vivo histological association with tumour invasion and apoptosis. Histopathology. 2008;53(2):147–55. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/18752498.
- Iles RK. Ectopic hCGbeta expression by epithelial cancer: malignant behaviour, metastasis and inhibition of tumor cell apoptosis. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2007;260–262:264–70. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/17069968.
- 41. Nagasawa DT, Lagman C, Sun M, Yew A, Chung LK, Lee SJ, et al. Pineal germ cell tumors: two cases with review of histopathologies and biomarkers. J Clin Neurosci. 2017;38:23–31. https://linkinghub.elsevier. com/retrieve/pii/S0967586816309730.
- Qian L, Tomuleasa C, Florian IA, Shen J, Florian IS, Zdrenghea M, et al. Advances in the treatment of newly diagnosed primary central nervous system lymphomas. Blood Res. 2017;52(3):159–66.
- Florian IS, Tomuleasa C, Soritau O, Timis T, Ioani H, Irimie A, et al. Cancer stem cells and malignant gliomas. From pathophysiology to targeted molecular therapy. J BUON. 2011;16(1):16–23.
- 44. Deak D, Pop C, Zimta AA, Jurj A, Ghiaur A, Pasca S, et al. Let's talk about BiTEs and other drugs in the real-life setting for B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Front Immunol. 2019;10:2856.
- 45. Pasca S, Tomuleasa C, Teodorescu P, Ghiaur G, Dima D, Moisoiu V, et al. KRAS/NRAS/BRAF mutations as potential targets in multiple myeloma. Front Oncol. 2019;9:1137.
- 46. Jurj A, Pop L, Petrushev B, Pasca S, Dima D, Frinc I, et al. Exosome-carried microRNA-based signature as a cellular trigger for the evolution of chronic lymphocytic leukemia into Richter syndrome. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci. 2018;55(7):501–15.
- Susman S, Berindan-Neagoe I, Petrushev B, Pirlog R, Florian IS, Mihu CM, et al. The role of the pathology department in the preanalytical phase of molecular analyses. Cancer Manag Res. 2018;10:745–53.
- Tomuleasa C, Fuji S, Berce C, Onaciu A, Chira S, Petrushev B, et al. Chimeric antigen receptor T-cells for the treatment of B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Front Immunol. 2018;9:239.
- 49. Jurj A, Braicu C, Pop LA, Tomuleasa C, Gherman CD, Berindan-Neagoe I. The new era of nanotechnology, an alternative to change cancer treatment. Drug Des Devel Ther. 2017;11:2871–90.
- 50. Nagy-Simon T, Tatar AS, Craciun AM, Vulpoi A, Jurj MA, Florea A, et al. Antibody conjugated, raman tagged hollow gold-silver nanospheres for specific targeting and multimodal dark-field/SERS/two photon-FLIM imaging of CD19(+) B lymphoblasts. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2017;9(25):21155–68.

Surgical Adjuvants for the Pineal Region Approach

Vincenzo Paternó

7.1 Introduction

The pineal gland is an endocrine intracranial gland, located centrally and posteriorly, which lies below the splenium of the corpus callous, above and medial to the thalamus, considering the dorsal wall of the posterior rim of the third ventricle.

The gland represents the main structure of the "epithalamus," which is able to synthesize the amine hormone, melatonin, from the paraneuronal cells called pinealocytes. The pinealocyte cells are grouped into cords and separated by connective tissue while being supported by glial cells.

Different groups of lesions may involve the pineal region arising from the pineal parenchymal cells or from the glial cells of the midbrain and/or of the medial walls of the thalamus. Most of these lesions are tumors, which are mixed in nature, simultaneously containing benign as well as malignant elements.

Despite the enormous advances in high definition of neuroradiological images, as well as the accuracy of several tumor markers, the histological nature of the lesion is, in most of the cases, an obviously crucial point for their further medical

V. Paternó (⊠) International Neuroscience Institute, Hannover, Germany e-mail: paterno@ini-hannover.de treatment, as the preoperative diagnostic tests are insufficient to determine the nature of the tumor.

Considering that the pineal gland is outside the blood-brain barrier, there is a good response to the oncological treatment for the malignant tumors due to better access for chemo- and radiotherapy.

Nevertheless, one-third of pineal lesions are benign, for which surgery alone is usually curative. Different routes to the pineal region have been developed during the last decade, from supratentorial to infratentorial approaches. An experienced neurosurgeon should be able to analyze the advantages and disadvantages of those approaches according to each single clinical case. The knowledge of the conventional and surgical anatomy of the pineal region as well as the surrounded structures is mandatory in order to increase the rate of successes and steady decrease of mortality and the morbidity.

7.2 Pathology

Different pathological lesions may involve the pineal region, from benign cystic lesions, which are normal variants of the pineal gland, consisting of cystic structures surrounded by normal pineal parenchymal tissue, to benign tumors like meningioma, teratomas, hemangioblastoma, and choroid plexus papilloma, or to malign tumors like germ cell, astrocytoma, chemodectoma,





[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_7

adenocarcinoma, teratocarcinoma, and metastatic tumor.

Additionally, a variety of vascular lesions may occur, including cavernous malformations, arteriovenous malformations, and vein of Galen malformations.

7.3 Clinical Features

Most of the pineal region tumors are asymptomatic for quite a long period. In the majority of the cases, a diagnosis of a lesion in the pineal gland region is an occasional finding. Lesions in the pineal region normally become symptomatic through different mechanisms: first of all, the increase of intracranial pressure, and second the direct or indirect cerebellar or brain stem compression [1].

- (a) The increase of the intracranial pressure consequently leads to an obstruction of the third ventricle outflow at the level of the sylvan aqueducts, which become responsible for the hydrocephalus state with symptomatic headache, nausea, and vomiting in the beginning phase. In case of no acute surgical treatment of the hydrocephalus, you may face papilledema, important cognitive deficits, and coma.
- (b) Direct and indirect brain (cerebellar and brain stem) compression and dislocation lead to motor and sensory dysfunction, ataxia, and dysmetria as well as Parinaud's syndrome with vertical gaze palsy and nystagmus. This syndrome is well known and caused by compression of the tectal region of the midbrain in the majority of the cases by tumors of the pineal region and tectal plate.

Pressure at the level of the inferior colliculi may be responsible for the loss of downward gaze and convergence.

The possibility to develop diabetes insipidus is a frequent occurrence with all types of pineal tumors.

7.4 Imaging Studies

The technological advances in the neuroradiological field, with the almost standard diagnostic examination nowadays through a high-field MRI, have revealed an enormous number of patients who are suffering from pineal region lesions. In most of the cases, the patient appears to be asymptomatic.

Radiographically, the pineal cyst can mimic a pilocytic astrocytoma, even in case of contrast medium examination. Tumors can be also distinguished by their increased tendency to be progressive and symptomatic.

Neuro-radiological follow-up with high-field brain MRI and angio-MRI images provide useful details for right diagnosis as well as correct interpretation, which are fundamental for the presurgical planning.

The decision-making process for the surgical approach should be made considering the tumor size and extension (cranio-caudally) as well as the angle of the straight sinus and tentorium [2].

The correct study of the Galenic venous draining group and the superficial bridging veins of the cerebellum may guide in choosing the correct surgical approach, but unfortunately, very often they cannot be recognized on the brain MRI images. In many cases, brain angio-MRI sequences should be performed, and in selected cases, a cerebral angiography may be helpful for pre-operative planning and intra-operative surgical strategy [3].

Last but not least, the presence of a tendency to an obstructive hydrocephalus should always be evaluated in order to plan for an initial external ventricular drainage or a third ventriculostomy followed by microsurgical tumor removal.

7.5 Laboratory Diagnosis

All the pineal region tumor patients should undergo, preoperatively, a MIRATE laboratory biochemical tumor markers control in the serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). The alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) and beta-human chorionic gonadotropin (ß HCG) are markers of germ cell malignancy.

In case of high levels of those markers, histological verification is unnecessary as surgery does not improve the outcome.

An immediate oncological treatment with chemotherapy and radiotherapy is, at this point, mandatory.

Those markers are also helpful in already oncologically treated patients with high-grade pineal tumor in order to follow any possibility of tumor recurrence.

Nevertheless, the under-range level of those markers does not guarantee the absence of malignity due to the fact that malignant germ cell tumors could not be always ruled out.

Lumbar puncture and cerebrospinal fluid cytology rarely indicate the tumor type preoperatively.

Unfortunately, laboratory diagnosis will still not achieve a complete autonomy.

7.6 Conventional and Surgical Anatomy

Any surgeon should take into consideration the difference between so-called conventional anatomy and surgical anatomy. Conventional anatomy is the anatomy of the human body in normal health condition, while surgical anatomy takes into consideration the relationship between the conventional anatomy and the pathological findings.

Conventionally, the pineal gland is a midline structure, part of the epithalamus; it develops from the roof of the diencephalon, posteriorly positioned between the two cerebral hemispheres in the center of the brain and located behind the third ventricle attached by a stalk to the posterior wall. Its name is derived from its shape, which is similar to that of a pine cone.

Essentially, it is an extra-axial gland; therefore, the lesions involving, directly or indirectly, the gland are resectable through a surgical plane established between the adjacent structures.

Ventrally, the pineal gland is strongly anatomically related to the posterior border of the third ventricle by a stalk, being primarily part of the epithalamus, including the habenula and the habenular commissure and the stria medullaris. In a sagittal section, we may differentiate an antero-superior relation, with thalamus and the habenular commissure, and an antero-inferior relation, with the cerebral aqueduct of Sylvius, the posterior commissure and the cerebral peduncle.

Inferiorly, the quadrigeminal plate, also known as the tectal plate or tectum, is strongly related to the pineal gland through the superior colliculi.

Superiorly, there is a closer anatomical relationship between the pineal gland and the splenium of corpus callosum through the closed space called velum interpositum, in which arise the internal cerebral veins. Among the two internal cerebral veins, in some cases the basal vein of Rosenthal on both sides, the pre-central cerebellar vein, and superficial vermian vein drain directly into the vein of Galen, others into the torcular Herophili [4].

The arterial blood supply originates from the posterior cerebral artery via posterior choroidal branches and the venous drainage is mainly to the basal veins of Rosenthal and the great cerebral vein.

Surgically, due to the fact that most of the tumors arise from and are attached to the undersurface of the velum interpositum, which includes the choroid plexus, deep venous system, and choroidal arteries, the blood supply comes from within the velum interpositum, mainly through the posterior medial and lateral choroidal arteries. In rare instances, the internal cerebral veins are ventral to the tumor. More frequently, however, the vein of Galen, the internal cerebral veins, Rosenthal's vein, and the precentral cerebellar vein surround or cap the periphery of these tumors [5].

The quadrigemina plate may give rise to an exophytic astrocytoma or be infiltrated by the more malignant tumor of the pineal region, encompassing the aqueduct in the course of tumor growth.

7.7 Surgical Approaches

The deep location of pineal region lesions and their relationships with important neuro-vascular anatomical structures have resulted, before the advent of microsurgical techniques, in significant operative morbidity and mortality rates [6, 7]. These unsuccessful surgical results and the improving of microsurgical skills prompted neurosurgeons to develop safer approaches for removing pineal region lesions.

There are several approaches suitable for reaching the pineal region and the most common are the infratentorial supracerebellar, occipital transtentorial, posterior transcallosal, and posterior subtemporal routes [2, 8].

In the last 50 years, all around the world, all these approaches have been studied and improved for daily use. Some of these approaches have been even used together in a so-called combined supra/infratentorial approach in case of extended and large pineal region lesions [9, 10].

After a careful evaluation of our series in the last 10 years and reviewing the entire international literature, there is no doubt that the "infratentorial supracerebellar approach" is the most commonly used approach nowadays, even reminding that the infratentorial supracerebellar approach was introduced the first time by Krause before the development of microsurgical techniques. Even at that time it was described as an excellent approach allowing easy orientation and providing a good visibility of important veins [11–13].

Recently, the neuroendoscopic approach has been added as a microsurgical endoscopyassisted surgical approach [2].

7.8 Anesthesia, Patient Positioning, and Monitoring

There is no doubt that the development of anesthetic and intensive care techniques has led to an improvement in surgical results.

The sitting or the Concorde position can be both used in this approach in order to get a fallen cerebellum inferiorly and for a wider surgical view.

It is well known that the sitting position entails the risk of air embolism, which can be reduced by using a semi-sitting position and also by a good experience of your dedicated anesthetists. The enormous advantage of this position is evident in minimizing the venous congestion and a having a blood-free operating field.

Nowadays, unfortunately not all the anesthetists, all around the world, use the semi-sitting position, therefore prone position "Concorde" could be an alternative. Nevertheless, this position is contraindicated in case of highvascularized lesions due to the amount of blood accumulation in the surgical field [14].

The implementation of intraoperative electrophysiological neuromonitoring in neurosurgery has demonstrated a great degree of recent success in clinical outcomes. The somatosensory-evoked potential (SEP) and the motor-evoked potential (MEP) are routinely used for intraoperative neuro-functional evaluation.

7.9 Clinical Cases

In the last 4 years, from January 2015 to October 2019, we operated 32 cases of pathological lesions involving the entire pineal region.

Starting from benign cystic lesion, going through benign tumor and malignant tumor, ending with vascular lesion, we can schematically distinguish: arachnoidal cystic lesion (1 case), pilocytic astrocytoma (3 cases), germinoma (5 cases), low-grade glioma (2 cases), ganglioglioma (2 cases), high-grade glioma (3 cases), pineoblastoma (2 cases), and cavernous malformation (14 cases).

Benign cystic lesions are nearly always asymptomatic and generally do not require treatment unless they are causing aqueductal obstruction [15].

In the majority of the cases, we have chosen and used a pure supracerebellar infratentorial approach. In extreme selected cases, we used a combined supracerebellar infratentorial/occipital transtentorial approach; once a huge tumor was extended extremely caudally, in order to reach the tumor via two different trajectories, or, occasionally, we have chosen a combination between the infratentorial and telovelar approach through the fourth ventricle, but only in tumors with very low extreme caudal extension of the lesion. In one case, we approached the pathology through a posterior subtemporal route.

7.10 Surgical Considerations

The pure "supracerebellar infratentorial approach" remains, in our opinion, the first choice and the most common access route to the pineal region [16].

We normally use a semi-sitting position which helps us in gaining better access to the region. A very steep tentorium required correct positioning of the patient's head with sufficient ventral flexion.

A long midline incision is used, extending from the occipital region, 2-3 cm above the level of the external occipital protuberance, down into the second vertebral body spinal process. A wide bilateral suboccipital craniotomy is performed including the superior margin of the transverse sinus on both sides. The opening of the foramen magnum is not necessary. The upper board of the craniotomy is prepared with four holes in order to fix the elevated and retracted opened dura with the inferior board of the transversus sinus. This maneuver allows us to add more space between the tentorium and the superior cerebellar surface. To avoid excessive downward retraction of the superior cerebellar vermis, we used the paraculminal route either on one side or bilaterally. The side of the monolateral approach depends on the presence of thick bridging veins of the tectorial surface of the cerebellum. In case of small caliber of veins, which are significantly obstructing the access view to the pineal region, it is possible to transect one of these while single hemispheric bridging veins should be preserved during the entire surgical procedure. In most of the cases, they may be easily inadvertently damaged, with potentially serious consequences, during the maneuver of introducing the micro instrument while the deep microscope focuses on the pineal region [4].

In order to avoid this risk, we recommend, before starting with the exposure of the pineal region tumor, a U-shaped piece of Gelfoam, which is used to enforce the venous wall at the entry point into the tentorium and covered with fibrin glue.

The cerebellum hemispheres gradually descended after incising the thick arachnoid membrane around the Galenic venous draining group, releasing the cerebrospinal fluid from the dorsal mesencephalic, quadrigeminal, or ambient cisterns, offering a wide exposure of the vein of Galen and tributaries. Their anatomical relationship to the underlying tumor should be clearly visualized. It is crucial to avoid any mechanical damage to the tributaries of the vein of Galen [17].

Pineal cell tumors have a strong tendency to seed, in the majority of the cases, in the third ventricle and infundibulum; therefore, long microinstruments are mandatory. In case of firm consistency of the tumor, the use of Micro-Cavitron would be recommended for a primary tumor debulking procedure.

In those cases where the tumors had encased part of or the entire Galenic venous draining group, the tumor debulking procedure should be done without the use of Micro-Cavitron, starting in the center or lower part of the tumor in order to avoid any kind of conflict with these veins.

The second step would be the dissection of the deep-seated veins away from the tumor. Unfortunately in those cases where the tumor extends behind the Galenic veins draining group, leaving a small piece of tumor could be an option, avoiding the high risk of damage to the tributary veins. Nevertheless, one should keep in mind that a subtotal removal increases the risk of postoperative bleeding; therefore, a meticulous hemostasis is crucial for minimizing the risk of bleeding from the residual tumor and achieving a successful good post-operative course. Despite these cases, a complete tumor removal is achieved in the majority of the cases.

One of the most critical maneuvers in the pineal region tumor removal is the approach to

the inferior tumor portion. In case of lower extension and adhesion to the dorsal surface of the midbrain, a combined approach with occipital transtentorial route could be necessary in order to avoid an excess of cerebellum retraction, which can be the cause of a post-operative cerebellar swelling. Therefore, in case of a tight posterior fossa, this can be highly dangerous for an extremely fast brainstem compression [18, 19].

7.11 Complications of Surgery

In the semi-sitting position, there is a well-known risk of air embolism, which can be handled by an expert anesthesiologist.

One of the uneventful early postoperative courses is the "acute cerebellar swelling" which may require an emergency decompressive craniectomy. Apparently, the most frequent pathomechanism is a combination of venous obstruction, sometimes combined with postoperative local hemorrhage [18].

7.12 Controversial Issues

- In case of obstruction, the patient should be treated either by endoscopic ventriculostomy, if possible, or by placement of an external ventricular drain or insertion of a permanent ventriculoperitoneal shunt. The decision-making process depends, first of all, on the acuity of the obstruction as well as on the pathological behavior of the lesion and the size of the tumor.
- The use of a cerebellar self-retaining retractor during surgery may significantly increase the risk of local ischemia leading to cerebellar contusion and venous congestion, or even be responsible for the rupture of superficial bridging veins. In almost all cases, there is no need of using a brain retractor as the cerebellum almost always descends by gravity after releasing, as first step of the intradural procedure, the cerebrospinal fluid from the quadrigeminal or ambient cistern.

- Surgical biopsy versus oncological treatment has always been a crucial discussion point. Nowadays, due to the fact that either cytological examinations of alpha-fetoprotein and beta-hCG in serum and CFS or neuro-radiological images are able to give us a reliable diagnosis, there is no doubt that in the majority of the cases, a histological diagnosis is mandatory. Additionally, the wide pathological variations that may occur in the pineal region do not help in obtaining a clearer diagnosis than through a surgical procedure. The final histological result will guide in the further management of the patient. Most of germ cell tumors do not need to be operated on, as they are most sensitive to radiation.
- Surgical biopsy versus aggressive tumor removal is a controversial point for many lesions around the pineal region. The reason why a first surgical biopsy was in the past the major management tendency in many neurosurgical departments is that the deep-seated anatomical location as well as the high risk of intra- and post-operative complications was considered easier for the hand of less experienced neurosurgeons. Nowadays, we know that an aggressive surgical treatment can be performed by many neurosurgeons all over the world.
- Low-grade gliomas remain an important discussion topic in neurosurgery. It has been demonstrated in the literature that early surgery in brain supratentorial low grade represents a better prognosis for the patient. Of course an asymptomatic small tumor around the pineal region should not be operated on immediately, especially in those cases with no significant increase in size over time.
- The utility of conventional radiotherapy versus Gamma Knife as multimodality treatment in conjunction with or without surgery should always be discussed in tumor board meeting for a high-grade tumor as well as for subtotal removal of low-grade glioma [20–22].

7.13 Conclusions

The wide histopathological types and subtypes of lesions involving the pineal gland region compelled us to get a clear diagnosis in order to optimize the management decision even in case of germinoma, where the oncological rate of success is extremely high [LO AC].

The natural history of pineal cysts is often a static anatomic variant that does not always require treatment. Benign tumors should be always surgically treated and complete tumor removal should be achieved whenever possible. Subtotal removal should be taken into consideration only in case of extreme adhesion of the tumor to the tributaries of the vein of Galen. Post-operative conservative follow-up should be taken first into consideration before deciding on post-surgical conventional or stereotactic radiotherapy.

High-grade malignant tumors should be surgically treated, while the patients are certainly benefited from a combined management with surgical/adjuvant oncological therapy.

The infratentorial supracerebellar approach as a single method is enough for almost all the lesions involving the pineal gland region.

Originally, this type of surgery used to have a high rate of morbidity and mortality, which is nowadays minimized due to the expertise and experience of surgeons. High-level experience in microsurgical techniques is required in order to achieve a tumor removal with preservation of the venous flow of the Galenic draining system, as well as the preservation of the thick bridging veins of the tentorial surface of the cerebellum.

References

- 1. Mottolese C, Szathmari A. History of the pineal region tumor. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):61–4.
- Fukui M, Natori Y, Matsushima T, Nishio S, Ikezaki K. Operative approaches to the pineal region tumors. Childs Nerv Syst. 1998;14(1–2):49–52.
- Hasegawa M, Yamashita J, Yamashima T. Anatomical variations of the straight sinus on

magnetic resonance imaging in the infratentorial supracerebellar approach to pineal region tumors. Surg Neurol. 1991;36:354–9.

- Kodera T, Bozinov O, Sürücü O, Ulrich NH, Burkhardt JK, Bertalanffy H. Neurosurgical venous considerations for tumor of the pineal region resected using the infratentorial supracerebellar approach. J Clin Neurosci. 2011;18(11):1481–5.
- Rhoton AL Jr, Ono M. Microsurgical anatomy of the region of the tentorial incisura. In: Wilkins RH, Rengachary SS, editors. Neurosurgery, vol. 1. 2nd ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1996. p. 897–915.
- Cushing H. Intracranial tumors: notes upon a series of 2000 verified cases with surgical mortality pertaining thereto. Springfield: Charles C. Thomas; 1932. p. 64.
- Dandy WE. The brain. Hagerstown: WF Prior; 1966. p. 590.
- Ammirati M, Bernardo A, Musumeci A, Bricolo A. Comparison of different infratentorialsupracerebellar approaches to the posterior and middle incisural space: a cadaveric study. J Neurosurg. 2002;97(4):922–8.
- Ziyal IM, Sekhar LN, Salas E, Olan WJ. Combined supra/infratentorial-transsinus approach to large pineal region tumors. J Neurosurg. 1998;88:1050–7.
- Spetzler RF, Daspit P, Pappas CTE. The combined supra- and infratentorial approach for lesions of the petrous and clival regions: experience with 46 cases. J Neurosurg. 1992;76:588–99.
- Bloomfield SM, Sonntag VKH, Spetzler RF. Pineal region lesions. BNI Q. 1985;1:10–23.
- Bruce JN, Stein BM. Surgical management of pineal region tumors. Acta Neurochir. 1995;134(3–4):130–5.
- Herrmann HD, Winkler D, Westphal M. Treatment of tumours of the pineal region and posterior part of the third ventricle. Acta Neurochir. 1992;116:137–46.
- Kobayashi S, Sugita K, Tanaka Y, Kyoshima K. Infratentorial approach to the pineal region in the prone position: concorde position. Technical note. J Neurosurg. 1983;58:141–3.
- Choque-Velasquez J, Resendiz-Nieves JC, Rezai Jahromi B, Colasanti R, Raj R, Lopez-Gutierrez K, Tynninen O, Niemelä M, Hernesniemi J. The microsurgical management of benign pineal cysts: Helsinki experience in 60 cases. Surg Neurol Int. 2019;10(103):1–26.
- Page LK. The infratentorial-supracerebellar exposure of tumors in the pineal area. Neurosurgery. 1977;1:36–40.
- Ammirati M, Musumeci A, Bernardo A, Bricolo A. The microsurgical anatomy of the cisternal segment of the trochlear nerve, as seen through different neurosurgical operative windows. Acta Neurochir. 2002;144(12):1323–7.

- Bertalanffy H. Avoidance of postoperative acute cerebellar swelling after pineal tumor surgery. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158(1):59–62.
- Broggi M, Restelli F, Acerbi F, Ferroli P. Postoperative acute cerebellar swelling after pineal surgery: pathogenesis and treatment. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158(1):63–5.
- Lekovic GP, Gonzales LF, Shetter AG, Porter RW, Smith KA, Brachman D, Spetzler RF. Role of gamma knife surgery in the management of pineal region tumors. Neurosurg Focus. 2007;23(6):E12.
- Choque-Velasquez J, Resendiz-Nieves J, Colasanti R, Collan J, Hernesniemi J. Microsurgical management of vascular malformations of the pineal region. World Neurosurg. 2018;17:e669–78.
- 22. Lo AC, Hodgson D, Dang J, Tyldesley S, Bouffet E, Bartels U, et al. Intracranial germ cell tumors in adolescents and young adults: a 40-year multi-institutional review of outcomes. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2020;106(2):269–78.

Part II

Surgical Approaches for Pineal Region Lesions

A Supracerebellar-Infratentorial **Approach in Pineal Region Lesions**

Vladimir Beneš and Martin Majovsky

Introduction and General 8.1 Remarks

Microsurgical supracerebellar-infratentorial (SCIT) approach is one of the essential neurosurgical approaches. Traditionally, SCIT has been credited to Fedor Krause, who described it in 1911 [1]; however, Sir Victor Horsley is most likely the first to use this approach [2]. With the rapid progress of neurosurgery in the 1930s and 1940s, many other approaches to the pineal region have been popularized, including the lateral transcortical-transventricular, occipital transtentorial, and subtemporal approach [3]. The SCIT was reintroduced by Stein in 1971 who used a surgical microscope with the patient in the sitting position [4].

With the advent of neuroendoscopy, endoscope-assisted [5-7] and fully endoscopic techniques [8–11] of SCIT were introduced. Fully endoscopic techniques are usually performed through the lateral and third ventricle and the target is most often cyst fenestration and mass lesion biopsy.

The SCIT is a very versatile approach and, in addition to the pineal region, it addresses several other pathologies, including those in the

V. Beneš · M. Majovsky (⊠)

superior aspect of the cerebellum, tectum, lateral mesencephalon, posterior third ventricle, upper fourth ventricle, anterior rectus sinus, posterior thalamus, upper cerebellopontine angle (CPA), and petroclival area up to the posterior clinoid process [12]. Also accessible is the cavum Meckeli [13]. Tentorial resection enables access to the medial and inferior aspects of the temporal lobe [13].

In general, six directions are available (lesion examples in brackets):

- (a) Midline
 - 1. Anterior-to the pineal gland and posterior third ventricle (posterior third ventricle ependymoma) (Figs. 8.1, 8.2, and 8.3).
 - 2. Anterior-superior-to the vein of Galen complex (posterior thalamic pilocytic astrocytoma) (Fig. 8.4).
 - 3. Anterior-inferior-to the upper part of the fourth ventricle (fourth ventricle cavernoma) (Fig. 8.5).
- (b) Lateral
 - 1. Lateral–anterior—petrous bone apex, superior clivus, and tentorial edge (petroclival meningioma) (Fig. 8.6).
 - 2. Lateral—superior (upper tentorial edge or upper petrous ridge meningioma) (Fig. 8.7).
 - 3. Lateral-inferior-clivus, cerebellopontine angle (chordoma, fifth nerve schwannoma).



[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_8

First Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Central Military Hospital, Prague, Czech Republic e-mail: Vladimir.Benes@uvn.cz; martin.majovsky@uvn.cz

⁶¹



Fig. 8.1 Mesencephalic AVMs resected using SCIT. (a) Preoperative MRI; (b) preoperative DSA; (c) intraoperative image; (d) postoperative DSA showing complete removal of AVMs







Fig. 8.2 Pineocytoma GII in the posterior third ventricle resected by SCIT. (a) Preoperative MRI. Note that the lesion is located below the deep cerebral veins. (b)

Postoperative CT showing radical resection. Note that the ventricular catheter of the VP shunt was implanted because of hydrocephalus



Fig. 8.3 Brainstem cavernoma resected with SCIT. (a) Preoperative MRI. Note that the cavernoma is reaching the surface of the brainstem near the tentorium (arrow). (b) Postoperative MRI showing complete resection of the lesion

Technically, an extreme lateral SCIT or lateral SCIT (described below) [14] approach does not differ from a modified retrosigmoid approach [15]. The lowermost accessible point in SCIT is the internal auditory meatus, which can be reached from above. We recommend craniotomy that is individually tailored to the patient and lesion, regardless of traditional approaches, as such approaches may overlap (Table 8.1).

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is often insufficient to provide a comprehensive diagnosis and hence biopsy is recommended for further histological evaluation. Before surgery, all patients with a tumor in the pineal region should be examined for the presence of hCG (human chorionic gonadotropin) and AFP (alphafetoprotein) in serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), which may help in the diagnosis of germi-



Fig. 8.4 Cavernoma of the posterior thalamus resected by SCIT. (a) Preoperative MRI; (b) postoperative MRI illustrating complete resection of the lesion







Fig. 8.5 Cavernoma of the fourth ventricle resected by SCIT using a paravermian incision. (a) Preoperative MRI; (b) intraoperative image; (c) postoperative MRI showing complete resection of the lesion. Note the paravermian incision


Fig. 8.6 Petroclival meningioma resected with SCIT. (a) Preoperative MRI; (b) postoperative MRI showing complete resection of the lesion



Fig. 8.7 Supratentorial meningiomas of the tentorium. (a) Preoperative MRI; (b) postoperative CT and MRI showing complete resection of the lesion

 Table 8.1
 Structures accessible using the SCIT approach

٠	Cp angle
•	Pineal
•	Upper fourth ventricle
•	Posterior third ventricle
•	Posterior thalamus
•	Posterior clinoid
•	Above the meatus

nomas even without surgery. When germinoma is ruled out, radical resection of the lesion is the surgical goal. In some patients, a wait-and-see policy is a reasonable option given that, for example, some pineal cysts regress and some tumors do not grow.

For patients with preoperative hydrocephalus, external ventricular drainage or endoscopic third ventriculostomy could be performed as a first step before tumor resection. At the beginning of surgery, a lumbar drain is introduced to allow for CSF drainage, which affords the cerebellum some relaxation and opens space between the cerebellum and tentorium.

8.2 Positioning of the Patient

A sitting position is preferred to a prone position when using SCIT (Fig. 8.8). Still, a main drawback of the sitting position is the risk of venous air embolism, which might be a potentially fatal complication. Preoperative echocardiography is performed to rule out patent foramen ovale, which represents a contraindication for the sitting position [16, 17]. Placement of a central venous catheter (CVC) before surgery is mandatory. The patient's legs should be kept at approximately the same level as the heart to balance central venous pressure.





During surgery, air embolism should be monitored using transthoracal or transesophageal echocardiography [17, 18]. The patient's head is placed in a Mayfield head holder and flexed enough to make the tentorium parallel to the floor but still allowing two fingerbreadths between the chin and sternum to avoid jugular vein compression. The most comfortable position is then achieved by surgical table inclination or rotation, or both.

8.3 Skin Incision

For midline SCIT (mSCIT), a linear skin incision is extended from approximately 2 cm above the inion to the level of C2. Muscles are split with monopolar electrocautery in the midline along the ligamentum nuchae to minimize muscle damage. When the procedure is properly performed, only minor or minimal bleeding occurs. Bleeding from emissary veins is controlled using bone wax. For paramedian and lateral SCIT (see below), the vertical skin incision runs approximately in the middle between the occipital protuberance and external auditory meatus.

8.4 Three Types of Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Craniotomy and Target Areas

Basically, three types of SCIT craniotomy are available: midline SCIT, paramedian SCIT (pSCIT), and lateral SCIT (ISCIT).

8.4.1 Midline Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Approach

Burr holes are placed above and below the transverse sinuses, with the upper ones lateral

to the superior sagittal sinus, and the dura is carefully detached. A craniotome is then used to connect the burr holes to create bone flap. After removing the bone flap, the torcular Herophili and both transverse sinuses are exposed in the superior aspect of craniotomy. Caudally, craniotomy extends some 3–4 cm below the transverse sinuses. Epidural bleeding is stopped by using a gelatin sponge and routine dural tack-up sutures. mSCIT is reserved for complex midline lesions.

8.4.2 Paramedian Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Approach

A craniotomy is situated on one side lateral to the torcular Herophili and approximately 4 cm of transverse sinus is exposed (Fig. 8.9). This approach allows for the protection of a dominant transverse sinus and to spare bridging veins from the opposite side of the cerebellar hemisphere and



Fig. 8.9 SCIT approach. (a) Extent of craniotomy and durotomy. Note the tack-up sutures pulling the tentorium upwards to improve the line of sight. (b) Dissection of

arachnoid layer in the pineal region and pineal cyst; (c) deep structures in the pineal region

posterior ascending veins from the vermis. pSCIT is suitable for simple pineal tumors and dorsal mesencephalic and posterior thalamic lesions.

8.4.3 Lateral Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Approach

Craniotomy exposes the lateral portion of the transverse sinus and the upper segment of the sigmoid sinus. This approach is used for the upper CPA: the superior petrous sinus, petroclival area, and lateral mesencephalic lesions. Inferiorly, the limit of ISCIT is the internal acoustic meatus. If necessary, cavum Meckeli can be entered and the petrous apex resected.

Over the past 10 years, the midline approach has virtually been abandoned in favor of lateral approaches.

For all types of craniotomy, close cooperation with an anesthesiologist is crucial throughout the entire procedure. Moreover, if an air embolism occurs (detected by a decrease in end-tidal CO₂), the neurosurgeon needs to react promptly. Steps to be taken include wound irrigation with saline, waxing of bone edges, lowering of the patient's head, compression of the jugular veins, and aspiration of air from the right atrium by way of a CVC [19].

8.5 Dural Opening

Starting laterally, dura is usually incised in a standard curvilinear fashion. The occipital sinus,

if exposed, is ligated, then cut, and the resulting dural flap is reflected upwards, exposing the superior aspect of the cerebellum. The occipital sinus is sometimes large and bleeding is prevented by a combination of metal clips, suturing of the dura, and hemostatic materials. For lesions in the petroclival area and CPA, an additional short dural incision in the caudolateral direction can be performed to expose the upper lateral aspect of the cerebellum. In all approaches, the dura is opened 15–20 mm below the transverse sinuses to prevent prolapse of the cerebellum.

8.6 Approach to the Pineal Region

Bridging veins often involve blocking the surgical corridor in the midline, and most authors agree that some of these might be sacrificed [20]. On the other hand, cases of cerebellar venous infarction and swelling have been described after occlusion of a single bridging vein [21]. Thickened arachnoid overlying the pineal gland is sharply dissected from a lateral to a medial direction and deep cerebral veins are exposed (Fig. 8.9). The lesion is identified and dealt with accordingly. Extreme care must be taken in preserving the integrity of the vessels. Superior cerebellar arteries and numerous perforators are encountered on the arterial side. On the venous side, the following veins are exposed: basal veins of Rosenthal, internal cerebral veins, tectal and pineal veins, internal occipital veins, and the vein of Galen. It is crucial to protect and preserve all these veins [22]. The upper vermian veins can be sacrificed, except for the most anterior one, namely the cerebellomesencephalic vein. In unilateral approaches, usually, one ascending vein from the upper cerebellar hemisphere entering the tentorium is present. The vein is coagulated and cut. The petrosal vein is preserved laterally, except for cases of meningiomas in which the superior petrous sinus represents the tumor origin.

The upper limit of SCIT is the basal veins while the lowermost limit is the inferior colliculi. The fourth nerve origin is generally below the line of vision; however, the nerve is well exposed

Fig. 8.9 (continued)





Fig. 8.10 Petroclival meningioma with SCIT using tentorial incision. (a) Preoperative MRI; (b) intraoperative image showing extent of tentorial resection; (c) schematic depiction of steps taken during petroclival meningioma

resection: (1) resection of the tumor in the CPA, (2) tentorial incision, (3) resection of the tumor part located infratemporally and (4) resection of the mediobasal parts of the tumor

on the lateral aspect of the mesencephalon. The upper portion of the fourth ventricle can easily be approached by making a short incision in the paravermian area.

The potential of all three approaches may be enhanced by tentorium resection, which is typically performed unilaterally (Fig. 8.10). The first tentorial incision runs anterior to the transverse sinus, turns anteriorly parallel to the rectus sinus, and parallel to the superior petrosal sinus, ending posterior to the fourth nerve entry into the cavernous sinus. However, ordinarily, only a limited tentorial resection is sufficient-a V-shaped incision with the apex approximately in the middle of the tentorium and the anterolateral extension tailored according to the target lesion. Tentorium resection allows attacking much more superiorly localized brainstem lesions and resection of the lesions located in the basal medial parts of the occipital and temporal lobes [13]. Laterally, it

allows an approach as far as the Liliequist membrane and posterior clinoid area. In petroclival meningiomas, the tentorium opening permits very early control of the brainstem at the upper medial limit of the tumor. The most extensive resections are done in the anteriorly located rectus sinus meningiomas, where the rectus sinus is occluded. The tentorium is resected on both sides along the rectus sinus and then the falx is cut anterior to the lesion and down to the inferior sagittal sinus. It is important to note that reversed flow in the inferior sagittal sinus may be the only deep venous drainage. When incising the tentorium, extreme care should be directed toward frequent venous lakes within the tentorium. These venous lakes must be recognized and dealt with accordingly. The bleeding can be massive and difficult to control once it starts.

The steps taken to remove large petroclival meningiomas using tentorial incision are as follows: First, the portion of the tumor along the petrous ridge and in CP angle is removed, the positions of VII/VIII, V, VI, and IV nerves are ascertained and the petrous vein is either cut or preserved depending on the condition of the superior petrosal sinus. Next, the tentorium is cut triangularly and part of the tumor in the medial temporal region is resected. Above and medially to the tumor, the brainstem, and especially the dissection plane between the tumor and the brainstem, is carefully defined. After this step, the major tumor bulk is resected along the brainstem downwards as far as the VII/VIII complex. Throughout the surgery, all the nerves are under direct visual control of the surgeon and not a single nerve is "behind" the tumor. In addition, the dissection plane between the tumor and the brainstem is found very early on in the procedure.

NB: In cases of tentorial section, the position of vein of Galen above the lesion on sagittal MRI certainly is not mandatory. This rule strictly applies to true pineal lesions. The attacked lesions in, for example, the posterior thalamus will be above the vein of Galen on sagittal plane, yet easily accessible by SCIT.

8.7 Duraplasty and Wound Closure

The dura is closed with a running 3-0 suture and reinforced with a fibrin glue or a dural graft. The bone flap is replaced and fixed with bone sutures or miniplates. Covering the bone defect with autologous bone flap or polymethylmethacrylate implant is desirable to prevent postoperative headache [23]. The wound is then closed in anatomic layers, usually without a drain. After surgery, the patient stays at the intensive care unit, where slow awakening from anesthesia is ensured before an extubation attempt is made. A lumbar drain is usually left in place until the first postoperative day.

8.8 Pitfalls

The most important pitfall is insufficient knowledge of the regional anatomy. Technical errors are not that frequent, largely because SCIT normally is in the hands of experienced neurosurgeons. A rather frequent error concerns too low dural opening and ensuing cerebellar herniation; less common are venous sinuses and venous injury with ensuing venous infarction and perforator injury on the mesencephalic surface. In older patients, a sitting position and thorough CSF drainage may lead to massive pneumocephalus. In some patients, disturbances in CSF flow may be seen and managed postoperatively. It is not uncommon that hydrocephalus develops even after mass lesion resection. The most endangered cranial nerve in petroclival meningiomas is the fourth, which is usually directly in the middle of the surgical corridor posterior to the tumor.

8.9 Tips and Tricks

Introduce more stitches into the dural flap and gently lift the dura mater along with the transverse sinus (Fig. 8.9). Such a maneuver opens the surgical corridor considerably. Tack-up sutures may be introduced directly into the tentorium as well, a maneuver that opens up the surgical corridor even more. Start the cisternal dissection well away from the midline and continue in an upward direction toward the midline. Cut the arachnoid sharply; do not use blunt dissection. The arachnoid in the pineal region is dense, firm, and is often not very translucent. Dissect the veins in the area, taking extreme care not to injure them. Restrict your coagulation and coagulate only vessels associated with the tumor. Deploy navigation for lesions below the surface. Be prepared to use endoscopic assistance, customarily for inferior parts of the lesion hidden by the cerebellum. In the event of typical petroclival meningioma, the third nerve is superior to the tumor, the fourth nerve is dorsal to the tumor, the fifth nerve may be split on the inferior dorsal surface of the tumor, the sixth nerve is located medio-caudally and seventh/eighth nerve inferior to the tumor. Opening the tentorium allows early detection of the brainstem-tumor interface; then, tumor resection, from superior to inferior, is easier and rather straightforward. Do not lift the tumor upwards before identification and dissection of the seventh/eighth nerve within their arachnoid covering. Identify and preserve all perforators. In case of brainstem and thalamic cavernomas, be sure to identify the entry point with great care. At all times, be aware of the location of the deep veins on both sides.

8.10 Clinical Experience

Apart from cerebellar lesions, the SCIT method has been used in more than 150 cases in our institute over the past 20 years. At the beginning, the present authors used a midline approach; however, as the technique became more routine and we gained considerable experience, the midline approach was abandoned and, more recently, only the unilateral approach has been used. We do not see much difference between the paramedian and lateral approach. Routine craniotomy starts some 2 cm lateral to the torcular and reaches the angle between the rectus and sigmoid sinus. Only in the case of petroclival meningiomas will the upper portion of the sigmoid sinus be exposed to allow for additional CPA exposure.

The SCIT method can be used to approach a variety of pineal lesions. The majority (>50 cases) were petroclival and petrous apex meningiomas but also pineal region meningiomas and meningiomas in the anterior part of the rectus sinus. The second larger groups were pineal cysts (>20), mesencephalic, pontine, and thalamic cavernomas (>20). More than ten brainstem and thalamic gliomas were approached using the SCIT method and another ten pineal tumors. Less frequent diagnoses were ependymomas, cholesteatomas, cysts, fifth nerve schwannomas, and metastases. Infrequent lesions included hemangioblastoma, chordoma, plexus papilloma, colloid cyst, high grade glioma, and arteriovenous malformation. Additionally, certain upper cerebellar lesions, such as gliomas, metastases, and arteriovenous malformations (AVMs), were approached using SCIT craniotomy.

Infrequent complications related to the SCIT approach were observed. We have seen one severe air embolism, and once the procedure for relapsing tumor had to be abandoned because of a rectus sinus injury with ensuing severe bleeding. We have noted our proper share of CSF complications, leaks, and pseudocysts, and we already have mentioned hydrocephalus development even after proper lesion resection.

8.11 Controversies

8.11.1 Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Versus the Occipital Transtentorial Approach

Both SCIT and the occipital transtentorial approaches enable access to lesions in the pineal region. In general, the most important landmark in decision making is the vein of Galen. All lesions located below the vein of Galen are indicated for resection using a SCIT approach. Deep cerebral veins are usually displaced cranially and laterally in true pineal gland lesions and therefore extend away from the surgical corridor [5]. In lesions located above the vein of Galen, an alternative to the SCIT approach is either the occipital transtentorial (Fig. 8.11) or the interhemispheric transcallosal approach. The SCIT approach is a direct extracerebral route with cerebellum falling away by simple gravity, and therefore, there is no need for manipulation. In the supratentorial approach, the occipital lobe needs some manipulation and retraction with all possible risks associated with such a procedure.

8.11.2 Sitting Versus Prone Position for Supracerebellar-Infratentorial Approach

Sitting position is preferred to the prone position when using the SCIT approach (Fig. 8.8) as it allows caudal displacement of the cerebellum by gravity without the need of additional retraction. In addition, this position prevents the pooling of blood in the surgical field. Still, there is a risk of venous air embolism in the sitting position, which might be a potentially fatal complication (see above).

The prone position, on the other hand, diminishes the risk of venous air embolism, but an





Fig. 8.11 Colloid cyst of the posterior third ventricle resected by the occipital transtentorial approach. Left: Preoperative MRI. Note that the lesion is located above

the deep cerebral veins, and therefore, the occipital transtentorial approach is indicated. **Right:** Postoperative MRI showing complete resection of the lesion

objection to this approach has been the need for cerebellar retraction. Another limitation of the prone position concerns compromised ergonomy for the surgeon. Even with maximum head flexion of the patient, the approach might be somewhat troublesome for a surgeon positioned behind the patient. The line of sight is still angled toward the surgeon, especially in higher located lesions (e.g., thalamic cavernomas).

8.12 Conclusion

The unilateral supracerebellar-infratentorial approach is a highly versatile and safe option for microsurgical resection of a variety of lesions in the pineal and related regions. The method is represented by routine convexity craniotomy that allows direct access to brainstem and skull base lesions. The approach is irreplaceable in an armamentarium of any neurosurgical department.FundingThis work was supported by grant no. NV19-04-00272, grant no. 15-32791A, funded by the Ministry of Health of the Czech Republic, and grant no. Q25/LF1/2, funded by Charles University. The sponsors had no role in the design or conduct of this research.

References

- 1. Krause F. Chirurgie des Gehirns und Rückenmarks. Berlin: Urban and Schwarzenberg; 1911.
- Horsley V. Discussion of paper by CMH Howell on tumors of the pineal body. Proc R Soc Med. 1910;3:77–8.
- 3. Mottolese C, Szathmari A. History of the pineal region tumor. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):61–4.
- 4. Stein BM. The infratentorial supracerebellar approach to pineal lesions. J Neurosurg. 1971;35(2):197–202.
- Choque-Velasquez J, Colasanti R, Resendiz-Nieves JC, Jahromi BR, Kozyrev DA, Thiarawat P, Hernesniemi J. Supracerebellar infratentorial paramedian approach in Helsinki neurosurgery: cornerstones of a safe and effective route to the pineal region. World Neurosurg. 2017;105:534–42.
- Rehder R, Luiz da Costa MP, Al-Mefty O, Cohen AR. Endoscope-assisted microsurgical approach to the posterior and posterolateral incisural space. World Neurosurg. 2016;91:210–7.
- Yang A, Folzenlogen Z, Youssef AS. Minimally invasive endoscopic-assisted approaches to the posterior fossa. J Neurosurg Sci. 2018;62(6):658–66.
- Gore PA, Gonzalez LF, Rekate HL, Nakaji P. Endoscopic supracerebellar infratentorial approach for pineal cyst resection: technical case report. Neurosurgery. 2008;62(3 Suppl 1):108–9; discussion 109.
- Gu Y, Hu F, Zhang X. Purely endoscopic resection of pineal region tumors using infratentorial supracerebellar approach: how I do it. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158(11):2155–8.

- Shahinian H, Ra Y. Fully endoscopic resection of pineal region tumors. J Neurol Surg B Skull Base. 2013;74(3):114–7.
- Sood S, Hoeprich M, Ham SD. Pure endoscopic removal of pineal region tumors. Childs Nerv Syst. 2011;27(9):1489–92.
- de Oliveira JG, Lekovic GP, Safavi-Abbasi S, Reis CV, Hanel RA, Porter RW, Preul MC, Spetzler RF. Supracerebellar infratentorial approach to cavernous malformations of the brainstem. Neurosurgery. 2010;66(2):389–99.
- 13. de Oliveira JG, Párraga RG, Chaddad-Neto F, Ribas GC, de Oliveira EPL. Supracerebellar transtentorial approach-resection of the tentorium instead of an opening-to provide broad exposure of the mediobasal temporal lobe: anatomical aspects and surgical applications: clinical article. J Neurosurg. 2012;116(4):764–72.
- 14. Vishteh AG, David CA, Marciano FF, Coscarella E, Spetzler RF. Extreme lateral supracerebellar infratentorial approach to the posterolateral mesencephalon: technique and clinical experience. Neurosurgery. 2000;46(2):384–8; discussion 388–9.
- Quiñones-Hinojosa A, Chang EF, Lawton MT. The extended retrosigmoid approach: an alternative to radical cranial base approaches for posterior fossa lesions. Neurosurgery. 2006;58(4 Suppl 2):ONS-208–14; discussion ONS-214.

- Sanai N, Mirzadeh Z, Lawton MT. Supracerebellarsupratrochlear and infratentorial-infratrochlear approaches. Oper Neurosurg. 2010;66(6 Suppl Operative):ons264–74.
- Schubert A, Deogaonkar A, Drummond JC. Precordial Doppler probe placement for optimal detection of venous air embolism during craniotomy. Anesth Analg. 2006;102(5):1543–7.
- Mirski MA, Lele AV, Fitzsimmons L, Toung TJK. Diagnosis and treatment of vascular air embolism. Anesthesiology. 2007;106(1):164–77.
- Dallier F, Di Roio C. Sitting position for pineal surgery: some anaesthetic considerations. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):164–7.
- Hernesniemi J, Romani R, Albayrak BS, Lehto H, Dashti R, Ramsey C 3rd, et al. Microsurgical management of pineal region lesions: personal experience with 119 patients. Surg Neurol. 2008;70(6):576–83.
- Jakola AS, Bartek J, Mathiesen T. Venous complications in supracerebellar infratentorial approach. Acta Neurochir. 2013;155(3):477–8.
- 22. Kodera T, Bozinov O, Sürücü O, Ulrich NH, Burkhardt JK, Bertalanffy H. Neurosurgical venous considerations for tumors of the pineal region resected using the infratentorial supracerebellar approach. J Clin Neurosci. 2011;18(11):1481–5.
- Fetterman BL, Lanman TH, House JW. Relief of headache by cranioplasty after skull base surgery. Skull Base Surg. 1997;7(1):1–4.

9

The Suboccipital Transtentorial Approach: How and Why We Do It—the Lyon Experience

Carmine Mottolese, Alexandru Szathmári, Pierre-Aurélien Beuriat, Claudio Di Roio, and Federico Di Rocco

9.1 Introduction

The surgical approach to pineal region tumors still remains a difficult challenge for surgeons. Different approaches have been described, all being conditioned by the position and inclination of the tentorial plane, and so, they can be divided into the supratentorial or infratentorial avenue. The choice of the surgical approach is conditioned by the axis of growth of the tumor and its extension, but mainly by the operative experience of the surgeons.

In Lyon, we prefer the suboccipital transtentorial approach, which has been used in most of our cases and we try to describe its advantages over the infratentorial approach. Generally, the suboccipital transtentorial approach is shorter than other pineal approaches and permits more space at the beginning of the dissection. The opening of the tentorial plane allows to work under the venous arch represented by the basilar veins and the Galen vein. The vision of the two internal

C. Mottolese

e-mail: alexandru.szathmari@chu-lyon.fr; pierre-aurelien.beuriat@neurochirurgie.fr; claudio.di-roio@chu-lyon.fr; federico.dirocco@chu-lyon.fr cerebral veins, which are generally located in a plane anterior to the pineal tumors, sometimes elevated but rarely enveloped by the tumor, represents a key point of all the approaches of the pineal region and this seems to be facilitated by the suboccipital transtentorial avenue [1].

The axis of view offered by the transtentorial suboccipital approach allows a better visualization of the floor of the third ventricle, which can be obtained by elevating the lower pole of the lesion. In general, tumors of the pineal gland do not invade the tectal plate, which facilitates the opening of the posterior wall of the third ventricle (Fig. 9.1a, b).

In this approach, the control and the dissection of the ipsilateral wall of the thalamic structure require a very lateral movement of the microscope to the contralateral direction, while the control of the opposite structures is easier. This situation can sometimes be uncomfortable for the surgeon.

9.2 History of the Suboccipital Transtentorial Approach

The narrow access to the pineal region pushed Heppner, as reported by Pendl (1985), to describe the suboccipital transtentorial approach in 1959 [2]. Theoretically this approach was mentioned by Tandler and Ranzi in 1920 in their Textbook of Surgical Anatomy (in Pendl, 1985). The variation proposed by Poppen, in 1966, with the opening

Check for updates

Pediatric Neurosurgical Service, Woman and Mother Child Hospital, Lyon, France

e-mail: carmine.mottolese@chu-lyon.fr

A. Szathmári (⊠) · P.-A. Beuriat · C. Di Roio F. Di Rocco Department of Adult and Pediatric Neurosurgery, CHU Lyon, Lyon, France

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_9



Fig. 9.1 MRI appearance of a pineal tumor in a child before (a) and after (b) surgery on T1 gadolinium-enhanced sequences

of the tentorium was intended to have a larger space for the approach of lesions in this deep area [3, 4]. Jamieson modified it again with a more medial exposition [5]. Many other surgeons used this approach, such as Negrin [6], Glasauer (1970) (in Pendl, 1985), Lazar and Clark (1974) (in Pendl, 1985).

Claude Lapras revisited the occipital transtentorial approach by proposing some technical modifications to facilitate a better exposure of the pineal region, in order to obtain a better control during surgery and to increase the rate of complete removal [7]. In the light of this heritage, we describe this approach as used in Lyon.

9.3 Positioning

We advocate for the surgical procedure in the sitting position, even if it requires experimented anesthesiologists. According to Hernesniemi [8], the deep location of the pineal structure justifies this position even in patients with an opened *foramen ovale* because air embolism, the most severe complication of this position, is in fact very rare [8].

The advantages of the sitting position have largely been discussed in literature but it is necessary to remember that the sitting position calls for an experienced team of anesthesiology to reduce the rate of complications [9] related to the air embolism and to the pneumocephalus. It also requires postoperative management in intensive care unit to manage and to facilitate the resorption of pneumocephalus.

Particularly important is the monitoring of patients during anesthesia. Patients are normally equipped with a central venous line, an invasive blood pressure catheter, and a cardiac output monitor with an esophageal Doppler and capnography monitor to detect gas embolism [9, 10].

In seated position, it is important that the hips are placed against the operative table, the lowers arms have to be bent and raised at level of the heart, paying attention to avoid an elongation of the sciatic nerve that may be responsible of postoperative sciatic pain, which can be very disabling for patients (Fig. 9.2a). The operative table has to be inclined at 90° to favor the good patient position (Fig. 9.2b).

The headrest is mandatory for a proper position of the head. Generally, the single pin of the Mayfield headrest is used at level of the frontal region of the side of the approach while the other two pins of the headrest are positioned on the contralateral side. The head is rotated by 15° on the right side and tilted down at an angle of at least 45° . The operative table is tilted forward in a way to obtain the tentorial plane parallel to the floor of the operative room. This position facilitates the opening of the tentorium, which becomes



Fig. 9.2 (a) Young patient in sitting position with the head fixed in pin holder that can be used starting from the age of 3 years. Note the position of the back and of the head; (b) patients are positioned with the legs elevated at

level of the heart being careful not to stretch the sciatic nerve during the operating period. A pediatric headrest is useful for children and adults. The head is flexed in order to expose the occipital region

easier to control with better exposition of the pineal region.

The neck has to be flexed, paying attention to leave a distance of two fingers between the chin and the neck in order to avoid respiratory problems. As in all sitting positions, the operative draping should not impede the access for a jugular compression by anesthesiologists at level of the neck in case of air embolism or for routine control of the venous hemostasis.

Generally, we do not use a lumbar drainage as proposed by some authors in literature [11, 12]. However, if the patients present with hydrocephalus, we treat it at the beginning with a third endoscopic third ventricle cisternostomy, which also allows us to study the CSF markers and, if necessary, to obtain a biopsy.

9.4 Scalp Incision

The suboccipital transtentorial procedure needs, in our opinion, a large approach. Over the years, we have tried to reduce the size of the approach to lessen the brain exposure, but we have concluded that a larger approach decreases the rate of complications related to the potential lesions of the venous system



Fig. 9.3 Aspect of the skin incision allowing exposure of the posterior parieto-occipital region. The skin flap should be wide to assure good exposure in front of the parietal hump

when the occipital cerebral pole has to be elevated and spread [1].

The incision in horseshoe shape is extended to the level of the parietal bossing and descends laterally down to 1 cm medial to the mastoid bone. Medially, the skin incision is extended to the inion 1 cm away from the middle line (Fig. 9.3). The skin flap is dissected in a subperiosteal plane down to the superior nuchal line. Generally, the exposition of the inion and of the superior nuchal line may give an idea of the projection of the venous confluence (Torcula) and of the transverse sinus.

Hemostasis control of the skin flap and of the bone must be rigorous to avoid air embolism complications. During the procedure, the surgeon can ask the anesthesiologist to perform a jugular compression to discover any venous source that could cause an air embolism.

The bone flap should be made by cutting the medial border parallel to the longitudinal sinus and the inferior edge at level and parallel to the transverse sinus. The first burr hole is made in front of the parietal hump. The second burr hole is drilled paramedian at the middle line in the parietal region 4 cm up from the lambda point.

The third burr hole is made on the middle line on the lambda point to discover the longitudinal sinus, and the fourth one is done at level of the asterion to visualize the point where the transverse sinus becomes the sigmoid sinus. The fifth and last burr hole is drilled to the inion in order to ensure a good vision of the torcula (Figs. 9.4 and 9.5). In our philosophy, it is always better to expose the venous structures to avoid their opening during the removal of the bone flap but also to improve exposure by dural folding.

The final form of the bone flap should be rhomboid. This shape has been adopted because it avoids the compression of the brain against the superior and lateral bone edges [1].

In order to prevent the lesion of the dura mater, a cautious dissection of the bone with a large dissector is necessary before cutting the bone flap, mainly at level of the sinuses with risk of hemorrhage but also air embolism, particularly in children. In this regard, it is preferable, in our opinion, to discover the dura mater by performing a small craniectomy with a gouge punch to expose the venous structures and the plane of the dura mater before using a saw. A careful dural dissection prevents dural tearing with cerebral contusions and venous lesions, especially in older patients with a more adherent dura.



Fig. 9.4 The parieto-occipital region is exposed. Note the sagittal (*) and the lambda (\pounds) sutures, the inion (#), and the superior nuchal line (\ddagger). All are important landmarks for the bone flap



Fig. 9.5 The position of the burr holes has been studied to diminish the risks of dural and venous sinus lesions. The two burr holes in the lower middle line (*) show the exact position of the posterior portion of the sagittal sinus and of the torcula

When the bone flap is removed, the wax is generously used to obtain a good bone hemostasis. Dural suspensions are made with a 4-0 sticks before opening of the dura. The median suspensions are on the longitudinal sinus while inferiorly are done parallel to the transverse sinus (Fig. 9.6).



Fig. 9.6 The dural suspensions with stitches. Note the generous use of bone wax in order to prevent air embolism in sitting position

Before opening of the dura mater, a systematically jugular compression is requested to the anesthesiologist to ensure hemostasis. In addition, the space between the bone and the dura is covered with a hemostatic gauze to reduce the risk of air embolism.

9.5 Opening of the Dura Mater

The opening of the dura mater is started generally in the superior and lateral parietal region. Generally, in sitting position, the brain is depressed and it is very easy to control the dural opening. We usually do a dural flap with a base at the longitudinal sinus. The upper transverse incision is started laterally and directed to the superior longitudinal sinus, careful not to damage the superior afferent parietal veins that drain into the sagittal sinus. Laterally, the incision is extended downwards at 1 cm from the edge of the bone, taking care to avoid injuring the bridging veins which are also found in the middle part of the parietal region. These veins can sometimes be too large to be coagulated without consequences. Similarly, if a very large venous sinus is found in the dura, the opening has to be adjusted to preserve it.

The inferior dural opening is made, leaving a margin of more than 5 mm away from the transverse sinus to allow sufficient space for the dural inferior suspension and closure. This incision

must be parallel to the transverse sinus to the torcula and observing a distance of at least 2 mm or 3 mm to avoid opening it.

If necessary, in the case where the dural opening is higher compared to the plane of the tentorium, two incisions perpendicular to the transverse sinus allow the eversion of the flap of the dura mater, favoring a better vision.

In cases of venous dural bleeding, we recommend to avoid aspiration but to control hemorrhage with hemostatic agents, exerting a pressure with cottonoids on the hemorrhagic source, and to close the tears with stiches and dural suspensions, especially in very young patients.

The dura mater flap is suspended by stitches that are ligated at the periosteal plane. Superior and lateral dura mater discharge incisions can be made before the dural suspension to avoid any compression of the brain against the free edge of the craniectomy later. When the dural suspension is complete, the surgeon must take the time for CSF aspiration to promote brain collapse, to collect CSF for the research of tumoral cells and for the study of tumoral markers.

During this phase, it is important to localize the superficial venous anatomy and the distribution of the bridging cerebral veins in order to adapt the movement of elevation and external rotation of the cerebral hemisphere necessary for exposure of the tentorium. At this moment, it seems important to remember that the suboccipital approach allows access to the pineal region passing under the occipital lobe, offering a different exposure than the inter-hemispheric approach. This point is very important to us and explains why the occipital lobe is elevated and pushed and not only pushed aside.

It is important to preserve the parietal superior veins that are always located at a point above the projection of the lambdoid suture. Between this point and the occipital pole, it is very rare, according to our experience, to find median bridging veins draining into the superior longitudinal sinus, as rare as bridging veins located between the inferior medial surface of the occipital pole and the tentorium or the transverse sinus (Fig. 9.7). Sometimes arachnoid adhesions may be cut to free these parietal veins from the dura



Fig. 9.7 Bridging veins in the inferior parietal region are very rare (arrows). In case they are present, it is necessary to preserve them in order to avoid ischemic venous injury

mater and improve elevation and rotation of the cerebral hemisphere. For this dissection, a microscope may be useful.

More frequently, bridging veins are located inferior to the temporo-occipital and lateral region draining to the tentorium. These veins can tear with bleeding or ischemic lesions. To avoid this, the elevation of the occipital lobe must be donne leaving the lateral portion of the occipital lobe in contact with the tentorial plane. Therefore, the pressure to elevate the occipital lobe must be applied in a more median region always with a progressive cautious force.

Before starting the maneuvers of elevation and lateral rotation of the occipital lobe, the brain is covered with a silastic sheet and water-soaked cottonoids to prevent it from being in contact with the internal parietal bone edge in the upper part. A continuous irrigation is necessary to avoid brain dehydration.

With prudence, when the brain is sufficiently slack and covered with silastic sheets and water soaked cottonoids, we slowly begin to lift the occipital with a spatula in the median region of the inferior part of the occipital lobe to avoid compression of the calcarine region. It is very important to respect this technical point to reduce the risks of postoperative hemianopia, which is the main criticism of this approach.

When the exposition of the tentorial plane seems satisfactory, the occipital lobe is supported by the Yasargil retractor. The spatulas must not



Fig. 9.8 The elevation and lateral push of the cerebral hemisphere permits the exposure of the tentorial plane to its free edge

exert a force against the brain parenchyma, but they only have to support it (Fig. 9.8).

When the free edge of the tentorium is well exposed, before the incision of the tentorium, the superior parietal and the inferior temporooccipital veins are coated with a hemostatic tissue and glue to preserve their integrity. The opening of the tentorium increases the exposition and the vision of the pineal region (Fig. 9.9a).

The exploration of the tentorial plane is necessary to visualize the presence of venous lakes found in a large number of cases. The incision of the tentorium begins posteriorly at least 5 cm from the free edge and at least 1.5 cm lateral and parallel to the straight sinus. The tentorium is incised with a blade knife No. 11 (Fig. 9.9b).

When the incision of the tentorium is made throughout its thickness, cotton is pushed between the tentorium and cerebellum and the incision is completed to the free edge. Attention should be paid to the free edge to avoid cutting the occipital internal vein, which is sometimes covered by the tentorium. The injury of the occipital internal vein can be responsible for sequalae, mainly in the case of the dominant hemisphere.

When the opening of the tentorium is completed, the medial edge is suspended with two 4-0 stiches, allowing a good exposure of the middle line (Fig. 9.9c). The lateral edge can be retracted with the bipolar forceps to improve the vision.

The presence of venous lakes at the level of the tentorium represents a risk of major bleed-



Fig. 9.9 (a) The opening of the tentorium plane (*) from the back to the free edge, 1.5–2 cm away from the straight sinus (#), allows a very great vision of the pineal region; (b) the incision starts from posterior toward the free edge

of the tentorium avoiding venous lakes; (c) the two stiches (arrows) allow the exposure of the region, and the retraction of the lateral edge (£) is obtained by coagulation

ing. In this case, it is useful to perform two incisions, one posterior and the other in front of the venous lake, to close it with two clamps, to cut and finally to close both edges with a continuous suture. Keeping a distance of 1.5 cm from the straight sinus is necessary in order to prevent it's opening. In case of major venous bleeding, it is imperative not to aspirate blood, especially in young children, but to control the hemorrhage using hemostatic clamps or stiches. In this respect, we prefer to use stiches rather than definitive hemostatic clips.

9.6 The Approach to the Pineal Region

Once the tentorium is fully open and suspended, the surgical microscope is mandatory to continue the dissection of the lesion. At this moment, the tentorial notch and the Galen vein are perfectly



Fig. 9.10 The opening of the arachnoid space is made near the superior part of the vermis of cerebellum because it is very rare to find vascular structures at this level

visible with the arachnoid of the posterior part of the tectal plate (Fig. 9.10).

Under the surgical microscope, the opening of the posterior wall of the quadrigeminal cistern is started close to the culmen of the cerebellum because, generally, at this level, there is space and it is easier to avoid lesions of the vascular structures as the basilar vein and the superior cerebellar artery.

The arachnoidian sheet should be widely opened from lateral to the medial region and continued along the left side to visualize the inferior part and the free edge of the contralateral tentorium. With the opening of the arachnoid, the venous and the arterial structures are visualized, like other anatomical structures. The lesion is localized generally below the venous arch of the basilar veins and the Galen vein and in a plane superior to the tectal plate.

When the venous arch is completely exposed, the surgery is performed under this arch keeping in mind that it is imperative to individualize the two internal cerebral veins which, generally, at beginning of the dissection, are masked by the lesion and it is very important to respect them.

If seen, the contralateral tentorium is very usefull during the dissection because the surgeon can always control the extreme margin of the contralateral surgical field.

In general, pineal lesions are located on the middle line, covered by the precentral cerebellar vein. Sometimes, the precentral cerebellar vein can be constituted by a multiple venous channels system and it is therefore necessary to coagulate one or more of these veins to approach the lesions. In the case of a single precentral vein, the dissection can be performed on either side (Fig. 9.11).

In our experience, coagulation of a single precentral cerebellar vein does not have great consequences on the neighboring structures or for patients. However, the coagulation has to be made far from the Galen vein to avoid harmful bleeding at his section and to prevent venous thrombosis as reported by Kano, who observed extensive thrombosis of the Galen vein after the coagulation of the precentral venous system [13].

When venous problems are controlled, it is preferable to start the dissection of the tumor from the inferior pole and to expose the tectal plate because, generally, true pineal tumors do not infiltrate the quadrigeminal plate, thus allowing an easier opening of the third ventricle. The opening of the third ventricle facilitates the CSF exit and the localization of the floor of the third ventricle, which, in our experience, is a key point for achieving a large or



Fig. 9.11 In case of a single precentral vein (*), surgical dissection of the pineal lesions can be performed on either side and the vein can be spared. If the precentral cerebellar system consists of different venous channels, it is necessary to sacrifice certain veins



Fig. 9.12 The dissection always begins at the inferior pole of the lesion (\Diamond) of the pineal region to access the posterior part of the third ventricle (3v)

complete removal by avoiding lesions of important surrounding anatomical structures. The opening of the third ventricle facilitates CSF evacuation, cerebral depression, and better understanding of the relationship between the lesion and the lateral walls of the third ventricle (Fig. 9.12).

If the tumor is smooth, it can be aspirated by ultrasonic aspiration set to low power after tumor sampling for histology or molecular and genetic studies.

If there is a clear plane, dissection of the tumor is followed around the left and right sides ensuring coagulation of the tumoral pedicles by avoiding lesions of the main arterial system of the posterior medial and lateral choroidal arteries and posterior cerebral arteries. The control of feeding arteries of pineal tumors is one of the main advantages of a posterior surgical approach and, consequently, of the suboccipital transtentorial approach, since the arterial feeders generally originate from the posteromedial or posterolateral choroidal arteries located in a plane posterior to the tumor.

The dissection can be facilitated by the reduction of the volume of the tumor with the ultrasonic aspirator. This strategy permits to better individualize the interface of dissection between the tumor and the anatomical structures. Special attention should be paid to dissection of the superior pole of the tumor where some pineal veins must be coagulated and cut.

Attention should be paid to the dissection of the cerebral internal veins, which are usually elevated or pulled back by the tumor if one considers the approaching view. Rarely, the tumor envelops the internal cerebral veins. In this case, it is important to find and follow the plan of dissection between the tumor and the venous structures. The lateral approach of the superior part of the tumor facilitates, in our opinion, the vision and dissection of the internal cerebral veins in a plane more anterior to the tumor in order to permit a complete removal respecting their integrity. It is important to remember that the occlusion of one of the internal cerebral veins may be tolerated, but its sacrifice must be an extreme solution [14, 15].

It is difficult, at the upper pole of the tumor, to find the arachnoid plane of the *velum interpositum* cistern which, in general, is completely displaced by the tumor. During the dissection of this part of the tumor, the surgeon must pay particular attention to the dissection of the posterior commissure to reduce the incidence of the Parinaud's syndrome, which, once the posterior commissure has been spared, can be found at the beginning of the postoperative period and recovers usually in 6 months.

In case of lateral extension of the tumor in the lateral wall of the third ventricle, the use of cottonoids makes the dissection easier reducing damages to the thalamic structures. In this case, use of the ultrasonic aspirator set to low power can increase the rate of complete removal while decreasing the incidence of sequalae.

In case of the right suboccipital transtentorial approach, which is generally used in right-

handed patients, lateral dissection of the left side of the tumor is easier because the field of vision is larger to control the tumor and the vascular and anatomical structures of the area. In contrast, ipsilateral dissection is more difficult and requires a very lateral left position of the microscope to visualize the right edges of the lateral extension of the tumor in the right thalamus or also in the medial part of the atrium of the *lateral ventricle*.

When the tumor is removed, the hemostasis is performed with the bipolar forceps and with cottonoids. In general, we do not leave hemostatic agents in the operative field to avoid confusing radiological images with misleading interpretation of the postoperative MRI performed in the first 48 h. At the end of the tumoral resection, we would inspect the operative field with a 30° lens rigid endoscope to ensure that no residual tumoral nodules are left in place and to be sure of the quality of the surgical resection.

For us, pure endoscopic resection of pineal tumors is limited to only small, non-vascularized selected lesions that can be approached within a transventricular avenue. Therefore, we prefer the endoscopic-assisted microsurgical resection at the end of the surgery to increase the rate of complete removal of tumors [1, 12, 16].

In case of extension of the tumor into the lateral ventricle, the splenium of the *corpus callosum* can be retracted or split to allow a better control of the removal [16, 17]. We do not recommend this approach variant, which may be responsible for a posterior disconnection syndrome more severe than in anterior callosotomy ([18]. If this route is realized, the dissection is performed between the internal cerebral veins and the lateral part of the fornix at higher risk of damage with a possible severe postoperative morbidity.

At the end of the surgery, the Yasargil retractors and the cottonoids are removed with abundant irrigation of saline solution to avoid damages to the cerebral parenchyma. For the closure of the dura mater, we use a large patch of synthetic dura sutured in a watertight fashion.

When the entire dural edges are sutured except for the upper edge, the subdural space is filled with saline solution to prevent a postoperative pneumocephalus. This maneuver is repeated until the dura mater is completely closed. Double stiches are used for the central dural suspension. The bone flap is positioned and fixed with rivets or stiches. Bone powder is used to fill the burr holes to favor bone healing. The muscle plane is closed with separated stiches and the skin flap is closed with separated stiches with a modulated skin drain.

At the end of the procedure, the surgeon participates in laying the patients slowly in dorsal position under the supervision of the anesthesiologist. When the patient is in the dorsal position, the headrest is removed and the nurse can do the dressing.

9.7 Experience of Lyon with the Suboccipital Transtentorial Approach

Out of 365 patients followed up in the period between 1982 and 2012 for a pineal region

tumor, 267 were operated through a suboccipital transtentorial approach (73%). Considering the patients of the French Register for pineal tumors, suboccipital transtentorial approach was used only in 33% of cases, while the infratentorial approach was used in 67% of cases, which confirms our preference for treatment of pineal tumors [1]. We have used the infratentorial supracerebellar approach in only 13% of cases [19].

The histological classification confirmed: pineal parenchymal tumors in 63 patients, germ cells tumors in 59 patients, pineal gliomas in 62 patients, papillary tumors of the pineal region in 47 patients, and pineal cysts in 36 patients.

The rate of survival is related to the histological nature (Fig. 9.13) of lesions, confirming that benign lesions have a long free survival with a good quality of life [20].



Fig. 9.13 Kaplan-Meier survival curve of most frequent pineal gland region tumors according to the histology from the French pineal register. *PC* pinealocytoma, *GCT*

germ cell tumors, *PPTint* pineal parenchymal tumor, *PTPR* papillary tumor of pineal region, *PB* pinealoblastomas

9.8 Controversial Issues

The rate of complications of the suboccipital transtentorial approach for pineal region tumors has diminished during the last years with the progress of radiology, anesthesiology, and surgical techniques. Overall, an incidence of subdural hematoma was observed in 1.7% of patients. We had only one case of extradural hematoma, on the postoperative CT-scan the day after the surgery, which did not need a surgical removal because it was well tolerated.

A motor deficits was observed in less than 2% of patients and could be related to the deep dissection at level of the thalamic structures.

The incidence of epilepsy has been 5% in the postoperative period, and in all patients, a medical treatment for a least of 1 year has been insured before discontinuation in the absence of epileptic crisis and without electrical signs of ictal discharges. We recommend the administration of antiepileptic drugs from the preoperative period, which we stop at least 6 months after the surgical procedure if the EEG does not show abnormal critical activity.

A conjugate gaze palsy was observed in 3% of cases and is related to the dissection of the superior part of the tumor that is in contact with the posterior commissure responsible for the Parinaud syndrome. When the posterior commissure is respected, the patients recover from the Parinaud in the first 3 or 6 months after the surgical procedure.

The incidence of lateral homonymous hemianopia, which for a long time has represented the main criticism of this approach, has declined to less than 0.7% [1]. In this respect, it is of paramount importance to avoid prolonged pressure with the retractors at the calcarine fissure to prevent ischemic injury or visual cortex contusions.

Regarding this precaution, if visual field deficits are present in the early postoperative period, they should improve with time. This improvement can be observed even a year after the surgery. This fact highlights the importance of the ophthalmological follow-up for the patients. The visual troubles were, in our experience, observed only in 0.9% of cases and does not represent a real postoperative complication. We recommend the use of silicon sheets between the cerebral parenchyma and cottonoids to prevent their adhesions to the cerebral cortex with hemorrhagic lesions, when they are removed, at the end of the surgical procedure. With a watertight dural closure and a good filling of the intradural space with saline solution, the incidence of pneumocephalus was less than 4%. The perioperative mortality due to surgical complications has been 1% and has decreased lately with the development of microsurgical and anesthesiologic techniques [1].

9.9 Conclusion

The suboccipital transtentorial approach for the treatment of tumors or lesions of the pineal region is recommended because it seems to offer a larger space at beginning of the surgical resection in comparison with others approaches to the region. The exposition of the pineal region is large and the control of the venous and arterial structures easier.

This approach permits to control the floor of the third ventricle with a direct vision and more perpendicular approach, which, for us, represents a key point for the dissection of all kinds of lesions. In case of tumors, it is very rare that the inferior pole of lesions give infiltration at the level of the tectal plate and the important vessels can be easily controlled and spared because they are located in a more posterior and lateral plane.

The control of the homolateral of the lateral wall of the third ventricle is more difficult to obtain than the contralateral, but it can be achieved by pushing the microscope far laterally in the other side.

The low rate of complications observed in our series makes this approach safe, in our experience, even if it requires experienced hands.

In our school, the approach of choice remains the suboccipital transtentorial way, even though we think that all neurosurgeons should be familiar with different surgical approaches for the treatment of pineal region lesions.

References

- Mottolese C, Szathmari A, Ricci-Franchi AC, Beuriat PA, Grassiot B. The sub-occipital transtentorial approach revisited base on our own experience. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61:168–75. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2013.12.005.
- Pendl G. Pineal and midbrain lesions. Wien: Springer; 1985.
- Poppen JL. The right occipital approach to a pinealoma. J Neurosurg. 1966;25:706–10. https://doi. org/10.31711/jns.1966.25.6.0706.
- Poppen JL, Marino R. Pinealomas and tumors of the posterior portion of the third ventricle. J Neurosurg. 1968;28:357–64. https://doi.org/10.3171/ jns.1968.28.4.0357.
- Jamieson KG. Excision of pineal tumors. J Neurosurg. 1971;35:550–3. https://doi.org/10.3171/ jns.1971.35.5.0550.
- Negrin J. A new approach tumors in the surgical treatment of the pineal region*. Am J Surg. 1950;80:581– 3. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9610(50)90429-6.
- Lapras C, Patet JD, Mottolese C, Lapras C. Direct surgery for pineal tumors: occipital-transtentorial approach. Prog Exp Tumor Res. 1987;30:268–80.
- Hernesniemi J, Romani R, Albayrak BS, Lehto H, Dashti R, Ramsey C 3rd, et al. Microsurgical management of pineal region lesions: personal experience with 119 patients. Surg Neurol. 2008;70:576–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.surneu.2008.07.019.
- Dallier F, Di Roio C. Sitting position for pineal surgery: some anaesthetic considerations. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61:164–7. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2014.10.110.
- Domaingue CM. Anaesthesia for neurosurgery in the sitting position: a practical approach. Anaesth Intensive Care. 2005;33:323–31. https://doi.org/10.1 177/0310057X0503300307.
- Little KM, Friedman AH, Fukushima T. Surgical approaches to pineal region tumors. J Neurooncol. 2001;54:287–99.

- Tanikawa M, Yamada H, Sakata T, Hayashi Y, Sasagawa Y, Watanabe T, et al. Exclusive endoscopic occipital transtentorial approach for pineal region tumors. World Neurosurg. 2019;131:167–73. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.wneu.2019.08.038.
- Kano H, Niranjan A, Kondziolka D, et al. Role of stereotactic radiosurgery in the management of pineal parenchymal tumors. In: Pineal region tumors. Basel: Karger; 2009. p. 44–58.
- Caron JP, Debrun G, Sichez JP, et al. [Ligation of the internal cerebral veins and survival. Apropos of 2 pinealomectomies]. Neurochirurgie. 1974;20:81–90.
- Caron JP, Nick J, Contamin F, et al. [Tolerance of ligation and of aseptic thrombosis of deep cerebral veins in man. Apropos of 4 cases]. Ann Med Interne (Paris). 1977;128:899–906.
- Tsumanuma I, Tanaka R, Fujii Y. Occipital transtentorial approach and combined treatments for pineal parenchymal tumors. Prog Neurol Surg. 2009;23:26– 43. https://doi.org/10.1159/000210051.
- Patel PG, Cohen-Gadol AA, Mercier P, Boop FA, Klimo P Jr. The posterior Transcallosal approach to the pineal region and posterior third ventricle. Oper Neurosurg. 2017;13:77–88. https://doi.org/10.1227/ NEU.000000000001268.
- Jea A, Vachhrajani S, Widjaja E, Nilsson D, Raybaud C, Shroff M, et al. Corpus callosotomy in children and the disconnection syndromes: a review. Childs Nerv Syst. 2008;24:685–92. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00381-008-0626-4.
- Mottolese C, Szathmari A, Ricci-Franchi AC, Gallo P, Beuriat PA, Capone G. Supracerebellar infratentorial approach for pineal region tumors: our surgical and technical considerations. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61:176–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. neuchi.2014.02.004.
- Mottolese C, Beuriat PA, Szathmari A. Pineal tumours: experience of the French National Register and the Lyon School, results and considerations. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61:223–35. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2014.02.006.

The Transcallosal Approach to Pineal Region Lesions

Krešimir Rotim and Tomislav Sajko

Interhemispheric approach is used to access lesions within the ventricular system and pineal and suprasellar regions. Lesions in the pineal region may also be reached via infratentorial supracerebellar, occipital transtentorial, transventricular, and interhemispheric transcallosal approach.

Walter Dandy, in 1921, performed and described the interhemispheric transcallosal approach to lesions in the third ventricle and pineal region [1]. Krause, van Wegenen, and Poppen described other surgical approaches to pineal region [2–4].

Different interhemispheric approaches to the pineal region and ventricular system are described and performed in both adult patients and children [5–9].

The transcallosal approach is recommended for lesions of the posterior part of the third ventricle and the pineal region with a predominantly superior growth involving the splenium of the corpus callosum and displacing the deep venous system [10] (Fig. 10.1). This approach follows the shortest route to the lesion and has the advantage of working anterior to the confluence of the deevp venous system [1].



Fig. 10.1 Preoperative sagittal T1 contrast-enhanced MRI demonstrates a heterogeneously contrast-enhancing pineal mass with superior displacement of the internal cerebral veins

10.1 Anatomy Relevant to the Transcallosal Approach

The pineal region or posterior incisural space is also known as the quadrigeminal cistern [11]. The roof is the lower surface of the splenium of the corpus callosum. The anterior wall of the pineal region is divided into superior, middle, and inferior parts. The superior part of the anterior wall is formed by the pineal body, the habenular

Check for updates

K. Rotim · T. Sajko (🖂)

Department of Anatomy, Department of Neurosurgery, University of Applied Health Sciences, Sestre Milosrdnice University Hospital Center and School of Medicine Josip Juraj Strossmayer University, Zagreb, Osijek, Croatia

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_10

trigones, and the habenular commissure medially and by the medial portion of the pulvinar laterally. The middle part of the anterior wall is formed by the collicular plate of the quadrigeminal cistern and the pineal gland is situated between the paired superior colliculi. The inferior part of the anterior wall is built by the lingula of the vermis on the midline and by the superior cerebellar peduncle laterally. The floor is constituted by the superoventral portion of the cerebellum. The lateral walls are formed by the crus of the fornix and by the medial surface of the occipital cortex below the splenium of the corpus callosum [12–18].

Interhemispheric transcallosal approach reaches the roof of the posterior incisural space with the splenium visualized anteriorly, the falcotentorial junction with the straight sinus medially, medial surface of the parietooccipital cortex laterally, and the deep venous system posteroinferiorly (Fig. 10.2).

The confluence of the deep venous system is situated in the posterior incisural space. The vein

of Galen originates behind the pineal body. The vein of Galen runs posterosuperiorly to drain into the straight sinus located around 10 mm from the tip of the pineal body [13]. Several important veins drain into the vein of Galen. The paired internal cerebral veins course inferior to the splenium of the corpus callosum and lateral to the pineal body and turn upward before joining to form the vein of Galen.

The union of the internal cerebral veins may be located above or posterior to the pineal body and inferior or posterior to the splenium (Fig. 10.3).

The basal veins of Rosenthal drain into the vein of Galen more inferiorly than the convergence of the internal cerebral veins. The precentral cerebellar vein and superior vermian vein drain into the vein of Galen separately or as a single trunk. Internal occipital vein terminates in the lateral part of the vein of Galen [14, 18–22]. Posterior incisural space houses medial and lateral posterior choroidal artery, quadrigeminal artery, and medial occipital artery [16].



Fig. 10.2 Interhemispheric

approach to the posterior part and splenium of the corpus callosum



Fig. 10.3 Sagittal view of the anatomy of the pineal region

10.2 Interhemispheric Transcallosal Approach Surgical Technique

The posterior interhemispheric transcallosal approach is recommended for lesions in the posterior portion of the third ventricle and the pineal region, especially when there is a superior extension of the tumor involving the splenium of the corpus callosum [10]. The positioning of the bone flap depends upon tumor location. For the posterior interhemispheric transcallosal approach, the patient is placed in a prone position (Fig. 10.4). The right-sided approach is used in most cases, except for dominant left-sided tumor extension. Neck flexion should be avoided during positioning to facilitate brain relaxation and venous drainage. Neuronavigation system and neurophysiological monitoring are installed and the patient is dressed in an orderly fashion.

C-shaped or linear skin incision is made in the parietal or occipital region (Fig. 10.5).

Two burr holes are made over the superior sagittal sinus and a craniotomy extending to the contralateral side is performed. In case of concomitant hydrocephalus and brain swelling, an external ventricular drainage is inserted into the ipsilateral ventricle under neuronavigation or ultrasound guidance. Dura is opened with the base toward the superior sagittal sinus.

With the use of cottonoids, the brain is gently pulled away in order to visualize the falx. In case of veins running toward the midline and being adherent to the dura, it is recommended to spare the larger ones. Brain retractors are used for mild retraction of the ipsilateral brain and for contralateral retraction of the falx. The longitudinal cerebral fissure is followed to the posterior portion of the corpus callosum and to the angle between falx and tentorium. In most cases, the





Fig. 10.5 Illustration of the C-shaped (a) and linear skin incision (b). Craniotomy (C) is in most cases done on the right side with over the midline extension

tumor can be seen bulging the splenium corporis callosi and occupying the angle between falx and tentorium (Fig. 10.6).

Pineal tumors start to grow inferiorly to the internal cerebral veins displacing the veins superiorly and the vein of Galen posteriorly. To improve visibility, a small portion of the tentorium can be cut parallel to the straight sinus. To gain more access to the tumor and its anterior border, the section of the corpus callosum can be performed in two different areas (Fig. 10.7).

Complete section of the splenium corporis callosi allows a clear view of the pineal region, vein of Galen, and quadrigeminal cistern. Opening the splenium is useful for pineal lesions with a superior growth. Section of the splenium bears no risk in injuring the fornix since no fornix exists at this level. Section of the posterior part of the corpus, sparing the splenium, allows a clear view of the posterior part of the third ventricle in the area between the massa intermedia and pineal gland [10]. With opening of the corpus callosum's posterior part, the hippocampal commissure is frequently sectioned before reaching the third ventricle. Nevertheless, callosotomy and subsequent dissection should be performed directly in the midline because this maneuver will lead the surgeon to the avascular membrane separating the internal cerebral veins [23]. Natural separation of the internal cerebral veins just proximal to their confluence with the vein of Galen allows the separation of the veins which is carried out anteriorly. After extracapsular circumferential dissection and visualization of the anterior, superior, and posterior tumor border, tumor is debulked and, if possible, resected. Tumors are often adherent to the deep venous system, especially both-sided internal cerebral veins and vein of Galen; therefore, meticulous care is necessary to separate the veins from the tumor. In case of strong venous bleeding, compression using the sponge and hemostatic mate-





rial is performed rather than cautery. Total resection of the tumor can be achieved if a plane between the tumor and surrounding normal structures can be identified. Upon total resection, the posterior third of the third ventricle, the quadrigeminal cistern, superior colliculi, and the deep venous system can be identified.

10.3 Discussion

Walter Dandy introduced the transcallosal approach in 1921 [1]. In 1965, Suzuki et al. used the transcallosal approach in 19 patients. They reported death in three cases and concluded that pineal tumors can be excised safely through this

approach [24]. In 1973, Hoffman and Hendrik presented a series of nine pineal tumors in children operated mostly via transcallosal approach with good results [25]. Nevertheless, the transcallosal approach was gradually abandoned due to the opinion that it fails to provide proper exposure of the lateral extent of the third ventricle and carries the risk of damage to the deep venous system. Subsequently, the interhemispheric transcallosal approach to the pineal region has mostly been replaced by the occipital-transtentorial and the infratentorial-supracerebellar approaches. In a series of 700 patients with pineal region tumors, Konovalov et al. used occipital-transtentorial, supracerebellar-infratentorial combined or approaches [26]. In their series of 119 patients, Hernesniemi et al. used supracerebellarinfratentorial approach in 111 patients and parietooccipital-transtentorial approach in 8 patients, respectively [18].

In pediatric patients, Jia et al. reported the use of transcallosal interforniceal approach to pineal region in 150 children [27]. Soleman et al. reported using interhemispheric posterior approach in 6 out of 28 patients in their series [9]. Recently, Patel et al. reported their experience with transcallosal approach in 22 patients with tumors located within the pineal regions, posterior third ventricle, and thalamus [23].

The interposition of the deep venous system between the corpus callosum and pineal region has been the main reason why transcallosal approach has been progressively replaced by other approaches [10] The importance of the deep venous system and the degree of venous collaterals is still discussable as consequences of venous sacrifice in the posterior fossa are not well-reported in the literature. There is some evidence that one vein can be sacrificed safely in several instances, but interruption of two would likely greatly increase the risk of a devastating infarction [4, 28].

Brain damage or infarction after an interhemispheric approach due to venous infarction or brain retraction has been described [9, 29, 30]. Kanno et al. described radiologically evident brain damage in 17.8% of patients undergoing the interhemispheric approach, while clinically relevant symptoms were seen in only 3.6% [29]. In the parietal region, brain retraction during the transcallosal approach may lead to contralateral sensory deficits or to hemiparesis. Occipital lobe retraction may result in cortical visual field deficits. Brain retraction should be avoided and held to a minimum through opening of the interhemispheric cisterns or placing an external ventricular drainage.

The sacrifice or injury to some bridging veins is sometimes unavoidable. Sacrifice of bridging veins may lead to cortical infarction, particularly if more than one vein is taken [31].

The most significant immediate complications include bleeding within the tumor bed, hydrocephalus, shunt malfunction, and pneumocephalus.

Neurological sequelae represent the major disadvantages of transcallosal approach. Most patients display some degree of impairment of extraocular movements, particularly upgaze and difficulty with convergence [32]. In a study of 26 children operated via interhemispheric approach, Soleman reported that hemianopsia did not occur in any of the patients undergoing a posterior interhemispheric approach [9]. Davidson and colleagues analyzed the safety and efficacy of the posterior interhemispheric approach in the pediatric population for lesions in the pineal region and the posterior fossa [5]. Approach-related complications occurred in 7.1%. No patient developed a stroke, even though veins were sacrificed in six cases.

Posterior transcallosal approach bears the risk of involving the hippocampal commissure, which may cause serious intellectual sequelae. Transecting the posterior half of the corpus callosum can involve the posterior and habenular commissures, resulting in memory dysfunction and disconnection syndrome [33–35].

Section through the splenium, although acceptable in most patients, may result in hemialexia. Splenial section combined with a left occipital injury or any lesion producing a right hemianopsia leads to alexia without agraphia, a severely disabling disconnection syndrome for patients with any degree of literacy [36]. Disconnection syndromes may occur if the splenium is divided [36]. Studies analyzing the neuropsychological outcome of the interhemispheric approach in adults showed that the transcallosal interhemispheric approach might lead to memory deficits, executive cognitive and behavioral syndrome, and disturbance in interhemispheric transfer of learning [37, 38]. In a study by Mazza, transverse dissection of the callosal fibers led to better neuropsychological outcome than sagittal dissection/retraction of the callosal fibers, which was described by Yasargil [37, 39]. One of the most serious sequelae is mutism. The pathophysiological mechanism of mutism is unknown, but it may be associated with a psychological disturbance. Another serious symptom of the disconnection syndrome is the frequent, but temporary loss of recent memory, which may occur when the connecting pathways from the temporal lobes are damaged [34, 40].

Winkler et al. have reported that although the loss of verbal learning and recognition is difficult to quantify, it occurs in up to 25–33% of patients after the transcallosal approach [41].

Friedman et al. found that there was a significantly increased frequency of cognitive impairment relative to normative values in memory, executive functioning, and fine manual speed and dexterity [42].

10.4 Controversial Issues

When approaching the pineal region using the posterior interhemispheric transcallosal approach the tumorous lesion is occupying most of the operative field and it is interposed between the surgeon and inferior structures of the pineal region. Veins of Galen and internal cerebral veins are scarcely visible at the posteroinferior margin of the tumor and usually adherent to the lesion. Gaining a wider view of the tumor requires section of the splenium and the posterior part of the corpus callosum, which is connected with a high incidence of neurological consequences. An attempt to completely remove the tumor bears a risk of damaging the deep venous system.

10.5 Conclusion

The transcallosal approach is recommended for lesions of the pineal region and posterior part of the third ventricle with a predominantly superior growth involving the splenium of the corpus callosum. Although a section of the splenium and posterior part of the corpus callosum are associated with neuropsychological complications, the transcallosal approach to pineal region lesions is safe and, in certain patients, superior to other surgical approaches.

Careful planning, including assessing the tumor dimensions and its relationship to the surrounding neurovascular structures, is crucial in determining the optimal approach for tumors in the pineal region.

References

- 1. Dandy W. An operation for the removal of pineal tumors. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1921;33:113–9.
- Krause F. Operative Freilegung der Vierhügel nebst Beobachtungen über Hirndruck und Dekompression. Zentralbl Chir. 1926;53:2812–9.
- Poppen JL. The right occipital approach to a pinealoma. J Neurosurg. 1966;25:706–10.
- Van Wagenen WP. A surgical approach for the removal of certain pineal tumors. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1931;37:216–20.
- Davidson L, Krieger MD, McComb JG. Posterior interhemispheric retrocallosal approach to pineal region and posterior fossa lesions in a pediatric population. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;7:527–33.
- Milligan BD, Meyer FB. Morbidity of transcallosal and transcortical approaches to lesions in and around the lateral and third ventricles: a single-institution experience. Neurosurgery. 2010;67:1483–96.
- Patel P, Cohen-Gadol AA, Boop F, Klimo P. Technical strategies for the transcallosal transforaminal approach to third ventricle tumors: expanding the operative corridor. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2014;14:365–71.
- Shapiro S, Rodgers R, Shah M, Fulkerson D, Campbell RL. Interhemispheric transcallosal subchoroidal fornix-sparing craniotomy for total resection of colloid cysts of the third ventricle. J Neurosurg. 2009;110:112–5.
- Soleman J, Ber R, Constantini S, Roth J. The interhemispheric approach in children: our experience and review of the literature. Childs Nerv Syst. 2019;35(3):445–52.

- Schijman E. Microsurgical anatomy of the transcallosal approach to the ventricular system, pineal region and basal ganglia. Childs Nerv Syst. 1989;5:212–9.
- Ammirati M, Bernardo A, Musumeci A, Bricolo A. Comparison of different infratentorialsupracerebellar approaches to the posterior and middle incisural space: a cadaveric study. J Neurosurg. 2002;97:922–8.
- Ausman JI, Malik GM, Dujovny M, Mann R. Threequarter prone approach to the pineal-tentorial region. Surg Neurol. 1988;29(4):298–306.
- Chaynes P. Microsurgical anatomy of the great cerebral vein of Galen and its tributaries. J Neurosurg. 2003;99:1028–38.
- 14. Giordano M, Wrede KH, Stieglitz LH, Samii M, Lüdemann WO. Identification of venous variants in the pineal region with 3D preoperative computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging navigation. A statistical study of venous anatomy in living patients. J Neurosurg. 2007;106:1006–11.
- Kawashima M, Rhoton AL Jr, Matsushima T. Comparison of posterior approaches to the posterior incisural space: microsurgical anatomy and proposal of a new method, the occipital bi-transtentorial/ falcine approach. Neurosurgery. 2002;51:1208–21.
- Rhoton AL Jr. The lateral and third ventricles. Neurosurgery. 2002;51:207–71.
- Yaşargil MG. Pineal area tumors. In: Yaşargil MG, editor. Microneurosurgery IV B, 20. Stuttgart: George Thieme Verlag; 1988. p. 339–42.
- Hernesniemi J, Romani R, Albayrak BS, Lehto H, Dashti R, Ramsey C 3rd, Karatas A, Cardia A, Navratil O, Piippo A, Fujiki M, Toninelli S, Niemelä M. Microsurgical management of pineal region lesions: personal experience with 119 patients. Surg Neurol. 2008;70(6):576–83.
- Lozier AP, Bruce JN. Surgical approaches to posterior third ventricular tumors. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2003;14(4):527–45.
- Rhoton AL Jr. Tentorial incisura. Neurosurgery. 2000;47(Suppl):131–53.
- Ono M, Rhoton AL Jr, Peace D, et al. Microsurgical anatomy of the deep venous system of the brain. Neurosurgery. 1984;15:621–57.
- Yamamoto I, Kageyama N. Microsurgical anatomy of the pineal region. J Neurosurg. 1980;53:205–21.
- Patel PG, Cohen-Gadol AA, Mercier P, Boop FA, Klimo P Jr. The posterior transcallosal approach to the pineal region and posterior third ventricle: intervenous and paravenous variants. Oper Neurosurg (Hagerstown). 2017;13(1):77–88.
- Suzuki J, Lwabuchi T. Surgical removal of pineal tumors (pinealomas and teratomas). Experience in a series of 19 cases. J Neurosurg. 1965;23:565–71.
- Hoffman HJ, Hendrik B. Posterior third ventricle tumors: clinical presentation and role of surgery. In: Godden JO, editor. Cancer in childhood. New York: Plenum Press; 1973. p. 85–91.

- Konovalov AN, Pitskhelauri DI. Principles of treatment of the pineal region tumors. Surg Neurol. 2003;59(4):250–68.
- 27. Jia W, Ma Z, Liu IY, Zhang Y, Jia G, Wan W. Transcallosal interforniceal approach to pineal region tumors in 150 children. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;7(1):98–103.
- Sonabend AM, Bowden S, Bruce JN. Microsurgical resection of pineal region tumors. J Neurooncol. 2016;130(2):351–66.
- 29. Kanno T, Kasama A, Shoda M, Yamaguchi C, Kato Y. A pitfall in the interhemispheric translamina terminalis approach for the removal of a craniopharyngioma. Significance of preserving draining veins. Part I. clinical study. Surg Neurol. 1989;32:111–5.
- Kubota M, Saeki N, Yamaura A, Ono J, Ozawa Y. Influences of venous involvement on postoperative brain damage following the anterior interhemispheric approach. Acta Neurochir. 2001;143:321–5.
- Sano K. Alternate surgical approaches to posterior third ventricular region neoplasms. In: Schmidek HH, editor. Operative neurosurgical techniquesindications, methods and results. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 2000. p. 896–7.
- Nazzaro JM, Shults WT, Neuwelt EA. Neuroophthalmological function of patients with pineal region tumors approached transtentorially in the semisitting position. J Neurosurg. 1992;76:746–51.
- 33. Piepmeier JM, Westerveld M, Spencer DD, Sass KJ. Surgical management of intraventricular tumors of the lateral ventricles. In: Schmidek HH, Sweet WH, editors. Operative neurosurgicaltechniques: indications, methods, and results. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1995. p. 725–38.
- Benes V. Advantages and disadvantages of the transcallosal approach to the III ventricle. Childs Nerv Syst. 1990;6:437–9.
- 35. Cikla U, Swanson KI, Tumturk A, Keser N, Uluc K, Cohen-Gadol A, Baskaya MK. Microsurgical resection of tumors of the lateral and third ventricles: operative corridors for difficult-to-reach lesions. J Neurooncol. 2016;130:331–40.
- Bogen JE. Physiological consequences of complete or partial commissural section. In: Apuzzo ML, editor. Surgery of the third ventricle. 2nd ed. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins; 1998. p. 167–86.
- 37. Mazza M, Di Rienzo A, Costagliola C, Roncone R, Casacchia M, Ricci A, Galzio RJ. The interhemispheric transcallosaltransversal approach to the lesions of the anterior and middle third ventricle: surgical validity and neuropsychological evaluation of the outcome. Brain Cogn. 2004;55:525–34.
- 38. Peltier J, Roussel M, Gerard Y, Lassonde M, Deramond H, Le Gars D, Gars DL, De Beaumont L, Beaumont LD, Godefroy O. Functional consequences of a section of the anterior part of the body of the corpus callosum: evidence from an interhemispheric transcallosal approach. J Neurol. 2012;259:1860–7.

- Yasargil MG, Jain KK, Antic J, Laciga J. Arterio-venous malformations of the splenium of the corpus callosum: microsurgical treatment. Surg Neurol. 1976;5:5–14.
- Lassonde M, Sauerwein H, Geoffroy G, Decarie M. Effects of early and late transection of the corpus callosum in children. Brain. 1986;109:953–67.
- 41. Winkler PA, Ilmberger J, Krishnan KG, Reulen HJ. Transcallosal interforniceal-transforaminal approach

for removing lesions occupying the third ventricular space: clinical and neuropsychological results. Neurosurgery. 2000;46:879–90.

 Friedman MA, Meyers CA, Sawaya R. Neuropsychological effects of third ventricle tumor surgery. Neurosurgery. 2003;52:791–8.

11

Endoscopic Approach for Pineal Region Lesions

Sergiu Stoica, Sebastian Pavel, Bogdan Mocanu, Georgian Ciobotaru, and Anca Visan

11.1 Introduction

The approaches of tumors in the pineal region that have been described and used throughout the time have each their own set of advantages and limitations. From a historical point of view, the pineal region tumors were most often approached via stereotactic biopsy or via open posterior fossa microscopic approaches [1]. Nowadays, there is still some debate regarding the best management of pineal region tumors, and about the role of surgical resection, especially in the case of highgrade lesions, due to high postoperative surgery-related morbidity [2]. Recently, the surgical endoscope has gained an important role in many fields of neurosurgery, especially in skull base surgery, proving to be a great instrument which improves illumination and visualization within a deep and narrow surgical corridor, thus decreasing the approach-related morbidity [3]. Along with the increase in the experience with this type of view, the use of endoscopic approaches to the pineal region has advanced from simple cyst fenestrations and tumor biopsies to large tumor resections and removal of vascular lesions, using posterior keyhole endoscopic approaches, with excellent postoperative outcomes. In the past decade, several specialist teams have described endoscopic posterior approaches for resection of pineal region tumors, with minor differences between them [4].

The use of the paramedian supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) keyhole approach for pineal region tumors is described using an endoscope for the entire length of the procedure. The presentation is based on the pendingpublishing case series of 11 patients with pineal region tumors, operated using a fully endoscopic technique. All surgical procedures were performed by the same surgical team, composed of two senior doctors: a neurosurgeon and an ENT (Ear, Nose, and Throat) surgeon. Their 10-year experience with endoscopic skull base surgery started with anterior skull base, sellar and suprasellar tumors, and now transitioned to deep intraventricular and pineal region tumors, with good results.

The aim is to demonstrate the feasibility and safety of endoscopic techniques compared to the classical microscopic approaches for pineal region tumors, with better results regarding grading of resection, lower surgery-related morbidity, and faster patient recovery.

Check for updates

Electronic Supplementary Material The online version of this chapter (https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_11) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

S. Stoica $(\boxtimes) \cdot$ S. Pavel \cdot B. Mocanu \cdot G. Ciobotaru \cdot A. Visan

Brain Institute, Monza Hospital, Bucharest, Romania e-mail: sebastian.pavel@braininstitute.ro; bogdan@ drmocanu.ro; georgian.ciobotaru@braininstitute.ro; anca.visan@braininstitute.ro

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_11

11.2 Case Presentation

An 18-year-old previously healthy female presented to a community hospital with a 6-month history of headache, and sudden onset of nausea and vomiting. The headaches started gradually, and the family had noticed some vague cognitive changes, including memory disturbances, during the previous month. On neurological examination, she was found to have bilateral papilledema. A subsequent non-contrast computed tomography (CT) scan showed hydrocephalus and suggestions of a pineal region mass. The patient was immediately transferred to the University Hospital, where an external ventricular drain (EVD) was placed in emergency to control her intracranial pressure and then a brain magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) was obtained.

11.3 Diagnosis and Assessment

The MRI scan of her head demonstrated the presence of a tumor located in the right thalamus and mesencephalon, with an important exophytic component in the posterior region of the third ventricle, with associated obstructive hydrocephalus. She had a ventriculo-peritoneal (VP) shunt placed in the same neurosurgery department with no further treatment planned. Postoperative evolution was favorable with complete resolution of symptoms for the next 2 years. On arrival in our clinic, she complained of nocturnal headaches accompanied by nausea and vomiting. The head MRI scan was repeated, revealing the volumetric progression of the tumor. Serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) were searched for alphafetoprotein beta-human chorionic and gonadotropin. The differential diagnosis for the tumor included germ cell tumors and a wide variety of other tumors, including pineal parenchymal tumors, gliomas, meningiomas, metastases, and miscellaneous other tumor types. Both tumor markers were negative in this patient. Had the tumor marker been positive, it would have confirmed a malignant germ cell tumor and further surgical considerations would have been abandoned because these tumors are better treated

with chemotherapy and radiation [5]. The absence of tumor markers, as in this patient, does not rule out a germ cell tumor and thus it mandates an endoscopic biopsy to guide further management, or open biopsy and surgical resection of the tumor, the latter being the decision made in this case.

11.4 Preoperative Management

Upon admission, the patient was alert and oriented, the neurological examination revealing only a left incomplete Parinaud syndrome. In the preoperative setting, it is important to take care of the associated obstructive hydrocephalus, but in our case, this had already been resolved at the previous institution where the patient was admitted. Because the sitting position is used, a precordial echocardiographic examination is paramount in order to detect any patent foramen ovale, which would place the patient at risk for a paradoxical air embolism. Also, during the procedure, all patients require transesophageal Doppler monitoring, as well as a central line in the right atrium to detect and treat venous air embolism.

11.5 Anatomical and Imaging Considerations

The preoperative MRI scan (Fig. 11.1) demonstrated a large $(3 \times 2.5 \times 2 \text{ cm})$ heterogeneously gadolinium-enhancing mass in the pineal region, originating from the right thalamo-mesencephalic junction, with mild perilesional vasogenic edema and compression and deformation of the contralateral wall of the third ventricle. It enlarged the aqueduct of Sylvius and displaced the tectal plate posteroinferiorly. The mass was mainly in the posterior half of the third ventricle, and it was easy to appreciate that the tumor was engulfed by the veins of the Galenic complex, being situated between the basal veins, located laterally, internal cerebral veins, located superiorly, and vein of Galen, located posteriorly. There was no sign of obstructive hydrocephalus, given the presence of the VP shunt; the ventricular catheter and also the



Fig. 11.1 Preoperative 3-plane gadolinium-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and axial T2 sequence demonstrating an enhancing right thalamo-mesencephalic tumor

valve can be seen on this scan. Given the young age of the patient, the absence of CSF/serum markers and the presence of the symptomatology, gross total resection appeared to be the best indication. Some may consider that the tentorium is too steep for a supracerebellar infratentorial approach, but as further discussed, with the aid of the sitting position, and with the use of the paramedian trajectory and the endoscope, all of these make SCIT the ideal approach [6]. Therefore, in this case, the recommendation was a paramedian endoscopic supracerebellar infratentorial approach with a keyhole craniotomy for resection of this mass.

11.6 Surgical Technique

The surgery was performed under general anesthesia in sitting position, with the head flexed forward and transesophageal echocardiographic monitoring was performed throughout the entire length of the surgery. The sitting position was preferred for the patient, because it has some advantages over other types of positioning, improving the visualization through gravity retraction of the cerebellum and lowering of the venous pressure; thus, it decreases bleeding from the resection cavity and allows blood to be drained away from the surgical field [7].

Stryker Nav3i Neuronavigation System (Stryker Instruments, Kalamazoo, MI, USA) was used. Optical magnification was achieved using a rigid 0°, 30°, 45°, 70°, and 90° Karl Storz endoscope (Karl Storz, Tuttlingen, Germany). Standard endoscopic and microsurgical instruments were utilized and the CUSA (CUSA Excel Ultrasonic Tissue Ablation System, Integra Life Sciences, San Diego, USA) aided in tumor resection. The routine of this surgical team does not include irrigating sheaths, which are commonly used for endonasal procedures, because they increase the diameter of the instrument, making the microsurgical technique more difficult, given the keyhole approach. Prior to beginning the surgery, the externalization of the ventricular catheter of the VP shunt was performed.

Neuronavigation and the operating microscope were used in order to place the incision and the craniotomy. A 4-cm-long skin incision was performed, starting at the level of the transverse sinus and pointing down, and a bone flap with the diameter of 2 cm was cut, exposing the inferior edge of the transverse sinus and the dura mater overlying the upper cerebellum, lateral to the torcula.

The approach used was a left paramedian SCIT, and the side of the approach was determined by the laterality of the tumor's origin, which was in this case the right thalamomesencephalic junction. Midline approaches are avoided due to increased number of bridging veins from the tentorium to the cerebellum that are located in this region, as well as due to obstruction of the pineal region by the highriding culmen of the cerebellum in the midline. The contralateral approach provides a better view and microsurgical control of the tumor insertion on the lateral wall of the third ventricle.

The surgical endoscope was brought in starting with the dural incision, incision done in a curvilinear fashion at the lower border of the craniotomy. The dura mater was suspended at the upper border of the craniotomy with tackling sutures, retracting also in this step the left transverse sinus. The supracerebellar infratentorial subarachnoid space was entered, with careful preservation of bridging veins, until we reached the profound pineal region. The arachnoid membranes of the supravermian and quadrigeminal cisterns were incised, preserving at this level the superior vermian vein.

The Galen venous complex was identified together with a grey-yellowish tumor, bulging medially into the third ventricle from the right pulvinar. The tumor dissection and resection were done in a circumferential fashion, starting with the superior pole, and preserving at this level the venous complex of Galen. The next move was laterally, where the posteromedial choroidal arteries and the basal veins are usually identified and preserved. In the end, the inferior pole of the tumor from the tectal plate was detached.

The tumor debulking started with the sessile part of the tumor, going toward the tumor insertion, located in the right lateral wall of the third ventricle (Fig. 11.2). CUSA was used for debulking, given the favorable soft consistence and moderate vascularization of the tumor. The CUSA was also used to resect the tumor in the proximity of the normal cerebral tissue of the thalamic nuclei, given the fine power variations of the aspiration/cavitation, and also the tissue selectivity. The dissection was continued at the superior pole of the tumor, detaching it from the third ventricle roof, continuing with the ependymal surface of the left lateral wall, and, in the end, the permeability of the sylvian aqueduct (Fig. 11.3) and foramen of Monro, using endo-



Fig. 11.2 Intraoperative bidimensional endoscopic view (0°) of the quadrigeminal cistern, left and right basal veins, posteromedial choroidal artery, tectal plate inferiorly, the right pulvinar and the tumor bulging into the third ventricle cavity



Fig. 11.3 Intraoperative bidimensional endoscopic view (30°) of the third ventricle floor and the Sylvius aqueduct which is permeable



Fig. 11.4 Intraoperative bidimensional endoscopic view (0°) of the third ventricle, interthalamic adhesion and the tumor origin in the right thalamus (left-sided picture). The right-sided picture shows a closer view of the inter-

thalamic adhesion and also of the roof of the third ventricle with the posteromedial choroidal arteries, choroid plexus, and internal cerebral veins

scopes with various angulation, were checked. Anteriorly, the columns of the fornix, anterior commissure, and lamina terminalis were identified (Fig. 11.4).

Immaculate hemostasis was obtained using saline irrigation, bipolar coagulation, and Avitene

(fibrillary collagen). The dural margins were approximated, never attempting for a watertight closure, and Avitene was placed on the epidural space. The bone flap was secured with titanium plates and screws. Resorbable sutures were used to close the skin incision.
11.7 Postoperative Management/ Complications

In the first postoperative 24 h, a contrastenhancing MRI was performed (Fig. 11.5), confirming the gross total tumor removal and the permeability of the Sylvian aqueduct, given by the flow artifact; no ischemic or hemorrhagic complications were encountered, only mild increase in the area of vasogenic edema from the right thalamus and mesencephalic tectum.

The external ventricular drain was removed after 48–72 h of ICP (intracranial pressure) monitoring.

The postoperative clinical evolution was favorable, with no new neurological deficits,



Fig. 11.5 Postoperative 3-plane gadolinium-enhanced MRI and axial T2 sequence confirming the gross-total resection of the enhancing tumor

except for a bilateral Parinaud Syndrome. The patient was discharged on the fifth postoperative day, and at 3-month-follow-up, she presented with complete resolution of symptomatology.

The histopathological and immunohistochemical examination was consistent with the diagnosis of ganglioglioma, WHO grade I.

The long-term follow-up (1.5 years) demonstrated favorable evolution, with no imaging signs of recurrence.

11.8 Discussion and Controversial Issues

Along with the integration of the new technology and new surgical tools, it is essential to be open to new and apparently unconventional techniques, but which may ultimately minimize the potential morbidities for patients. Neurosurgeons should pursue advancements in actively surgical approaches for overall improvement in all aspects of patient care, ensure the continuous development of their skills, the understanding of anatomy, and pathology, and thus of the specialty. One of the main goals in any brain surgery is to damage as little brain tissue as possible, regardless of whether the tissue is placed at risk during the approach by retraction or direct surgical manipulation.

In the case described in this section, the paramedian endoscopic supracerebellar infratentorial approach with a keyhole craniotomy in sitting position minimizes these risks, exemplifying the advantages of using an endoscope and deviating from the traditional midline open microscopic approaches.

With the patient in a sitting position, the cerebellum will relax with the force of gravity, the drainage of CSF, and the use of osmotic diuretics. The natural corridor reveals itself almost effortlessly as we make our way toward the pineal region without unnecessary injury to veins, torcula, sinus, or cerebellum. Before the beginning of the operation, all precautions to prevent an air embolism should be made, and the surgeon should be familiar with managing any intraoperative air emboli.

The neuronavigation system improves the anatomical orientation, helping in precise placing of the skin incision and craniotomy.

We use a paramedian approach, which allows for a better visualization of the pineal region because the view is unobstructed by bridging veins and the vermis; more than that, it provides a better view and better microsurgical control of the tumor insertion on the lateral wall of the third ventricle, when using a contralateral paramedian approach.



Fig. 11.6 The length of the skin incision (4 cm) and the diameter of the bone flap (2 cm)



Fig. 11.7 The less demanding position of the operating surgeons and the operative setup

In this minimally invasive approach, the small skin incision (3-4 cm) and the keyhole craniotomy (1.5-2 cm) are important factors that contribute to the rapid postoperative recovery of the patient (Fig. 11.6).

Regarding the endoscopic variation of the approach used, there are some advantages compared to the standard techniques that use the operating microscope.

First of all, compared to the surgeon's demanding position when using the operating microscope, the endoscopic approach of the pineal region in sitting position is much more ergonomic, decreasing the surgeon's intraoperative fatigue (Fig. 11.7).

Second, the use of the endoscope provides a much better illumination, compared to the operating microscope whose luminosity is restricted by distance, the light source being located outside the cranial cavity. Even with a much smaller craniotomy, the surgical corridor is wide enough for almost any resection and the field is wellilluminated with the endoscope. Unlike in open microsurgical approaches, the relatively small craniotomy used in endoscopic approaches does not compromise the degree of visualization of the surgical corridor because the light source and camera are located within the cranial vault.

Although two-dimensional, the dynamic view of the operative field compensates for the lack of stereoscopy, and the magnification and the extended panoramic view afforded with the use of the endoscope generally provide a better visualization and close observation of the anatomical and pathological structures, facilitating a safe surgical dissection, regardless of the shape or structure of the tumor. More than that, the use of the angled endoscope is better for the visualization and control of critical anatomical areas that are nearly impossible to view through the operating microscope (like the Sylvius aqueduct), allowing for an extension of the surgical indications of this approach.

A multihanded approach is used, with the assistant surgeon holding the endoscope while the primary surgeon operates with both hands using standard microsurgical instruments and techniques. With regard to this approach, the emphasis is on the importance of collaboration between surgeons of different specialties, like in this case, where the surgery was performed with the aid of an ENT surgeon, who is much more familiar with the endoscopic techniques. The learning curve is understandably steep, as it includes not only the development and refinement of endoscopic skills, but the acquisition of new anatomical understanding as one sees the structures from unconventional angles.

Also, the smaller the craniotomy, the greater the risk of instrument conflict; the assistant holding the endoscope has to be an active participant in the surgical procedure, frequently advancing and retracting the endoscope as the primary surgeon is moving instruments in and out of the surgical field. As they are advancing on the learning curve and their experience is growing, they can anticipate better and better each other's movements, they can coordinate better, they know when and how to get out of each other's way, and learn how and when to help each other.

Therefore, there is no ideal or "correct" approach as yet, but the paramedian endoscopic supracerebellar infratentorial approach with a

keyhole craniotomy in sitting position, presented here (Video 11.1), can be an excellent option, for surgeons and patients, creating the best conditions for safe and accurate pineal region tumor resection, while minimizing surgery-related morbidity and maximizing the speed of postoperative recovery of patients.

References

- 1. Pollack IF. Surgical options for pineal region tumors. World Neurosurg. 2012;77(2):302–3.
- Morgenstern PF, Souweidane MM. Pineal region tumors: simultaneous endoscopic third ventriculostomy and tumor biopsy. World Neurosurg. 2013;79(2 Suppl):S18.e9–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2012.02.020. Epub 2012 Feb 10.

- Gore PA, Gonzalez LF, Rekate HL, Nakaji P. Endoscopic supracerebellar infratentorial approach for pineal cyst resection: technical case report. Neurosurgery. 2008;62(3 Suppl 1):108–9; discussion 109.
- Uschold T, Abla AA, Fusco D, Bristol RE, Nakaji P. Supracerebellar infratentorial endoscopically controlled resection of pineal lesions: case series and operative technique. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;8(6):554–64.
- Jennings MT, Gelman R, Hochberg F. Intracranial germ-cell tumors: natural history and pathogenesis. J Neurosurg. 1985;63(2):155–67.
- Zaidi HA, Elhadi AM, Lei T, Preul MC, Little AS, Nakaji P. Minimally invasive endoscopic supracerebellar-infratentorial surgery of the pineal region: anatomical comparison of four variant approaches. World Neurosurg. 2015;84(2):257–66.
- Kaye AH, Leslie K. The sitting position for neurosurgery: yet another case series confirming safety. World Neurosurg. 2012;77(1):42–3.

12

Management of Hydrocephalus

Horațiu Stan and Ionuț Olteanu

12.1 Introduction

Hydrocephalus is defined as a pathological increase of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) inside the ventricles of the brain. Despite the relatively basic description of hydrocephalus, this pathology results from a disturbance in the intricate balance between CSF secretion and absorption. Obstructive hydrocephalus occurs when there is a blockage in the normal CSF flow, causing a progressive buildup of fluid in the ventricle(s) superior to the obstruction, whereas the nonobstructive designation is given when there is no discernible impediment of CSF flow. Typically, pineal region lesions produce a barrier at the level of the posterior portion of the third ventricle or Sylvian aqueduct, resulting in a triventricular obstructive hydrocephalus. In pediatric patients, these lesions account for almost 90% of such cases [1]. The surgical management of hydrocephalus, in principle, is associated with the diversion of the flow of CSF in order to restore the intracranial fluid equilibrium. To this purpose, several possible choices are taken into consideration: preoperative endoscopic third ventriculocisternostomy [1-3], ventriculoperitoneal shunt drainage, the treatment of the lesion itself and subsequent resolution of hydrocephalus, or even placement of a

H. Stan (🖂) · I. Olteanu

Department of Neurosurgery, "Iuliu Hatieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy,

Cluj-Napoca, Romania

shunt between the third ventricle and cisterna magna after tumor resection [4].

12.2 Endoscopic Third Ventriculocisternostomy

Endoscopic third ventriculocisternostomy (ETV) refers to a small perforation made in the floor of the third ventricle in a neuroendoscopic procedure. It should be considered the first choice of treatment in all patients with pineal region lesions with dilated ventricles [5]. The main objectives of this surgery are:

- (a) Obtaining a CSF sample for analyzing tumoral markers
- (b) Creating a passage between the third ventricle and the interpeduncular cistern so as to divert the CSF away from the obstruction
- (c) Performing an endoscopic biopsy of the tumor

The procedure is performed under general anesthesia, with the patient placed in a semisitting position and the head positioned in such a way that the burr hole is the highest point of the cranium. Thus, the risk of postoperative pneumocephalus is diminished. After careful consideration of imaging studies, preferably magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), we can choose between drilling one [6, 7] or two burr holes, depending on multiple factors: the size of the

Check for updates

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_12

massa intermedia, the aim of surgery, the degree and severity of hydrocephalus, as well as the relationship between the tumor and massa intermedia [7]. If a biopsy is planned, ETV should take precedence due to the high risk of hemorrhage during tumor manipulation. Any intraoperative hemorrhage during this procedure blurs vision, is difficult to control, and can even endanger the patient's life.

Single Burr Hole Procedure. The procedure should be performed on the nondominant side of the brain. If the tumor is placed anteriorly enough, a single burr hole can be drilled, either in the usual site for an ETV, or even slightly more anterior to this point (Fig. 12.1). The skin is incised in an arch with the concavity pointing posteriorly to preserve scalp vasculature, cover and close the burr hole without risking CSF fistula, and promote wound healing. The burr hole will then allow the creation of the stoma and also the approach of the tumor for biopsy.

The 0° endoscope is inserted in its sheath and driven into the nondominant (usually right) lateral ventricle. Then a CSF sample is collected to

test for biological markers (α -fetoprotein and human chorionic gonadotrophic hormone subfraction β for germ cell tumors; carcinoembryonic antigen for teratomas; placental alkaline phosphatase for germinomas, etc.). ETV is then resumed by carefully passing the endoscope through the foramen of Monro and into the third ventricle, so as not to damage the thalamostriate vein resulting in venous stroke or intraoperative hemorrhage. Once the infundibulum and mammillary bodies have been identified, a stoma is made on the midline at the halfway point between the aforementioned structures, that is, between the dorsum sellae and the tip of basilar artery. The opening in the third ventricle floor can be enlarged with dedicated forceps or with a Fogarty balloon. This specific sequence is important for symptom relief; otherwise, the signs of increased intracranial pressure may persist. If the membrane of Liliequist is visible, it needs to be opened to ensure a more adequate flow of CSF.

If intended, the biopsy of the lesion may then ensue. In certain cases, the tumor can be adequately inspected with the same 0° endoscope



Fig. 12.1 Incision and burr hole position in one-burr hole procedure

previously used for ETV, or one with a 30° visual angle. The operator must always be mindful of the blind angle in which the endoscopic instruments are out of the sheath but have yet to appear on-screen. Any misstep while the instruments are off-screen can result in irreparable damage to sensitive neurovascular structures and irreversible neurological deficit. After clear visualization of the tumor, a location needs to be selected for biopsy, either with or without previous coagulation or incision of the capsule (Fig. 12.2). Sufficiently large forceps are needed in order to collect an adequate sample for pathology, with 4-5 individual pieces of the tumor usually being taken. A positive histologic sample is obtained in approximately 85% of patients, but the heterogeneous nature of these tumors may lead to an error rate in the initial diagnosis of approximately 21% of cases [8]. After obtaining the tissue sample, we can also strive to coagulate the surface of the tumor, if it is small and hypovascular enough. This act may alleviate tumor resection in an ulterior phase. In some cases, complete excision of the tumor is also feasible [5].

Two-Burr Hole Procedure. If the anterior portion of the tumor is situated in the posterior third ventricle, the tasks can be conducted through two separate burr holes [5, 9]. The preferred incision is linear in the sagittal plane on the nondominant side, at around 2–2.5 cm lateral to the midline (Fig. 12.3).

The first burr hole is usually made just anteriorly to the coronal suture, which allows collection of the CSF samples and conduction of ETV in the same manner as described earlier. The second burr hole needs to be drilled anterior to the first one, being designated for biopsy (Figs. 12.3 and 12.4). Biopsy of the lesion can be performed



Fig. 12.2 Endoscopic biopsy of a pineal region tumor with previous coagulation; (**a**) preoperative T1 sequence Gd-enhanced MRI demonstrating the pineal region

lesions; (**b** and **c**) endoscopic visualization of the tumor during coagulation



 $\label{eq:Fig.12.3} \ \ Incision \ and \ burr \ hole \ positioning \ in \ two-burr \ hole \ procedure$



Fig. 12.4 Tumor

the two-burr hole procedure

after completion of ETV, following the same steps and principles as for the single burr hole technique. Regardless of the procedure, if the markers and the histological examination show the presence of a germ cell tumor, the patient must be transferred to the oncology department for appropriate treatment.

12.3 Ventriculoperitoneal Shunt

The ventriculoperitoneal (VP) shunt is the most common CSF diversion procedure performed using a permanent subcutaneous implant. In principle, it offers an alternative path for the CSF flow, while the peritoneum handles the resorption of excessive fluid. For pineal region lesions, the frontal approach is considered the most preferred method for insertion of a ventricular catheter, as it preserves the occipital region for tumor resection [2]. Compared to endoscopic surgery, this option does not allow collecting tumor tissue samples, it inserts non-biological materials into the organism, and it carries a predisposition to shunt failure and complications such as infections and over-drainage [1]. Tumor surgery performed after shunt insertion may increase the risk of shunt-related problems. Thus, some surgeons are in favor of delaying the treatment of hydrocephalus after the resection of the tumor.

12.4 Tumor Surgery

The main goal of surgery of the pineal region tumor is the complete removal of the lesion, which also, most often, results in the re-permeabilization of CSF pathways. If this is not possible, then a satisfactory intratumoral debulking has to be achieved at the very least. Once the tumor has been resected, symptoms of increased intracranial pressure may ameliorate or completely remit.

However, this strategy has a series of theoretical disadvantages. During the approach of the tumor, until the CSF from the third ventricle has been evacuated, the pressure gradient between the supratentorial and infratentorial compartments can generate surgical difficulties (e.g., narrow spaces, edema) or complications (e.g., downward heerniation and even respiratory failure). The relatively quick decompression of the ventricular system may also lead to important pneumocephalus, especially if the patient is placed in the sitting position. In turn, this may cause the patient to suffer from headache and nausea until the resolution of pneumocephalus. Rarely, a frontal burr hole may be required if the pneumocephalus degree is significant. If resolution of the hydrocephalus is not obtained by the resection of the tumor, the postoperative course may become challenging, marked by the symptoms of increased intracranial pressure and almost certainly requiring a second surgical intervention. Some surgeons [4] prefer placing the shunt generally after tumor resection if required, unless there is an acute obstructive hydrocephalus.

Another option is to perform an external ventricular drainage (EVD), either by classical approach or by puncture with a needle, and decompress the ventricular system before or during tumor resection surgery. In this situation, surgeons must be aware of the possible complications of EVD, especially infections [1].

12.5 Third Ventricle to Cisterna Magna Shunt

If no specific surgical procedure was performed to treat hydrocephalus (ETV or VP shunt), and the suspicion of persistent hydrocephalus remains at the end of the tumor resection, there is a possibility to place a catheter between the third ventricle and cisterna magna in order to bypass the non-functional Sylvian aqueduct [10]. This procedure has been only recently described; therefore, data regarding its effectiveness and longevity is limited.

12.6 Controversial Issues

Each of the described techniques is applicable for patients harboring pineal region lesions that cause obstructive hydrocephalus. Selecting the treatment course depends on the patient's clinical status, MRI findings, experience, and preference of the neurosurgeon. Nevertheless, ETV has gained a steady foothold because of its relative accessibility and lack of implanted materials. It also offers the possibility for tumor biopsy during the same procedure. ETV has some drawbacks related to possibility of obstruction of the fenestration and the risk of bleeding during biopsy. In centers unable to perform this technique, a good valuable option is intraoperative EVD before dural opening, anticipating that complete removal of pineal tumor will solve the obstructive hydrocephalus. Whether EVD could lead to central brain herniation is a matter of debate. In our experience, we did not encounter such an event. VPS remains the standard therapy for persistent obstructive hydrocephalus. Additionally, neurosurgeons may simply opt for internal third ventricle cisterna magna shunt [8, 10], being aware that this method poses a similar risk of complication to VPS (mainly obstruction and infection).

12.7 Conclusions

Hydrocephalus is a common occurrence in pineal region pathology; however, there is a series of interventional strategies that may alleviate morbidity caused by increased intracranial pressure. ETV should be considered as the first step in the treatment of triventricular obstructive hydrocephalus, but neurosurgeons must be mindful that complete tumor resection often results in resolution of CSF blockage. Nevertheless, for patients in a critical neurological state, proper management of hydrocephalus may be lifesaving.

References

 Herrada-Pineda T, Revilla-Pacheco F, Manrique-Guzman S. Endoscopic approach for the treatment of pineal region tumors. J Neurol Surg A Cent Eur Neurosurg. 2015;76(1):8–12. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0032-1330958. Epub 2013 Mar 26.

- Azab WA, Nasim K, Salaheddin W. An overview of the current surgical options for pineal region tumors. Surg Neurol Int. 2014;5:39. https://doi.org/10.4103/2152-7806.129430. eCollection 2014.
- Stan H, Kiss PA, Stan A, Florian IS. Neuroendoscopic surgery in hydrocephalus. Romanian Neurosurg. 2012;XIX(4):264–71.
- Zhang Z, Wang H, Cheng H, Fan Y, Hang C, Sun K, Zhu L. Management of hydrocephalus secondary to pineal region tumors. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2013;115(9):1809–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clineuro.2013.05.009. Epub 2013 Jun 3.
- Chibbaro S, Di Rocco F, Makiese O, Reiss A, Poczos P, Mirone G, et al. Neuroendoscopic management of posterior third ventricle and pineal region tumors: technique, limitation, and possible complication avoidance. Neurosurg Rev. 2012;19(3):331–40.
- Jean WC, Tai AX, Hogan E, Herur-Raman A, Felbaum DR, Leonardo J, et al. An anatomical study of the foramen of Monro: implications in management of pineal tumors presenting with hydrocephalus. Acta Neurochir. 2019;161:975. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00701-019-03887-4. [Epub ahead of print].
- Abbassy M, Aref K, Farhoud A, Hekal A. Outcome of single-trajectory rigid endoscopic third ventriculostomy and biopsy in the management algorithm of pineal region tumors: a case series and review of the literature. Childs Nerv Syst. 2018;34(7):1335–44. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00381-018-3840-8. Epub 2018 May 28.
- Ahmed AI, Zaben MJ, Mathad NV, Sparrow OC. Endoscopic biopsy and third ventriculostomy for the management of pineal region tumors. World Neurosurg. 2015;83(4):543–7. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.wneu.2014.11.013. Epub 2014 Dec 5.
- Morgenstern PF, Souweidane MM. Pineal region tumors: simultaneous endoscopic third ventriculostomy and tumor biopsy. World Neurosurg. 2013;79(2 Suppl):S18.e9–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2012.02.020. Epub 2012 Feb 10.
- Florian IS, Aldea CC. Ventriculocisternal shunt redivivus: third ventricle–cisterna magna intradural shunt: a technical note and case report. World Neurosurg. 2018;116:56–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2018.05.034.

Part III

Adjuvant Therapies



Radiosurgery

Fery Stoica

13.1 Introduction

Radiosurgery is a relatively new method of treating cerebral lesions and is defined as a single, high dose of focused radiation delivered precisely to the target in order to create a desired radiobiologic response within the target with minimal effects to the surrounding healthy structures or tissues. In contrast with conventional fractionated external beam radiation therapy (EBRT) which exploits the higher radiosensitivity of malignant tissues relative to normal brain, stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) is capable of selectively affecting (destroy) the target, mainly with sharply focused radiation and steep dose gradient fall outside the treatment volume. The desired radiobiologic response consists in DNA strand breaks with irreparable cellular damage and delayed vascular occlusion by endothelial and myofibroblast proliferation.

Stereotactic neurosurgery emerged many years before Leksell's pioneering activity in Karolinska Institute, when, in 1908, Sir Victor Horsley and Robert Clark had described an instrument for localizing structures in the brain that they named as a stereotactic device [1]. Leksell's own prototype, presented in 1949, was using a rectilinear coordinate system and an arc-

"Bagdasar Arseni" Emergency Hospital, Bucharest, Romania centered principle to deliver a probe to an intracranial target defined by radiographs of the skull [2]. Only 2 years after this invention, in his landmark paper of 1951 [3], Leksell coined the term "stereotactic radiosurgery" by conceiving the idea of replacing the surgically inserted probe with multiple narrow cross-fired beams of ionizing radiation stereotactically guided through the intact skull.

In the twenty-first century, technological improvements in medical imaging and computing have led to the increased clinical adoption of SRS. Stereotactic radiosurgery has been redefined as a distinct neurosurgical discipline that utilizes externally generated ionizing radiation to inactivate or eradicate defined targets without the need for a surgical incision [4].

13.2 Other Radiosurgical Techniques

In the last decades, in addition to the Gamma Knife, several other technological platforms developed radiosurgical capabilities, some of them being dedicated to radiosurgery, such as the CyberKnife or the proton-based radiosurgical equipment. At the same time, many other clinical and industrial improvements dramatically increased the spectrum of indications for radio-surgery and frame-based or frameless, single-session or multi-session treatments. Today, SRS is defined as the single-session, precise delivery

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

F. Stoica (🖂)

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_13

of a therapeutically effective radiation dose to an imaging-defined target [5].

13.3 Stereotactic Radiosurgery in Neuro-Oncology

Pineal region lesions are a very challenging category of targets for neurosurgery because of their deep-seated location in the brain and the extreme risk that all surgical approaches encounter. In these conditions, SRS may be considered due to its highly conformal treatment plans which are capable to minimize the risk of damaging the surrounding critical structures. In this chapter, we will present the role of Gamma Knife radiosurgery (GKRS) in the treatment of pineal region lesions: indications, results, complications, using data from personal experience and literature review, as well as future developments.

The wide variety of tumor histologies and the lack of large series with significant outcome data irrespective of adult or pediatric literature render the use of SRS in the treatment of pineal region lesions very difficult to compare with other therapies in terms of efficiency. Nonetheless, there is no doubt about the very low incidence of complications, most of them being transitory.

In our center, in a time span of 15 years, we performed single-session frame-based SRSs using a Leksell Gamma Knife unit upon 27 pineal region lesions in 25 patients, representing 0.46% of total indications and consisting of 1 astrocytoma (pilocytic), 1 arteriovenous malformation (AVM), 2 ependymomas, 1 germinoma, 1 hemangiopericytoma, 2 metastasis, 12 meningiomas (all grades), 1 choroid plexus papilloma, and 4 pineocytomas.

Pineal parenchymal tumors are, along with germ cell tumors, common histologies in this area. Primitive neuroectodermal tumors and tumors of glial origin can also be encountered in the pineal gland [6]. Even though the treatment should be dependent on tumor histology, many times it is dictated by the complex anatomy of the adjacent organs at risk: the tectal plate of the midbrain with the superior colliculi, the interstitial nuclei of Cajal, and the central veins. In these conditions, the achievement of satisfactory results of SRS on the selected pineal tumors (Fig. 13.1) was surprising because in all these cases, the marginal dose was decreased to a value supported by the organs at risk, which is often lower than the therapeutic dose.

According to an early 1996 pioneering series from France [7] and another more recent report from 2006 [8], all treated tumors responded to SRS and no significant complications were observed, with mild and temporary radiationinduced reactions being controlled with steroids. The well-documented report of the French National Register on 452 patients with pineal tumors published in 2014 [9] emphasizes the role and effectiveness of SRS in both residual tumors



Fig. 13.1 MRI images (1–4) of a pineocytoma diagnosed in a 39-year-old woman at the time of GKRS treatment; follow-up images (5–8) after more than 6 years reveal

stable remnant tumor with significant reduction in volume and without contrast enhancement

after surgery or EBRT and, in selected cases, as primary therapy.

In another study, from the University of Pittsburgh, Hasegawa and co-workers reported the results of 16 patients with pineal parenchymal tumors (pineocytomas and pineoblastomas) treated with GKRS [10]. The local tumor control rate was 100% [10].

A larger series from Japan presents the more eclectic results of their experience on 30 patients with pineal and related tumors treated with GKRS: only 73.3% response rate and tumor progression was observed in 26.7% of patients, of which 23.3% died as a consequence [11]. Comparing histologies, the authors observed that germinomas (Fig. 13.2) and pineocytomas showed response and control rates of 100%, and neither progression nor death occurred after GKRS treatment. In contrast, malignant germ cell tumors and pineoblastomas showed a more unfavorable response and prognosis, both being at 50%.

In 2012, Yianni et al. reported outcomes of 50 GKRS treatments on 44 patients with a great variety of pineal lesions, of which 20 were without a prior histological diagnosis [12]. For these patients, overall progression-free survival (PFS)

results were 93% at 1 year, 77% at 5 years, and 67% at 10 and 20 years. Worse outcomes were noted in patients with higher initial tumor grade, previous EBRT, or radiological evidence of intratumoral necrosis. One patient developed transient diplopia, which disappeared within a year.

In 2017, the International Gamma Knife Research Foundation issued a report about Histology-Stratified Tumor Control and Patient Survival After SRS for Pineal Region Tumors [13] using data from five centers about 70 patients treated between 1989 and 2014 with a median follow-up of 47 months. Excellent local control and survival rates around 80% at 20 years were obtained for pineocytomas and germinomas. The results of patients with a high-grade tumor were significantly less favorable, with the worse outcome being recorded in patients with pineoblastomas: as little as 27% local control and 48% survival rates at 5 years. Complications, consisting of new focal neurological deficit, Parinaud syndrome, and hydrocephalus, occurred in 9%, 7%, and 3% of cases, respectively. The report concludes that SRS is a safe treatment for pineal region tumors, but its efficiency is highly dependent on tumor histology.



Fig. 13.2 Germinoma of the pineal region in a 27-year-old man treated by GKRS (1–6) with 13 Gy on the 50% isodose, with complete remission after 14 months (7–12)

Meningiomas are, at the same time, the most common intracranial benign tumors encountered in our neurosurgical practice and the most frequent indication for GKRS treatment. On the other hand, in our experience, even though meningiomas represent 22.3% of all indications, the falcotentorial ones with extension in the pineal region count for less than 1% (Fig. 13.3). Fortunately, these tumors have many ideal characteristics for radiosurgery: they are easily visualized on magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and enhance well with contrast because they are richly vascularized. This means that meningiomas will benefit from both radiobiologic effects of SRS: irreparable cellular damage and delayed vascular occlusion.

It is well known that the best prevention of meningioma recurrence is the completeness of surgical resection, as Simpson demonstrated in his classic paper of 1957 [14]. In 2003, in another classical paper, Pollock et al. [15] showed that there is no statistical difference between the actuarial PFS rate, at 3 and 7 years, of patients with Simpson grade I resection and those with SRS. In contrast, the PFS rate of patients with SRS was significantly better than those with SRS was significantly better than those with a much lower incidence of complications.

Over the last three decades, many major series about the result of SRS treatment of meningiomas were published: beginning with the experience of Pittsburgh University in 1991 [16], updated in 2008 [17], continuing with Malik et al., in 2005, presenting 309 patients from Sheffield [18], or Pollock et al., in 2012, who provided updates on the Mayo Clinic experience on 416 patients treated with the Gamma Knife [19]. All these studies concluded that local control rates after SRS on intracranial WHO grade I meningiomas ranged between 93 and 96% at 5 years and between 87 and 91% at 10 years with 3-8% radiation-induced complications. In contrast, atypical tumor control was only in the range of 50% and, for malignant meningiomas, as little as 17%.

Probably the most consistent retrospective observational analysis of SRS treatments for meningiomas is the study of Santacroce et al. [20] of 4565 patients with at least 2 years of follow-up from 15 European Gamma Knife centers. Their conclusion, based on excellent long-term results (control rates of 95% at 5 years and 89% at 10 years with radiation-induced morbidity of less than 7% of patients), is that radiosurgery is a safe and effective treatment for benign meningiomas even in the medium to long term.



Fig. 13.3 GKRS treatment of a partially calcified meningioma of the pineal region in a 67-year-old woman



Fig. 13.4 A 29-year-old woman with an unruptured AVM located in the pineal region irradiated with the Gamma Knife (1–6) with 18.5 Gy on the 55% isodose,

which shows complete obliteration of the nidus (7–12) after almost 4 years of follow-up

13.4 Stereotactic Radiosurgery in Vascular Lesions

Vascular disorders, such as arteriovenous malformations (AVMs) and cavernomas, with almost 7% of our total radiosurgical practice, represent one of the most common indications for GKRS treatment. Nonetheless, the pineal region location of AVMs is, even in these circumstances, so rare that not only in our experience (only one patient), but also in neurosurgical literature, there are very scarce reports with not more than individual case presentations [21]. The annual risk for spontaneous bleed from brain AVMs is well documented and ranges from 2 to 4% [22], with approximately 1% annual death risk. At the same time, excellent results of GKRS in this very challenging pathology are very well documented, from classical papers published in the early 1990s [23], to the most recent ones [24], and all of them depict 81-82% complete obliteration of treated AVMs at 10 years with significant reduction of intracranial hemorrhage to approximately 1.1% per year for those with incomplete obliteration within

3 years after radiosurgery. Complications after radiosurgery are rare [25], being quantified to less than 8% with only 1.6% of disabling sequelae. Nowadays, these figures are constantly decreasing by use of late technological developments in SRS techniques, which allows practitioners to perform staged-volume radiosurgery [26] or hypofractionated SRS [27] on large AVMs. Our own series confirm this statement, the obliteration rate being approximately 91% at 3 years of follow-up (Fig. 13.4) with only 1.9% of radiation-induced complications.

13.5 Controversial Issues

Glial tumors represent in all, and especially in the pineal region, a much less fitted pathology for SRS because of their characteristics which often contradict all criteria favorable for radiosurgery: they are not well circumscribed, they are generally over 3 cm in diameter, they have subependymal spread, and they are too close to organs at risk such as the tectal plate of the midbrain, optic radiation, or even the brainstem [28]. Pilocytic astrocytoma is one of the very few indications for SRS against glial tumors of the pineal region in both pediatric [29] and adult patients [30]. After a median follow-up period of 55.5 months, Kano reported a PFS rate of 91.7% at 1 year and 70.8% at 5 years [29]. The prospective randomized trial RTOG 93-05, after investigating the benefits of adding radiosurgery to conventional therapy for the initial treatment of malignant gliomas, found no survival benefit for the addition of a targeted boost to conventional radiation therapy and chemotherapy [31]. Nowadays, the decision of accepting or rejecting the use of SRS treatment in these individual challenging cases is made mostly at the clinician level and is influenced more by personal experience than by institutional guidelines or imperfect literature reviews [32].

Even though **brain metastases** are an increasingly more frequent pathology treated by neurosurgeons, due to the fact that 20–40% of cancer patients will develop brain metastases which, untreated, have a very poor outcome, with only 1–2 months of life expectancy, they are not so numerous in the pineal region, being reported sporadically, usually as leptomeningeal metastases with a poor prognostic factor [33]. Also, in our practice, despite the fact that brain metastases represent the most frequent indication with almost 29% of all cases, in 15 years we have treated only one metastasis in the pineal gland.

13.6 Future Developments

In the near future, in addition to the technological advances already presented, which allow us to perform staged-volume or hypofractionated SRS in order to minimize radiation injury to healthy surrounding brain, we will definitely see a vigorous "strike-back" of the particle treatments, not only because the protons were the first used radiosurgical modality [34], but mainly due to the exceptional recent developments in accelerating heavy ions (carbon et al) and especially based on the proliferation of clinical proton and carbon therapy facilities which are carrying out SRS [35]. Besides, there are more and more opportunities to perform proton imaging and even "proton microscopy" and to incorporate them into the so-called theranostic strategies, [36] which aim to improve cancer treatment efficiency by nanomedicine-mediated drug targeting [37]. The place and contribution of SRS in this intriguing multidisciplinary field remain yet to be determined, but it is of mutual benefit to exploit the selectivity of new molecular agents in conjunction with the extreme precision of radiation delivery performed by stereotactic radiosurgical techniques [38] in order to maximize the destructive effects on target and minimize adverse effects to healthy surrounding tissues.

13.7 Conclusions

In conclusion, radiosurgery of pineal region lesions appears to be an appropriately safe and effective treatment modality for selected patients, with many promising future developments.

References

- 1. Horsley V, Clarke RH. The structure and functions of the cerebellum examined by new method. Brain. 1908;31:45–124.
- Leksell L. A stereotaxic apparatus for intracerebral surgery. Acta Chir Scand. 1949;99:229–33.
- 3. Leksell L. The stereotaxic method and radiosurgery of the brain. Acta Chir Scand. 1951;102(4):316–9.
- Barnett GH, Linskey ME, Adler JR, Cozzens JW, Friedman WA, Heilbrun MP, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery—an organized neurosurgery-sanctioned definition. J Neurosurg. 2007;106(1):1–5.
- Pollock BE, Lunsford LD. A call to define stereotactic radiosurgery. Neurosurgery. 2004;55(6):1371–3.
- Lo SS, Fakiris AJ, Abdulrahman R, Henderson MA, Chang EL, Suh JH, et al. Role of stereotactic radiosurgery and fractionated stereotactic radiotherapy in pediatric brain tumors. Expert Rev Neurother. 2008;8(1):121–32.
- Manera L, Régis J, Chinot O, Porcheron D, Levrier O, Farnarier P, et al. Pineal region tumors: the role of stereotactic radiosurgery. Stereotact Funct Neurosurg. 1996;66(Suppl 1):164–73.
- Reyns N, Hayashi M, Chinot O, Manera L, Péragut JC, Blond S, et al. The role of gamma knife radiosurgery in the treatment of pineal parenchymal tumours. Acta Neurochir. 2006;148(1):5–11; discussion 11.
- 9. Mottolese C, Beuriat PA, Szathmari A. Pineal tumours: experience of the French National Register

and the Lyon School, results and considerations. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):223–35.

- Hasegawa T, Kondziolka D, Hadjipanayis CG, Flickinger JC, Lunsford LD. The role of radiosurgery for the treatment of pineal parenchymal tumors. Neurosurgery. 2002;51(4):880–9.
- Kobayashi T, Kida Y, Mori Y. Stereotactic gamma radiosurgery for pineal and related tumors. J Neurooncol. 2001;54(3):301–9.
- Yianni J, Rowe J, Khandanpour N, Nagy G, Hoggard N, Radatz M, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for pineal tumours. Br J Neurosurg. 2012;26(3):361–6.
- 13. Iorio-Morin C, Kano H, Huang M, Lunsford LD, Simonová G, Liscak R, et al. Histology-stratified tumor control and patient survival after stereotactic radiosurgery for pineal region tumors: a report from the International Gamma Knife Research Foundation. World Neurosurg. 2017;107:974–82.
- Simpson D. The recurrence of intracranial meningiomas after surgical treatment. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1957;20(1):22–39.
- Pollock BE, Stafford SL, Utter A, Giannini C, Schreiner SA. Stereotactic radiosurgery provides equivalent tumor control to Simpson grade 1 resection for patients with small- to medium-size meningiomas. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2003;55(4):1000–5.
- Kondziolka D, Lunsford LD, Coffey RJ, Flickinger JC. Stereotactic radiosurgery of meningiomas. J Neurosurg. 1991;74(4):552–9.
- Kondziolka D, Mathieu D, Lunsford LD, Martin JJ, Madhok R, Niranjan A, et al. Radiosurgery as definitive management of intracranial meningiomas. Neurosurgery. 2008;62(1):53–8; discussion 58–60.
- Malik I, Rowe JG, Walton L, Radatz MW, Kemeny AA. The use of stereotactic radiosurgery in the management of meningiomas. Br J Neurosurg. 2005;19(1):13–20.
- Pollock BE, Stafford SL, Link MJ, Garces YI, Foote RL. Single-fraction radiosurgery for presumed intracranial meningiomas: efficacy and complications from a 22-year experience. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;83(5):1414–8.
- Santacroce A, Walier M, Régis J, Liščák R, Motti E, Lindquist C, et al. Long-term tumor control of benign intracranial meningiomas after radiosurgery in a series of 4565 patients. Neurosurgery. 2012;70(1):32– 9; discussion 39.
- Weil AG, Obaid S, Berthelet F, McLaughlin N, Bojanowski MW. Arteriovenous malformation of the pineal gland. Acta Neurochir. 2012;154(1):65–6.
- Pollock BE, Flickinger JC, Lunsford LD, Bissonette DJ, Kondziolka D. Factors that predict the bleeding risk of cerebral arteriovenous malformations. Stroke. 1996;27(1):1–6.
- Flickinger JC, Pollock BE, Kondziolka D, Lunsford LD. A dose-response analysis of arteriovenous malformation obliteration after radiosurgery. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1996;36(4):873–9.

- 24. Hasegawa T, Kato T, Naito T, Tanei T, Torii J, Ishii K, et al. Long-term outcomes for pediatric patients with brain arteriovenous malformations treated with gamma knife radiosurgery, part 1: analysis of Nidus obliteration rates and related factors. World Neurosurg. 2019;126:e1518–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wneu.2019.03.176.
- Flickinger JC, Kondziolka D, Lunsford LD, Pollock BE, Yamamoto M, Gorman DA, et al. A multiinstitutional analysis of complication outcomes after arteriovenous malformation radiosurgery. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1999;44(1):67–74.
- Nagy G, Grainger A, Hodgson TJ, Rowe JG, Coley SC, Kemeny AA, et al. Staged-volume radiosurgery of large arteriovenous malformations improves outcome by reducing the rate of adverse radiation effects. Neurosurgery. 2017;80(2):180–92.
- 27. Chen JC, Mariscal L, Girvigian MR, Vanefsky MA, Glousman BN, Miller MJ, et al. Hypofractionated stereotactic radiosurgery for treatment of cerebral arteriovenous malformations: outcome analysis with use of the modified arteriovenous malformation scoring system. J Clin Neurosci. 2016;29:155–61.
- 28. Tsao MN, Mehta MP, Whelan TJ, Morris DE, Hayman JA, Flickinger JC, et al. The American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ASTRO) evidence-based review of the role of radiosurgery for malignant glioma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;63(1):47–55.
- Kano H, Niranjan A, Kondziolka D, Flickinger JC, Pollack IF, Jakacki RI, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for pilocytic astrocytomas part 2: outcomes in pediatric patients. J Neurooncol. 2009;95(2):219–29.
- Kano H, Kondziolka D, Niranjan A, Flickinger JC, Lunsford LD, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for pilocytic astrocytomas part 1: outcomes in adult patients. J Neurooncol. 2009;95(2):211–8.
- 31. Souhami L, Seiferheld W, Brachman D, Podgorsak EB, Werner-Wasik M, Lustig R, et al. Randomized comparison of stereotactic radiosurgery followed by conventional radiotherapy with carmustine to conventional radiotherapy with carmustine for patients with glioblastoma multiforme: report of Radiation Therapy Oncology Group 93-05 protocol. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2004;60(3):853–60.
- Kondziolka D, Lunsford LD, Flickinger JC. In regard to Dr. Souhami et al. (Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2004;60:853–860). Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;62(2):614–5; author reply 615–6.
- Lassman AB, Bruce JN, Fetell MR. Metastases to the pineal gland. Neurology. 2006;67(7):1303–4.
- 34. Larsson B, Leksell L, Rexed B, Sourander P, Mair W, Andersson B, et al. The high-energy proton beam as a neurosurgical tool. Nature. 1958;182(4644):1222–3.
- Bert C, Durante M. Particle radiosurgery: a new frontier of physics in medicine. Phys Med. 2014;30(5):535–8.

- 36. Kunjachan S, Jayapaul J, Mertens ME, Storm G, Kiessling F, Lammers T. Theranostic systems and strategies for monitoring nanomedicinemediated drug targeting. Curr Pharm Biotechnol. 2012;13(4):609–22.
- 37. Deng T, Wang J, Li Y, Han Z, Peng Y, Zhang J, et al. Quantum dots-based multifunctional nano-prodrug fabricated by ingenious self-assembly strategies

for tumor theranostic. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2018;10(33):27657–68.

 Passarella RJ, Spratt DE, van der Ende AE, Phillips JG, Wu H, Sathiyakumar V, et al. Targeted nanoparticles that deliver a sustained, specific release of paclitaxel to irradiated tumors. Cancer Res. 2010;70(11):4550–9.



Other Radiotherapeutic Techniques

14

Dana Michaela Cernea

14.1 Introduction

Tumors arising in the pineal region are rare, representing 2-4% of the pediatric central nervous system (CNS) tumors and less than 1% of adult CNS tumors [1]. They can have local extension or can develop leptomeningeal or spinal metastases. More than 60% of pineal tumors are germ cell tumors (GCTs): germinomas and non-germinomatous germ cell tumors (NGGCTs). Evaluation and staging of the disease are very important for treatment planning and should include magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the entire neural axis, lumbar puncture with cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) cytology, and CSF alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) and beta-human chorionic gonadotropin (beta-HCG) determination. Serum AFP and beta-HCG values must also be assessed [2].

Radiation therapy is part of a multidisciplinary treatment depending on the histological type and disease extension. Taking into account that this tumor occurs predominantly in younger age, overall treatment strategy is extrapolated from children to adults. Tumors have a different grade of radiosensitivity, with pure intracranial germ cell tumors being the most radioresponsive. Target volumes, total dose, and dose at organs at risk are important parameters of treatment planning [3].

Department of Radiotherapy, "Ion Chiricuta" Oncology Institute, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

14.2 Target Volumes and Treatment Planning

Pure germ cell tumors are highly curable: overall survival at 5 years is 60–90% with radiotherapy only. Whole ventricular radiotherapy (WVRT) plus boost on primary tumor is recommended for localized disease, if radiation therapy is not associated with chemotherapy. Total dose (TD) recommended on WVRT is 24 Gy/1.8–2 Gy/fraction (fr) with boost on primary tumor to 45 Gy/1.8–2Gy/fr. Focal radiation therapy of the residual tumor after surgery or cavity of resection is indicated if the combination with chemotherapy is decided [4].

Disseminated disease (leptomeningeal or spinal metastasis) at the time of diagnosis is treated by craniospinal irradiation. The whole brain and the entire spinal cord represent the target volume. A boost on primary tumor and on bulky disease of the spinal cord is done. For patients treated with radiotherapy, a total dose of only 24 Gy/1.8–2 Gy/fr on the entire craniospinal axis and a boost with 21 Gy/1.8-2Gy/fr on whole measurable disease are indicated. When chemotherapy is used, the TD on craniospinal axis is lowered to 21 Gy/1.8-2Gy/fr with a boost with 30 Gy/1.8–2Gy/fr on measurable disease. Patients with NGGCT, metastatic disease, are treated with CSI and chemotherapy: 36 Gy/1.8-2Gy/fr on craniospinal axis with boost to TD = 45 Gy/1.8-2Gy/fr on measurable disease [5]. Parenchymal pineal tumors are treated with

D. M. Cernea (🖂)

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_14

surgery and adjuvant radiotherapy. A prescribed dose of 50.4–54 Gy/1.8–2Gy/fr is generally used. High percentages of local failures are reported when doses less than 50 Gy/1.8–2Gy/fr are prescribed [6].

Delineation of target volumes for treatment planning is achieved using a simulation computer tomography scanning with contrast. A fusion with preoperative or postoperative MRI is indicated when possible. The following parameters are defined: gross tumor volume (GTV) as cavity of resection, or the macroscopic disease in postoperative or preoperative MRI; clinical target volume (CTV) as the expansion of GTV with 1.5–2 cm depending on the histological type, areas at risk at diagnosis, and aspects of resection cavity; planned target volume (PTV) as the expansion of CTV with 0.3–0.5 cm for set-up margins [7–9].

Extended disease requires CSI. The scanning during simulation procedure starts from the vertex to the sacral vertebrae S2-S3 with thin slices (2–5 mm depending on the region of interest). Fusion with preoperative or postoperative MRI is recommended when possible. A cranial CTV including whole brain, frontal lobes, cribriform plate, and a 5-10 mm inferior expansion below the base of the skull is delineated. The spinal CTV is the entire thecal sac (inferior lower limit on MRI), extended laterally to cover the intervertebral foramina. PTV is defined as the uniform expansion of CTV with 0.3-0.5 cm set-up margins. A boost on tumor resection cavity, postoperative residual tumor, or metastatic spinal disease is required. GTV, CTV, and PTV are defined taking into account MRI examinations prior and post surgery or chemotherapy, depending on the treatment protocol [8-10].

Organs at risk must be carefully identified and delineated because of the cognitive and functional deficits, hormonal impairments, and neurological alterations which can be late effects of radiation treatment, especially when total doses admitted are exceeded. The following should be delineated: lens, lacrimal gland, optic nerves, retina, optic chiasma, cochlea, hippocampus, brainstem, pituitary gland, temporal lobes, and cerebellum. Dose constraints for intracranial organs at risk must be respected [11–13].

14.3 Treatment Delivery

Increasing the conformity of treatment is important in order to augment the tumor dose while minimizing the dose to normal tissues. Methods of radiation delivery in photon techniques include three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy (3D-CRT) and intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT).

Three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy uses fields with the same radiation intensity conforming to the shape of the tumor, avoiding normal tissues. Important parameters like isocenter location, beam energy, gantry, couch position, collimator, field size, field modifiers, and dose prescription are specified by the planner to develop a treatment plan (forward treatment planning) (Fig. 14.1a–c).

Inverse Planning Algorithms are used in IMRT techniques to generate treatment plans, taking into account the pre-specified target volume goals and organs at risk constraints. Multiple beam arrangements, coplanar or non-coplanar, with non-uniform beam fluence are generated. A highly conformal treatment plan in which highdose regions can be shifted away from critical structures, but with a lower dose in uninvolved tissues, is can be obtained [14]. Volumetric modulated arc therapy (VMAT) is based on delivery of coplanar intensity-modulated arcs, in which the linear accelerator gantry rotates around the patient. The treatment plan is highly conformal with regard to target volume coverage, homogeneity, and normal tissue sparing. A major advantage is the speed of treatment delivery: 10-15 min treatment time for VMAT compared with 30–45 min for IMRT. The technique is very advantageous for CSI [6, 9, 10].

Proton Beam Therapy (PBT) is used based on the physical properties of particle beam dose deposition (Bragg peak). The possibility to deliver RT with minimal exit dose, protecting the normal tissues is one of the main advantages of PBT. The dosimetric advantages of PBT are best seen in CSI. The spinal cord, as target volume, is homogeneously covered by the dose prescribed with minimal dose spread anteriorly into critical organs (thyroid, lungs, heart, gastrointestinal



Fig. 14.1 3D-CRT for a pineal germ cell tumor, CSI technique; prescription dose 27 Gy, entire craniospinal axis with boost on primary tumor with 12.6 Gy: (a) axial slice of 5 beams arrangements for boost, 95% isodose

blue color wash; (b) sagittal slice of spinal irradiation, 95% isodose in blue color wash; (c) sagittal slice of spinal irradiation, 60% isodose in blue color wash

structures). Protons also have greater linear energy transfer in the matter and are estimated to have a greater radiobiological effectiveness for cell killing than photons. Dosimetric distribution of energy and probably a better radiobiological effectiveness could be associated with high local control and low rates of late effects, but with expensive treatment costs [14, 15].

14.4 Conclusions

Fractionated radiation therapy is an important part of the multidisciplinary treatment of pineal region tumors. Highly conformal radiation techniques can be used in order to obtain a better local control with lower rates of acute and late effects. The increase of overall survival and quality of life are goals in choosing treatment methods.

References

- Al-Hussaini M, Sultan I, Abuirmileh N, et al. Pineal gland tumors: experience from the SEER database. J Neurooncol. 2009;94:351–8.
- Fauchon F, Jouvet A, Paquis P, et al. Parenchymal pineal tumors: a clinicopathological study of 76 cases. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;46:959–68.
- Nguyen Q-N, Chang EL, Allen PK, et al. Focal and craniospinal irradiation for patients with intracranial germinoma and patterns of failure. Cancer. 2006;107(9):228–36.
- Maihlot R, Rotondo R, Murphy E, et al. A consensus atlas for whole ventricular irradiation for pediatric germ cell tumors: survey results and guidelines. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;84(3):S65.

- Murray MJ, Bartels U, Nishikawa R, et al. Consensus on the management of intracranial germ cell tumors. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(9):470–7.
- Trakul N, Ye J. Chapter 25. Pineal region tumors. In: Chang EL, Brown PD, Lo SS, et al., editors. Adult CNS radiation oncology, principles and practice. Cham: Springer International Publishing AG; 2018. p. 355–64.
- Mc Bride SM, Haas-Kogan D. Chapter 6. Intracranial germ-cell tumors. In: Gupta N, Banerjee A, Haas-Kogan D, editors. Pediatric CNS tumors. Berlin: Springer; 2010. p. 115–34.
- Kun LE, Mac Donald S, Tarbell NJ. Chapter 3. Supratentorial brain tumors. In: Halperin EC, Constine LS, Tarbell NJ, Kun LE, editors. Pediatric radiation oncology. 5th ed. New York: Lippincott; 2011. p. 26–52.
- Ajithkumar T, Horan G, Padovani L, et al. SIOPEbrain tumor group consensus guideline on craniospinal target volume delineation for high-precision radiotherapy. Radiat Oncol. 2018;128:192–7.
- Olch AJ. Chapter 4. Tumors of the central nervous system. In: Pediatric radiotherapy; planning and treatment. Boca Raton: CRC Press; 2013. p. 97–168.
- Scoccianti S, Detti B, Gadda D, et al. Organs at risk in the brain and their dose-constraints in adults and children: a radiation oncologist guide for delineation in everyday practice. Radiat Oncol. 2015;114:230–8.
- Lambrecht M, Eekers DBP, Alapetit C, et al. Radiation dose constraints for organs at risk in neuro-oncology; the European Particle Therapy Network consensus. Radiat Oncol. 2018;128:26–36.
- Aloi D, Belgioia L, Barra S, et al. Neuroendocrine late effects after tailored photon radiotherapy in children with low grade gliomas: long term correlation with tumour and treatment parameters. Radiat Oncol. 2017;125:241–7.
- Ludmir EB, Grosshans DR, Woodhouse DK. Radiotherapy advances in pediatric neurooncology. Bioengineering. 2018;5(4):97.
- Paganetti H, Niemierko A, Ancukiewicz M, et al. Relative biological effectiveness (RBE) values for proton beam therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2002;53(2):407–21.



Chemotherapy

Mihaela Aldea and Elena Diana Olteanu

15.1 Introduction

Pineal region tumors include a broad spectrum of tumor histologic subtypes that can be assigned to four main categories: germ cell tumors, pineal parenchymal tumors, glial cell tumors, and other miscellaneous tumors and cysts. The most common tumors of the pineal region are germ cell tumors and pineal parenchymal tumors [1].

Systemic treatment with chemotherapy has shown variable tumor responses depending on histology. Historically, germ cell tumors have proven a higher sensitivity to chemotherapy than pineal cell tumors. Chemotherapy is usually employed as an adjuvant treatment, in addition to radiotherapy, in selected cases of high-volume disease in the preoperative setting, or in case of tumor relapse.

15.2 Germ Cell Tumors

The therapeutic management of germ cell tumors (GCTs) consists of a multimodal approach. Chemotherapy alone was shown to have a high rate of disease relapse, while radiation alone provided good local control rates but increased neurotoxicity. Chemotherapy has evolved as an attractive means to decrease the neurotoxic

Medical Oncology Department, "Prof. Dr. Ion Chiricuta" Oncology Institute, Cluj-Napoca, Romania effects of radiotherapy by minimizing the amount of radiation needed to effectively treat children with pineal region tumors [2]. This resulted in the decreased risk of long-term toxicities, including neurocognitive effects, hypopituitarism, and second malignancy [3]. Germinomas are efficiently treated with chemotherapy and radiotherapy, whereas nongerminomatous germ cell tumors usually require surgical resection, chemotherapy, and radiotherapy. Mature teratomas are often curable by surgery alone [2].

Localized germinomas: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy has been explored in patients with localized intracranial germinomas, followed by a reduced dose and volume of radiotherapy, in an effort to minimize toxicity. The prospective, nonrandomized SIOP CNS GCT 96 trial, which included 190 children and adults with localized germinomas, proved that chemotherapy followed by reduced-field radiotherapy was non-inferior to reduced-dose craniospinal irradiation in terms of 5-year event-free survival and overall survival (OS). However, there was a benefit in 5-year progression-free survival (PFS) for craniospinal irradiation (97% vs. 88%, P = 0.04). In the combination chemoradiation arm, 7 out of 65 patients relapsed, with 6 patients having ventricular relapse, outside the primary radiation field. This suggests the need for enlarging the radiation field by including the ventricles. The chemotherapy regimen used was two courses of carboplatin/etoposide alternating with etoposide/ifosfamide [4]. Although germinomas are highly chemosensitive,

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Aldea $(\boxtimes) \cdot E. D. Olteanu$

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_15

the use of chemotherapy alone in this setting led to relapse in fairly half of the patients treated [5–7], despite a risk-adapted use of the chemotherapy regimens.

Metastatic germinoma: In 45 patients with metastatic germinoma included in the SIOP CNS GCT 96 study, patients received craniospinal radiotherapy (24 Gy) with focal boosts (16 Gy) to primary tumor and metastatic sites, with or without chemotherapy before irradiation. The administration of chemotherapy before radiotherapy failed to provide any clinical benefit, compared with craniospinal radiotherapy alone. Radiation therapy provided a 5-year event-free and overall survival of 98% [3].

Recurrent germinoma remains sensitive to chemotherapy and radiotherapy; however, reirradiation in a previously irradiated field is often difficult to perform due to the risk of severe acute and long-term toxicities [8]. High-dose chemotherapy (HDC) with autologous stem cell transplantation (ASCT) is a promising therapy for recurrent intracranial germinoma, but the optimal high-dose chemotherapy regimen is unknown, although the majority of groups have used thiotepabased regimens [9]. Recently, a Japanese group reported excellent results using a melphalan-based conditioning regimen administered in either a single cycle or multiple sequential cycles; they attributed the success of the study to the fact that all patients achieved complete remission after platinum and ifosfamide-based chemotherapy (at least one cycle of iforfamide-carboplatin-etoposide (ICE)) before HDC [10].

Nongerminomatous GCTs (NGGCTs) include yolk sac tumors, choriocarcinoma or embryonal carcinoma, or mixed histologies with germinoma and/or with teratoma [1]. Although primary intracranial NGGCTs are less radiosensitive and have poorer prognosis compared to germinomas, they are highly responsive to platinum-based chemotherapy, with response rates of 68–78% in prospective studies utilizing chemotherapy alone [6, 7]. However, chemotherapy alone was associated with relapse rates of 50-70% [6, 11]. Because of such a high risk of local recurrence and metastasis, a combined treatment of radiotherapy and chemotherapy is strongly supported, as it has been proven to increase the chance of cure. In non-randomized studies, the addition of cisplatin at a minimum cumulative dose of 400 mg/m² had a favorable impact on the patients' prognosis, and platinumbased chemotherapy followed by radiotherapy improved survival rates [11–13]. The most frequently used chemotherapy involved standard children's oncology group (COG) and SIOP agents (platinum agents, etoposide, and ifosfamide) [14].

15.3 Pineal Parenchymal Tumors

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) classification of tumors in the central nervous system, which was revised in 2007, PPTs are subdivided into well-differentiated pineocytoma (PC), pineal parenchymal tumor (PPT) with intermediate differentiation (PPTID), and poorly differentiated pineoblastoma (PB). A standard treatment strategy for these tumors has not yet been established. Various treatments from surgery or radiotherapy and chemotherapy alone to radiotherapy and chemotherapy in combination have been applied. Chemotherapy is usually used for aggressive pineal tumors, while pineocytomas are treated with surgery alone (gross tumor resection) or stereotactically guided iodine-125 seed implantation [15, 16].

Pineoblastomas correspond to WHO grade IV tumors. Similar to the central nervous system primitive neuroectodermal tumors, they are highly aggressive malignant infiltrative tumors with a significant potential for dissemination and a poor prognosis that account for approximately 5% of childhood brain tumors [17]. Gross total resection has been shown to improve overall survival, while prognosis was negatively impacted by a partial tumor resection [18]. In cases of partial tumor resection, craniospinal irradiation and chemotherapy are recommended. adjuvant However, the clinical benefit of chemotherapy added to surgery and radiotherapy seems marginal [19]. One study performed on 41 children with pineoblastoma supports the administration of neoadjuvant chemotherapy for larger or bloody tumors in order to achieve a complete tumor resection. Two courses of chemotherapy, consisting of carboplatin, cyclophosphamide, and etoposide, resulted in a decreased tumor vascularity and a change in the consistency of the tumor, which became soft and friable, thus facilitating the aspiration of the tumor [18]. In the prospective multicentric HIT 2000 trial, 11 children with pineoblastoma with a median age of 11.9 years (4.0–20.7) received hyperfractionated radiation therapy with concomitant vincristine administered on a weekly basis and followed by eight cycles of maintenance chemotherapy with lomustine, cisplatin, and vincristine. The study obtained a 5-year PFS and OS rate of 64% [20].

Papillary tumor of the pineal region (PTPR) is a rare grade II–III neuroepithelial tumor that was introduced in the WHO classification of CNS tumors in 2007. These tumors occur mostly in adults, and their prognosis is uncertain, being characterized by frequent local recurrences [21, 22]. In a multi-institutional retrospective review of 31 cases, complete surgical resection was the only clinical factor that tended to be associated with overall survival and to decrease the recurrence rate. Local relapse was reported in 70% of patients and cerebrospinal fluid dissemination in 7% [23]. The higher local relapse rate suggests the potential clinical benefit of the additional radiotherapy boost to the tumoral bed after surgery. However, a recently published analysis of the medical databases for case series and reports on 177 patients with PTPRs showed no significant benefit of gross tumor resection or adjuvant therapies. Small lesions and surgery were the only factors that significantly improved survival at 36 months [24]. Adjuvant chemotherapy after surgery and radiotherapy mainly consisted in temozolomide, platinum and etoposide, or vincristine combinations [22]. In a young patient that could not undergo surgery due to an extensive disease, more aggressive therapy was proposed, consisting of ifosfamide, cisplatin, and etoposide, but with poor response [25]. Bevacizumab could also be considered in case of inoperable tumors, or in case of favorable response to irradiation or standard chemotherapy [26]. Currently, there is no standard treatment for this rare and relatively recently described entity. Clinical trials are needed to establish an efficient therapy.

15.4 Gliomas

They are rare tumors that can arise from astrocytes in the pineal gland, but more commonly, they grow from the adjacent brain parenchyma [27]. Prognosis is dismal, with a median overall survival of 15 months (range: 2–24 months) from the time of diagnosis, despite surgery and adjuvant radio-chemotherapy [28].

15.5 Conclusion and Controversial Issues

Pineal tumors are highly heterogeneous, with chemotherapy usually administered as a complement to radiation therapy in cases of partial tumor resection, with the aim of decreasing the radiation dose or in case of relapsed disease. Currently, there are no clear recommendations because of the rarity of the tumors and the difficulty of performing randomized clinical trials. Management may greatly vary depending on each center experience and experts' opinion, especially in case of relapse disease. Further research should be performed in order to better define the most appropriate chemotherapy regimen according to histology and risk factors, as well as the optimal therapeutic sequencing in the multimodal approach.

References

- Fevre-Montange M, Vasiljevic A, Champier J, Jouvet A. Histopathology of tumors of the pineal region. Future Oncol. 2010;6(5):791–809.
- Fetcko K, Dey M. Primary central nervous system germ cell tumors: a review and update. Med Res Arch. 2018;6(3):1719. https://doi.org/10.18103/mra.v6i3.
- Bromberg JE, Baumert BG, de Vos F, Gijtenbeek JM, Kurt E, Westermann AM, et al. Primary intracranial germ-cell tumors in adults: a practical review. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;113(2):175–83.
- 4. Calaminus G, Kortmann R, Worch J, Nicholson JC, Alapetite C, Garre ML, et al. SIOP CNS GCT 96: final report of outcome of a prospective, multinational nonrandomized trial for children and adults with intracranial germinoma, comparing craniospinal irradiation alone with chemotherapy followed by focal primary site irradiation for

patients with localized disease. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15(6):788–96.

- Kellie SJ, Boyce H, Dunkel IJ, Diez B, Rosenblum M, Brualdi L, et al. Intensive cisplatin and cyclophosphamide-based chemotherapy without radiotherapy for intracranial germinomas: failure of a primary chemotherapy approach. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2004;43(2):126–33.
- Balmaceda C, Heller G, Rosenblum M, Diez B, Villablanca JG, Kellie S, et al. Chemotherapy without irradiation--a novel approach for newly diagnosed CNS germ cell tumors: results of an international cooperative trial. The first international central nervous system germ cell tumor study. J Clin Oncol. 1996;14(11):2908–15.
- da Silva NS, Cappellano AM, Diez B, Cavalheiro S, Gardner S, Wisoff J, et al. Primary chemotherapy for intracranial germ cell tumors: results of the third international CNS germ cell tumor study. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2010;54(3):377–83.
- Murray MJ, Bailey S, Heinemann K, Mann J, Gobel UK, Saran F, et al. Treatment and outcomes of UK and German patients with relapsed intracranial germ cell tumors following uniform first-line therapy. Int J Cancer. 2017;141(3):621–35.
- Bouffet E. The role of myeloablative chemotherapy with autologous hematopoietic cell rescue in central nervous system germ cell tumors. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2010;54(4):644–6.
- Kubota H, Umeda K, Kagehiro K, Tanaka K, Daifu T, Hamabata T, et al. High-dose chemotherapy with autologous stem cell transplantation spares reirradiation for recurrent intracranial germinoma. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2018;65(8):e27104.
- Kellie SJ, Boyce H, Dunkel IJ, Diez B, Rosenblum M, Brualdi L, et al. Primary chemotherapy for intracranial nongerminomatous germ cell tumors: results of the second international CNS germ cell study group protocol. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(5):846–53.
- Robertson PL, DaRosso RC, Allen JC. Improved prognosis of intracranial non-germinoma germ cell tumors with multimodality therapy. J Neuro-Oncol. 1997;32(1):71–80.
- Calaminus G, Bamberg M, Jurgens H, Kortmann RD, Sorensen N, Wiestler OD, et al. Impact of surgery, chemotherapy and irradiation on long term outcome of intracranial malignant nongerminomatous germ cell tumors: results of the German cooperative trial MAKEI 89. Klin Padiatr. 2004;216(3):141–9.
- Lo AC, Laperriere N, Hodgson D, Bouffet E, Nicholson J, McKenzie M, et al. Canadian patterns of practice for intracranial germ cell tumors in adolescents and young adults. J Neuro-Oncol. 2019;143(2):289–96.
- Clark AJ, Sughrue ME, Aranda D, Parsa AT. Contemporary management of pineocytoma. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2011;22(3):403–7. ix

- Maarouf M, El Majdoub F, Buhrle C, Voges J, Lehrke R, Kocher M, et al. Pineal parenchymal tumors. Management with interstitial iodine-125 radiosurgery. Strahlenther Onkol. 2010;186(3):127–34.
- Jouvet A, Saint-Pierre G, Fauchon F, Privat K, Bouffet E, Ruchoux MM, et al. Pineal parenchymal tumors: a correlation of histological features with prognosis in 66 cases. Brain Pathol. 2000;10(1):49–60.
- Parikh KA, Venable GT, Orr BA, Choudhri AF, Boop FA, Gajjar AJ, et al. Pineoblastoma-the experience at St. Jude Children's Research Hospital. Neurosurgery. 2017;81(1):120–8.
- Pizer BL, Weston CL, Robinson KJ, Ellison DW, Ironside J, Saran F, et al. Analysis of patients with supratentorial primitive neuro-ectodermal tumours entered into the SIOP/UKCCSG PNET 3 study. Eur J Cancer. 2006;42(8):1120–8.
- 20. Gerber NU, von Hoff K, Resch A, Ottensmeier H, Kwiecien R, Faldum A, et al. Treatment of children with central nervous system primitive neuroectodermal tumors/pinealoblastomas in the prospective multicentric trial HIT 2000 using hyperfractionated radiation therapy followed by maintenance chemotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;89(4):863–71.
- Louis DN, Ohgaki H, Wiestler OD, Cavenee WK, Burger PC, Jouvet A, et al. The 2007 WHO classification of tumours of the central nervous system. Acta Neuropathol. 2007;114(2):97–109.
- 22. Rickard KA, Parker JR, Vitaz TW, Plaga AR, Wagner S, Parker JC Jr. Papillary tumor of the pineal region: two case studies and a review of the literature. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 2011;41(2):174–81.
- 23. Fevre-Montange M, Hasselblatt M, Figarella-Branger D, Chauveinc L, Champier J, Saint-Pierre G, et al. Prognosis and histopathologic features in papillary tumors of the pineal region: a retrospective multi-center study of 31 cases. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2006;65(10):1004–11.
- Yamaki VN, Solla DJF, Ribeiro RR, da Silva SA, Teixeira MJ, Figueiredo EG. Papillary tumor of the pineal region: systematic review and analysis of prognostic factors. Neurosurgery. 2019;85:E420.
- Sato TS, Kirby PA, Buatti JM, Moritani T. Papillary tumor of the pineal region: report of a rapidly progressive tumor with possible multicentric origin. Pediatr Radiol. 2009;39(2):188–90.
- Cohen AL, Salzman K, Palmer C, Jensen R, Colman H. Bevacizumab is effective for recurrent papillary tumor of the pineal region: first report. Case Rep Oncol. 2013;6(2):434–40.
- Amini A, Schmidt RH, Salzman KL, Chin SS, Couldwell WT. Glioblastoma multiforme of the pineal region. J Neuro-Oncol. 2006;79(3):307–14.
- D'Amico RS, Zanazzi G, Wu P, Canoll P, Bruce JN. Pineal region glioblastomas display features of diffuse midline and non-midline gliomas. J Neuro-Oncol. 2018;140(1):63–73.

Part IV

Pineal Region Tumors

16

Victor Volovici, Ruben Dammers, and Marie-Lise C. van Veelen

16.1 Introduction

Pineal tumors are rare pathological entities that present with a broad spectrum of clinical, imaging, and histopathological characteristics that make them sometimes difficult to define. Tumors of pineal cell origin (TPCOs) are the second most common entity, after tumors of germ cell origin [1]. Unlike in other regions of the brain, gliomas in this region account for 14–22% of all tumors [2].

TPCOs are classified according to their differentiation, from best differentiated to anaplastic, into pineocytomas, pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation (PPTIDs), papil-

Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: r.dammers@erasmusmc.nl

M.-L. C. van Veelen Department of Neurosurgery, Brain Tumor Center, Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Pediatric Neurosurgery, Sophia Childrens' Hospital, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: m.l.c.vanyeelen@erasmusmc.nl lary tumors of the pineal region (PTPRs), and pineoblastomas. Pineocytomas are considered World Health Organization (WHO) grade I tumors, PPTIDs and PTPRs WHO grade II or III, and pineoblastomas grade IV [1].

16.2 Epidemiology

TPCOs are the second most common tumors of the pineal region, accounting for a median prevalence of roughly 30–40% [3]. However, owing to the very low overall incidence (0.8 in 100,000 patient years), the prevalence in individual studies varies widely between 5.6% [4] and 41.6% [5]. There appears to be a slightly higher incidence in the Asian population [3]. The existing prevalence data are extremely heterogeneous, given the small series, and should be interpreted accordingly.

Pineocytomas typically appear in the young and middle-aged adult population, whereas in children they make up less than 10% of the pineal region tumors reported [6, 7]. The male-to-female ratio is 0.6:1. **PPTIDs** have a prevalence of roughly 33% among all pineal region tumors [8], appearing equally often in the young adult (second and third decades of life) as well as in the pediatric population [9]. A slight female preponderance is noted, with a male-to-female ratio of 0.8:1. **PTPRs** are reported in both the adult and pediatric populations. Because the entity was unrecognized until recently, and due to only 181 cases reported so far in the literature [1], no data on the incidence is

Tumors of Pineal Cell Origin

V. Volovici (🖂)

Department of Neurosurgery, Brain Tumor Center, Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

Center for Medical Decision Making, Department of Public Health, Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: v.volovici@erasmusmc.nl

R. Dammers Department of Neurosurgery, Brain Tumor Center,

available. One study included patients aged 5 to 66, with a median age of 30 [10]. In this case the maleto-female ratio is 1:1. **Pineoblastomas** amount for about 24–50% of all pineal region tumors and are primarily a pediatric tumor [6], with some reports describing adult patients with pineoblastomas as well [8, 11]. The male-to-female ratio is 0.7:1.

Data pertaining to the Brain Tumor Registry of Japan [12] database show a cumulative 5-year survival rate of 84.1% for pineocytomas and 46.1% for pineoblastomas.

16.3 Clinical Presentation and Diagnostics

The most common reported clinical presentation was raised intracranial pressure due to obstructive hydrocephalus [7]. Given the location, eye movement disturbances, in particular vertical gaze palsy ranging all the way to a complete Parinaud syndrome, were present in as many as 75% of the patients [7]. Because of its regulatory endocrine function, diabetes insipidus (18%), hypopituitarism (5%), and pubertas praecox (2%) were also reported [5–7]. Lesions that infiltrate or compress the thalamus and the posterior limb of the internal capsule cause hemihypesthesia, hemiparesis, and dyscoordination.

Diagnostic workup includes imaging studies, usually an (angio) computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), or both, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) sampling, and a biopsy or resection to confirm the histological diagnosis.

Pineocytomas appear on CT as intermediate density lesions, similar to the surrounding white matter. The essential feature distinguishing pineocytomas from germ cell tumors is that they "explode" the calcifications of the pineal gland and displace these to the edge of the lesion, as opposed to germ cell tumors that "engulf" the calcifications [13, 14]. Given that they are slowgrowing tumors, a thin-slice, contrast-enhanced 3 Tesla MRI is necessary to differentiate them from pineal cysts. On T1-weighted imaging they appear hypointense or isointense to brain parenchyma, with vividly enhancing solid components, and on T2-weighted imaging they appear isointense to brain parenchyma with multiple cysts [13, 15].

Pineoblastomas appear on CT hyperdense to the adjacent white matter, due to their hypercellularity. They also characteristically show the "exploded" pineal calcifications, lining the periphery of the lesion. On MRI, they appear isointense or hypointense to adjacent parenchyma, with vivid patchy enhancement and restricted diffusion on apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC)/diffusion weighted imaging (DWI) due to hypercellularity (ADC usually around 400–800 mm²/s). T2-weighted imaging shows a tumor isointense to adjacent brain with cysts and necrosis [13–15].

PPTIDs and **PTPRs** are virtually indistinguishable from pineocytomas on CT and MRI. What differentiates **PPTIDs** from **pineocytomas** is the rapid growth of the latter on serial MRIs and sometimes the low ADC values [13], whereas **PTPRs** may have a high T1 signal owing to secretory inclusions [16].

For **PPTIDs**, **PTPRs**, and **pineoblastomas**, complete neuraxis scanning is necessary, as these lesions have been reported to exhibit cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) dissemination in between 7% and as much as 45% of cases [14]. Figures 16.1 and 16.2 show MRI images of two patients from the Erasmus University Medical Center (Erasmus MC).

In the diagnosis of pineal germ cell tumors, biochemical markers such as alpha-fetoprotein



Fig. 16.1 Sagittal MRI, T1 sequence, gadoliniumenhanced. A T1 isointense circular mass is visible just above the tectal plate. Contrast enhancement is scarce. The vein of Galen is draped on its upper side en route toward the sinus rectus. The patient received a third ventriculocisternostomy and biopsy, which revealed a probable PPTID



Fig. 16.2 Sagittal MRI, T1 sequence, gadoliniumenhanced. A T1 heterogeneous hypointense and isointense lesion is visible posteriorly to the mesencephalon with compression on the tectal plate and culmen. The tumor was previously operated on via a transcallosal approach. The pathology revealed a pineocytoma

and beta-human chorionic gonadotropin are helpful; there are no biomarkers that help the diagnosis of TPCOs, but biomarkers can help in the differential diagnosis with primary germ cell tumors. Other markers for germ cell tumors that might add to the diagnosis are placental alkaline phosphatase [17] and lactate dehydrogenase isoenzyme 1 [18], but these are not part of the routine screening in all centers. The absence of these markers does not rule out a germ cell tumor, however, and a ventriculostomy and biopsy soon after presentation are recommended.

To date, melatonin levels [19] and hydroxyindole-O-methyltransferase (HIOMT) enzyme levels (which catalyzes the final step in melatonin secretion) [20] in serum and CSF have been suggested to aid the diagnosis of TPCO, but no proper, adequately powered studies have been conducted.

A biopsy, either stereotactic or open, or resection material will be used to acquire the histopathologic diagnosis.

16.4 Pathology

Pineocytomas are circumscribed, grayish-tan tumors well delineated from brain parenchyma. Cystic or hemorrhagic changes are sometimes present macroscopically. Microscopically, they are composed of cells reminiscent of pinealo-



Fig. 16.3 (Hematoxylin–Eosin [H–E] staining, 400×) A patient of the Erasmus Medical Center, MRI depicted in Fig. 16.2. Pineocytoma. The tumor is moderately cellular, composed of sheets of slightly variable cells with moderate amounts of eosinophilic cytoplasm. The nuclei are round—oval, with inconspicuous or regular small nucleoli and fine chromatin. Cell processes form typical pineocytomatous rosettes



Fig. 16.4 (Immunohistochemistry [IHC], Ki-67 staining, 400×) Same patient as in Figs. 16.2 and 16.3. Ki-67 staining of the nuclei is below 1%, indicating very low proliferative activity. (Courtesy of Dr. R. M. Verdijk, Neuropathologist, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam)

cytes, with characteristic pineocytomatous pseudorosettes [1]. In stark contrast, **pineoblastomas** are macroscopically poorly defined, infiltrative tumors with a pinkish-gray hue. Microscopically, they exhibit small, round, blue cells, with a high nuclear-cytoplasmic ratio, and also exhibit rosettes, but unlike pineocytomas, these are the Homer Wright (pseudo) rosettes also seen in medulloblastoma or olfactory neuroblastoma [1] (Figs. 16.3 and 16.4).



Fig. 16.5 (H–E, 400×) Pineocytoma. The tumor is moderately cellular, composed of sheets of uniform cells with moderate amounts of eosinophilic cytoplasm. The nuclei are round to oval, with inconspicuous or regular small nucleoli and fine chromatin. Cell processes form typical pineocytomatous rosettes

PPTIDs and **PTPRs** show intermediate forms, even though they most often microscopically resemble pineocytomas without rosettes. **PPTIDs** exhibit either a lobulated pattern, in which lobules are divided by vessels, or a diffuse pattern, reminiscent of oligodendrogliomas [1]. **PTPRs** range microscopically from solid to predominantly papillary, with areas of necrosis, in a pattern suggestive of an ependymoma [9, 10].

Immunohistochemistry is used to look at tissue-specific antigens (neuronal and glial- neurofilament, glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), synaptophysin, nestin), proliferation (Ki-67), and apoptosis markers and specific pineal markers hydroxyindole-O-methyltransferase (HIOMT). A wealth of markers is currently being studied for diagnosis and prognostic purposes, but consensus remains lacking as to the proper combination. Ki-67-positive nuclei are a well-known and often-used method to determine the proliferation index that usually aids diagnosis. **PTPRs** have a fairly characteristic immunohistochemical profile [21] (Figs. 16.5 and 16.6).

16.5 Management

Surgery, radiation, and chemotherapy are all tools used in the management of TPCOs. Pineal tumors, given their location, should only be



Fig. 16.6 (IHC, Ki-67 staining) Same patient as depicted in Fig. 16.5. Ki-67 staining of the nuclei in this case is around 5%, indicating slight proliferative activity, which is still acceptable for pineocytoma. Pineocytomatous rosettes are not expected to be present in pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation or pineoblastoma. (Courtesy of Dr. R. M. Verdijk, Neuropathologist, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam)

treated in centers with considerable neurosurgical experience [7, 22, 23].

The workup of a new TPCO includes: serum and CSF biomarkers, through either the lumbar tap, if deemed safe, or during ventriculostomy procedures (alpha-fetoprotein and beta–human chorionic gonadotropin), contrast-enhanced MRI and T1, T2, DWI, ADC, time-of-flight (TOF) sequences, and CT venography (CTV) or MRI venography (MRV) for preoperative planning.

A benign pineal cyst with negative CSF markers may be followed up without intervention. The same holds true for asymptomatic, small tumors with negative CSF markers (incidental findings), which may be first followed up with serial MRIs. Very often, however, these patients present when they are already symptomatic, usually with obstructive hydrocephalus [7], in which case the primary goal is to resolve the hydrocephalus and to obtain the proper diagnosis. We most often resort to an endoscopic third ventriculocisternostomy with subsequent endoscopic biopsy when feasible. Reports suggest that this approach enjoys low morbidity [24, 25]. It can be argued, however, that, when feasible, a direct approach to the tumor might accomplish both objectives and help avoid a second surgery. If germ cell tumors are still in the differential diagnosis, then a biopsy

should be performed and a first craniotomy avoided, since germinomas, but not non-germinomatous germ cell tumors (NGGCTs), are most effectively treated with chemotherapy and radiation [26].

For both benign as well as malignant TPCOs, an approach that maximizes the extent of resection should be chosen. Reports so far suggest that for benign tumors, surgery alone may be curative [23, 27], while for malignant tumors it might slightly improve the outcome [5, 27]. Obviously, given the infiltrative nature of malignant tumors, a gross total resection cannot be achieved, and adjuvant therapies need to be employed.

The choice of approach for resection depends on the displacement of the surrounding neurovascular structures by the tumor and on certain characteristics of the anatomy of the patient. The pineal stem is continuous with both the habenular (dorsally) as well as the posterior commissure (ventrally). The tip projects in the quadrigeminal cistern, where it is surrounded by the quadrigeminal plate. The principal vessel that provides vascularization is the middle posterior choroidal artery (MPChA) en route to the velum interpositum in the roof of the third ventricle. The main obstacle to approaches of this area is the vein of Galen, which originates 3–5 mm behind the pineal gland and runs in a superoposterior angle to drain in the straight sinus. Dorsally, the superior vermian and precentral cerebellar veins join the vein of Galen. Ventrally, the internal cerebral veins and pineal vein join the vein of Galen.

Taking these anatomical aspects into account, as well as the changes brought about by the tumor (the vein of Galen is usually pushed upward, the internal cerebral veins are either displaced laterally together or apart, the MPChA and the lateral posterior choroidal artery are also pushed laterally), the proper surgical corridor is defined.

The three approaches used for this region are occipital transtentorial [28], infratentorial supracerebellar [29], and interhemispheric retrocallosal [22]. The occipital transtentorial approach is preferred for tumors that extend more cranially or more laterally, into the aqueduct, or more towards the thalamus, where visualization of the walls of the third ventricles is essential. For smaller tumors growing more caudally or which displace the quadrigeminal plate caudally, but without much lateral extension, an infratentorial supracerebellar approach (possibly in the sitting position) offers a relatively unobstructed pathway to the tumor, except for the precentral and anterior vermian veins. The interhemispheric retrocallosal approach offers a wide exposure and excellent visualization, at the cost of potential venous injury (internal cerebral vein or vein of Galen) and hemialexia, pure word blindness, or visual agnosia if the splenium is injured.

Radiotherapy, either stereotactic or fractionated, together with chemotherapy [30, 31] should be used in conjunction with surgery, especially for higher-grade tumors and/or incomplete resections. Spinal irradiation should only be carried out in cases of documented spinal seeding. The decision regarding the proper treatment regimen should be taken in a multidisciplinary team with neuro-oncologic expertise [23].

16.6 Controversies

The two main controversies in the treatment of TPCOs are the timing of surgery and the choice of approach.

Nowadays, most centers choose an endoscopic third ventriculocisternostomy together with an endoscopic biopsy in the same session in order to establish the diagnosis. Ideally, the burr hole should be planned in such a way as to allow achieving both goals (ventriculostomy and biopsy) without damage to the fornix or other neurovascular structures due to the angle of the endoscope. This is often a daunting task. Reports in the literature so far also suggest the possibility of placing two burr holes to achieve the same outcome, but if one is deemed safe, then it is the approach of choice [32, 33]. Some reports suggest the possibility of CSF seeding through the procedure [24]. Another issue is the possibility of sampling errors, especially in germ cell tumors with mixed cell populations. All of these issues must be taken into account when deciding on the surgical strategy.

In large tumors with specific imaging characteristics of a pineocytoma and negative markers, in which a gross total resection is expected, resection will also resolve hydrocephalus, thus avoiding two surgeries. The balance, however, is still in favor of a more conservative approach [23].

The second controversy regards the choice of approach. This choice depends on the anatomy of the individual patient, the displacement of anatomy by the tumor, and last but not least, on the experience of the surgeon. The risk of damage to the surrounding structures, such as contralateral hemi-neglect after lesions of the pulvinar, hemialexia, pure word blindness, or visual agnosia after lesions of the splenium, visuospatial dyscoordination after lesions of the quadrigeminal plate, and vertical gaze palsy after injury of the posterior commissure, should be taken into account. In the pediatric population, surprisingly, despite conventional wisdom deterring neurosurgeons from damaging the internal cerebral veinvein of Galen complex-sacrifice of these veins or of bridging veins did not lead to any deficit [22, 34]. The authors postulate that this is due to the extended network of valveless veins allowing massive redistribution of flow when one vein is sacrificed. They also speculate that venous infarctions attributed to the sacrifice of bridging veins is actually due to brain retraction and venous congestion. Proper preoperative workup should therefore include either a CTV or an MRV.

Ultimately, the approach that delivers the most direct route to the tumor, allowing for maximum removal without damage to surrounding structures, should be chosen. More often than not, this is the approach the surgeon is most familiar with.

16.7 Conclusion

Tumors of pineal cell origin are rare tumors originating in the cells of the pineal gland itself. Differentiating them from germinomas is essential, and the surgical approach needs to be tailored to the symptomatology of the patient and the anatomical relations of the tumor. The approaches used to maximize resection and minimize the chance of surgical morbidity are highly complex, and these tumors should be treated in centers with plentiful experience in dealing with pineal region lesions.

References

- Nakazato Y, Jouvet A, Scheithauer B. Tumours of the pineal region. In: Louis D, Ohgaki H, Wiestler O, Cavenee WK, editors. WHO classification of tumours of the central nervous system. 4th ed. Lyon: WHO Press; 2016.
- Magrini S, Feletti A, Marton E, Longatti P. Gliomas of the pineal region. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013;115(1):103–11.
- Al-Hussaini M, Sultan I, Abuirmileh N, Jaradat I, Qaddoumi I. Pineal gland tumors: experience from the SEER database. J Neuro-Oncol. 2009;94(3):351–8.
- Tamaki N, Yin D. Therapeutic strategies and surgical results for pineal region tumours. J Clin Neurosci. 2000;7(2):125–8.
- Yazici N, Varan A, Soylemezoglu F, Zorlu F, Kutluk T, Akyuz C, et al. Pineal region tumors in children: a single center experience. Neuropediatrics. 2009;40(1):15–21.
- Knierim DS, Yamada S. Pineal tumors and associated lesions: the effect of ethnicity on tumor type and treatment. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2003;38(6):307–23.
- Konovalov AN, Pitskhelauri DI. Principles of treatment of the pineal region tumors. Surg Neurol. 2003;59(4):250–68.
- Kumar P, Tatke M, Sharma A, Singh D. Histological analysis of lesions of the pineal region: a retrospective study of 12 years. Pathol Res Pract. 2006;202(2):85–92.
- De Girolami U, Fevre-Montange M, Seilhean D, Jouvet A. Pathology of tumors of the pineal region. Revue Neurol (Paris). 2008;164(11):882–95.
- Fevre-Montange M, Hasselblatt M, Figarella-Branger D, Chauveinc L, Champier J, Saint-Pierre G, et al. Prognosis and histopathologic features in papillary tumors of the pineal region: a retrospective multicenter study of 31 cases. J Neuropatholo Exp Neurol. 2006;65(10):1004–11.
- Lee JY, Wakabayashi T, Yoshida J. Management and survival of pineoblastoma: an analysis of 34 adults from the brain tumor registry of Japan. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2005;45(3):132–41. discussion 41-2
- Report of Brain Tumor Registry of Japan (1969–1996). Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2003;43(Suppl:i-vii):1–111.
- 13. Osborn AG, Hedlund G, Salzman KL. Osborn's brain: Elsevier; 2016.
- Dumrongpisutikul N, Intrapiromkul J, Yousem DM. Distinguishing between germinomas and pineal cell tumors on MR imaging. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2012;33(3):550–5.

- Smirniotopoulos JG, Rushing EJ, Mena H. Pineal region masses: differential diagnosis. Radiographics. 1992;12(3):577–96.
- Chang AH, Fuller GN, Debnam JM, Karis JP, Coons SW, Ross JS, et al. MR imaging of papillary tumor of the pineal region. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2008;29(1):187–9.
- Rajpert-De Meyts E, Nielsen JE, Skakkebaek NE, Almstrup K. Diagnostic markers for germ cell neoplasms: from placental-like alkaline phosphatase to micro-RNAs. Folia Histochem Cytobiol. 2015;53(3):177–88.
- von Eyben FE. A systematic review of lactate dehydrogenase isoenzyme 1 and germ cell tumors. Clin Biochem. 2001;34(6):441–54.
- Mandera M, Bazowski P, Wencel T, Dec R. Melatonin secretion in patients with pineal region tumorspreliminary report. Neuro Endocrinol Lett. 1999;20(3–4):167–70.
- 20. Fukuda T, Akiyama N, Ikegami M, Takahashi H, Sasaki A, Oka H, et al. Expression of hydroxyindole-O-methyltransferase enzyme in the human central nervous system and in pineal parenchymal cell tumors. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2010;69(5):498–510.
- Jouvet A, Fauchon F, Liberski P, Saint-Pierre G, Didier-Bazes M, Heitzmann A, et al. Papillary tumor of the pineal region. Am J Surg Pathol. 2003;27(4):505–12.
- Davidson L, Krieger MD, McComb JG. Posterior interhemispheric retrocallosal approach to pineal region and posterior fossa lesions in a pediatric population. J Neurosurg Ped. 2011;7(5):527–33.
- Bruce JN, Ogden AT. Surgical strategies for treating patients with pineal region tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2004;69(1–3):221–36.
- Chernov MF, Kamikawa S, Yamane F, Ishihara S, Kubo O, Hori T. Neurofiberscopic biopsy of tumors of the pineal region and posterior third ventricle:

indications, technique, complications, and results. Neurosurgery. 2006;59(2):267–77. discussion –77

- 25. Regis J, Bouillot P, Rouby-Volot F, Figarella-Branger D, Dufour H, Peragut JC. Pineal region tumors and the role of stereotactic biopsy: review of the mortality, morbidity, and diagnostic rates in 370 cases. Neurosurgery. 1996;39(5):907–12. discussion 12-4
- Fetcko K, Dey M. Primary Central Nervous System Germ Cell Tumors: A Review and Update. Med Res Arch. 2018;6(3)
- Sonabend AM, Bowden S, Bruce JN. Microsurgical resection of pineal region tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2016;130(2):351–66.
- Tsumanuma I, Tanaka R, Fujii Y. Occipital transtentorial approach and combined treatments for pineal parenchymal tumors. Prog Neurol Surg. 2009;23:26–43.
- Stein BM. The infratentorial supracerebellar approach to pineal lesions. J Neurosurg. 1971;35(2):197–202.
- Hinkes BG, von Hoff K, Deinlein F, Warmuth-Metz M, Soerensen N, Timmermann B, et al. Childhood pineoblastoma: experiences from the prospective multicenter trials HIT-SKK87, HIT-SKK92 and HIT91. J Neuro-Oncol. 2007;81(2):217–23.
- Mori Y, Kobayashi T, Hasegawa T, Yoshida K, Kida Y. Stereotactic radiosurgery for pineal and related tumors. Prog Neurol Surg. 2009;23:106–18.
- Fiorindi A, Longatti P. A restricted neuroendoscopic approach for pathological diagnosis of intraventricular and paraventricular tumours. Acta Neurochir. 2008;150(12):1235–9.
- 33. Wellons JC 3rd, Reddy AT, Tubbs RS, Abdullatif H, Oakes WJ, Blount JP, et al. Neuroendoscopic findings in patients with intracranial germinomas correlating with diabetes insipidus. J Neurosurg. 2004;100(5 Suppl Pediatrics):430–6.
- Davidson L, McComb JG. The safety of the intraoperative sacrifice of the deep cerebral veins. Child's nervous system. Childs Nerv Syst. 2013;29(2):199–207.

Tumors of Germ Cell Origin

Douglas R. Taylor, Richard J. Edwards, and Frederick A. Boop

17.1 Introduction

Intracranial germ cell tumors (GCTs) are predominately a pediatric disease, with the majority of diagnoses occurring within the first two decades of life [1, 2]. Histopathologically, germinoma is the most common diagnosis; however, non-germinomatous germ cell tumors (NGGCTs) include five other histologically distinct tumors which we discuss later. These are rare tumors that classically present in midline structures, namely pineal region or suprasellar region. the Geographically, the proportion of primary brain tumors comprising GCTs vary among the pediatric populations: 0.5% in India [3, 4]; 2–5% in North America and Europe [1, 5-8]; and up to 9–15% in Japan, Taiwan, and Korea [2, 8–11]. Uncommon in adults, less than 10% of central nervous system germ cell tumors occur between ages 30 and 45 [1, 12, 13].

During the initial stages of development, primordial germ cells of the embryo travel from the yolk sac to the genital ridges along the dorsal

D. R. Taylor (\boxtimes)

Neurosurgery, University of Tennessee Health Science Center, Memphis, TN, USA

R. J. Edwards Neurosurgery, Bristol Royal Children's Hospital, Bristol, UK e-mail: richard.edwards@nbt.nhs.uk

F. A. Boop Neurosurgery, Le Bonheur Children's Hospital, Memphis, TN, USA mesentery of the hind gut. At 4 weeks of embryogenesis, they incorporate into the developing gonads. Extragonadal GCTs occur when there is a derangement in the process of germ cell migration [14]. There are two theories that describe the origin of GCTs. The first and more classic teaching is that GCTs arise from reprogrammed primordial germ cells. The second states that while germinomas originate from primordial germ cells, NGGCTs develop from embryonic stem cells where embryonal carcinoma cells are the pluripotent neoplastic precursors [15].

Patient presentation is largely related to tumor location. Germ cell tumor growth in the pineal region, adjacent to the posterior third ventricle and cerebral aqueduct, carries the risk of obstructive hydrocephalus. Common manifestations include headache, vomiting, papilledema, increasing head circumference in the very young, and even decreased consciousness. Additionally, direct compression of the quadrigeminal plate may result in Parinaud's syndrome, up-gaze palsy, convergence nystagmus, and lightaccommodation dissociation [16, 17]. Alternatively, some cases present with endocrinological dysfunction. For example, choriocarcinoma and certain human chorionic gonadotropin (HCG)-producing germinomas may stimulate Leydig cells to produce testosterone which can result in precocious puberty in males [18].

GCTs are a heterogeneic group of tumors, and different parts of the world vary in methods of categorization, prognostication, and treatment

145



[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_17
approaches. This chapter discusses the characteristic features of germ cell tumors, including important diagnostic and clinical considerations for the treating physician.

17.2 Germ Cell Tumor Demographics

17.2.1 Germinoma

Germinomas are the most common GCT, making up 0.5–3% of all central nervous system (CNS) tumors [16, 19, 20]. They are the most undifferentiated type of germ cell tumor and arise from primordial germ cells (Fig. 17.1) [8, 21]. Germinomas typically arise between ages 7 and 30 and have a peak incidence at 10–12 years, with 90% of cases diagnosed before the age of 20 years [12, 16, 22–24]. As discussed, germinomas typically result from aberrant embryologic development, and thus are often found in midline structures. While about two-thirds of germinomas are recognized in the pineal region, they can occur elsewhere. For instance, they may occupy the suprasellar region (30%), be bifocal (i.e., both suprasellar and pineal), or infrequently may occur in ectopic regions such as the basal ganglia or thalamus (4–10%) [25, 26].

Gender disparity plays a role in pineal region germinomas, where the male-to-female incidence is 2.5–22:1 [17, 27–29]. Sano's embryologic theory hypothesizes this relates to early closure of the anterior neuropore in males during development. Effectively, embryonic cells become enfolded into the neural tube at the pineal region in males as opposed to the suprasellar region, which occurs more often in females [17, 27, 30].

Bifocal, or multicentric, germinomas occur simultaneously in the pineal and suprasellar region, with an incidence of 2–20% in reported cases (Fig. 17.2) [16, 17, 31, 32]. This phenomenon is highly suggestive of germinoma; however, it is not pathognomonic for this diagnosis, because mixed GCTs may also occur in a bifocal pattern [2, 33, 34]. Similarly, there are case reports of metachronous germinomas. This entity



Fig. 17.1 Germ cell tumor divergence. Diagram depicting the maturation deviation of developing germ cell tumors. () indicates serum and/or cerebrospinal fluid tumor marker secretion; [] indicates immunohistochemi-

cal tumor markers; * indicates only when syncytiotrophoblasts present; *PLAP*, placental alkaline phosphatase; *bHCG*, beta human chorionic gonadotropin; *AFP*, alpha fetoprotein; *CEA*, carcinoembryonic antigen



Fig. 17.2 Sagittal T1-weighted magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) post gadolinium, depicting bifocal germinoma. Heterogeneously enhancing tumor is seen simultaneously in the pineal and suprasellar region

is described as a histologically different tumor that develops at a different site and time than the primary diagnosed tumor, i.e., pineal germinoma that arose years after treatment for sellar teratoma [35–37]. All documented cases have been males, with a mean age of 12.5 years and a primary tumor diagnosis of mature teratoma. Overall, metachronous germinomas are treated as a second primary rather than recurrence [35].

The World Health Organization (WHO) classifies germinomas as malignant grade IV tumors [38]. However, because these tumors are highly sensitive to chemoradiation treatment, current therapies have improved prognostication for patients with germinoma. The 10-year overall survival rate (OS) of patients with pure germinoma reaches as high as 90% [2, 39, 40].

17.2.2 Non-germinomatous Germ Cell Tumor

Non-germinomatous germ cell tumors (NGGCTs) include embryonal carcinoma, endodermal sinus or yolk sac tumor, choriocarcinoma, and both mature and immature teratoma. Compared to germinomas, they evolve from differentiated cells of embryonic or extraembryonic tissues [15]. Most NGGCTs occur between birth and 20 years of age [24, 41], and are more common than germinomas from 0–3 years of age [42]. In fact, the majority of infantile GCTs are composed mainly of teratoma and yolk sac tumors [15]. Embryonal carcinomas, on the other hand, occur in prepubescent children but are rarely seen in children less than 4 years of age [42].

Teratomas comprise the second most common pineal germ cell tumor, making up 15% of cases [42]. Histopathologically, they are comprised of elements from all three germ layers: ectoderm, mesoderm, and endoderm [43, 44]. They can be classified as mature teratomas when samples contain fully differentiated tissue, or immature when they contain mostly embryonic or fetal tissues [45]. Teratomas can also arise from nonprogenitor germ cells and undergo malignant transformation [46, 47].

Except mature teratoma, which is a surgically curable disease with 86–100% survival [15, 43], NGGCTs are considered malignant tumors that have a poorer prognosis than germinomas. They typically require a higher dosing regimen of chemotherapy and radiation, and have a 10-year overall survival of 60–70% [1].

17.2.3 Mixed Germ Cell Tumor

Occasionally, GCTs in the pineal region may be derived from more than one subtype of germ cell tumor. This takes place in approximately 10–30% of cases [15]. Typically, the components involved are germinoma and teratoma, which carry a relatively good prognosis after chemoradiation and surgery, respectively; however, if other malignant subgroups are involved, the prognosis is degraded [15]. The overall prognosis as well as management is based on the most malignant component within the tumor [48].

A phenomenon known as "growing teratoma syndrome" (GTS) is a unique representation of these cases. GTS manifests when treatment of presumed germinoma or NGGCT with chemotherapy or radiation therapy (RT) produces paradoxical growth of mature teratoma components despite normal or decreased tumor markers



Fig. 17.3 Classic "honey-combed" appearance of growing teratoma syndrome represented on T1-weighted MRI post gadolinium (left) and T2-weighted MRI (right)

[49, 50]. It has a characteristic honeycomb appearance with multiple cysts on magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (Fig. 17.3) [49, 51]. Unlike malignant GCTs that typically respond to chemotherapy and RT, mature teratoma does not [52]. Hence, the benign components of the tumor may endure while the malignant parts are eliminated [52]. Several hypotheses have been formulated to account for this paradox. One suggests that mature teratoma may experience uninhibited growth after the malignant, more rapidly dividing tumor components are selectively eradicated [53]. Another proposes that the chemotherapy may induce differentiation of immature germ cells to a mature teratoma phenotype [49]. A final theory claims that the tumor growth is secondary to microcyst and macrocyst formation promoted by chemotherapy and/or RT [49].

17.3 Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis

17.3.1 Imaging

Initial evaluation of patients with suspected germ cell tumor should include a head computed tomography (CT) followed by magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the brain and spine. While many features are nonspecific, there are certain characteristics of each modality that, when present, infer certain histological types of GCTs compared to other common tumors in the pineal region such as pineal parenchymal tumors (PPTs) and pineal cysts. Even so, given the vast array of imaging presentations of GCTs, especially NGGCTs, the distinction from other pineal tumors is typically made based on tumor markers.

Regardless, screening head CT upon patient presentation allows for quick recognition of hydrocephalus, hemorrhage, and calcifications. Basic tenants of imaging depict hemorrhage and calcification hyperdense lesions as on CT. Similarly, blood products and calcifications are seen as hypo-intensities on T2-weighted MRI. On the contrary, T1-weighted MRI hyperintensities can signify hemorrhage (methemoglobin), high protein cyst fluid, or fat. Fat is a low-density characteristic on CT. Thus, this can be useful when narrowing the differential, for example: choriocarcinomas are often hemorrhagic; teratomas have mixed solid and cystic components, often with calcifications and fat (Fig. 17.4).

In children less than 10 years of age, pineal region calcifications are infrequent and suggestive of a pathology such as germ cell tumor [54]. Several studies revealed that a localized, clumpy



Fig. 17.4 Axial T2-weighted MRI of residual mature teratoma in the pineal region after treatment of mixed germ cell tumor. Note the mixed solid and cystic tumor with small focus calcium posteriorly

calcification pattern is more likely to be seen in germinomas and NGGCTs (88.5% and 72.7%, respectively, in one study), while a scattered pattern is more likely to occur in a pineal parenchymal tumor (PPT) (Fig. 17.5) [55, 56]. This is likely the result of abnormal enfolding of primordial germ cells into midline structures during development, versus the dispersion of calcifications seen in PPTs where growth occurs outward from pineal parenchymal tissue [38, 55, 57].

In order to avoid invasive procedures, attempts have been made to quantify image characteristics that specifically diagnose GCT in tumor marker– negative cases. Pineal germinomas are highdensity lesions on CT with homogeneous enhancement, clear margins, frequent calcifications, and rarely peritumoral edema [17]. They are often smaller than NGGCTs and less cystic than other pineal tumors [55]. 43 to 78% of pineal germinomas exhibit bi-thalamic extension, resembling a "V" or heart shape, which has been termed



Fig. 17.5 Axial CT of the head showing focal calcification of pineal region germinoma

by some as the "butterfly sign" [54, 58]. MRI demonstrates the solid portions of germinomas to be iso-hypointense on T1 and iso-hyperintense on T2 with homogeneous enhancement (Fig. 17.6) [1, 54, 55, 58]. MRI imaging of NGGCT is more varied, with mixed signal intensities and cystic components. Germinomas tend to show restricted diffusion reflecting their high cellularity [55, 59]. Additionally, the presence of lipid peaks on magnetic resonance (MR) spectroscopy in combination with low apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) may be characteristic of germinoma [33, 60]. In general, GCTs tend to have high lipid peaks as a result of apoptosis of tumor cells and infiltrating lymphocytes which can resemble lymphoma [60–62]. ADC inversely correlates with tumor cellularity and grade, such that a low signal indicates malignant lesions like GCTs [63, 64].

Multiple lesions may occur in combination with pineal region tumors at the time of diagnosis. Previous sections discussed that bifocal lesions can be characteristic of germinoma and mixed GCT (Fig. 17.2). Further, however, Awa et al. found that pineal cases with multiple other lesions on presentation tend to be indicative of germ cell tumors when compared to PPTs and other miscellaneous tumors [55]. Typically, ger-



Fig. 17.6 Homogeneously enhancing pineal region germinoma seen on sagittal T1-weighted MRI post gadolinium

minomas invade locally to the ventricles and seed the subarachnoid space with a frequency reaching four times that of NGGCTs [55]. MRI of the entire neuroaxis guides therapy as well as prognostication when disseminated metastasis is identified.

17.3.2 Biomarkers

Patients with suspected GCT must have serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) analysis to evaluate tumor marker status as well as CSF cytology. Nonetheless, negative tumor markers do not exclude the presence of GCT from diagnosis. A complete representation of the tumor markers associated with each histological type of GCT can be found in Fig. 17.1. Yolk sac tumors, immature teratomas, and embryonal carcinomas can secrete (AFP). alpha-fetoprotein Choriocarcinomas secrete beta-human chorionic gonadotropin (b-HCG). Mature teratomas may have elevated serum levels of carcinoembryogenic antigen (CEA), while immature teratomas can be mildly positive for b-HCG or AFP.

Germinomas are classically PLAP-positive. Additionally, some germinomas secrete b-HCG in serum or CSF when syncytiotrophoblastic cells are present [65]. Syncytiotrophoblastic cells produce b-HCG in germ cell tumors [54, 66]. Often, these levels are higher in CSF than serum [67]. Although it can dictate prognosis and guide intensity of therapy, there is debate on the threshold value of b-HCG that distinguishes pure germinoma from NGGCT. In North America and Europe, a b-HCG value of less than 100 IU/L is typically used for germinoma, while in Asia, specifically Japan, a much higher cutoff of 2000 IU/L is used [2, 16, 65]. Hence, there is no standardized value that clearly defines diagnosis.

After treatment, b-HCG levels are routinely followed and will drop to 0 IU/L. To facilitate monitoring, an Ommaya reservoir is often left in place after endoscopy, which creates easy access for CSF sampling. When recurrence is suspected, tumor markers can be elevated in CSF as well as serum.

17.3.3 Molecular Genomics

Advances in adjuvant treatment in today's era relies heavily on molecular pathology and genespecific investigations. Various mutations of certain proteins involved in cell signaling have been linked to the pathogenesis of GCTs. For example, the tyrosine-protein kinase/rat sarcoma (KIT/RAS) or protein kinase B-mammalian target of Rapamycin (AKT-MTOR) signaling pathway appears to be overactive in more than half of the intracranial GCTs [15, 68]. One study comparing the components of germinoma and NGGCT in mixed GCTs found common KIT/ RAS mutations but a profile of hypomethylation in germinoma versus hypermethylation in the NGGCT constituents [69].

It appears variations in the KIT pathway are more specific for germinomas. For example, activating mutations in the tyrosine kinase receptor c-KIT are frequent in germinomas and implicate its importance in tumor development [70, 71]. Thus, the proto-oncogene c-KIT (CD 117) is a useful cell surface marker for immunohistochemical staining of germinomas [17, 72]. In fact, c-Kit is said to be an even more reliable marker than PLAP in germinomas with or without syncytiotrophoblasts [72–74]. S-Kit is its soluble form that can be found in CSF [72]. Other cell membrane and nuclear stains that have been studied with specificity for germinoma include OCT3/4 and D2–40 [16, 19, 54, 75]. There are also common immunohistochemical stains identified for embryonal carcinoma, which include CD 30 and CK AE1/3 [41].

On the landscape of tumor genetics, investigations show that a gain of chromosome 12p is a common event in gonadal GCTs but plays a less important role in intracranial GCTs [15]. However, other chromosomal aberrations, such as gain of the X and 21 chromosome in Kleinfelter's and Down syndrome, respectively, have been associated with intracranial GCT [15, 17, 76]. Studies of the human genome have identified a susceptibility gene involved in coding for histone demethylase (JMJD1C) among intracranial GCT patients [1, 68]. This germline variant is a chromatin modifier that appears to be prominent in Japanese patients and also interacts with the androgen receptor, which may account for the increased incidence in the male and Asian populations [68, 77].

Molecular and genetic studies will allow for more targeted treatment in the future. For example, tyrosine kinase inhibitors such as imatinib mesylate and dasatinib have shown efficacy in other KIT-activated human malignancies [15]. In fact, dasatinib has shown promise and ability to cross the blood brain barrier, which is currently under review as an adjunct to treatment [70].

17.3.4 Tissue Sampling

While most Western medicine advocates beginning RT and/or chemotherapy for patients with suspected GCT as indicated by positive tumor markers and consistent image findings, the Japanese rely more on surgical biopsy prior to starting treatment [11]. However, surgical biopsy is necessary in cases of negative markers [1, 16]. One potential deviation from this practice may be cases of negative marker, bifocal or multifocal intracranial tumors where the diagnosis of germinoma is highly likely [16].

Biopsy can occur via various techniques, including open craniotomy, stereotactic needle, or neuro-endoscopy. The pineal region can be a challenging surgical location, but technical advances in neuro-endoscopy and microneurosurgery have improved the risk profile of biopsy [17, 65]. Endoscopic third ventriculostomy (ETV) and biopsy is favored as the intervention of choice, with decreased morbidity and mortality compared to stereotactic options [78, 79]. The risk of sampling error, however, is a consistent problem associated with any type of biopsy, especially for mixed GCT cases.

Another important prognosticator that affects intensity of treatment is the propagation of tumor cells in the CSF at the time of diagnosis. CSF cytology can be obtained either by lumbar puncture or at the time of biopsy, often via endoscopy. Europe and North America, but not Japan, acknowledge positive cytology as well as disease at distant CNS sites (excluding bifocal disease) to be considered metastatic [1]. The diagnosis of CSF spread is an important guide for the field and dose of radiation prescribed for treatment.

17.4 Germ Cell Tumor Treatment

17.4.1 Radiation and Chemotherapeutic Strategies

Treatment of pineal germ cell tumors requires a multimodal approach and is typically similar for adult and pediatric patients [80, 81]. GCTs are relatively unique among intracranial oncology in that the combination of imaging findings and presence of tumor markers allows for presumptive chemoradiation treatment without tissue confirmation. While the Japanese require initial biopsy prior to therapy for germinoma and GCT [33], Western countries proceed expectantly with treatment if there are elevated levels of serum or CSF b-HCG or AFP. Survival outcomes of GCTs (except mature teratoma, which is a surgical disease) are correlated with the radiosensitivity of these tumors, which is the mainstay of treatment. While different institutions have varied protocols for chemotherapy and RT based on marker status and disseminated disease, there are commonly accepted recommendations we will discuss.

Regarding germinoma, therapies today are geared largely toward preserving quality of life for patients, since their survival after RT is so high. Germinoma is not a surgical disease and requires RT for cure. Thus, late treatment effects of radiation, such as secondary malignancies or neurocognitive and neuroendocrine sequelae, are balanced with adjuvant chemotherapy in order to decrease the RT dose with sustained survivability without recurrence. Today, the recommended treatment for germinoma includes four cycles of platinum-based chemotherapy, including carboplatin or cisplatin with etoposide and ifosfamide, followed by whole ventricular volume radiotherapy (20–24 Gy) plus boost radiation (12–16 Gy) to the tumor bed [15, 41, 81-85]. The ventricular system is usually included in the treatment field, because germinomas often recur by seeding the ventricles, as opposed to spreading to leptomeningeal or spinal sites. If metastases are present, whether CSF dissemination or tumor seeding, then craniospinal irradiation (CSI) is also administered [15, 41, 80, 83, 86]. Bifocal germinoma is generally treated similar to localized germinoma and is controlled with extended focal RT [87]. However, the treating physician should consider the possibility of disseminated disease with potentially poorer prognosis and maintain high suspicion on routine monitoring, especially if the tumor has positive b-HCG markers.

Non-germinomatous germ cell tumors (barring mature teratoma) carry a worse prognosis than germinomas and require a more intense chemotherapy and RT regimen. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy often includes four to six cycles of carboplatin or cisplatin with etoposide and ifosfamide; however, it may also include other agents such as vinblastine, taxanes, or gemcitabine [41, 84, 88, 89]. In contrast to germinomas, chemotherapy is used to increase survival rather than decrease RT dose [90]. Following this, radiation treatment is administered either with CSI (>36 Gy) and boost radiation (>54 Gy) to the tumor bed or whole brain or whole ventricular radiation (24-40 Gy) with a boost to the tumor bed (15–30 Gy) [41, 89, 91, 92]. After completion of chemoradiation, most clinicians advocate surgical resection if there is evidence of remaining tumor [82, 90]. Similarly, immature teratomas respond poorly to cisplatin; thus, for improved outcome, they require a combination of chemoradiation and best surgical resection where possible [93].

Investigations continue for different treatment modalities to improve survival and decrease recurrence. As an example, one study experienced increased 5-year survival of NGGCT with the addition of Gamma Knife radiosurgery [93]. Proton beam therapy is another method used to concentrate treatment doses to the tumor and spare surrounding tissues while reducing late neurologic and hematologic toxicities [2, 94-96]. Additionally, autologous stem cell rescue has been explored as an adjunct to chemotherapy, with the similar goal of reducing RT dose and long-term adverse effects [41, 97]. Often, more experimental treatments and protocols are used in cases of relapsing malignant tumors. However, there is consensus that recurrent malignant NGGCT should be treated with high-dose chemotherapy, hematopoietic stem cell rescue, as well as surgery and radiation when possible [41, 90].

17.4.2 Surgical Intervention

In all cases of pineal GCT, surgical intervention is fundamental to management of obstructive hydrocephalus. This can be addressed with external ventricular drainage (EVD) or endoscopic third ventriculostomy (ETV) and subsequent endoscopic biopsy, which may be most beneficial in appropriate patients. Initially, ventriculoperitoneal shunting was used to decompress the ventricles in the 1970s; however, this has fallen out of favor due to reports of shunt-related peritoneal metastasis and is no longer recommended [8, 98, 99]. There has, however, been a documented 70% success rate of ETV in treating tumor-related hydrocephalus in pediatric patients [100].

Residual radiologic abnormalities are seen in up to 30% of GCTs after initial treatment [1]. Second-look surgery is considered when lesions persist after completion of RT. In reported cases, the majority of lesions had components of teratoma or scar tissue [15, 101, 102]. When surgical resection is warranted, cranial approaches to the pineal region often include the suboccipital supra-cerebellar infratentorial approach or the occipital interhemispheric trans-tentorial approach. In these instances, the patient is typically positioned prone in Mayfield head pins, and stereotactic neuro-navigation is used for operative planning. These cases can be challenging, given the long surgical corridor to the tumor and surrounding venous anatomy. Referral to tertiary centers with a high volume of these complex cases is likely to improve outcomes.

17.4.3 Prognosis and Monitoring

Prognosis of GCTs and long-term treatment outcomes have been based on histological subtype as well as levels of tumor marker positivity. A study of 373 pineal GCTs found a 5-year overall survival of 80%, with worse prognosis associated with the female sex, those of age greater than 18 years, NGGCT, and lack of RT [103]. In general, Europe and North America use a dichotomous scheme of germinoma versus NGGCT, delineating a good versus poorer prognosis, respectively [15]. Further, a serum or CSF AFP level greater than 1000 ng/mL is considered a poor prognostic factor [104]. There are mixed reports concerning poorer prognosis for b-HCG secreting germinomas, which may require more intense therapy for similar outcomes as pure, non-secreting germinomas.

Another prognostication strategy was developed by Dr. Matsutani of Japan in 1997. It is a three-pronged scheme wherein germinoma and mature teratoma have good prognosis, immature or malignant teratoma, as well as mixed GCT (germinoma/teratoma), comprise the intermediate group, and the remaining malignant NGGCTs (embryonal carcinoma, choriocarcinoma, yolk sac tumor, mixed tumor of these subtypes) have a poor prognosis [48].

By virtue of the malignant nature of this group of tumors, initial staging should occur with MRI of the brain and entire spine, CSF cytology, and tumor markers. After treatment, appropriate monitoring includes serial imaging and evalua-

tion of tumor markers. Residual or recurrent tumor on imaging or continued elevated tumor markers can indicate recurrent disease that requires additional treatment. In the instance of germinoma patients, late recurrences have been reported, which suggests the need for continued follow-up for more than 10 years after therapy [2]. Management of the germ cell tumor patient population should include a multidisciplinary team of hematology oncologists, radiation oncologists, neurosurgeons, and potentially endocrinologists and neuropsychiatrists. In preparation for long-term care, appropriate discussions should be held with the family regarding treatment effects, quality of life, and continued monitoring.

17.5 Controversial Issues

Despite the availability of new technology and the evolution of treatment modalities, there are several topics that continue to be debated regarding germ cell tumors. Alluded to previously, there is a geographical disparity regarding tumor markers and the threshold values that define certain diagnoses. For example, NGGCTs are distinguished from b-HCG-producing germinomas at a much lower level in Western countries (>100 IU/L) when compared to the East (>2000 IU/L). This, in turn, determines the intensity and modality of treatment the patient receives. Secondly, there are no clear guidelines for best treatment of germ cell tumors (except surgery for mature teratoma) that maximizes survival while reducing treatment-related complications from radiation and chemotherapy. Often, treatment algorithms are institution-based or trial-related. Certain practitioners may advocate for radiation alone, while others use combination therapy with chemotherapeutic agents. Similar to dose variations, there are contrasting opinions on the radiation field to be used, be it whole ventricular, focal, whole brain, or craniospinal. Lastly, cases of enhancing residual tumors beg the question whether treatment with focal radiation or surgical resection becomes the most appropriate course of action. History being the best indicator, future advances will continue to decrease morbidity and improve quality of life in the growing number of survivors as these controversies are reconciled.

17.6 Conclusion

Germ cell tumors of the pineal region are composed of multiple diverse subtypes of tumors originating from the primordial germ cell. Diagnostic imaging and analysis of serum and cerebrospinal fluid for tumor markers are integral for treatment. Management of these patients requires a multimodality approach including radiation, chemotherapy, and surgery. Given the rare and complex nature of these tumors, patient care can benefit from specialty center referral. Future technical advances and therapeutic investigations aim to provide improved survivability and quality of life for this patient population.

References

- Bowzyk Al-Naeeb A, Murray M, Horan G, Harris F, Kortmann RD, Nicholson J, et al. Current Management of Intracranial Germ Cell Tumours. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2018;30(4):204–14.
- Kim JY, Park J. Understanding the treatment strategies of intracranial germ cell tumors: focusing on radiotherapy. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2015;57(5):315–22.
- Borde TD. IntracranialGerm cell tumors: Spectrum of disease in an Indian cohort and management strategies. J Neurosci Rural Pract. 2018:291–7.
- Kakkar A, Biswas A, Kalyani N, Chatterjee U, Suri V, Sharma MC, et al. Intracranial germ cell tumors: a multi-institutional experience from three tertiary care centers in India. Childs Nerv Syst. 2016;32(11):2173–80.
- Arora RS, Alston RD, Eden TO, Estlin EJ, Moran A, Birch JM. Age-incidence patterns of primary CNS tumors in children, adolescents, and adults in England. Neuro-Oncology. 2009;11(4):403–13.
- Ostrom QT, Gittleman H, Farah P, Ondracek A, Chen Y, Wolinsky Y, et al. CBTRUS statistical report: Primary brain and central nervous system tumors diagnosed in the United States in 2006–2010. Neuro Oncol. 2013;15(Suppl 2):ii1–56.
- Wohrer A, Waldhor T, Heinzl H, Hackl M, Feichtinger J, Gruber-Mosenbacher U, et al. The Austrian brain tumour registry: a cooperative way to establish a population-based brain tumour registry. J Neuro-Oncol. 2009;95(3):401–11.

- Brandes AA, Pasetto LM, Monfardini S. The treatment of cranial germ cell tumours. Cancer Treat Rev. 2000;26(4):233–42.
- Wong TT, Ho DM, Chang KP, Yen SH, Guo WY, Chang FC, et al. Primary pediatric brain tumors: statistics of Taipei VGH, Taiwan (1975-2004). Cancer. 2005;104(10):2156–67.
- Report of Brain Tumor Registry of Japan (1984–2000). Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2009;49(Suppl):PS1–96.
- Lee CH, Jung KW, Yoo H, Park S, Lee SH. Epidemiology of primary brain and central nervous system tumors in Korea. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2010;48(2):145–52.
- Echevarria ME, Fangusaro J, Goldman S. Pediatric central nervous system germ cell tumors: a review. Oncologist. 2008;13(6):690–9.
- Packer RJ, Cohen BH, Cooney K. Intracranial germ cell tumors. Oncologist. 2000;5(4):312–20.
- Glenn OA, Barkovich AJ. Intracranial germ cell tumors: a comprehensive review of proposed embryologic derivation. Pediatr Neurosurg. 1996;24(5):242–51.
- Phi JH, Wang KC, Kim SK. Intracranial germ cell tumor in the molecular era. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2018;61(3):333–42.
- Osorio DS, Allen JC. Management of CNS germinoma. CNS Oncol. 2015;4(4):273–9.
- Srinivasan N, Pakala A, Mukkamalla C, Oswal A. Pineal germinoma. South Med J. 2010;103(10):1031–7.
- Ahmed SR, Shalet SM, Price DA, Pearson D. Human chorionic gonadotrophin secreting pineal germinoma and precocious puberty. Arch Dis Child. 1983;58(9):743–5.
- Tajima S, Koda K. Germinoma with an extensive rhabdoid cell component centered at the corpus callosum. Med Mol Morphol. 2017;50(1):52–8.
- Tamaki N, Lin T, Shirataki K, Hosoda K, Kurata H, Matsumoto S, et al. Germ cell tumors of the thalamus and the basal ganglia. Childs Nerv Syst. 1990;6(1):3–7.
- Takei Y, Pearl GS. Ultrastructural study of intracranial yolk sac tumor: with special reference to the oncologic phylogeny of germ cell tumors. Cancer. 1981;48(9):2038–46.
- Lee L, Saran F, Hargrave D, Bodi I, Bassi S, Hortobagyi T. Germinoma with synchronous lesions in the pineal and suprasellar regions. Childs Nerv Syst. 2006;22(12):1513–8.
- Jennings MT, Gelman R, Hochberg F. Intracranial germ-cell tumors: natural history and pathogenesis. J Neurosurg. 1985;63(2):155–67.
- Tan C, Scotting PJ. Stem cell research points the way to the cell of origin for intracranial germ cell tumours. J Pathol. 2013;229(1):4–11.
- Paulino AC, Wen BC, Mohideen MN. Controversies in the management of intracranial germinomas. Oncology (Williston Park). 1999;13(4):513–21. discussion 21–2, 28–3

- 26. Luo Z, Qian Z, Yang K, Liu H, Zhang W, Zeng Y. Primary Germinoma Originating from the Insular Lobe: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. World Neurosurg. 2017;98:871 e1-e7.
- Cuccia V, Galarza M. Pure pineal germinomas: analysis of gender incidence. Acta Neurochir. 2006;148(8):865–71. discussion 71
- Chang T, Teng MM, Guo WY, Sheng WC. CT of pineal tumors and intracranial germ-cell tumors. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1989;10(5):1039–44.
- Rosenblum MK. The 2007 WHO classification of nervous system tumors: newly recognized members of the mixed glioneuronal group. Brain Pathol. 2007;17(3):308–13.
- Sano K. So-called intracranial germ cell tumours: are they really of germ cell origin? Br J Neurosurg. 1995;9(3):391–401.
- Lafay-Cousin L, Millar BA, Mabbott D, Spiegler B, Drake J, Bartels U, et al. Limited-field radiation for bifocal germinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;65(2):486–92.
- Al-Mahfoudh R, Zakaria R, Irvine E, Pizer B, Mallucci CL. The management of bifocal intracranial germinoma in children. Childs Nerv Syst. 2014;30(4):625–30.
- 33. Saito R, Kumabe T, Kanamori M, Sonoda Y, Watanabe M, Mugikura S, et al. Early response to chemotherapy as an indicator for the management of germinomalike tumors of the pineal and/or suprasellar regions. J Clin Neurosci. 2014;21(1):124–30.
- 34. Phi JH, Kim SK, Lee J, Park CK, Kim IH, Ahn HS, et al. The enigma of bifocal germ cell tumors in the suprasellar and pineal regions: synchronous lesions or metastasis? J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2013;11(2):107–14.
- 35. Sugimoto K, Nakahara I, Nishikawa M. Bilateral metachronous germinoma of the basal ganglia occurring long after total removal of a mature pineal teratoma: case report. Neurosurgery. 2002;50(3):613–6. discussion 6-7
- Czirjak S, Pasztor E, Slowik F, Szeifert G. Third ventricle germinoma after total removal of intrasellar teratoma. Case report. J Neurosurg. 1992;77(4):643–7.
- Ikeda J, Sawamura Y, Kato T, Abe H. Metachronous neurohypophyseal germinoma occurring 8 years after total resection of pineal mature teratoma. Surg Neurol. 1998;49(2):205–8. discussion 8-9
- 38. Louis DN, Perry A, Reifenberger G, von Deimling A, Figarella-Branger D, Cavenee WK, et al. The 2016 World Health Organization classification of tumors of the central nervous system: a summary. Acta Neuropathol. 2016;131(6):803–20.
- 39. Jinguji S, Yoshimura J, Nishiyama K, Aoki H, Nagasaki K, Natsumeda M, et al. Factors affecting functional outcomes in long-term survivors of intracranial germinomas: a 20-year experience in a single institution. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2013;11(4):454–63.
- Cho J, Choi JU, Kim DS, Suh CO. Low-dose craniospinal irradiation as a definitive treatment for intracranial germinoma. Radiother Oncol. 2009;91(1):75–9.

- Fetcko K, Dey M. Primary Central Nervous System Germ Cell Tumors: A Review and Update. Med Res Arch. 2018;6(3)
- 42. Refai JSCRLMD. Comprehensive Neurosurgery Board Review. 2nd ed. New York: 08.; 2010.
- Tanrikulu B, Ozek MM. Management of mature pineal region teratomas in pediatric age group. Childs Nerv Syst. 2019;
- Algahtani HA, Al-Rabia MW, Al-Maghrabi HQ, Kutub HY. Posterior fossa teratoma. Neurosciences (Riyadh). 2013;18(4):371–4.
- 45. Georgiu C, Opincariu I, Cebotaru CL, Mirescu SC, Stanoiu BP, Domsa TA, et al. Intracranial immature teratoma with a primitive neuroectodermal malignant transformation - case report and review of the literature. Romanian J Morphol Embryol. 2016;57(4):1389–95.
- Damjanov I. From stem cells to germ cell tumors and back. Verh Dtsch Ges Pathol. 2004;88:39–44.
- Souweidane MM, Krieger MD, Weiner HL, Finlay JL. Surgical management of primary central nervous system germ cell tumors: proceedings from the second international symposium on central nervous system germ cell tumors. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2010;6(2):125–30.
- Matsutani M, Sano K, Takakura K, Fujimaki T, Nakamura O, Funata N, et al. Primary intracranial germ cell tumors: a clinical analysis of 153 histologically verified cases. J Neurosurg. 1997;86(3):446–55.
- 49. Oya S, Saito A, Okano A, Arai E, Yanai K, Matsui T. The pathogenesis of intracranial growing teratoma syndrome: proliferation of tumor cells or formation of multiple expanding cysts? Two case reports and review of the literature. Childs Nerv Syst. 2014;30(8):1455–61.
- Logothetis CJ, Samuels ML, Trindade A, Johnson DE. The growing teratoma syndrome. Cancer. 1982;50(8):1629–35.
- Kim CY, Choi JW, Lee JY, Kim SK, Wang KC, Park SH, et al. Intracranial growing teratoma syndrome: clinical characteristics and treatment strategy. J Neuro-Oncol. 2011;101(1):109–15.
- Friedman JA, Lynch JJ, Buckner JC, Scheithauer BW, Raffel C. Management of malignant pineal germ cell tumors with residual mature teratoma. Neurosurgery. 2001;48(3):518–22. discussion 22-3
- 53. Andre F, Fizazi K, Culine S, Droz J, Taupin P, Lhomme C, et al. The growing teratoma syndrome: results of therapy and long-term follow-up of 33 patients. Eur J Cancer. 2000;36(11):1389–94.
- 54. Mesquita Filho PM, Santos FP, Kohler LR, Manfroi G, De Carli F, Augusto de Araujo M, et al. Suprasellar Germinomas: 2 case reports and literature review. World Neurosurg. 2018;117:165–71.
- 55. Awa R, Campos F, Arita K, Sugiyama K, Tominaga A, Kurisu K, et al. Neuroimaging diagnosis of pineal region tumors-quest for pathognomonic finding of germinoma. Neuroradiology. 2014;56(7):525–34.
- 56. Kakigi T, Okada T, Kanagaki M, Yamamoto A, Fushimi Y, Sakamoto R, et al. Quantitative imaging

values of CT, MR, and FDG-PET to differentiate pineal parenchymal tumors and germinomas: are they useful? Neuroradiology. 2014;56(4):297–303.

- Sano K. Pathogenesis of intracranial germ cell tumors reconsidered. J Neurosurg. 1999;90(2):258–64.
- Liang L, Korogi Y, Sugahara T, Ikushima I, Shigematsu Y, Okuda T, et al. MRI of intracranial germ-cell tumours. Neuroradiology. 2002;44(5):382–8.
- Shankar S, Wu X, Kalra VB, Huttner AJ, Malhotra A. Ectopic intracranial germinoma. J Clin Neurosci. 2016;31:192–5.
- 60. Yamasaki F, Kinoshita Y, Takayasu T, Usui S, Kolakshyapati M, Takano M, et al. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy detection of high lipid levels and low apparent diffusion coefficient is characteristic of Germinomas. World Neurosurg. 2018;112:e84–94.
- 61. Yamasaki F, Takayasu T, Nosaka R, Amatya VJ, Doskaliyev A, Akiyama Y, et al. Magnetic resonance spectroscopy detection of high lipid levels in intraaxial tumors without central necrosis: a characteristic of malignant lymphoma. J Neurosurg. 2015;122(6):1370–9.
- 62. Murakami M, Kuratsu J, Kochi M, Kunitoku N, Hashiguchi A, Ushio Y. Pineal germinomas with granulomatous inflammation. Report of two cases and review of the literature. Neurosurg Focus. 1998;5(1):e5.
- Choudhri AF, Whitehead MT, Siddiqui A, Klimo P Jr, Boop FA. Diffusion characteristics of pediatric pineal tumors. Neuroradiol J. 2015;28(2):209–16.
- Dumrongpisutikul N, Intrapiromkul J, Yousem DM. Distinguishing between germinomas and pineal cell tumors on MR imaging. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2012;33(3):550–5.
- 65. Reddy AT, Wellons JC 3rd, Allen JC, Fiveash JB, Abdullatif H, Braune KW, et al. Refining the staging evaluation of pineal region germinoma using neuroendoscopy and the presence of preoperative diabetes insipidus. Neuro-Oncology. 2004;6(2):127–33.
- 66. Ogino H, Shibamoto Y, Takanaka T, Suzuki K, Ishihara S, Yamada T, et al. CNS germinoma with elevated serum human chorionic gonadotropin level: clinical characteristics and treatment outcome. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;62(3):803–8.
- Allen J, Chacko J, Donahue B, Dhall G, Kretschmar C, Jakacki R, et al. Diagnostic sensitivity of serum and lumbar CSF bHCG in newly diagnosed CNS germinoma. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2012;59(7):1180–2.
- Wang L, Yamaguchi S, Burstein MD, Terashima K, Chang K, Ng HK, et al. Novel somatic and germline mutations in intracranial germ cell tumours. Nature. 2014;511(7508):241–5.
- 69. Fukushima S, Yamashita S, Kobayashi H, Takami H, Fukuoka K, Nakamura T, et al. Genome-wide methylation profiles in primary intracranial germ cell tumors indicate a primordial germ cell origin for germinomas. Acta Neuropathol. 2017;133(3):445–62.
- 70. Fukushima S, Otsuka A, Suzuki T, Yanagisawa T, Mishima K, Mukasa A, et al. Mutually exclusive mutations of KIT and RAS are associated with

KIT mRNA expression and chromosomal instability in primary intracranial pure germinomas. Acta Neuropathol. 2014;127(6):911–25.

- Shibamoto Y, Sasai K, Oya N, Hiraoka M. Intracranial germinoma: radiation therapy with tumor volume-based dose selection. Radiology. 2001;218(2):452–6.
- Takeshima H, Kuratsu J. A review of soluble c-kit (s-kit) as a novel tumor marker and possible molecular target for the treatment of CNS germinoma. Surg Neurol. 2003;60(4):321–4. discussion 4-5
- Nakamura H, Takeshima H, Makino K, Kuratsu J. Evaluation of residual tissues after adjuvant therapy in germ cell tumors. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2007;43(2):82–91.
- 74. Miyanohara O, Takeshima H, Kaji M, Hirano H, Sawamura Y, Kochi M, et al. Diagnostic significance of soluble c-kit in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with germ cell tumors. J Neurosurg. 2002;97(1):177–83.
- 75. Iczkowski KA, Butler SL, Shanks JH, Hossain D, Schall A, Meiers I, et al. Trials of new germ cell immunohistochemical stains in 93 extragonadal and metastatic germ cell tumors. Hum Pathol. 2008;39(2):275–81.
- Aguirre D, Nieto K, Lazos M, Pena YR, Palma I, Kofman-Alfaro S, et al. Extragonadal germ cell tumors are often associated with Klinefelter syndrome. Hum Pathol. 2006;37(4):477–80.
- Wolf SS, Patchev VK, Obendorf M. A novel variant of the putative demethylase gene, s-JMJD1C, is a coactivator of the AR. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2007;460(1):56–66.
- Huang X, Zhang R, Mao Y, Zhou LF, Zhang C. Recent advances in molecular biology and treatment strategies for intracranial germ cell tumors. World J Pediatr. 2016;12(3):275–82.
- Herrada-Pineda T, Revilla-Pacheco F, Manrique-Guzman S. Endoscopic approach for the treatment of pineal region tumors. J Neurol Surg A Cent Eur Neurosurg. 2015;76(1):8–12.
- 80. Calaminus G, Kortmann R, Worch J, Nicholson JC, Alapetite C, Garre ML, et al. SIOP CNS GCT 96: final report of outcome of a prospective, multinational nonrandomized trial for children and adults with intracranial germinoma, comparing craniospinal irradiation alone with chemotherapy followed by focal primary site irradiation for patients with localized disease. Neuro-Oncology. 2013;15(6):788–96.
- Alapetite C, Brisse H, Patte C, Raquin MA, Gaboriaud G, Carrie C, et al. Pattern of relapse and outcome of non-metastatic germinoma patients treated with chemotherapy and limited field radiation: the SFOP experience. Neuro-Oncology. 2010;12(12):1318–25.
- Matsutani M. Japanese pediatric brain tumor study G. combined chemotherapy and radiation therapy for CNS germ cell tumors--the Japanese experience. J Neuro-Oncol. 2001;54(3):311–6.
- 83. Foo AS, Lim C, Chong DQ, Tan DY, Tham CK. Primary intracranial germ cell tumours: experi-

ence of a single south-east Asian institution. J Clin Neurosci. 2014;21(10):1761–6.

- 84. Goldman S, Bouffet E, Fisher PG, Allen JC, Robertson PL, Chuba PJ, et al. Phase II trial assessing the ability of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with or without second-look surgery to eliminate measurable disease for Nongerminomatous germ cell tumors: a Children's oncology group study. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(22):2464–71.
- Chen YW, Huang PI, Ho DM, Hu YW, Chang KP, Chiou SH, et al. Change in treatment strategy for intracranial germinoma: long-term follow-up experience at a single institute. Cancer. 2012;118(10):2752–62.
- Smith AA, Weng E, Handler M, Foreman NK. Intracranial germ cell tumors: a single institution experience and review of the literature. J Neuro-Oncol. 2004;68(2):153–9.
- Weksberg DC, Shibamoto Y, Paulino AC. Bifocal intracranial germinoma: a retrospective analysis of treatment outcomes in 20 patients and review of the literature. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;82(4):1341–51.
- Dufour C, Guerrini-Rousseau L, Grill J. Central nervous system germ cell tumors: an update. Curr Opin Oncol. 2014;26(6):622–6.
- Frappaz D, Conter CF, Szathmari A, Valsijevic A, Mottolese C. The management of pineal tumors as a model for a multidisciplinary approach in neurooncology. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):208–11.
- Murray MJ, Bartels U, Nishikawa R, Fangusaro J, Matsutani M, Nicholson JC. Consensus on the management of intracranial germ-cell tumours. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16(9):e470–e7.
- 91. Kim JW, Kim WC, Cho JH, Kim DS, Shim KW, Lyu CJ, et al. A multimodal approach including craniospinal irradiation improves the treatment outcome of high-risk intracranial nongerminomatous germ cell tumors. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;84(3):625–31.
- 92. Kochi M, Itoyama Y, Shiraishi S, Kitamura I, Marubayashi T, Ushio Y. Successful treatment of intracranial nongerminomatous malignant germ cell tumors by administering neoadjuvant chemotherapy and radiotherapy before excision of residual tumors. J Neurosurg. 2003;99(1):106–14.
- Huang X, Zhang R, Zhou LF. Diagnosis and treatment of intracranial immature teratoma. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2009;45(5):354–60.

- 94. Barney CL, Brown AP, Grosshans DR, McAleer MF, de Groot JF, Puduvalli V, et al. Technique, outcomes, and acute toxicities in adults treated with proton beam craniospinal irradiation. Neuro-Oncology. 2014;16(2):303–9.
- Brown AP, Barney CL, Grosshans DR, McAleer MF, de Groot JF, Puduvalli VK, et al. Proton beam craniospinal irradiation reduces acute toxicity for adults with medulloblastoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(2):277–84.
- 96. Song S, Park HJ, Yoon JH, Kim DW, Park J, Shin D, et al. Proton beam therapy reduces the incidence of acute haematological and gastrointestinal toxicities associated with craniospinal irradiation in pediatric brain tumors. Acta Oncol. 2014;53(9):1158–64.
- Gardner SL. Application of stem cell transplant for brain tumors. Pediatr Transplant. 2004;8(Suppl 5):28–32.
- Gururangan S, Heideman RL, Kovnar EH, Sanford RA, Kun LE. Peritoneal metastases in two patients with pineoblastoma and ventriculo-peritoneal shunts. Med Pediatr Oncol. 1994;22(6):417–20.
- Haimovic IC, Sharer L, Hyman RA, Beresford HR. Metastasis of intracranial germinoma through a ventriculoperitoneal shunt. Cancer. 1981;48(4):1033–6.
- 100. Ray P, Jallo GI, Kim RY, Kim BS, Wilson S, Kothbauer K, et al. Endoscopic third ventriculostomy for tumor-related hydrocephalus in a pediatric population. Neurosurg Focus. 2005;19(6):E8.
- 101. Ogiwara H, Kiyotani C, Terashima K, Morota N. Second-look surgery for intracranial germ cell tumors. Neurosurgery. 2015;76(6):658–61. discussion 61-2
- 102. Weiner HL, Lichtenbaum RA, Wisoff JH, Snow RB, Souweidane MM, Bruce JN, et al. Delayed surgical resection of central nervous system germ cell tumors. Neurosurgery. 2002;50(4):727–33. discussion 33-4
- 103. Al-Hussaini M, Sultan I, Abuirmileh N, Jaradat I, Qaddoumi I. Pineal gland tumors: experience from the SEER database. J Neuro-Oncol. 2009;94(3):351–8.
- 104. Calaminus G, Frappaz D, Kortmann RD, Krefeld B, Saran F, Pietsch T, et al. Outcome of patients with intracranial non-germinomatous germ cell tumorslessons from the SIOP-CNS-GCT-96 trial. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(12):1661–72.

Tumors of Glial Origin

Ioan Stefan Florian and Eduard Tronciu

Introduction 18.1

Tumors of the pineal region encompass a large variety of histopathological types. Tumors arising in the pineal region represent approximately 1% of all primary brain tumors (0.1-1.2% by some authors) [1-5], and up to 3.2% in the pediatric population (0-18 years) [3, 5]. Tumors of this particular location are rare, and even more so are gliomas. As such, it is difficult to have a large series of patients to evaluate peculiar characteristics, treatment options, and outcome. Also, because of the scarcity of data (mostly because gliomas of the pineal region are reported as case reports or as limited case series), there are some variations regarding patient characteristics. Therefore, best treatment options, outcome and prognosis in these patients represent an ongoing debate, and recently a number of reviews have emerged trying to address this issue.

I. S. Florian (🖂) · E. Tronciu

18.2 Epidemiology

Gliomas of the pineal region are the third most frequent group of tumors of this location, representing 5-22% of all pineal tumors [1, 4] and about 0.1% of all gliomas of the central nervous system (CNS) [5]. This large variation is probably due to the different understanding of the pineal region in itself, with papers reporting the highest incidence being in gliomas of the vicinity that secondarily invade the pineal region. Mean age at presentation is estimated to be between 26 years (Literature Review, Magrini et al., 2013) and 38 years (SEER Database review, Al-Hussaini et al., 2009), and males are more affected than females. In our experience of 15 pineal region gliomas (representing 1.1% of the 1353 gliomas operated by the first author), the mean age was 33 years (range: 4-56 years), with a peak incidence in the third decade of life, males being represented in 73.3% (11) cases.

Glial cell tumors may arise from astrocytes within the pineal gland, while ependymomas can develop from ependymal cells from any location along the ventricular system and will usually grow posteriorly, into the pineal region (Fig. 18.1) [6].

From a histological perspective, all types of gliomas can be found in this location, from noninvasive World health Organization (WHO) grade I pilocytic astrocytomas to WHO grade IV glioblastomas. There is a new entity being researched



[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_18

Electronic Supplementary Material The online version of this chapter (https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_18) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

Department of Neurosurgery, Iuliu Hațieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania



Fig. 18.1 Preoperative T2 weighted (T2W) images in axial (**a**) and coronal (**b**) planes of a pineal region ependymoma in a young male. A supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) approach in a semi-sitting position was performed. Please note the large supracerebellar corridor of this

approach without any brain retraction (intraoperative images (c) and (d)). A near-total removal of tumor was obtained with intentional remnant infiltrating both thalami, as demonstrated by contrasted T1W sequences in axial and coronal planes (e) and (f)

that is represented by diffuse midline glioma H3-K27M mutant (DMG-K27M), which seems to have a predilection for the pineal region and has a poor outcome and limited treatment options, with only two cases described in literature [7, 8]. Regarding the distribution of pineal gliomas by histological type, available data suggest a predominance of grade II diffuse astrocytomas (approximately 24% of all pineal gliomas), followed by glioblastomas, ependymomas and pilocytic astrocytomas [4]. In our series of 15 pineal region gliomas, pilocytic astrocytomas are equally distributed with glioblastomas (five cases of each-33.3%), followed by anaplastic astrocytomas and ependymomas (two cases of each type-13%), with only one case of diffuse glioma (Fig. 18.2).

Regarding pineal region glioblastomas, it seems that these have a rather high rate of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) dissemination into the leptomeninges, ventricular system, and "drop metastases" into the lumbar region [9–11]. There are some conflicting data regarding the total number of pineal region glioblastomas published in literature, from as low as 26 cases to as high as 65 cases [4, 12, 15]. Nevertheless, these numbers show how rare this pathology is. This is also true for our experience, where pineal region glioblastomas represent 1% out of 503 new cases of operated glioblastomas (Fig. 18.3). Gliosarcomas of the pineal region were reported in only three adults and one pediatric patient [17], and all cases had a poor outcome despite the best available treatment (gross total resection, followed by radio-chemotherapy). There was one case report of a pineal glioblastoma following radical subtotal removal of pineal parenchymal tumor of intermediate differentiation (PPTID), this being the only such case in the reported literature [15].



Fig. 18.2 Preoperative T2W images in sagittal (a) and axial (b) planes of a 4-year-old boy. In semi-sitting position, after dural opening and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) release from cisterna magna, a large supracerebellar space is developed tensioning both supracerebellar veins. Surgicel patties were used to reinforce their walls in order to prevent intraoperative lac-

eration and, as a consequence, intraoperative venous air embolism (VAE) (c); after the opening of the thick arachnoidal plane, the tumor is visible as a grayish-white hypovascular mass (d). The tumor was completely removed, as demonstrated by the contrasted T1 weighted (T1W) sequences (e) and (f) at 6 months postoperative follow-up MRI



Fig. 18.3 Contrasted CT scan in sagittal (**a**) and coronal (**b**) reconstruction of a patient with glioblastoma of pineal region. A preoperative ventriculoperitoneal shunting (VPS) was previously placed in emergency in another neurosurgical service; through an SCIT median approach,

a gross total removal was achieved with preservation of superior vermian vein—intraoperative images (c) and (d); postoperative CT scans (e) and (f) demonstrate the complete removal of the tumor

18.3 Clinical Features

Pineal region tumors become symptomatic through four main mechanisms [14]: (a) increased intracranial pressure due to obstructive hydrocephalus; (b) direct compression on cerebellum or brainstem; (c) endocrine dysfunction; and the rarest, (d) pineal apoplexy [13]. Details about all clinical features of pineal region tumors are discussed in the clinical presentation, Chap. 4 of this book.

It seems that, because of the pattern of growth, the tissue from which these tumors arise and their location, the only symptoms of pineal region gliomas, belong to either increased intracranial pressure (ICP) (from hydrocephalus) or direct compression on cerebellum or brainstem. There were no reported cases in the literature of patients with pineal region gliomas that presented with endocrine dysfunction.

The most prominent presenting symptoms in gliomas of the pineal region are represented by headaches (more than half the cases), followed by nausea and vomiting—the signs of obstructive hydrocephalus. A lower number of patients (approximately 12%) present with visual disturbances such as decreased visual acuity, Parinaud's syndrome, and diplopia/coordination extraocular muscles, and only a small number of patients complain of dizziness/drowsiness, behavioral changes, extrapyramidal disorders, and seizures [4, 12, 16].

18.4 Diagnosis

As for all pineal region tumors, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is the gold standard diagnosis test for pineal region gliomas, as this imaging technique provides data regarding tumor type, size, extent, and relationship to surrounding anatomical structures. Additionally, angiographic sequences provide valuable information concerning tumor vasculature. It is also recommended to perform spine MRI for patients with pineal region tumors in order to evaluate the presence of drop metastases.

The imaging features of pineal gliomas appear to be the same as in other regions. As such, it is important to assess T1 weighted images (T1WI), T2 weighted images (T2WI), fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR), and contrastenhanced images. Diffuse astrocytomas will appear as hypointense, homogenous masses in T1WI and as hyperintense in T2WI and FLAIR (Fig. 18.1). T2WI and FLAIR will also be important in postoperative assessment, as these sequences are a part of response assessment in neuro-oncology (RANO) criteria for assessment of response of gliomas to therapy [18].

Another important diagnostic tool is magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS). MRS will not only differentiate between tumor types but also between tumor grades. The most important metabolites are choline (Cho), creatine (Cr), myoinositol (mIns), N-acetylaspartate (NAA), lipids (Lip), and lactate. It is important to know that higher levels of mIns and NAA are associated with low-grade gliomas [19–22]. Cho levels correlate with protein Ki-67 positivity, and thus high levels of choline are seen in high-grade gliomas [23]. Cr is a stable marker of cellular metabolism and is usually expressed as a ratio to compare it to other neuronal metabolites. Thus, NAA/Cr is higher in low grade-gliomas, and Cho/Cr is higher in high-grade gliomas (decrease in creatine corresponds to higher energetic demands of continuously dividing malignant cell) [24].

An important contribution of MRS in the light of the new WHO Classification 2016 is the opportunity to differentiate the isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) mutation status in gliomas, using 2-hydroxyglutarate as a surrogate of its presence. IDH mutation leads to the enzyme losing its ability to produce α -ketoglutarate, while at the same time gaining the new capability to convert α -ketoglutarate to D-stereoisomer of 2-hydroxiglutarate (2HG) [25]. This will give rise to the formation of aberrant dioxygenases with consequent neoangiogenesis and abnormal gene expression [26]. MRS techniques were perfected to identify 2HG at 2.25 ppm [27].

As part of the diagnostic workup of pineal region gliomas, as in all pineal tumors, the neuro-ophthalmological examination assesses the degree of invasion/compression of the mesencephalon. This examination is also of great importance in the postoperative follow-up. Like in other types of pineal region tumors, the evaluation of CSF biomarkers (alphafetoprotein, beta-HCG, placental alkaline phosphatase [PLAT], cytokeratins) is routinely recommended before surgery in order to differentiate gliomas in which the biomarkers are absent from other tumors (germinomas, choriocarcinomas, papillary tumors) [28].

Concerning stereotactic biopsy, it is generally discouraged because of the increased risk of causing vascular lesions of the region, difficulty in controlling hemorrhages, insufficient pathologic material for a clear definition of lesion, and, as a consequence, inconclusive results. On the other hand, there is the possibility of biopsy under direct vision during endoscopic third ventriculostomy (ETV) with flexible endoscope [4] or via the supracerebellar infratentorial endoscopic approach [29]. Progression of neurosurgical and anesthesiologic techniques greatly reduced the risk of direct approach of pineal region tumors, making the stereotactic biopsy more hazardous than any of the previously mentioned surgical techniques [30].

18.5 Surgical Treatment

Treatment of the pineal region is essentially a multidisciplinary endeavor, with surgery playing a pivotal role. Surgical treatment has the main goals of decompressing the neurovascular surrounding structures, restoring the CSF flow, alleviating the intracranial pressure, obtaining conclusive pathologic material in order to establish the histopathological, molecular, and genetic profile of the tumor, and creating favorable conditions for adjuvant radio-chemotherapy. In current practice, the preferred surgical routes are supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) and occipital transtentorial (OTT) [31]. The posterior transcallosal approach is reserved for tumors invading this part of corpus callosum and in selected cases of posterior third ventricular tumors. All these approaches are presented in detail within the dedicated chapters of the present book. We will only underline some principles based on our experience.

- The decision of surgical approach is more dependent on the relationship of the lesion with the venous complex of the pineal region than on the angle of tentorium; tumors predominantly located above the venous complex are easily approached via an OTT approach, while tumors located below the veins are best approached via the SCIT route.
- The semi-sitting position for SCIT offers some advantages: it enlarges the supracerebellar natural corridor toward the pineal region, reducing the need for brain retraction; it favors the dissection of veins, which are usually descending below the angle of tentorial incisura; the gravitational flow of fluids offers a clean operating field; and there is normal anatomical orientation in the field. All these advantages outperform the overly blamed disadvantages and risks such as venous air embolism (VAE) (preventable with an accurate surgical technique and permanent collaboration with the anesthesiology team), postoperative pneumocephalus (usually the symptoms subside without specific treatment in 3-4 postoperative days), or surgeon arm fatigue (preventable with a specially designed chair with armrest).
- Regarding the veins, we attempt to preserve them from the superior surface of the cerebellum by reinforcing their walls with patties of Surgicel[®] (Fig. 18.2c) [32]. Special attention is given to protect the vein of precentral cerebellum, a central median vein that should be preserved by working on both of its sides. (Fig. 18.1b, c).
- Over the last few years, we moved our surgical strategy toward a unilateral SCIT approach that offers the same working space in the pineal region but avoids sacrificing the superior cerebellar veins at least on the contralateral side (Fig. 18.4 and Video 18.1 presentation).
- A frozen sample is always taken at the beginning of tumor removal to grossly evaluate the character of the tumor (benign or malignant); according to the quick pathological result, in benign tumors every effort should be made for a gross total removal of the tumor, which will possibly cure the patient



Fig. 18.4 Unilateral SCIT approach in a 5-year-old boy with low-grade glioma of the pineal region. The tumor is well demonstrated on preoperative native T2-weighted MRI in sagittal and coronal sections (**a**) and (**b**); the unilateral SCIT offers enough working space without any venous interference (**c**); after dissection of the arachnoid, the postero-superior surface of the tumor is in direct

(Fig. 18.4). In malignant tumors the goal is safe maximal reduction.

- Internal debulking, piecemeal reduction of tumor through aspiration, bipolar coagulation and ultrasonic aspiration, and progressive dissection of the tumor margins (easily identifiable in pilocytic astrocytomas and at least from some parts in malignant ones) will finally lead to gross total removal in most of the cases.
- At the end of the procedure, a thorough check of hemostasis with bilateral jugular vein compression is mandatory, especially for cases operated in the semi-sitting position.

Complications related to surgery are not different from other types of tumors. In most of the cases an impairment of extraocular muscle movements and an aggravation of preoperative oculomotor deficit are noted. Some specific complications related to surgical corridor are mentioned in the literature. For example, for SCIT approach in prone position, retraction of cerebellum could result in postoperative ataxia, as for the semi-sitting posi-

vision; removal starts from this portion, and with progressive reduction and mobilization it is completely removed (d); immediate postoperative follow-up CT scans demonstrate gross total removal of the tumor, reduction of hydrocephalus, and an important pneumocephalus, a frequent consequence of the semi-sitting position (e) and (f)

tion pneumocephalus is the rule. In both positions, sacrificing the large supracerebellar veins may sometimes lead to venous infarction. Concerning the OTT approach, the most commonly reported complication is represented by lesions on the occipital lobe, with some visual field impairment and the risk of seizures, whereas for the damage of the bridging vein, the venous infarction could be a devastating complication [33].

Concerning the histopathological grade of gliomas, postoperative mortality of HGG seems to be higher in the pineal region than in other supratentorial locations [4]. Indeed, we lost one of our five cases of glioblastomas in the immediate postoperative period due to multiple local and general complications.

Data regarding specific chemotherapy in glioma cases are scarce, with a review of literature published a few years ago [4] identifying only 17 cases in which chemotherapy was utilized. Radiotherapy is more frequently reported, being recommended for gliomas of this location [1] even for the pediatric population [8]. More details



Fig. 18.5 Pilocytic astrocytoma with subtotal resection. Preoperative examination in axial T2WI (**a**) and sagittal T1WI (**b**) reveal a hypointense mass in the pineal region producing an obstructive hydrocephalus. During surgery, a subtotal resection was obtained with an infiltrative rem-

nant in the left thalamus and persistence of symptomatic hydrocephalus, for which reason a VPS was inserted (c) and (d); The lesion was quite stable at the 10-year postoperative follow-up, without any additional complaints (e) and (f)

regarding chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and radiosurgery are presented in the respective chapters of the present book.

The prognostic of pineal region gliomas is largely related to pathology. Since for the pilocytic astrocytomas long-term survival (Fig. 18.5) and even cure is reported in the majority of publications, concerning HGG and, especially, glioblastoma, the natural course appears to be more aggressive here than in any other location [4]. There are some studies reporting a median overall survival (OS) of 11–20 months in patients who underwent surgery and radiotherapy [15, 16]. Some other studies report increased OS, up to 20 months, in patients who underwent radiochemotherapy without surgery [8, 34–36].

18.6 Controversial Issues

SCIT in the semi-sitting position is an appropriate route for the large majority of cases. Minimal VAE in this position is frequently encountered, but with meticulous technique, good collaboration with the anesthesiology team, rapid occlusion of venous bleeding sources, and copious lavage of the suspected zone with saline solution, the dreaded VAE can almost always be prevented. The selection of the approach is equally a matter of tumor position and surgeon preference [37]. In terms of minimal invasiveness, whether an endoscopic SCIT is superior to a unilateral microsurgical approach is debatable. Total removal is the main goal, but this should not be achieved at any cost, as, sometimes, the cost could be the patient's life.

18.7 Conclusions

Pineal region gliomas are rare tumors, and until now there is no relevant preoperative diagnostic data in order to discriminate them from other pineal region tumors. Low-grade gliomas seem to appear more frequently in this region, affecting predominantly young-adult males. Open surgery in experienced hands offers sufficient pathological material for definitive diagnosis and poses lower risks than stereotactic surgery. SCIT and OTT are both valuable options for tumor removal, and the selection of the route is largely related to surgeon preference. Surgery represents the first and the most important step for multimodal treatment of malignant pineal region gliomas, while for benign tumors, radical surgery may offer the cure.

References

- Al-Hussaini M, Sultan I, Gajjar AJ, Abuirmileh N, Qaddoumi I. Pineal gland tumors: experience from the SEER database. J Neuro-Oncol. 2009;94(3):351–8.
- Hirato J, Nakazato Y. Pathology of pineal region tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2001;54(3):239–49.
- Dolecek TA, Propp JM, Stroup NE, et al. CBTRUS statistical report: primary brain and central nervous system tumors diagnosed in the United States in 2005-2009. Neuro-Oncology. 2012;14(suppl 5):v1–v49.
- Magrini S, Feletti A, Marton E, Longatti P. Gliomas of the pineal region. J Neuro-Oncol. 2013 Oct;115(1):103–11.
- Ostrom QT, Gittleman H, Truitt G, Boscia A, Kruchko C, Barnholtz-Sloan JS. CBTRUS Statistical Report: Primary Brain and Other Central Nervous System Tumors Diagnosed in the United States in 2011–2015. Neuro-Oncology. 2018;20(suppl 4):iv1–iv86.
- Schwartz TH, Kim S, Glick RS, et al. Supratentorial ependymomas in adult patients. Neurosurgery. 1999;44:721–31.
- Solomon DA, Wood MD, Tihan T, et al. Diffuse midline gliomas with histone H3-K27M mutation: a series of 47 cases assessing the spectrum of morphologic variation and associated genetic alterations. Brain Pathol. 2016;26(5):569–80.
- Gilbert AR, Zaky W, Gokden M. Fuller, Ocal E, Leeds NE et al. extending the neuroanatomic territory of diffuse midline glioma, K27M mutant: pineal region origin. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2018;53(1):59–63.
- Norbout AM, Mendelow H. Primary glioblastoma multiforme of the pineal region with leptomeningeal metastases: a case report. Cancer. 1981;47(3):592–6.
- Toyooka T, Miyazawa T, Fukui S, Otani N, Nawashiro N, Shima K. Central neurogenic hyperventilation in a conscious man with CSF dissemination from a pineal glioblastoma. J Clin Neurosci. 2005;12(7):834–7.
- Matsuda R, Hironaka Y, Sugimoto T, Nakase H. Glioblastoma multiforme in the pineal region with leptomeningeal dissemination and lumbar metastasis. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2015;58(5):479–82.

- Orrego E, Casavilca S, Garcia-Corrochano P, Rojas-Meza S, Castillo M, Castenada CA. Glioblastoma of pineal region: report of four case and literature review. CNS Oncology. 2017;6(4):251–9.
- Patel AJ, Fuller GN, Wildrick DM, Sawaya R. Pineal cyst apoplexy: case report and review of the literature. Neurosurgery. 2005;57:E1066.
- Stein BM, Bruce JN. Surgical management of pineal region tumors. Clin Neurosurg. 1992;39:509–32.
- D'Amico RS, Zanazzi G, Wu P, Canoll P, Bruce JN. Pineal region glioblastomas display features of diffuse midline and non-midline gliomas. J Neuro-Oncol. 2018;140(1):63–73.
- Stowe HB, Miller CR, Wu J, Randazzo DM, Ju AW. Pineal region glioblastoma, a case report and literature review. Front Oncol. 2017;7:123.
- Granados AM, Ospina C, Paredes S. Pineal gliosarcoma in a 5-year-old girl. Radiol Case Reports. 2018;13(1):244–7.
- Wen PY, Macdonald DR, Reardon DA, Cloughesy TF, Sorensen AG, Galanis E, et al. Updated response assessment criteria for high grade gliomas: response assessment in Neuro-oncology working group. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(11):1963–72.
- Castillo M, Smith JK, Kwock L. Correlation of myoinositol levels and grading of cerebral astrocytomas. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2000;21(9):1645–9.
- Nagashima H, Sasayama T, Tanaka K, Kyotani K, Sato N, Maeyama M, et al. Myo-inositol concentration in MR spectroscopy for differentiating high grade glioma from primary central nervous system lymphoma. J Neuro-Oncol. 2018;136(2):317–26.
- Moller-Hartmann W, Herminghaus S, Krings T, Marquardt G, Lanfermann H, Pilatus U, et al. Clinical application of proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy in the diagnosis of intracranial mass lesions. Neuroradiology. 2002;44:371–81.
- Warren KE, Frank JA, Black JL, Hill RS, Duyn JH, Aikin AA, et al. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging in children with recurrent primary brain tumors. J Clin Oncol. 2000;18:1020–6.
- Shimizu H, Kumabe T, Shirane R, Yoshimoto T. Correlation between choline level measured by proton MR spectroscopy and Ki-67 labeling index in gliomas. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2000;21:659–6.
- Ravanpay A, Ko AL, Silbergeld L. Low-grade gliomas. In: Ellenbogen RG, Sekhar LN, Kitchen ND, editors. Principles of Neurological Surgery. 4th ed: Elsevier; 2018. p. 573–9.
- Dang L, White DW, Gross S, et al. Cancer associated IDH1 mutations produce 2-hydroxyglutarate. Nature. 2009;462:739–44. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature08617.
- Lu C, Ward PS, Kapoor GS, Rohle D, Turcan S, Abdel-Wahab O, et al. IDH mutation impairs histone demethylation and results in a block to cell differentiation. Nature. 2012;483:474–8.

- 27. An Z, Ganji SK, Tiwari V, Pinho MC, Patel T, Barnett S, et al. Detection of 2-hydroxyglutarate in brain tumors by triple-refocusing MR spectroscopy at 3T in vivo. Magn Reson Med. 2016;78:1–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.26347.
- Matula C. Tumors of the pineal region. In: Ellenbogen RG, Abdulrauf SI, Sekhar LN, editors. Principles of Neurological Surgery. 3rd ed: Elsevier Saunders; 2012. p. 565–84.
- Uschold T, Abla AA, Fusco D, Bristol RE, Nakaji P. Supracerebellar infratentorial endoscopically controlled resection of pineal lesions: case series and operative technique. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;8(6):554–64.
- Bruce JN, Connolly ES, Sonabend AM. Part 5-pineal region tumors, 34 pineal cell and germ cell tumors. In: Kaye AH, Laws Jr ER, editors. Brain Tumors An Encyclopedic Approach: Elsevier; 2012.
- Mottolese C, Szathmari A, Ricci-Franchi AC, Gallo P, Beuriat PA, Capone G. Supracerebellar infratentorial approach for pineal region tumors: our surgical and technical considerations. Neurochirurgie. 2013;61(2–3):176–83.

- Bertalanffy H. Avoidance of postoperative acute cerebellar swelling after pineal tumor surgery. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158:59–62.
- Hart MG, Santarius T, Kirollos RW. How I do it—pineal surgery: supracerebellar infratentorial versus occipital transtentorial. Acta Neurochir. 2013;155:463–7.
- Amini A, Schmidit R, Salzman K, Chin S, Couldwell WT. Glioblastoma multiforme of the pineal region. J Neuro-Oncol. 2006;79:307–14.
- Ozgural O, Kahilogullari G, Bozkurt M, Heper AO, Savas A. Primary pineal glioblastoma: a case report. Turk Neurosurg. 2013;23:572–4.
- Mansour J, Fields B, Macomson S, Rixe O. Significant anti-tumor effect of bevacizumab in treatment of pineal gland glioblastoma multiforme. Target Oncol. 2014;9:395–8.
- 37. Qi S, Fan J, Zhang X-a, et al. Radical resection of nongerminomatous pineal region tumors via the occipital transtentorial approach based on arachnoidal consideration: experience on a series of 143 patients. Acta Neurochir. 2014;156:2253–26.



19

Meningiomas of the Pineal Region

Gheorghe Ungureanu and Ioan Stefan Florian

19.1 Epidemiology of Pineal Meningiomas

Meningiomas represent only 3-8% of the tumors located in the pineal region, where about 0.4-1%of all brain tumors in adults are located [1-4]. Understandably, the literature regarding these lesions is exceptionally scarce and made up exclusively of case reports and small case series. There is a female dominance, which is in a similar trend with meningiomas in other locations [5]. Meningiomas tend to appear in older patients, unlike other tumors located in this region, with patients being mostly in their fourth to sixth decade of life [6–8].

19.2 Definition and Origin of Pineal Region Meningiomas

What exactly constitutes a pineal region meningioma is still debatable. Some authors include only meningiomas that originate at the level of the velum interpositum (VIM), without any dural attachment, while others also include the superior, anterior, and inferior projecting subtype of falcotentorial meningiomas (FTMs) [2, 8–11]. There are also literature reports describing meningiomas in the pineal region which do not originate from either of the mentioned sites [12]. We agree with the definition given by Konovalov et al., who identified three types of meningiomas in the pineal region: free-lying tumors, without dural attachment, tumors with a minimum attachment to the falx/tentorium, which do not functionally compromise the venous system, and tumors that attach to the falx/tentorium and compromise the venous system [2]. Arachnoid cap cells that give rise to VIM come from the dorsal tela choroidea, and those that occupy the qudrigeminal cistern arise from the posterior tenia fornicis [9, 12, 13]. While the exact origin of FTM has not been described, they may arise from arachnoid membranes located at the falcotentorial junction.

19.3 Clinical Presentation

The average patient age of presentation for FTM is 42–56 years, consistent with the mean age at diagnosis for other posterior fossa meningiomas (44.4 years), while a review of case series concerning VIM showed a mean age of 32.6 ± 19.6 years [8, 9, 14], suggesting that these tumors occur at younger ages.

Electronic Supplementary Material The online version of this chapter (https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_19) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

G. Ungureanu $(\boxtimes) \cdot I$. S. Florian

Department of Neurosurgery, Iuliu Hațieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_19



Fig. 19.1 (**a**, **b**) Native CT in sagittal (**a**) and axial (**b**) plane of a falcotentorial meningioma. The posterior aspect of the tumor is calcified. The calcified pineal gland, visible on the sagittal plane, can be seen at the anteroinferior

pole of the tumor. The large volume of tumor produces a partial obstruction of the aqueduct with consecutive ventriculomegaly

Headache is the most commonly presenting symptom, followed by ataxia, bradypsychia, and personality changes, and homonymous hemianopia [14]. Symptoms are due to hydrocephalus and increased intracranial pressure and occur insidiously, over long periods, with a mean of more than 2 years [5, 6, 10]. The presence of mental deterioration in up to 37% of patients, together with the uncommonness of Parinaud syndrome or other cranial nerve abnormalities, which occur at a significantly lower rate than in other pineal region tumors, was considered a differential diagnosis trait by some authors [8].

19.4 Neuroimaging Studies

19.4.1 Computed Tomography and CT Angiography

The wide availability and ease in performing the investigation have made computed tomography (CT) the investigation of choice in emergency settings. Meningiomas are isodense or slightly hyperdense lesions, with homogenous contrast enhancement. Intratumoral calcifications are easily recognized. CT can show a small calcification at the periphery of the lesion, with a higher density than the tumor, still present at the postoperative examination, which is the calcified pineal gland (Fig. 19.1a, b) [2]. 3D CT angiography (3D CTA) is useful in evaluating the venous system and identifying how the tumor interacts with the various components of the Galenic system [15, 16].

19.4.2 Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Meningiomas in this region have similar findings to meningiomas in other parts of the central nervous system (CNS), which makes the diagnosis an easy one [4]. The vast majority of meningiomas have a hypointense/isointense appearance on T1 sequences and isointense/ hyperintense appearance on T2 sequences and display intense, homogenous enhancement after gadolinium administration. Intratumoral low signal intensity can be caused by calcifications or flow voids, and differentiating between the two can be difficult and requires additional imaging techniques. The development of magnetic resonance (MR) techniques allows a better identification on the origins of meningiomas, adhesion, and invasion of the tentorial dura and the assessment of an arachnoidal plane between the tumor and the cerebrovascular structures. This is one of the most significant factors in predicting the possibility of total tumor removal [17]. MR angiographic techniques tend to replace digital subtraction angiography (DSA) for the evaluation of the vascular system in meningiomas, and various contrast-enhanced and time-of-flight (TOF) MR venographies can show the displacement of the deep venous system and assist in choosing the surgical approach [15]. MRI can also demonstrate the existence of obstructive hydrocephalus when present [18].

19.4.3 Digital Subtraction Angiography

The use of DSA in investigating meningiomas located in the pineal region has decreased over the years, and most authors do not recommend performing it routinely [19]. Others consider that the occlusion of the Galenic venous system and development of collateral venous channels can only be shown by using DSA [18]. The displacement of the posterior choroidal arteries identified by DSA can help distinguish the various entities in this area: in FTM the arteries are displaced anteriorly, while in VIM these arteries are displaced postero-superiorly [18]. In the venous phase, DSA can identify the displacement of major veins, occlusion of the vein of Galen (VoG) or straight sinus (frequently occluded in FTM), and collateral venous channels, all of which are factors that influence surgical conduct [5, 11, 18].

19.5 Surgical Management

Because novel imaging techniques allow a reliable preoperative differential diagnosis between meningiomas and other pineal region tumors, and since biopsy in this region carries significant risk, we advise a complete surgical resection as the initial treatment step. We recommend confirming the diagnosis using an intraoperative histologic examination, because of the high variability of tumors in this region and since other histologies could guide the surgeon towards a more conservative surgical attitude.

There are several surgical corridors described in the approach for pineal region tumors, infratentorial, supratentorial, or combined, the most critical aspect in their selection being the displacement of the venous complex by the tumor [5-7, 9, 10, 14, 19-22]. As a general rule, we chose our approach by considering the displacement of the venous complex: if displaced dorsally, we favor an infratentorial supracerebellar approach which allows for tumor resection from below the deep venous complex, while in tumors causing inferior displacement of the venous complex, we recommend a supratentorial approach. Nevertheless, a combined approach could be of interest in selected cases. Several approaches were described, including the occipital transtentorial/transfalcine, its bilateral variant, and a combined supratentorial and infratentorial transsinus technique [5, 23]. The specific description of surgical approaches, the related technique, and complications, can be found in other chapters of this book, but there a couple of particular characteristics of meningioma surgery that should be kept in mind.

Firstly, because in a large proportion of patients the VoG or straight sinus are occluded or severely stenosed, collateral venous channels play a crucial role in meningiomas, and their coagulation can have serious complications, while the sacrifice of some of the deep venous structures can be well tolerated in those cases [9]. Therefore, the surgeon should carefully investigate the radiological images and sacrifice collateral veins as conservatively as possible.

Secondly, unlike other tumors in the region, meningiomas often have an excellent arachnoidal plane separating them from the surrounding structures. Like in any other location, the importance of the arachnoid in meningioma surgery cannot be overstated (Fig. 19.2) [17]. Goto et al. classified FTM as superior or inferior relative to the VoG [13]. The outcome of patients with superior FTM is far better, since the thick arachnoid membrane located between the pericallosal and quadrigeminal cistern (which hosts the deep



Fig. 19.2 (**a**–**d**) Native T2 sequences in the sagittal and axial planes of a giant falcotentorial meningioma (**a**, **b**). T2 sequences are useful for surgical planning and in identifying the arachnoidal plane separating the tumor from the surrounding structures. Despite the large tumoral dimensions, the presence of this plane facilitates dissec-

venous complex and dorsal midbrain) separates the tumor from these structures, while the inferior tumors closely adhere to these vital structures.

Thirdly, some technical aspects should be underlined. In small- and medium-sized meningiomas, the surgeon should select an approach that brings him/her closer to the base of the tumor, which allows devascularization and pro-

tion of the tumor from the neurovascular structures, creating a surgical corridor. Through a supratentorial interhemispheric approach using progressive debulking and arachnoidal dissection, total removal is possible. Images (c) and (d) show complete resection of the meningioma.

gressive removal through internal debulking, and mobilization of the tumor, while the surface of the tumor is gradually coagulated. Preserving the arachnoid is of utmost importance in order to keep away the venous complex and arteries. In large meningiomas, despite an impressive appearance, surgery can be more facile, since the tumor creates a surgical corridor (Fig. 19.3). In



Fig. 19.3 (**a**–**h**) Enhanced T1-weighted (T1W) MR examination in the axial and sagittal plane (**a**, **b**) of a case with an atypical falcotentorial meningioma infiltrating the adjacent right occipital lobe and pineal region. A subtotal resection was obtained through an occipital transtentorial approach (**c**, **d**); after the operation the patient under-

went radiotherapy—enhanced T1W MR sequences (\mathbf{e} , \mathbf{f}) demonstrating a small remnant at the tentorial notch; at 2 years after the multimodal treatment an important regrowth was observed (\mathbf{g} , \mathbf{h}); the patient refused any additional treatment

these cases, an approach that brings the surgeon closer to the most superficial part of the tumor could be more appropriate. Shrinking the surface of the tumor by bipolar coagulation, internal debulking, and progressive mobilization of the capsule inside the arachnoidal plane will allow a complete removal. Bleeding from the tumor in this large meningiomas is usually limited and can be reduced by cottonoid tamponade inside the tumor, coagulation of surface feeders, and division of tentorial insertion (Video 19.1).

Outcome after surgery for pineal region meningiomas is generally a good one, with total resection being possible in a majority of cases, while the invasion of the brainstem or deep venous system is the most important predictor for a subtotal resection [6, 9, 14, 18, 19].

19.6 Controversial Issues

 The definition of pineal meningiomas: Although some authors consider only VIM as pineal meningiomas, as already mentioned, we use the description of Konovalov et al., which also includes a subgroup of falcotentorial tumors [2].

- Supratentorial versus infratentorial approaches: Various authors recommend different approaches for these lesions. We disapprove of the "one-size-fits-all" attitude in any neurosurgical procedure. Each case should be approached by considering its particularities. As described previously, the displacement of the venous system can orient the neurosurgeon towards the better option. Importantly, there is no difference in outcome determined by the surgical approach, apparent in the literature.
- Sitting versus prone position for the infratentorial supracerebellar approach: Although there are several described complications associated with the sitting position, we consider it the best option for the infratentorial approaches. The anatomic orientation, the contribution of gravity, which eliminates the need for any traction and allows for a clear surgical field, are all benefits that cannot be matched. We also find that experience in using

this position makes its use safer over time and minimizes the rate of complications.

19.7 Conclusions

Meningiomas in the pineal region represent a small minority of tumors in this location. Their exact definition, origin, and approach are still subject to debate in the sparse literature concerning this topic. The surgical approach depends on surgeon preference and experience, and a total resection with a good outcome is achievable. The major factors which should be considered in deciding the surgical attitude should be the state and displacement of the deep venous structures.

References

- Lensing FD, Abele TA, Sivakumar W, Taussky P, Shah LM, Salzman KL. Pineal region masses-imaging findings and surgical approaches. Curr Probl Diagn Radiol. 2015;44(1):76–87. Available from:. https:// doi.org/10.1067/j.cpradiol.2014.05.007.
- Konovalov AN, Spallone A, Pitzkhelauri DI. Meningioma of the pineal region: a surgical series of 10 cases. J Neurosurg. 1996;85(4):586–90.
- Otani N, Mori K, Wada K, Tomiyama A, Toyooka T, Takeuchi S. Multistaged, multidirectional strategy for safe removal of large meningiomas in the pineal region. Neurosurg Focus. 2018;44(4):E13.
- Deiana G, Mottolese C, Hermier M, Louis-Tisserand G, Berthezene Y. Imagery of pineal tumors. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):113–22. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.neuchi.2014.10.111.
- Quiñones-Hinojosa A, Chang EF, Chaichana KL, McDermott MW. Surgical considerations in the management of falcotentorial meningiomas: advantages of the bilateral occipital transtentorial/transfalcine craniotomy for large tumors. Neurosurgery. 2009;64(Suppl. 5):260–8.
- Qiu B, Wang Y, Ou S, Guo Z, Wang Y. The unilateral occipital transtentorial approach for pineal region meningiomas: a report of 15 cases. Int J Neurosci. 2014;124(10):741–7.
- Matsuda Y, Inagawa T. Surgical removal of pineal region meningioma - three case reports. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 1995;35(8):594–7.
- Piatt JH, Campbell GA. Pineal region meningioma: report of two cases and literature review. Neurosurgery. 1983;12(4):369–76. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6856061

- Lozier AP, Bruce JN. Meningiomas of the velum interpositum: surgical considerations. Neurosurg Focus. 2003;15(1):1–9.
- Nowak A, Dziedzic T, Czernicki T, Kunert P, Marchel A. Falcotentorial and velum interpositum meningiomas: two distinct entities of the pineal region. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2014;48(6):397–402.
- Behari S, Das K, Kumar A, Mehrotra A, Srivastava A, Sahu R, et al. Large/giant meningiomas of posterior third ventricular region: Falcotentorial or velum interpositum? Neurol India. 2014;62(3):290.
- Inoue A, Ohnishi T, Kohno S, Ohtsuka Y, Nakamura Y, Mizuno Y, et al. Two cases of pineal-region meningiomas derived from arachnoid membrane over the vein of Galen without dural attachment. World J Surg Oncol. 2015;13(1):1–6. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12957-015-0645-z.
- Goto T, Ohata K, Morino M, Takami T, Tsuyuguchi N, Nishio A, et al. Falcotentorial meningioma: surgical outcome in 14 patients. J Neurosurg. 2006;104(1):47– 53. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16509146
- 14. Blasco García de Andoain G, Delgado-Fernández J, Penanes Cuesta JR, Gil-Simoes R, Frade-Porto N, Sánchez MP. Meningiomas originated at the falcotentorial region: analysis of topographic and diagnostic features guiding an optimal surgical planning. World Neurosurg. 2019;123:e723–33.
- 15. Lee J-M, Jung S, Moon K-S, Seo J-J, Kim I-Y, Jung T-Y, et al. Preoperative evaluation of venous systems with 3-dimensional contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance venography in brain tumors: comparison with time-of-flight magnetic resonance venography and digital subtraction angiography. Surg Neurol. 2005;64(2):128–33. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/16051003
- Suzuki Y, Nakajima M, Ikeda H, Abe T. Threedimensional computed tomography angiography of the Galenic system for the occipital transtentorial approach. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2005;45(8):387–94. http://joi.jlc.jst.go.jp/JST. JSTAGE/nmc/45.387?from=CrossRef
- Florian IS, Ungureanu G, Florian A. The role of the basal cisterns in the development of posterior fossa skull base meningiomas. Rom Neurosurg. 2016;XXX(3):321–8. http://www.roneurosurgery.eu/ atdoc/FlorianSt_TheRole_.pdf
- Asari S, Maeshiro T, Tomita S, Kawauchi M, Yabuno N, Kinugasa K, et al. Meningiomas arising from the falcotentorial junction. J Neurosurg. 1995;82(5):726–38. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7714596
- Bassiouni H, Asgari S, König HJ, Stolke D. Meningiomas of the falcotentorial junction: selection of the surgical approach according to the tumor type. Surg Neurol. 2008;69(4):339–49.
- Samii M, Carvalho GA, Tatagiba M, Matthies C, Vorkapic P. Meningiomas of the tentorial notch: surgical anatomy and management. J Neurosurg. 1996;84(3):375–81.

- 21. Hong CK, Hong JB, Park H, Moon JH, Chang JH, Lee KS, Park SW. Surgical treatment for Falcotentorial Meningiomas. Yonsei Med J. 2016;57(4):1022–8. https://doi.org/10.3349/ymj.2016.57.4.1022. http://www.embase.com/search/results?subaction=viewrec ord&from=export&id=L610425149%0A
- Majchrzak K, Tymowski M. Surgical treatment of the tentorial and falco-tentorial junction meningiomas. Minim Invasive Neurosurg. 2009;52(2):93–7.
- Sekhar LN, Goel A. Combined supratentorial and infratentorial approach to large pineal-region meningioma. Surg Neurol. 1992;37(3):197–201.

Check for updates

Metastatic Tumors

20

Marcel A. Kamp, Marion Rapp, Jan F. Cornelius, Jan Haussmann, Christiane von Saß, Martin Neukirchen, Daniel Hänggi, and Michael Sabel

20.1 Introduction

Cerebral metastases are brain tumors that originate in organs outside the central nervous system which then subsequently metastasize to the brain without invading the brain per continuitatem. Therefore, cerebral metastases share certain basic features with their primary tumors, such as cancer cell type. Comprising 50% of the cases, the most frequent primary tumors are lung cancers, either non–small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) or small cell lung cancer (SCLC), followed by breast cancers and malignant melanoma (each

J. Haussmann

Radiation Oncology, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany e-mail: jan.Haussmann@med.uni-duesseldorf.de

C. von Saß

Dept of Neurosurgery, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany

M. Neukirchen

20%). The rest include primary sites in the urogenital and gastrointestinal tract.

Cerebral metastases are the most common cerebral neoplasms, with an estimated yearly incidence of 200,000 cases in U.S.A. and 375,000 cases in Europe [14, 34]. However, only few studies are available calculating exact incidence rates, which range from 2.8 to 14.3 per 100,000 habitants [4, 9, 11, 15, 30, 35, 38, 44, 45]. Nevertheless, the actual incidence of occult cerebral metastases might even be higher, as autopsy studies revealed [3, 8, 37].

20.2 Epidemiology

Although cerebral metastases are the most common brain tumors, metastases in the pineal region are a rare occurrence. Förster described the first case of a pineal metastasis in the nineteenth century [12]. Most publications are case reports; there is one study including ten patients suffering from pineal metastases, representing the largest study of its kind to date [28]. The estimated frequency of metastases to the pineal region was 0.3% in a large Japanese survey [41]. However, the actual frequency might be higher in autopsies and radiological series [33].

Various primary sites of pineal metastases have been reported, including lung cancer (NSCLC and SCLC), breast cancer, malignant melanoma, and cancers of the urogenital (kidney and prostate cancer) and gastrointestinal tract

M. A. Kamp (🖂) · M. Rapp · J. F. Cornelius

D. Hänggi · M. Sabel

Neurosurgery, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany e-mail: MarcelAlexander.Kamp@med.uniduesseldorf.de; marion.rapp@med.uni-duesseldorf. de; cornelius@med.uni-duesseldorf.de; daniel.

haenggi@med.uni-duesseldorf.de; michael.sabel@ med.uni-duesseldorf.de

Department of Palliative Medicine, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany e-mail: Martin.Neukirchen@med.uni-duesseldorf.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_20

While most patients with primary pineal tumors are younger than 30 years of age, most patients suffering from pineal metastases are older than 60 years [31]. The gender ratio is likely to be balanced.

20.3 Clinical Presentation

Almost all patients with symptomatic pineal metastases suffer from obstructive hydrocephalus. Therefore, signs of hydrocephalus, such as severe headaches, change of consciousness, increasing confusion, and finally, coma, are most common and cause high symptom burden for patients and their relatives, and may need the support of specialized palliative care [28]. Additionally, patients might suffer from signs of compression of the dorsal midbrain. About 75% of patients present with Parinaud's syndrome: paralysis of upwards gaze, a pupillary light-near dissociation and a convergence-retraction nystagmus. Other signs, such as the Sylvian aqueduct syndrome indicating periaqueductal dysfunction, might occur [28].

Next to symptomatic pineal metastases, an unknown number of pineal metastases might clinically be silent and only be detected during autopsy as incidental findings.

20.4 Diagnostic Considerations

Diagnosis includes a detailed patient's history and clinical-neurological examination, as well as documentation of neurological deficits. Furthermore, evaluation of patient's therapy goal within shared decision-making and/or patient's advance directive is essential. However, the standard method for the diagnosis of a pineal tumor is a contrastenhancing magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Pineal metastases appear as ring-shaped or homogenous contrast-enhancing lesions [13]. The MRI should furthermore be carefully evaluated for signs of obstructive hydrocephalus. Incidental benign pineal cysts should be ruled out. They occur with a frequency of up to 4% [2]. Since primary pineal tumors are more common than pineal metastases, a routine determination of serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) biomarkers, including alpha-fetoprotein (AFP), beta-human chorionic gonadotropin (β -HCG), and placental alkaline phosphatase, might help exclude endodermal sinus tumor/yolk sac carcinoma, embryonal carcinomas, choriocarcinomas, germinoma, and immature teratoma [7].

If malignancies have previously been diagnosed, diagnostic workup includes staging examinations to evaluate systemic cancer distribution, as well as the evaluation of cancer-specific mutations such as, e.g., epidermal growth factor receptor mutations, anaplastic large cell lymphoma receptor tyrosine kinase and proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase ROS rearrangement for NSCLCs, and molecular features of the tumor microenvironment, including expression of PD-1/PD-L1/CTLA4. Leptomeningeal disease might be present at the time of diagnosis of pineal metastases in up to two-thirds of the patients [13]. Therefore, a leptomeningeal spread should be excluded if pineal metastases are suspected. One has to be extremely cautious, since obstructive hydrocephalus occurs in nearly all patients with symptomatic pineal metastases due to the location of the gland. Lumbar puncture should be avoided in case of obstructive hydrocephalus.

20.5 Therapeutic Considerations

Since pineal metastases are rare, evidence for therapeutic concepts is lacking and general recommendations cannot be given [39]. Thus, the therapy concepts of pineal metastases remain individualized, and management of pineal metastases is usually an interdisciplinary approach that involves surgery, radiotherapy, oncology, and palliative care. The selection of the best treatment should carefully consider the patient's clinical presentation and declared intention, the expected tumor histology and its central nervous system (CNS) distribution, a potential systemic cancer spread, and the availability of therapeutic and/or supportive methods. In particular, a potential leptomeningeal spread should be investigated and, if present, be taken into account during treatment planning [29].

Because patients with pineal metastases frequently suffer from hydrocephalus, management of hydrocephalus is urgent: mild and asymptomatic hydrocephalus might be treated—if necessary—by an external ventricular drain. Mild hydrocephalus frequently resolves after removal of the pineal mass. Symptomatic and severe obstructive hydrocephalus often requires an instant CSF diversion. Endoscopic third ventriculostomy combined with a tumor biopsy enables an effective treatment of the hydrocephalus and a histopathological diagnosis in most patients [36]. However, endoscopic third ventriculostomy and biopsy might not be feasible in all patients or be available in all neuro-oncological centers.

Surgical resection of pineal metastases should be considered in patients presenting with a single cerebral metastasis exerting a huge mass effect, in a good clinical condition with a controlled primary tumor and without further metastases to provide a correct histopathological diagnosis, including the determination of tumor-specific markers. Surgical resection of pineal metastases should be performed by experienced neuro-oncologic neurosurgeons, and the complex anatomy of the pineal region should be taken into account. Main standard approaches to the pineal region are the infratentorial supracerebellar as an intratentorial approach and the occipital transtentorial and the transcallosal interhemispheric as supratentorial approaches (Fig. 20.1) [6, 27, 40, 42].

Figure 20.1 illustrates the case of a female patient suffering from a large pineal metastasis. MRI imaging (a—axial T1-weighted images with contrast agent, b—sagittal T2-weighted images) shows mass of the pineal region. The metastasis was operated using an infratentorial, supracerebellar approach. Figure 20.1c shows the intraoperative finding, and Fig. 20.1d illustrates the corresponding anatomy just before starting the resection.



Fig. 20.1 Surgical treatment of a pineal metastasis

The surgical techniques are described in detail in section two of this book. For a better differentiation of the tumor from the surrounding tissue, 5-aminolevulinic (5-ALA) staining of cerebral metastases might be beneficial [22]. However, not all cerebral metastases show 5-ALA-derived fluorescence [21, 23]. Furthermore, use of intraoperative neurophysiological monitoring (INM) is warranted to intraoperatively monitor motor, oculomotor, and visual functions. INM might help prevent severe neurological deficits caused by the surgery. Other concepts for metastases surgery, such as supramarginal resection, might hardly be applicable for pineal metastases [18-20, 23, 25, 26]. An early postoperative MRI within 72 hours is warranted to evaluate the degree of surgical resection [24, 32]. For histopathological diagnosis and determination of tumor-specific markers only, stereotactic biopsy of the tumor is a feasible alternative.

Radiation therapy is an important modality in the treatment of pineal metastases. The selection of irradiation protocol should consider the tumor histology, the patient's clinical condition, the size of the lesion, and if there are additional cancerous lesions present in the CNS. In the case of neuroendocrine small-cell cancer metastases, whole brain radiation therapy (WBRT) should be considered. For single non–small cell cancer metastases, different concepts of irradiation have been reported [1, 5, 10, 16, 28, 31]. Generally, as with all brain metastases, a favorable alternative to WBRT is local (fractionated stereotactic) radiation of the pineal region [16, 31].

Finally, patients with malignancies and cerebral metastases profit from an integration of palliative care early in the disease trajectory [43]. Therefore, an early offer of palliative care is warranted in all patients.

20.6 Prognosis

Most of the older case studies of patients with pineal metastases describe a poor prognosis with a very limited overall survival not exceeding 6 months [1, 10, 17, 46]. However, most of these case presentations did not involve modern oncologic treatments, and some newer reports suggest a better prognosis in some cases [31].

20.7 Conclusion

Metastases are a very rare differential diagnosis of pineal masses, occurring mainly in elderly patients. Diagnostic workup includes visualization of the tumor by a contrast-enhanced MRI, the search for a leptomeningeal spread, and exclusion of more common pineal tumors, for example, by using specific biomarkers. Because patients with pineal metastases frequently suffer from hydrocephalus, management of hydrocephalus is urgently needed. Evidence for any therapeutic concepts of pineal metastases is lacking, and general recommendations cannot be given. Therapeutic management of pineal metastases is usually carried out as an interdisciplinary approach that involves surgery, radiotherapy, oncology, and palliative care.

References

- Ahn JY, Chung YS, Kwon SO, Huh R, Chung SS. Isolated pineal region metastasis of small cell lung cancer. J Clin Neurosci. 2005;12:691–3. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jocn.2004.09.010.
- Al-Holou WN, Terman SW, Kilburg C, Garton HJ, Muraszko KM, Chandler WF, Ibrahim M, Maher CO. Prevalence and natural history of pineal cysts in adults. J Neurosurg. 2011;115:1106–14. https://doi. org/10.3171/2011.6.JNS11506.
- Aronson SM, Garcia JH, Aronson BE. Neoplasms of the brain: their frequency in relation to age. Cancer. 1964;17:558–63.
- Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the metropolitan Detroit Cancer surveillance system. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22:2865–72. https://doi. org/10.1200/JCO.2004.12.149.
- Boscherini D, Pintucci M, Mazzucchelli L, Renella R, Pesce G. Neuroendoscopic management of a solitary pineal region tumor. Case report of an adenocarcinoma metastasis. Minim Invasive Neurosurg. 2006;49:247– 50. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2006-948301.
- Bruce JN, Ogden AT. Surgical strategies for treating patients with pineal region tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2004;69:221–36. https://doi.org/10.1023/b:neon.000 0041885.09226.2d.

- Carr C, O'Neill BE, Hochhalter CB, Strong MJ, Ware ML. Biomarkers of Pineal Region Tumors: A Review. Ochsner J. 2019;19:26–31. https://doi.org/10.31486/ toj.18.0110.
- Chason JL, Walker FB, Landers JW. Metastatic carcinoma in the central nervous system and dorsal root ganglia. A prospective autopsy study. Cancer. 1963;16:781–7.
- Counsell CE, Collie DA, Grant R. Incidence of intracranial tumors in the Lothian region of Scotland, 1989-90. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1996;61:143–50.
- Flanagan ME, Williams JR, Emerson SN, Chiarelli PA, Ellenbogen RG, Cimino PJ. Clinicopathologic characteristics of metastatic esophageal carcinoma isolated to the pineal region: a case report and review of the literature. Exp Mol Pathol. 2017;102:247–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexmp.2017.02.011.
- Fogelholm R, Uutela T, Murros K. Epidemiology of central nervous system neoplasms. A regional survey in Central Finland. Acta Neurol Scand. 1984;69:129–36.
- Förster. Ein Fall von Markschwamm mit ungewöhnlich vielfacher metastatischer Verbreitung. Archiv für pathologische Anatomie und Physiologie und für klinische Medicin. 1858;13:271–4.
- Gaillard F, Jones J. Masses of the pineal region: clinical presentation and radiographic features. Postgrad Med J. 2010;86:597–607. https://doi.org/10.1136/ pgmj.2009.087460.
- Gavrilovic IT, Posner JB. Brain metastases: epidemiology and pathophysiology. J Neuro-Oncol. 2005;75:5– 14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11060-004-8093-6.
- Guomundsson KR. A survey of tumors of the central nervous system in Iceland during the 10-year period 1954-1963. Acta Neurol Scand. 1970;46:538–52.
- Hogan E, Almira-Suarez I, Li S, Collins SP, Jean WC. Clinical Management of Prostate Cancer Metastasis to pineal gland: case report and review of literature. World Neurosurg. 2019;122:464–8. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.wneu.2018.11.111.
- Kakita A, Kobayashi K, Aoki N, Eguchi I, Morita T, Takahashi H. Lung carcinoma metastasis presenting as a pineal region tumor. Neuropathology. 2003;23:57–60.
- Kamp MA, Dibue-Adjei M, Cornelius JF, Slotty PJ, Steiger HJ, Ahmadi SA, Rapp M, Sabel M. Is it all a matter of size? Impact of maximization of surgical resection in cerebral tumors. Neurosurg Rev. 2018;42:835. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10143-018-0963-z.
- Kamp MA, Dibue M, Niemann L, Reichelt DC, Felsberg J, Steiger HJ, Szelenyi A, Rapp M, Sabel M. Proof of principle: supramarginal resection of cerebral metastases in eloquent brain areas. Acta Neurochir. 2012;154:1981–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00701-012-1463-5.
- 20. Kamp MA, Dibue M, Santacroce A, Zella SM, Niemann L, Steiger HJ, Rapp M, Sabel M. The tumor is not enough or is it? Problems and new concepts in the surgery of cerebral metastases.

Ecancermedicalscience. 2013;7:306. https://doi.org/10.3332/ecancer.2013.306.

- Kamp MA, Fischer I, Buhner J, Turowski B, Cornelius JF, Steiger HJ, Rapp M, Slotty PJ, Sabel M. 5-ALA fluorescence of cerebral metastases and its impact for the local-in-brain progression. Oncotarget. 2016; https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.11488.
- Kamp MA, Grosser P, Felsberg J, Slotty PJ, Steiger HJ, Reifenberger G, Sabel M. 5-aminolevulinic acid (5-ALA)-induced fluorescence in intracerebral metastases: a retrospective study. Acta Neurochir (Wien). 2012;154:223–8.; discussion 228. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00701-011-1200-5.
- Kamp MA, Munoz-Bendix C, Mijderwijk HJ, Turowski B, Dibue-Adjei M, von Sass C, Cornelius JF, Steiger HJ, Rapp M, Sabel M. Is 5-ALA fluorescence of cerebral metastases a prognostic factor for local recurrence and overall survival? J Neuro-Oncol. 2019;141:547–53. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-018-03066-y.
- 24. Kamp MA, Rapp M, Buhner J, Slotty PJ, Reichelt D, Sadat H, Dibue-Adjei M, Steiger HJ, Turowski B, Sabel M. Early postoperative magnet resonance tomography after resection of cerebral metastases. Acta Neurochir. 2015;157:1573–80. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00701-015-2479-4.
- Kamp MA, Rapp M, Slotty PJ, Turowski B, Sadat H, Smuga M, Dibue-Adjei M, Steiger HJ, Szelenyi A, Sabel M. Incidence of local in-brain progression after supramarginal resection of cerebral metastases. Acta Neurochir. 2015;157:905–10.; discussion 910-901. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00701-015-2405-9.
- Kamp MA, Slotty PJ, Cornelius JF, Steiger HJ, Rapp M, Sabel M. The impact of cerebral metastases growth pattern on neurosurgical treatment. Neurosurg Rev. 2018;41:77–86. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10143-016-0760-5.
- Lapras C, Patet JD, Mottolese C, Lapras C Jr. Direct surgery for pineal tumors: occipital-transtentorial approach. Prog Exp Tumor Res. 1987;30:268–80.
- Lassman AB, Bruce JN, Fetell MR. Metastases to the pineal gland. Neurology. 2006;67:1303–4. https://doi. org/10.1212/01.wnl.0000238516.29603.33.
- 29. Le Rhun E, Weller M, Brandsma D, Van den Bent M, de Azambuja E, Henriksson R, Boulanger T, Peters S, Watts C, Wick W, Wesseling P, Ruda R, Preusser M, Board EE, Committee EG. EANO-ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up of patients with leptomeningeal metastasis from solid tumors. Ann Oncol. 2017;28:iv84-iv99. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdx221.
- Materljan E, Materljan B, Sepcic J, Tuskan-Mohar L, Zamolo G, Erman-Baldini I. Epidemiology of central nervous system tumors in Labin area, Croatia, 1974-2001. Croat Med J. 2004;45:206–12.
- Nemoto K, Aoshiba K, Itoh M, Semba S, Tsuji T, Adachi H, Nakamura H. Isolated pineal region metastasis from lung adenocarcinoma with obstructive hydrocephalus: a case report. J Med Case Rep. 2013;7:71. https://doi.org/10.1186/1752-1947-7-71.

- 32. Olesrud IC, Schulz MK, Marcovic L, Kristensen BW, Pedersen CB, Kristiansen C, Poulsen FR. Early postoperative MRI after resection of brain metastasescomplete tumor resection associated with prolonged survival. Acta Neurochir (Wien). 2019;161:555–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00701-019-03829-0.
- Ortega P, Malamud N, Shimkin MB. Metastasis to the pineal body. AMA Arch Pathol. 1951;52:518–28.
- Patchell RA. The management of brain metastases. Cancer Treat Rev. 2003;29:533–40.
- Percy AK, Elveback LR, Okazaki H, Kurland LT. Neoplasms of the central nervous system. Epidemiologic considerations. Neurology. 1972;22:40–8. https://doi.org/10.1212/wnl.22.1.40.
- 36. Samadian M, Maloumeh EN, Shiravand S, Ebrahimzadeh K, Sharifi G, Mousavinejad A, Rezaei O. Pineal region tumors: long-term results of endoscopic third ventriculostomy and concurrent tumor biopsy with a single entry approach in a series of 64 cases. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2019;84:105418. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clineuro.2019.105418.
- Shojania KG, Burton EC, McDonald KM, Goldman L. Changes in rates of autopsy-detected diagnostic errors over time: a systematic review. JAMA. 2003;289:2849–56. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jama.289.21.2849.
- Smedby KE, Brandt L, Backlund ML, Blomqvist P. Brain metastases admissions in Sweden between 1987 and 2006. Br J Cancer. 2009;101:1919–24. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6605373.
- 39. Soffietti R, Abacioglu U, Baumert B, Combs SE, Kinhult S, Kros JM, Marosi C, Metellus P, Radbruch A, Villa Freixa SS, Brada M, Carapella CM, Preusser M, Le Rhun E, Ruda R, Tonn JC, Weber DC, Weller

M. Diagnosis and treatment of brain metastases from solid tumors: guidelines from the European Association of Neuro-Oncology (EANO). Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19:162–74. https://doi.org/10.1093/ neuonc/now241.

- Sonabend AM, Bowden S, Bruce JN. Microsurgical resection of pineal region tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2016;130:351–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-016-2138-5.
- Special report of Brain Tumor Registry of Japan (1969–1990), Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 1999;39:59– 107. https://doi.org/10.2176/nmc.39.59.
- Stein BM. The infratentorial supracerebellar approach to pineal lesions. J Neurosurg. 1971;35:197–202. https://doi.org/10.3171/jns.1971.35.2.0197.
- 43. Temel JS, Greer JA, Muzikansky A, Gallagher ER, Admane S, Jackson VA, Dahlin CM, Blinderman CD, Jacobsen J, Pirl WF, Billings JA, Lynch TJ. Early palliative care for patients with metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:733–42. https:// doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1000678.
- 44. van der Sanden GA, Schouten LJ, van Dijck JA, van Andel JP, van der Maazen RW, Coebergh JW. Working Group of Specialists in neuro-oncology in the S, Eastern N. Primary central nervous system lymphomas: incidence and survival in the Southern and Eastern Netherlands. Cancer. 2002;94:1548–56.
- Walker AE, Robins M, Weinfeld FD. Epidemiology of brain tumors: the national survey of intracranial neoplasms. Neurology. 1985;35:219–26.
- 46. Weber P, Shepard KV, Vijayakumar S. Metastases to pineal gland. Cancer. 1989;63:164–5. https://doi. org/10.1002/1097-0142(19890101)63:1<164::aidcncr2820630126>3.0.co;2-j.

Part V

Vascular Lesions of the Pineal Region



21

Arteriovenous Malformations of the Pineal Region: Management and Controversies

Ioan Alexandru Florian, Teodora Larisa Timiş, and Ioan Stefan Florian

21.1 Definition and Epidemiology

Arteriovenous malformations (AVMs) represent an allegedly rare congenital vascular pathology that the highest number of hemorrhagic strokes in the young population [1-5]. They are either focal or diffuse, and can be located anywhere along the central nervous system. AVMs comprise arterial feeders, a nidus of malformed and entangled vessels, and a variable number of drainage veins. Within the nidus, arterial blood passes directly into the venous system at high flow and pressure, since there is no interposing capillary network. It is important to differentiate pineal AVMs that drain into the great vein of Galen from the malformations of this vein, which are direct arteriovenous fistulas with the aneurysmal dilation of the vein of Galen and are covered in another chapter.

The incidence of yearly diagnosed AVMs is around 1–1.5 in 100,000 persons, the estimated prevalence ranging from 5 to over 600 per 100,000 persons across different studies [1, 6]. As many of these lesions remain asymptomatic and undiagnosed, the true prevalence is currently unknown. Pineal region AVMs are exceedingly rare among reported series, accounting for around 1–7% of treated cases [5, 7–11]. In the experience of the senior author of this chapter, of 212 AVMs treated surgically between 2000 and 2018, five such cases have been encountered. However, these lesions may be underreported, due to the poor definition of the pineal region. Purportedly, the first such case reported in the literature belonged to Jaeger et al. in 1937, followed by a number of surgical and anatomical case studies [12, 13]. Because of their rarity, complex vascular framework, and deep location, these lesions represent a veritable challenge, regardless of the treatment method.

21.2 Anatomical Considerations

Arterial feeders of pineal AVMs may emerge from the vertebrobasilar system or tectal arteries such as the meningo-hypophyseal trunk, or the pericallosal or posterior choroidal arteries [7, 14, 15]. These vessels encircle the cerebral peduncles to form a nidus posterior to the pineal gland, which can be mainly supratentorial or infratentorial [12]. This nidus can be either intraparenchymal and surrounded by gliotic tissue or entirely extra-axial and located in the subarachnoid cisterns, such as the quadrigeminal, velum interpositum, or posterior callosal cistern. The nidus is then usually drained into the straight sinus via enlarged tectal and superior cerebellar veins, or within the basal vein of Rosenthal and the vein of Galen [7, 14]. It

I. A. Florian (🖂) · I. S. Florian

Department of Neurosurgery, Iuliu Hațieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

T. L. Timiş

Physiology, "Iuliu Hatieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_21
has been reported that tectal AVMs can be associated with a possibly reversible acquired type I Chiari malformation and syringomyelia, as a result of posterior fossa venous congestion [14].

21.3 Clinical Presentation

Although AVMs can be often asymptomatic and discovered incidentally, the most common and severe form of presentation is hemorrhagic stroke with sudden focal neurological deficit or alterations in the state of consciousness [1-3, 16]. Epilepsy, headache, and progressive neurological deficit unrelated to hemorrhage are other possible forms of manifestation. Regarding pineal AVMs, clinical signs can vary from patient to patient. A rupture can result in tetraventricular hemorrhage with acute hydrocephalus and signs of increased intracranial pressure (ICP), the patients generally presenting with an altered state of consciousness or comatose (as was also the case for the patient in Fig. 21.1) [16]. A less severe hemorrhage can lead to headache and vertigo [17]. Neurological deficits, such as visual impairment, diplopia, dyslexia, acalculia, and difficulty concentrating, have been described [7, 14]. Headache can occur as a result of increased ICP from chronic hydrocephalus [15, 18, 19]. Rarely, an AVM in this region may manifest through endocrine disturbances and precocious puberty [20]. Increased ICP from these lesions in infants results in macrocephaly, bulging fontanel, and a delay in mental development [17]. It is obvious that a severe clinical presentation mandates swift interventional therapy, whereas mildly symptomatic AVMs are treated electively.

21.4 Imaging Studies

Digital subtraction angiography (DSA) remains the gold standard for the diagnosis and detailed evaluation of cerebral AVMs, in spite of the advancements of cross-sectional imaging techniques [1–3, 21]. This method defines the exact number and origin of arterial feeders, the location and size of the nidus, the placement of the draining veins, as well as any associated aneurysms. It also represents the first step in endovascular



Fig. 21.1 A 45-year-old female patient presented comatose. Preoperative computed tomography (CT) (not shown) revealed massive intraventricular hemorrhage. We performed an external ventricular drain (EVD), and the control CT angiography (CTA) (**a**) demonstrated a large

pineal AVM. Using a supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) approach, we completely removed the lesion, as shown in the immediate postoperative CT scan (b). She was later discharged with minimal deficit

treatment. Computed tomography (CT) and CT angiography (CTA) are valuable replacement tools that can be performed in an emergency setting and easily identify intracranial hemorrhages (subarachnoid, intraparenchymal, intraventricular, etc.). CTA can distinguish blood from intravascular contrast and should be performed whenever there is a suspicion of a ruptured aneurysm or AVM. Even so, in some cases, the hematoma itself can mask the presence of the nidus. In the absence of a hematoma, a non-contrasted CT scan may reveal a seemingly normal brain [21]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and angio-MRI are superior to CTA in terms of demonstrating the exact size and location of the nidus and also being able to localize the adjacent eloquent structures. However, CTA is apparently more sensitive in identifying associated aneurysms than MRI [1]. Pineal region AVMs are thus identified as being in close proximity to the pineal gland or the quadrigeminal plate, receiving arterial feeders from the posterior circulation or tectal vessels and draining into the great vein of Galen. The nidus can be predominantly supratentorial or infratentorial, deciding the surgical approach. AVM rupture in this region is often associated with tetraventricular hemorrhage, also discernible on CT and CTA.

21.5 Endovascular Treatment

Endovascular procedures can be used as a preoperative adjunct for high-risk AVMs, such as those with intranidal or feeder artery aneurysms, to reduce intraoperative hemorrhage [1, 22]. Alternatively, they can be used as a curative method for small and inoperable symptomatic AVMs, aiming to obtain an angiographic obliteration of the shunt. The two substances generally used, Onyx (ethylene-vinyl alcohol copolymer) and NBCA (N-butylcyanoacrylate), have comparable associated morbidities [23], yet Onyx is the preferred choice for AVMs due to its superior penetration and longer injection time [1, 22]. NCBA is applied through perforating and small cortical arteries, whereas Onyx is applied via larger arteries [24].

Before the start of the procedure, an adequate angiogram has to be performed to facilitate planning. Typically, endovascular procedures are performed via transarterial embolization under general anesthesia, alongside continuous electrophysiological monitoring. In the course of the procedure, anticoagulants have to be administered intravenously (a heparin bolus of 3000 IU, followed by 1000 IU every hour) [27]. Depending on the origin of the feeder arteries, the approach is made through the vertebral arteries and the branches of the posterior cerebral artery (PCA) or the superior cerebellar artery (SCA) [27, 28]. If a presurgical embolization is desired, then proximal arterial occlusion is sufficient to decrease nidus flow [24]. If, however, the endovascular procedure precedes stereotactic radiosurgery or is the sole therapy, the embolic material should be driven all the way up to the first centimeter of the drainage vein. To avoid post-procedural rupture, the vein should only be approached after every single arterial feeder has been occluded. A dual-lumen balloon-augmented Onyx embolization has also been described as a safe and effective option in reducing AVM nidus size prior to surgical procedure, yet it requires further validation [28].

The transvenous route, previously used only in dural arteriovenous fistulas, has been utilized for certain AVMs, although it is still labeled as experimental [24]. It may be attempted for an AVM with a single and readily accessible draining vein, which cannot be effectively approached via the arterial pathway. However, due to the perceived risk of surmounting intranidal pressure, its usage has been largely discouraged before the introduction of Onyx, which can spread inside the AVM against the blood flow.

Apart from preoperative or curative aims, endovascular embolization can also be used as a symptomatic treatment in carefully selected cases, with the goal of alleviating a neurological symptom [24]. The majority of these patients have symptoms due to venous compression on the parenchyma or a cranial nerve, and the procedure helps reduce the high flow within the venous system. However, it is not applicable for epilepsy or migraine.

The complications of this procedure include ischemic incidents that usually develop after an embolic fragment migrates beyond the AVM into the normal vasculature [24]. Hemorrhagic complications, however, are the most often and severe [24, 25]. They are a result of premature venous occlusion and subsequent retrograde pressure buildup, or of arterial perforation during microcatheterization or retrieval of the microcatheter. Consequently, thalamic or temporo-occipital hemorrhagic or ischemic lesions may arise from such an incident within a pineal region AVM. The patients may present cognitive deficit of various degrees, visual disturbances, paresthesia, and even acalculia, as described in one case [26]. As a general drawback, the efficacy of endovascular treatment is generally lower than that of surgery. According to Bradac et al., the obliteration rates were generally lower than 50% among reported case series, with significant recanalization rates [4]. As Steiger et al. have stated, endovascular therapy represented the principal risk factor for the exorbitant event rate after intervention [29]. Regardless, it remains a valuable therapeutic tool in the multimodal arsenal for hard-to-reach AVMs, such as those of the pineal region.

21.6 Stereotactic Radiosurgery

Stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) is also a commonly used treatment option for these lesions, although there are only a handful of reported pineal AVMs managed through this method [9–11, 30]. The principal aim of SRS is the complete obliteration of the nidus while avoiding possible adverse radiation effects (AREs). The thromboobliteration rates following a single procedure vary between 60% and 80%, this event occurring after a period of 4–5 years [9–11, 31]. During this period of "obliteration expectancy," patients remain at risk for hemorrhage. However, it is currently unknown whether the risk of hemorrhage remains the same or gradually lessens as time passes [32, 33]. Complete obliteration seemingly decreases the cumulative residual lifetime risk of hemorrhage to 1% or below [9–11, 32]. Previously, AVMs larger than 10 cm³ were not amenable to SRS; however, staged-volume radiosurgery makes treatment of large lesions possible and with acceptable obliteration and morbidity rates [31]. It is also possible to embolize a large AVM before SRS, although an improper endovascular technique may hinder proper radiosurgical obliteration.

AVM marginal doses are typically between 18 Gy and 25 Gy, with maximal doses ranging from 36 Gy to 50 Gy at the AVM borders [30]. Selection criteria for the final dose include AVM volume and location, which are also of great help in predicting the risk for adverse events. The presence of preexisting neurologic pathologies, age, and prior history of hemorrhages should also be taken into account. To reduce the risk of periprocedural seizures, the patients should be given 20–40 mg of methylprednisolone or dexamethasone, coupled with anticonvulsants, before or at the conclusion of the intervention [9–11, 30, 31].

Staged radiosurgery is recommended for AVMs over 10 cm³, with two consecutive stages usually planned at 3 months from each other [30, 31]. For smaller lesions, single-stage radiosurgery is generally sufficient. Imaging follow-up at regular intervals is crucial.

As complications following SRS, AREs can manifest through focal neurological deficits, epilepsy, and headache as a result of increased ICP [31]. Structural changes such as radionecrosis occur more frequently as the interval from the intervention increases, and if symptomatic may be treated surgically. Malignancies after SRS are exceedingly rare, and even more so for AVMs. In short, radiosurgery is also a viable option for pineal region AVMs that are not acceptable candidates for surgery.

21.7 Surgical Resection

To this day, surgical resection remains the definitive treatment method for intracranial AVMs [2, 3, 34–36]. When compared to natural history, surgical intervention offers clear advantages in survivability and low morbidity rates [37, 38]. Compared to the other treatment choices, it is the only one which can immediately and permanently remove the lesion in its entirety, while also being able to swiftly evacuate

any ensuing hematoma, and greatly reduce the future risk of bleeding [2–5, 36]. Despite these facts, AMV surgery is fraught with difficulties, especially if the lesion is deep-seated and large.

For pineal region AVMs, the preferred surgical route is the supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) approach; however, the occipital or parietooccipital interhemispheric (OIH/POIH) approach can also be considered for certain cases [7, 8, 14, 39]. For AVMs situated at the far anterior portion of the pineal region, the falcotentorial approach has also been described [7]. In our operated cases, we used either the SCIT or the OIH approach, according to specific AVM characteristics and surgical experience.

Before planning surgery, careful consideration of the clinical features and imaging studies is mandatory. Bearing in mind the number of arterial feeders, the characteristics of the venous drainage, the exact location and size of the nidus, as well as the possible resulting hematoma, a certain approach may become more suitable. If the AVM presents with intraventricular hemorrhage and acute hydrocephalus, we recommend placing an external ventricular drainage first, moving on to surgical resection of the lesion only after the patient is stable and the signs of increased ICP have receded. Repeated imaging studies, such as CTA, disclose whether the hematoma has been evacuated, and may even reveal the AVM far more clearly once there is no surrounding hematic content. If the nidus compresses the sylvian aqueduct and causes chronic hydrocephalus, an endoscopic third ventriculocisternostomy (VCS) is also a valuable strategy [15, 18, 19].

A particular situation is that of a ruptured AVM during pregnancy, which represents a veritable management dilemma [40]. As was the case for the patient seen in Fig. 21.2, this event can occur at any time during pregnancy, endangering both the mother and the fetus. If the hemorrhage arises during the third trimester, we prefer to stabilize the patient and deliver the child as soon as feasible via cesarean section, only intervening to remove the AVM electively after a "hemorrhagic cooldown" period. However, if the pregnancy is only in its first weeks and the perceived risk of rupture is significant, we can opt to terminate the



Fig. 21.2 A 27-year-old pregnant woman with a ruptured pineal AVM; (**a**) preoperative T1 gadolinium (Gd)-enhanced MRI presented for somnolence and headache. Given that her pregnancy was in its 30th week, we stabilized her in the intensive care unit (ICU), and then transferred her to an obstetrics and gynaecology (Ob-Gyn) department for a

cesarean section. We repeated the CTA to establish the optimal approach (b). Afterwards, we performed a complete removal of the AVM via a left occipital interhemispheric (OIH) approach. The postoperative CTA (c) shows the complete removal of the lesion and moderate pneumocephalus. She was discharged a week later with no deficit Fig. 21.2 (continued)

pregnancy after explaining the choices to the family in order to obtain consent.

For the SCIT approach, the patient is placed in the sitting, concorde, or park-bench position [8, 14]. We advocate the sitting position, since it offers a wide surgical field, lower intracranial pressure, gravitational retraction, and adequate venous drainage, and also facilitates intraoperative orientation [41]. Although there is a general anxiety in the neurosurgical community, in no small part due to assumptions of an increased risk of venous air embolism, this complication can be readily avoided by meticulous hemostasis and an attentive anesthesiology team. The head is flexed anteriorly and fastened in a three-pinned head holder, making sure that there is an acceptable distance between the chin and manubrium (two or three finger-widths). We incise the skin on the medial line, between 3 cm above the occipital protuberance and the craniocervical region. Using two autostatic retractors, we expose the occipital bone and then cover all emissary vein foramens with bone wax to avoid air embolism. A single burr hole superior to the occipital protuberance is generally sufficient for craniotomy, but more burr holes can be inserted in the case of increased dural adherence. The craniotomy should be performed attentively, as there is a chance of damaging the transverse sinuses or the confluens sinuum. The dura is incised in a "Y" shape, and the flap is reflected upward. If a small midline sinus is present at this level, it must be ligated in order to avoid air embolism. The bridging veins between the cerebellum and tentorium can be coagulated and cut to increase exposure, preferably closer to the cerebellum [8], although we generally discourage this act if not entirely necessary. The quadrigeminal and velum interpositum cisterns are then opened and the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) within them evacuated, further widening the surgical field and exposing the pineal AVM.

Regarding the OIH approach, it has been mainly used to treat meningiomas and AVMs of this region [7, 8, 39]. Patients are placed in a sitting, semi-sitting, or lateral position on the side of the dependent ipsilateral hemisphere to allow gravitational retraction. The skin incision can be made either in the inverted "U" shape, as described by Yasargil, or a linear paramedian incision of 7-8 cm in length. The craniotomy is made with a single burr hole (or multiple in case of dural adherence) over the sagittal sinus. Typically, a bone flap of 3 cm or 4 cm in diameter is sufficient. We favor a curved incision of the dura mater, with the convexity pointing away from the superior sagittal sinus. If the venous sinus is accidentally notched, the breach must be quickly closed with atraumatic sutures, augmented with hemostatic material (Surgicel®, Gelfoam®). Using cottonoids and a bipolar coagulator, the occipital lobe is gently retracted. The posterior portion of the pericallosal cistern and the quadrigeminal cistern is then opened to evacuate the CSF and obtain a wide surgical field and brain relaxation. Care must be taken when opening the falx cerebri and the tentorium (using microscissors or a no. 11 scalpel) so as not to damage the veins draining into the great vein of Galen. According to Greenblatt et al., a partial section of the splenium results in minimal neurologic deficit [42]. However, should the splenium be completely divided, even if the body of the corpus callosum is intact, disturbance of interhemispheric visual transfer may occur, presenting as visual field deficit and dyslexia. There is



also the possibility of accidentally compromising arterial supply to the occipital lobe [7]. Once adequately exposed, AVM resection may commence.

Regardless of approach, once the AVM is exposed, the surgical principles remain the same. The first step in AVM removal is the identification of the draining vessels [2, 3, 36, 43, 44]. If the veins draining the AVM are compromised before all of the feeder arteries have been coagulated, the retrograde pressure buildup will result in a difficult-to-manage and profuse hemorrhage. Identifying the vein is not as easy as one might think; because of the high-flow arterial blood inside these vessels due to a lack of capillary network, the walls of the draining veins become "arterialized" and problematic to discriminate from feeders. There are, however, a number of hints that neurosurgeons can follow. Firstly, the draining veins always lead to either a larger vein or a venous sinus. Secondly, through the operating microscope, the blood flow may be visible; the vessel through which the blood moves away from the nidus is obviously a drainage vein. Thirdly, placing a temporary clip on the vein for a brief period of time will lead to bulging of the nidus, though we generally do not recommend this gesture unless the vein cannot be identified otherwise. Once the vein is identified and carefully preserved, pial dissection commences, and the arterial feeders should be separated and carefully coagulated at the point of contact with the AVM. One must pay attention to where the bipolar coagulator is placed; if the feeder is coagulated more proximally, it may result in cerebral infarction by damaging normal arteries. On the other hand, a more distal occlusion can provoke bleeding from the nidus [43]. All feeders must be coagulated before the AVM can be safely removed. One definite indication of this is the shrinkage of the nidus; another is the "blue shift" of the draining vein, meaning that arterial blood no longer flows through it.

Circumferential dissection represents the next step in AVM resection, wherein the lesion is separated from the brain parenchyma. This is undoubtedly the lengthiest portion of the resec-

tion; nevertheless, the surgeon must never lose patience or become frustrated. A progressive spiraling motion around the nidus exposes the lesion effectively. If rupture occurs, it should not be regarded as a catastrophe, as it can also result in some degree of parenchymal dissection [2, 3, 43]. Constant use of the aspirator, cottonoids, and continuous and attentive dissection will reveal the site of rupture, where the bipolar coagulator can close the breach. After the circumferential dissection is complete and the nidus is coagulated and dark, the apex dissection can ensue. This is probably the most difficult portion of the surgery, as the apex of the nidus is the farthest point of the lesion from the surgeon [2]. Surgeons should proceed by respecting the same microsurgical principles as before. Afterwards, once there are no remaining feeders, the draining vein can be coagulated and cut. The final stages of the surgery are always ensuring proper hemostasis, with the use of the bipolar and hemostatic materials. In order to evaluate the efficacy of hemostasis, the anesthesiologist may raise the patient's blood pressure slightly. The surgical field should be bloodless at this point. If not, the sites of bleeding should be thoroughly resolved.

The dura is suspended to the bone margins for the OIH approach and closed in a watertight fashion, regardless of craniotomy. For this, we usually employ autologous aponeurosis or fascia collected before performing the craniotomy. Depending on the equipment at hand, the bone flap is then placed back with either titanium screws and plates, a titanium cranial fixation system (CranioFix[®]), or sutures passed through small burr holes in both the skull and the flap (at least four). The skin is sutured layer by layer, leaving a subaponeurotic drainage for at least 24 hours to evacuate any residual CSF or blood.

Once surgery is complete, we recommend performing an immediate CTA if possible, with the patient still sedated and intubated. Thus, we ensure that the normal cerebral perfusion has not been affected and also verify whether the nidus and feeders have been entirely removed. If there are any signs of hemorrhage, vasospasm, or obstruction of large cerebral vessels, it is safer to return the patient to the operating theater straightaway and repair any damage, rather than waiting for them to awaken from anesthesia and reopening them later. In the immediate postoperative period, maintaining a slight arterial hypotension is advisable in order to prevent the bleeding from previously coagulated feeders, but for no more than 48 hours. We typically verify the local aspect with a non-contrasted CT scan at 48-72 postoperative hours, even if the patient is without any neurological impairment. If the postoperative evolution is favorable, we typically discharge our patients 1 week after surgery and remove their sutures either then or at a later day. In case the patient develops hydrocephalus, our procedure of choice is the ventriculoperitoneal shunt. It is our belief that with proper microsurgical gestures and a sufficient amount of patience, any disastrous intraoperative hemorrhage can be avoided (Fig. 21.3).

21.8 Controversies

Because of the deep location of the pineal region, as well as the rarity of reported pineal AVMs, it could be argued that endovascular embolization and radiosurgery could eventually replace surgical removal for these lesions, at least for the smaller ones. Despite the fact that surgery remains the only definitive curative option for AVMs, the intricate vasculature of the pineal region poses many conundrums regarding the optimal approach and proper microsurgical technique. Damage to the veins could be catastrophic, whereas the arteries supplying the area could lead to severe visual impairment if mistreated. As a result, more minimally invasive procedures such as embolization and radiosurgery should, in our opinion, have a stronger foothold in this particular pathology. Meanwhile, microsurgical techniques and instruments should be improved in order to allow better access, visualization, and manipulation of the structures found therein.



Fig. 21.3 A 19-year-old female patient with a pineal AVM, treated conservatively since 2005 for epilepsy, was admitted in our department for refractory seizures, head-ache, and nausea. Gradient recalled echo-sequence (GRE)-sequence MRI (a), corroborated with the preoper-

ative CTA (**b**), show a left parenchymal pineal AVM. We intervened via the SCIT approach and removed the AVM entirely, as evidenced by the control CTA scan (**c**). She was discharged a week later with no deficit



Fig. 21.3 (continued)

The two most widely used approaches are SCIT and OIH, alongside their variations. There is no clear indication as to which one is superior; however, we recommend using the SCIT approach for pineal AVMs that descend infratentorially, whereas the OIH approach is more convenient for the lesions residing predominantly above the tentorium.

Another controversy is tied to patient positioning, the sitting position being banned across several territories for its widely known risks. In our experience, we have not encountered significant air embolism due to this position or events that could not be mended by calculated gestures and an experienced neurosurgeon-neuroanesthesiologist team.

As the nidus or its rupture can cause hydrocephalus, it is imperative to also reestablish proper CSF flow as soon as possible. Both external ventricular drain (EVD) and VCS are viable options, surgeons electing either of them according to experience or preference. If the hydrocephalus persists or occurs after removing the AVM, a ventriculoperitoneal shunt on the non-dominant side is a valuable choice. In short, a dedicated center for pineal region pathology, possessing all the facilities and enough expertise to deal with either vascular or non-vascular lesions of this area, could offer the highest chances for an appropriate management of this extremely challenging pathology.

21.9 Conclusions

Pineal AVMs are a rare but nonetheless challenging pathology. Clinical presentation may be varied and inconsistent from one patient to another. Imaging studies such as CTA or angio-MRI are crucial in establishing the correct diagnosis and instigating proper treatment. As patients may present with hydrocephalus due to sylvian aqueduct compression, an EVD or a VCS should be performed before any other therapeutic approach. Although endovascular procedures and radiosurgery are viable alternatives, resection remains the gold standard, since it is able to completely remove the lesion and permanently decrease the risk of bleeding. However, microsurgical resection should be performed by an experienced team with delicate and calculated gestures and judgments.

References

- Kalb S, Gross BA, Nakaji P. Vascular malformations (Arteriovenous malformations and dural arteriovenous fistulas). In: Ellenbogen RG, Sekhar LN, Kitchen ND, editors. Principles of neurological surgery, vol. 20. 4th ed: Elsevier; 2018. p. 313–24.
- Florian IS, Perju-Dumbravă L. Therapeutic Options in Hemorrhagic Strokes. Editura Medicală Universitară. Iuliu Hațieganu. Cluj-Napoca. 2007;2.1:331–46. Text in Romanian
- Florian IS, Bariţchii A, Trifoi SV. Arterio-venous Mallformations. In: Popescu I, Ciuce C, editors. Tratat de Chirurgie Vol VI, vol. 5. 2nd ed: Editura Academiei Române; 2014. p. 402–10. Text in Romanian.
- Bradac O, et al. Treatment for brain arteriovenous malformation in the 1998–2011 period and review of the literature. Acta Neurochir. 2013;155:199–209.
- Sisti MB, Kader A, Stein BM. Microsurgery for 67 intracranial arteriovenous malformations less than 3 cm in diameter. J Neurosurg. 2009;79(5):653–60.
- Laakso A. Epidemiology and Natural History of AVMs. In: Benes V, Bradac O, editors. Brain

Arteriovenous Malformations: Springer; 2017. p. 37–49.

- Dănăilă L. Microsurgical treatment of the interhemispheric arteriovenous malformations. Chirurgia (Bucur). 2012;107(6):701–14.
- Hernesniemi J, Romani R, Albayrak BS, et al. Microsurgical management of pineal region lesions: personal experience with 119 patients. Surg Neurol. 2008;70(6):576–83.
- Kano H, Lunsford LD, Flickinger JC, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for arteriovenous malformations, part 1: management of Spetzler-Martin grade I and II arteriovenous malformations. J Neurosurg. 2011;116(1):11–20.
- Kano H, Kondziolka D, Flickinger JC, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for arteriovenous malformations, part 2: management of pediatric patients. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;9(1):1–10.
- Kano H, Kondziolka D, Flickinger JC, et al. Stereotactic radiosurgery for arteriovenous malformations, part 3: outcome predictors and risks after repeat radiosurgery. J Neurosurg. 2011;116(1):21–32.
- Gagnon J, Boileau G. Anatomical Study of an Arteriovenous Malformation Drained by the System of Galen. 1958;408919:75–80.
- French LA, Peyton WT. Vascular malformations in the region of the great vein of Galen. J Neurosurg. 2009;11(5):488–98.
- Choque-Velasquez J, Resendiz-Nieves J, Colasanti R, Collan J, Hernesniemi J. Microsurgical Management of Vascular Malformations of the pineal region. World Neurosurg. 2018;117:e669–78.
- Tucker A, Tamura Y, Hanabusa K, et al. Endoscopic third ventriculostomy for hydrocephalus due to unruptured pineal AVM: case report and review of the literature. J Neurol Surg A Cent Eur Neurosurg. 2013;74(Suppl.1):e45–9.
- Rahme R, Weil AG, Bojanowski MW. Outcome of severe arteriovenous malformation-related intracranial hemorrhage: the importance of cisternal subarachnoid hemorrhage and early seizures. Acta Neurochir. 2011;153(4):897–903.
- Hernesniemi J. Arteriovenous malformations of the vein of Galen: report of three microsurgically treated cases. Surg Neurol. 1991;36(6):465–9.
- Diren F, Sencer S, Hakan T. Case report of an obstructive hydrocephalus caused by an unruptured mesencephalic arteriovenous malformation in a boy and a review of literature. Open Neuroimaging J. 2018;12(1):10–5.
- Pereira J, Lamas R, Ayres-Basto M, Seixas ML, Vaz R. Neuroendoscopy in the treatment of obstructive hydrocephaly. Acta Med Port. 2002;15(5):355–64. Article in Portuguese
- Ventureyra ECG, Badejo A. Galenic arteriovenous malformation with precocious puberty. Surg Neurol. 1984;21(1):49–52.
- Ioannidis I, Nasis N, Andreou A. Diagnostic imaging. In: Benes V, Bradac O, editors. Brain Arteriovenous Malformations: Springer; 2017. p. 77–95.

- Weber W, Kis B, Siekmann R, et al. Preoperative embolization of intracranial arteriovenous malformations with Onyx. Neurosurgery. 2007;61(2):244–52. discussion 252-254
- Loh Y, Duckwiler GR, Onyx TI. A prospective, multicenter, randomized trial of the Onyx liquid embolic system and N-butyl cyanoacrylate embolization of cerebral arteriovenous malformations. Clinical article. J Neurosurg. 2010;113(4):733–41.
- Houdart E, Labeyrie MA, Lenck S, Saint-Maurice JP. Treatment of AVM: Endovascular Methods. In: Benes V, Bradac O, editors. Brain Arteriovenous Malformations: Springer; 2017. p. 121–47.
- Baharvahdat H, Blanc R, Termechi R, et al. Hemorrhagic complications after endovascular treatment of cerebral arteriovenous malformations. Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;39(5):978–83.
- Hauck EF, Welch BG, White JA, Purdy PD, Pride LG, Samson D. Preoperative embolization of cerebral arteriovenous malformations with onyx. Am J Neuroradiol. 2009;30(3):492–5.
- Jin H, Liu Z, Chang Q, et al. A challenging entity of endovascular embolization with ONYX for brainstem arteriovenous malformation: experience from 13 cases. Interv Neuroradiol. 2017;23(5):497–503. https://doi.org/10.1177/1591019917711679.
- 28. Spiotta AM, James RF, Lowe SR, et al. Balloonaugmented Onyx embolization of cerebral arteriovenous malformations using a dual-lumen balloon: a multicenter experience. J Neurointerv Surg. 2015;7(10):721–7.
- Steiger HJ, Schaller K. Treatment of unruptured brain AVM in the aftermath of ARUBA and the Scottish audit of intracranial vascular malformations. Acta Neurochir. 2015;157:1291–3.
- Bowden G, Kano H, Tonetti D, Niranjan A, Flickinger J, Lunsford LD. Stereotactic radiosurgery for arteriovenous malformations of the cerebellum. J Neurosurg. 2013;120(3):583–90.
- Nagy G, Rowe JG, Radatz MWR. Treatment of AVM: Stereotactic Radiosurgery. In: Benes V, Bradac O, editors. Brain Arteriovenous Malformations: Springer; 2017. p. 149–71.
- 32. Maruyama K, Shin M, Tago M, Kishimoto J, Morita A, Kawahara N. Radiosurgery to reduce the risk of first hemorrhage from brain arteriovenous malformations. Neurosurgery. 2007;60(3):453–8.
- 33. Choe J-G, Im Y-S, Kim J-S, Hong S-C, Shin H-J, Lee J-I. Retrospective analysis on 76 cases of cerebral Arteriovenous malformations treated by gamma knife radiosurgery. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2008;43(6):265.
- Bendok, et al. Advances and Innovations in Brain Arteriovenous Malformation Surgery. Neurosurgery. 2014;74:S60–73.
- 35. Steiger H-G, et al. Microsurgical resection of Spetzler– Martin grades 1 and 2 unruptured brain arteriovenous malformations results in lower long-term morbidity and loss of quality-adjusted life-years (QALY) than

conservative management—results of a single group series. Acta Neurochir. 2015;157:1279–87.

- Benes V, Bradac O. Treatment of AVM: Surgery. In: Benes V, Bradac O, editors. Brain Arteriovenous Malformations: Springer; 2017. p. 95–120.
- 37. Morgan MK. Surgical management. In: Spetzler RF, Moon K, Almefty RO, editors. Handbook of Clinical Neurology, Arteriovenous and Cavernous Malformations, vol. 143 (3rd series): Elsevier; 2017. p. 41–57.
- Morgan MK, et al. Critical review of brain AVM surgery, surgical results and natural history in 2017. Acta Neurochir. 2017;159(8):1457–78.
- Aytar MH. Surgical strategies for vascular malformations of the pineal region. Turk J Neurosurg. 2019;29(1):96–9. Text in Turkish

- Lanzino G, Jensen ME, Cappelletto B, Kassell NF. Arteriovenous malformations that rupture during pregnancy: a management dilemma. Acta Neurochir. 1994;126(2–4):102–6.
- Choque-Velasquez J, Colasanti R, Resendiz-Nieves JC, et al. Praying sitting position for pineal region surgery: an efficient variant of a classic position in neurosurgery. World Neurosurg. 2018;113:e604–11.
- 42. Greenblatt SH, Saunders RL, Culver CM, Bogdanowicz W. Normal interhemispheric visual transfer with complete section of the splenium. Arch Neurol. 1980;37(9):567–71.
- 43. Lawton MT. Seven AVMs: Thieme; 2014.
- 44. Greenberg MS. Vascular Malformations. In: Handbook of Neurosurgery. 8th ed: Thieme; 2016. p. 1238–61.



22

Cavernous Malformations of the Pineal Region: Overview, Management, and Controversies

Helmut Bertalanffy, Ioan Alexandru Florian, and Teodora Larisa Timiş

22.1 Background

Cavernous malformations (CMs) of the brain, also referred to as cavernomas or cavernous angiomas, are well delineated, proliferative, low-flow vascular anomalies comprised of a heterogeneous mass of thin-walled blood vessels [1-5]. They contain either blood or clots at various stages of degradation, with no interposing cerebral tissue. CMs are histologically characterized by a single endothelial layer and lack the structural features of mature vessels, while aberrations within the endothelial tight junctions cause them to leak or hemorrhage [1, 6].

Although once considered rare, it is now estimated that CMs account for 5-16% of intracranial vascular malformations, being the second most common brain vascular malformation causing hemorrhage [1, 7–9]. Varying considerably across populations, the incidence of CMs has been assessed at around 0.15–0.56 per 100,000 persons per year, while the prevalence stands between 0.39% and 0.53% [1, 5, 7, 8, 10]. The majority of identified lesions are solitary; however, up to 30% of sporadic and as many as 84%

Neurosurgery, International Neuroscience Institute, Hannover, Germany e-mail: bertalanffy@ini-hannover.de

I. A. Florian · T. L. Timiş Neurosurgery, "Iuliu Hatieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania of familial cases are multiple. Mutations found in three genes, namely CCM1, CCM2, and CCM3, are incriminated to cause the grand majority of cases with the familial form [1]. The de novo appearance of brain cavernomas has been linked to irradiation, viral infections, and biopsy [11]. Whichever the case, symptoms are usually the result of a CM in an eloquent area of the brain, often manifesting through epileptic seizures or headache. The risk of hemorrhage has not been properly established, although small asymptomatic bleeds are a common trait, either within the lesion itself or in a limited area around it. Significant or life-threatening hemorrhage is encountered less frequently than in other vascular lesions, such as arteriovenous malformations. Nevertheless, the location within the posterior fossa, particularly in the brain stem, has been proven to carry a higher risk of bleeding than in other regions of the brain; then being associated also with a worse prognosis for this incident [3– 5, 10, 12–14].

CMs arising within the pineal gland are extremely rare lesions, and only very few cases have been described in the literature [5, 15]. However, CMs located in the vicinity of the pineal gland (in the pineal region) most commonly have their origin within the dorsal midbrain and/or the pulvinar thalami [3, 16]. Sometimes, they can mimic other lesions, such as pineal region tumors (pineocytoma, pineoblastoma or germinoma) or cysts, especially when presenting with hemorrhage or calcifications on

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

H. Bertalanffy (🖂)

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_22



Fig. 22.1 This 14-year-old girl suffered from recurrent absence seizures of unknown origin since the age of 3 years. Two months prior to surgery, the patient suddenly developed status epilepticus that required emergency therapy, and further diagnostics were initiated. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) revealed a hemorrhagic tectal plate lesion and occlusive hydrocephalus. Following immediate endoscopic third ventriculostomy, the patient remained symptom-free, while no additional epileptic seizures

imaging studies. Given their relative rarity and deep location, these lesions constitute a surgical challenge (Figs. 22.1 and 22.2).

22.2 Clinical Presentation

As most of cerebral CMs remain asymptomatic over a long period of time, one can assume that this feature also extrapolates to those of the pineal region. According to the pertinent literature, the most common form of presentation is progressive headache, ranging from mild to severe, with the onset usually a few months prior to diagnosis [9, 17-21]. Sudden and severe headache has been

occurred. Preoperative T2w axial (**a**) and sagittal (**b**) MRI showed the hemorrhagic space-occupying tectal lesion. Surgical exposure via the supracerebellar infratentorial approach revealed a typical cavernous malformation, containing fresh intralesional hemorrhages (**c**). Complete resection of this vascular malformation was documented on postoperative MRI (**d** and **e**). There were no perioperative complications, and the patient remained neurologically intact after surgery (**f**)

described as a result of significant hemorrhage and Sylvian aqueduct occlusion [9]. The risk of bleeding increases in the presence of certain factors such as a deep-seated location, pregnancy, advanced age, or a personal history of previous hemorrhage [1]. Re-hemorrhage rates can be as high as 30%, especially for cavernomas of the brain stem. Nausea, vomiting, lethargy, confusion, and papilledema may occur in the case of increased intracranial pressure (ICP) from acute obstructive hydrocephalus [18–21]. As pineal region CMs involve the tectal plate, visual disturbances, such as diplopia, blurred vision, upward gaze palsy or Parinaud syndrome, have also been frequently documented [9, 15, 18, 20–22].



Fig. 22.2 Due to obstructive hydrocephalus, this 61-yearold male underwent placement of a ventriculoperitoneal shunt 8 years prior to the present surgery. Despite repeated intraaxial midbrain hemorrhages from a suspected cavernous malformation seen on magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), no other treatment was offered to the patient in his home country. The latest preoperative T1w contrastenhanced MRI taken in the axial (**a**) and sagittal plane (**b**) showed a huge hemorrhagic cavernous malformation. The lesion that also involved the pineal gland, primarily distorted and expanded the midbrain, which explained the patient's multiple neurological deficits; severe headache, left-sided hemiparesis and hemihypesthesia, bilateral oculomotor paresis with complex eye movement disorder, gait ataxia, and mesencephalic dysarthria. The patient

Thalamic pain, defined as a treatment-resistant and distressing post-stroke pain in the contralateral side of the body, was also present in a small number of our cases. Pineal apoplexy is described as a series of poorly defined symptoms subsequent to an acute hemorrhage within the pineal gland [20, 23]. As such, any bleeding resulting from a pineal CM can be considered a case of apoplexy, due to the lack of symptom specificity. A small number of pineal CMs presented with endocrinological anomalies such as diabetes insipidus, serum hormone irregularities and amenorrhea, whereas one patient also com-

underwent surgery in the semi-sitting position (c). A midline skin incision and symmetric midline suboccipital craniotomy that also exposed the transverse sinus were planned (d). Exposure of the midbrain tectum via the supracerebellar infratentorial route revealed an apparently intact, only slightly dorsally bulging, brainstem surface (e), despite the considerable size of the underlying lesion. Complete resection of the cavernous malformation was documented intraoperatively (f) and on postoperative MRI (g and h). The patient tolerated the surgical intervention well, and there were no perioperative complications. In the early postoperative period, only accentuated gait ataxia was noted; otherwise, no additional neurological deficits occurred postoperatively, and the patient was discharged after 12 days in good clinical condition (i)

plained of circadian rhythm inversion [15, 21]. Although no direct relationship between pathology and symptoms could be established, an individual presented with nocturnal and diurnal bruxism, as well as chronic bilateral orofacial pain, predominantly on the left side [24]. As the authors of this case presentation concluded, this was likely due to a neurotransmitter imbalance or disruption in the trigeminal system. Such reports make it understandable that pineal CMs can likewise manifest through unspecific symptoms that are rather typical for tumors of the pineal region (Fig. 22.3).



Fig. 22.3 This 22-year-old female suffered a first hemorrhagic episode with left-sided oculomotor palsy at the age of 7 years. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) taken by that time only revealed a minimal left-sided tectal plate lesion. Over the following years, this lesion gradually increased in size and developed into a compact, voluminous cavernous malformation as seen on preoperative T2w axial (**a**) and sagittal MRI (**b**). Concomitantly, the lesion has caused occlusive hydrocephalus (**b**), which, however, was not treated in the patient's home country. Contrary to our expectations, there were no other neurological deficits before surgery than intermittent left-sided oculomotor palsy. Surgery was indicated because of the

lesion's previous continuous growth. Lesion exposure was planned with the patient in the semi-sitting position via a left-sided suboccipital craniectomy, using a straight-line skin incision (c). Complete resection of the cavernous malformation was achieved via the lateral supracerebellar infratentorial route without perioperative complications, documented on postoperative axial (d) and sagittal MRI (e). Initially after surgery, gait ataxia and bilateral incomplete oculomotor paresis were noted. The patient recovered well from this surgical intervention, but bilateral incomplete oculomotor palsy with partial bilateral ptosis remained as late neurological sequelae (f)

22.3 Imaging Diagnosis

When diagnosing cerebral CMs, the most sensitive study and current gold standard is magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), particularly the T2-weighted (T2WI) and gradient-echo (GRE) sequences [1–5, 25]. It is also the imaging technique of choice when managing these lesions expectantly. The appearance of CMs on MRI is very characteristic; the lesion forms a reticulated pattern of both hyperintensity and hypointensity, surrounded by a hypointense ring-shaped area, best visualized on T2WI or GRE. Asymptomatic pineal CMs can be easily diagnosed or followed by MRI scans, showing a popcorn- or mulberryshaped lesion with the aforementioned features in the vicinity of the pineal gland and regional vascular structures.

Computed tomography (CT) is not as sensitive in diagnosing unruptured CMs, yet it can be useful in an emergency setting in the event of symptomatic hemorrhage, or when evaluating lesion calcifications [1–5, 25]. Bleeding from pineal CMs appears as a large hyperdensity in this region, compressing against adjacent structures (mesencephalon, thalamus, splenium of corpus callosum). This is usually accompanied by an acute and symmetrical enlargement of the two lateral and third ventricles, and it can also present subtle signs of subarachnoid hemorrhage. Because of low flow, internal thrombi, and the lack of large feeding arteries or draining veins, CMs are typically invisible on angiograms.

22.4 Nonsurgical Management of Pineal Cavernous Malformations

Treatment of CMs found within the pineal region is, in principle, identical to the treatment of cavernomas, arising in any other location. Small asymptomatic lesions that do not obstruct the Sylvian aqueduct can be managed by simple observation. Headache may respond to minor analgesics. For symptomatic CMs, surgical resection is the method of choice. Some authors favor stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS), but this method appears less efficient in preventing future bleeding. Only complete surgical resection permanently eliminates the risk of subsequent hemorrhage from the respective lesion and may control other symptoms.

When employing an expectant strategy, it is preferable to perform MRI scans once every 1–2 years [1–4, 6]. One should take particular notice of recent hemorrhage, cavernoma growth, or enlargement of the lateral ventricles. If any of these are evident, a surgical intervention might be indicated. If the patient may not support resection or a prolonged surgery, a ventriculoperitoneal shunt (VPS) or third ventriculocisternostomy (VCS) will alleviate the symptoms of increased ICP.

Medical therapy in CMs is rather limited, offering only symptomatic relief in case of headaches or seizure control [1–3, 6]. With an increasing comprehension of the pathogenesis of CMs and certain knowledge gained from animal models and in vitro studies, a series of pharmaceutical contenders have been recommended for human clinical trials [6, 26–28]. Among promising medications are statins, tempol and vitamin D [26], sulindac [27], fasudil [28], as well as antiangiogenesis and anti-inflammatory agents [6]. Despite the perceived enthusiasm for testing various substances in human clinical trials, the scarcity of symptomatic cases renders such a prospect somewhat arduous.

Stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS), although controversial for CMs, is propagated by some authors as an appealing substitute to surgery for patients considered unsuitable for surgery or in the case of a lesion regarded as inaccessible [1– 5]. Several authors state that SRS significantly reduces the rebleeding rate at 2 years [29-33]. However, there is no unequivocal evidence in our opinion for such a claim [34]. Moreover, this treatment modality bears a significant risk of radiation-induced morbidity and even for the well-documented possibility of developing a de novo lesion [35-37]. Apparently, this is especially the case in familial CMs or in the presence of a venous malformation [37]. The theory of temporal clustering of CM hemorrhage, included in the natural history, would entail a greater rebleeding rate during the first 2 years after the initial episode, followed by a significant decline thereafter [12, 33, 38]. Consequently, it is likely that the latency period observed in the bleeding reduction rate after SRS overlaps with this phenomenon. As such, the actual long-term effect of SRS in brain cavernomas is yet to be effectively demonstrated. For this reason, we believe that SRS cannot be considered a first-line therapy for pineal CMs, as it fails to significantly decrease or even eliminate the risk of hemorrhage.

22.5 Surgical Treatment of Pineal Cavernous Malformations

Microsurgical resection stands as the single curative treatment option for CMs, with the aim of removing the lesion entirely and without producing damage to the surrounding nervous tissue [1–5, 25, 34]. On the one hand, a successful surgical intervention both eliminates any further risk of hemorrhage from that lesion and, depending on the location of the lesion, achieves seizure control in as many as 80% of patients. However, it is also the most perilous treatment method, being associated with the risk of causing severe and permanent neurological deficits or even death. For pineal region CMs, the indication for surgery depends on the presence, severity, and evolution of symptoms; the estimated risk of further bleeding; the number of previous hemorrhagic episodes; the presence of occlusive hydrocephalus; and even on the patient's own preference.

According to Muzumdar et al., the first description of a surgically treated pineal CM appeared in the literature in 1961; the lesion was only partially resected, and the patient deceased after suffering repeated subarachnoid hemorrhages [17]. Afterwards, only a limited number of surgical cases have been reported (Fig. 22.4).

The supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) approach is widely used in pineal region surgery, being a secure, speedy, and easily applicable route that allows excellent visualization of anatomical components [1, 3, 18, 22, 38–43]. It is also a virtually atraumatic route, minimalizing

brain retraction and manipulation, thus decreasing the risk of neurovascular injuries. The procedure is performed in the sitting or semi-sitting position, the patient's head placed in a threepinned headholder and tilted forward at an angle of 30°, and with his back in a slightly kyphotic angulation (Figs. 22.1 and 22.2). This renders the tentorium in a horizontal position and facilitates orientation. The skin incision is made in the median line (occasionally paramedian) from above the inion and down to the spinous process of the C2 vertebra. Using the monopolar coagulator is helpful in detaching the suboccipital muscles to allow proper bone exposure. The craniotomy is carried out only after carefully detaching the dura mater from the bone using a flexible dissector, while avoiding damage to the



Fig. 22.4 This 37-year-old female was known to harbor a cavernous malformation located in the pineal region since 7 years, but the lesion remained so far untreated. As in other similar cases, a gradual increase in size was observed over the past years. Moreover, the patient gradually developed a sensory disturbance of the left side of her body including the face, dysbalance, and slight dysarthria. Preoperative T2w magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) in axial (**a**) and sagittal plane (**b**) demonstrated a typical cavernous malformation, measuring 15 mm in diameter, located in the upper part of the midbrain and the right pulvinar of the thalamus. Surgery was indicated, and the patient underwent the procedure in the semi-sitting position with the upper part of the body and head flexed anteriorly, and the legs elevated up the level of the heart (**c**). A

midline occipital/suboccipital skin incision was marked on the skin (d). Complete resection of the cavernous malformation was documented on axial (e) and sagittal T2w MRI (f). The surgical field can be seen on the intraoperative photograph (g). The lesion was exposed via a supracerebellar infratentorial approach. А left-sided paraculminal access route offered an appropriate oblique viewing trajectory to the lesion. Vermian bridging veins remained intact until the end of the intradural stage despite significant descent of the cerebellum. No residual portions of the cavernous malformation were visible within the resection cavity (arrow). There were no additional neurological deficits after surgery, and the patient was discharged after 10 days in excellent clinical condition (h)



Fig. 22.5 Three years before surgery, this 35-year-old female patient experienced for the first time temporary sensory disturbances within the left hand and left side of her face. A second clinical episode with similar symptoms occurred 1 year later. Three months before surgery, a third clinical episode with exacerbation of the previous symptoms convinced the patient to undergo surgery with the aim of removing the underlying vascular malformation. Preoperative magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) in axial (**a**) and sagittal plane (**b**) demonstrated a hemorrhagic

transverse sinus. The opening should ideally expose the dura mater down to around 3 cm below and 1 cm above the transverse sinus (Figs. 22.5, 22.6, 22.7, 22.8, 22.9, 22.10)

The dura is opened below the transverse sinus from laterally to medially, and the occipital sinus, if present, is ligated and transected together with the falx cerebelli. The dura is then sutured to burr holes placed in the superior margin of the craniotomy, thus elevating the transverse sinus and tentorium to a certain extent [3, 44, 45]. Bilateral jugular compression performed by the anesthetist can help identifying small lesions of the transverse sinus and constitutes an important maneuver to avoid air embolism. By utilizing the sitting position and evacuating a sufficient amount of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) from the quadrigeminal cistern, the cerebellum will shift inferiorly only by gravity, permitting a retractor-less access

cavernous malformation in the upper midbrain and right pulvinar of the thalamus. For the surgical intervention, the patient was placed in the semi-sitting position, and a rightsided paramedian occipital/suboccipital craniotomy was planned (c). Axial (d) and sagittal T2w postoperative MRI (e) documented complete resection of the vascular malformation. There were no additional neurological deficits, and the patient was discharged after 9 days in excellent clinical condition (f)

to the pineal region. Depending on the local venous pattern (superior cerebellar bridging veins), either a left-sided or a right-sided paraculminal approach can be used. Once the dorsal mesencephalic area is exposed, the pineal region CM must be identified, and lesionectomy can ensue.

Another commonly used access route is the transtentorial occipital (OTT) approach (Fig. 22.3) [9, 10, 19, 23], a modification of the occipital interhemispheric (OIH) as described by Poppen in 1966 [17, 39, 41, 47]. Despite the advantage of providing a wide exposure, this route possesses the glaring drawback of having the deep venous system directly in the path toward the tumor. This hinders complete surgical removal of certain lesions, and it also risks caussignificant neurovascular ing damage. Nevertheless, some authors prefer this approach



Fig. 22.6 Intraoperative photographs of the patient shown in Fig. 22.5 demonstrate the most important surgical steps. The superior craniectomy rim was situated above the transverse sinus, while the dura was incised below the sinus and then sutured to this upper rim, where burn holes have been placed for this purpose; the sinus and tentorium were elevated by these tenting sutures, while the cerebellum slightly descended just by gravity; there was no need for using a brain retractor (**a**). A bridging vein of the cerebellar quadrangular lobule that drained into the tentorium was gently freed from its surrounding distal arachnoid membrane using a sharp hook (**b**) and was then protected from traction injury by placing a piece of gel foam around its entry point into the tentorium (**c**); the latter was thereafter fixed with

fibrin glue. At initial exposure, the dorsal surface of the midbrain showed no abnormalities (**d**). The entry point into the parenchyma was chosen at the transition between midbrain and right pulvinar of thalamus, and the lesion was thus exposed and dissected free from the thalamus (**e**). During dissection, the ependymal wall of the posterior third ventricle was opened to create an additional CSF connection between third ventricle and quadrigeminal cistern (**f**). The opening of the mesencephalic and thalamic parenchyma on the surface measured not more than 5–6 mm in diameter and was smaller than the initial diameter of the lesion (**g**). Meticulous hemostasis by gentle bipolar coagulation and complete resection of the cavernous malformation were documented at the end of the intradural stage (**h**)



Fig. 22.7 This 32-year-old female patient suffered from severe headache and mild gait ataxia. Preoperative axial (**a**) and sagittal magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (**b**) furnished evidence of a pineal region cavernoma that extended into the posterior portion of the third ventricle. The right thalamus appeared as the origin of this vascular lesion (**a**). Surgery was undertaken with the patient in the semi-sitting position (**c**); a transoral transesophageal tube (*arrow*) was placed for continuous intraoperative cardiac ultrasonography to monitor and avoid air embolism dur-

ing surgery (c). Complete resection of the lesion was documented on postoperative axial (d) and sagittal MRI (d). The lesion was exposed, using a routine occipital/suboccipital midline skin incision (f), via a supracerebellar paraculminal exposure. There were no additional postoperative neurological deficits (g); unfortunately, local wound infection was noted after 5 weeks, requiring surgical wound revision. Thereafter, the patient remained symptom- and recurrence-free



Fig. 22.7 (continued)



Fig. 22.8 Intraoperative photographs of the patient are shown in Fig. 22.7. To obtain a retraction-free supracerebellar exposure, the craniotomy was extended superiorly above the level of the transverse sinus; burr holes were placed into the upper bony rim to allow for tenting sutures after dural opening below the sinus. Thus, sinus and tentorium were elevated by $4-5 \text{ mm}(\mathbf{a})$. Bridging cerebellar veins were considered important structures that must be preserved by all means to avoid postoperative cerebellar congestion (**b**). Reinforcing the dural entry point of the bridging veins into

the tentorium with fibrin glue rendered them more resistant to downward traction after the cerebellum descended by gravity (c). Exposure of the quadrigeminal plate and posterior thalamus was obtained by sharp incision of the thick arachnoid membrane first on the left (d), then also on the right side. A left-sided paraculminal trajectory led directly to the pineal region and the thalamic cavernous malformation (e). Obviously, there was no need for using a brain retractor, as there was sufficient space for microsurgical dissection between cerebellar surface and tentorium (f)



Fig. 22.9 Two years prior to surgery, this 66-year-old male experienced, for the first time, progressive gait ataxia, paresthesia in both legs, and a slight right-sided motor weakness. Gradually, his gait became spastic and ataxic. Preoperative T1w contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (\mathbf{a} , \mathbf{b}) demonstrated a hemorrhagic midbrain lesion that did not completely reach the brainstem surface. Surgery was indicated, and an occipital trans-tentorial access route was chosen. The patient was placed in the right lateral park-bench position, with the head slightly tilted to the right side (\mathbf{c}). We preferred this approach

because of a broader exposure, less strenuous patient positioning, and greater operating comfort for the surgeon [48]. According to the description in the literature, the patient is placed preferably in a lateral or three-quarter prone position, with the head set so that the nose is rotated 30° toward the floor. The skin incision is made paramedially, usually on the right side, having the shape of a horseshoe with the base downward. The lambdoid suture is identified, along with the insertions of the cervical muscles. Two burr holes are made on the midline with great care not to damage the superior sagittal sinus (SSS), the dura mater is detached from the bone, and the occipitoparietal craniotomy is performed in such a manner that the posterior segment of the SSS is revealed just cranial to the upper margin

because it offered a straight-line viewing trajectory not only to the superior but also to the inferior portion of the lesion as could be seen on the preoperative screenshot (**d**, *arrow*) of the neuronavigation system (*BrainLab AG, Germany*). Complete extirpation of the lesion was succeeded without perioperative complications, as documented on postoperative MRI (**e**, **f**). Although used less frequently than the supracerebellar approach, this access route was readily feasible and offered an equally good view of the tectal plate and targeted vascular lesion (**g**). There were no additional neurological deficits postoperatively (**h**)

of the torcular. The dura mater is incised in a C-shape with the pedicle toward the SSS. Optionally, an extraventricular drainage (EVD) can now be placed in the occipital horn of the lateral ventricle on the same side to obtain additional brain relaxation. Afterward, the occipital lobe is effortlessly retracted laterally and superiorly without sacrificing the bridging veins, advancing until the free edge of the tentorium is visible. This is the safest way to avoid direct damage and perfusion insufficiency around the calcarine cortex and optic radiations near their termination [49]. The tentorium is then dissected in a line alongside the straight sinus, at around 1 cm lateral to it. Alternatively, a wedge-shaped resection of the tentorium further improves exposure. Once in view, the arachnoid membranes of



Fig. 22.10 This 36-year-old female patient suffered from progressive headache, diplopia, and slight gait ataxia. A midbrain cavernoma was detected on magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) in her home country, but this lesion was estimated as inoperable deep-seated vascular malformation (**a**, **b**). Contrary to this opinion, we considered the lesion well accessible and resectable, and offered the patient microsurgical removal. Initially, the semi-sitting position was planned, since it appeared as the most suitable for such kind of lesion. However, this position was not applicable because of high risk of paradoxical air embolism, as the patient foramen ovale of the heart. Under these circumstances, the procedure was carried out with

the quadrigeminal cistern are cut, just underneath the vein of Galen.

A third and a more infrequently used approach is the occipital interhemispheric transcallosal (OITC), which is accompanied though by a higher morbidity and is therefore less optimal than the previously mentioned routes [39, 46, 49, 50]. This approach utilizes the natural corridor along the junction between the parietal and occipital lobes. Both sitting and prone positions are equally favorable. The skin may be incised either in a horseshoe shape, as for the previous

the patient in the prone position (c). A left-sided paramedian skin incision enabled a slightly lateralized suboccipital craniectomy, and surgery was carried out via the lateral supracerebellar approach. Although complete resection of the cavernous malformation was achieved as demonstrated on postoperative MRI (d, e), the microsurgical exposure and parenchymal dissection were significantly more difficult and time-consuming than in other patients because of cerebellar venous congestion in the prone position. Usually, we never encounter such kind of obstacles in similar procedures in which patients were placed in the semisitting position. Fortunately, there were no perioperative complications in this patient, and she did not experience additional neurological deficits after surgery (\mathbf{f})

craniotomy, or in a linear fashion (coronal or sagittal). The craniotomy is made in the same manner as for the OTT, with the mention that for the OITC, it is centered over the vertex as to reduce occipital lobe retraction and manipulation. The dura is cut in a C-shape with the base toward the SSS and reflected medially using atraumatic sutures. As soon as the medial aspect of the hemisphere is visible, the route involving the least number of veins is selected. It is preferable not to sacrifice more than one bridging vein, if possible. The ipsilateral hemisphere is gently retracted, and the falx cerebri can also be cut inferiorly for a wider exposure. Using the operating microscope, the corpus callosum is then identified, with the two pericallosal arteries running just above this structure. Retracting the pericallosal arteries may be done either on the same side apart from one another. The corpus callosum is then cut in its posterior segment. The incision should be made as little as feasible, in order to avoid a disconnection syndrome. Having penetrated through the corpus callosum, the anatomical structures and cavernoma of the pineal region may be visualized.

We prefer a modification of this access route without the necessity of splitting the splenium, namely the combined occipital interhemispheric supracerebellar infratentorial approach [3, 43].

The transcortical transventricular approach is seldom used for the microsurgical removal of pineal region lesions due to the limited visibility and possible damage it may cause to the cortex [42, 50]. This route utilizes a trajectory made via the right lateral ventricle through a cortical incision, evidently in a noneloquent area of the brain. Although neuronavigation is a valuable tool that can be employed in any of the discussed approaches, it is probably the most useful here. To the best of our knowledge, this approach has never been used in resecting a pineal region CM.

Once the pineal region has been exposed and the cavernoma is accessible via any of the aforementioned routes, proper lesionectomy may commence. Some CMs may readily appear on the parenchymal surface of the midbrain or thalamus, others may be located more deeply intraaxially. In the latter instances, the mesencephalic or thalamic surface may show an apparently normal aspect. This certainly renders the choice of the entry point into the brainstem or thalamus more difficult. A limited pial opening is performed where the CM or hematoma is nearest to the surface. Under microscopic magnification, the cavernoma is carefully dissected from adjacent parenchyma using microinstruments. In order to minimize damage to normal neurovascular structures, the bipolar coagulator is usually set to a low current intensity. Preserving the gliotic pseudocapsule around the lesion facilitates maintaining a safe circumferential surgical plane. It is desirable to avoid en bloc resection in this region so as to reduce the risk of unwanted retraction and injury. We recommend employing microinstruments and performing a piecemeal excision, being cautious when removing the pseudocapsule so as not to trespass with the resection into normal cerebral tissue. If any portions of a venous malformation are encountered along the surgical route, it is best to preserve them to avoid venous infarcts.

Under certain circumstances, it is possible to address only the hydrocephalus, resulting from an enlarging pineal CM obstructing the Sylvian aqueduct. Toward that purpose, there are multiple available methods, including temporary CSF release (extraventricular drainage-EVD), ventriculoperitoneal shunt (VPS), and VCS. In the case report of Feletti et al., the cavernoma of the cerebral aqueduct was left untouched while they performed a VCS [51]. The patient had an uneventful postoperative course and a favorable neurological outcome at controls. In case that intuitive methods of diminishing ICP and its symptoms caused by obstructive hydrocephalus are considered, great caution should be taken when indicating these procedures. A recently ruptured pineal region CM may produce additional hemorrhage, should the ICP drop too rapidly or under a certain threshold. This may occur at a variable point in time, but most likely shortly after CSF flow diversion, with a sudden aggravation of symptoms and neurological deterioration. Apparently, even a VPS with a high-pressure valve is at risk of this phenomenon, rendering the ICP threshold uncertain [9, 23]. Under these circumstances, it appears more favorable to remove the pineal CM as early as feasible after the CSF diversion. Furthermore, as these lesions are histologically benign, and since they are expected not to recur in case of complete removal, CSF diversion surgery can effectively be avoided after lesionectomy.

22.6 Controversies

The main controversial issues concerning pineal region CMs are optimal clinical management and surgical strategies. Since asymptomatic CMs are typically maintained under observation, and with regard to the less easy accessibility of this area, incidentally discovered lesions are best managed expectantly with repeated MRI scans, usually at a yearly interval. Minor or moderate-intensity headaches in the absence of significant hemorrhage on imaging studies and without signs of increased ICP should also be treated conservatively with mild analgesics. The risk of bleeding in this region is not well established; accordingly, we do not recommend removing the lesion in the absence of a higher perceived possibility of hemorrhage (previous stroke, multiple CMs, increased arterial pressure).

SRS is a noninvasive procedure that is claimed to reduce the chances of hemorrhage from cavernomas. Regarded objectively and based on our own observations in several patients, its results are inferior when compared to surgical removal, as this method does not remove the lesion, nor does it completely eliminate the risk of bleeding [3–5, 29–33]. Certain authors and centers may frequently opt for this management strategy due to the fewer complications and lower mortality, especially for patients unable to undergo surgery [1, 15]. Because of the implied low surgical accessibility of the pineal region, it may become an enticing choice for some physicians, specifically if there are no signs of recent hemorrhage or lesion expansion. If acute hydrocephalus is present, this method alone becomes irrelevant. SRS is also discouraged for asymptomatic cavernomas or familial cases, applicable to CMs of this region as well. The authors of this chapter do not recommend radiosurgery for the treatment of CMs because they cannot recognize sufficient evidence for the efficiency of the method in these vascular malformations (Fig. 22.11).

Another controversial topic is the treatment of hydrocephalus in the case of pineal CM hemorrhage. The choice between VPS and VCS has been widely debated; however, neither method is



Fig. 22.11 This 36-year-old male patient suffered for the first time from diplopia 4 years prior to surgery. By that time, a rather small mesencephalic cavernous malformation was diagnosed. The only treatment the patient received by that time was placement of a ventriculoperitoneal shunt due to concomitant obstructive hydrocephalus. As the deep-seated vascular lesion was considered inoperable in his home country, the patient underwent gamma knife treatment 2 years prior to the current surgical intervention. Already 1 month after radiosurgery, another hemorrhage from the midbrain cavernoma occurred, causing a temporary left-sided hemiparesis. The patient suffered a second post-radiosurgical hemorrhage several months later; this time, he developed several neurological deficits: right-sided incomplete oculomotor palsy with diplopia, left-sided hemiparesis and hemihypesthesia, as well as gait ataxia. In the meantime, the midbrain lesion has significantly increased in size despite the previous radiosurgery, now measuring 30 mm in largest diameter as can be

seen on preoperative axial (a) and sagittal MRI (b). The patient agreed to undergo surgery, and a right-sided posterolateral occipital/suboccipital craniectomy was performed to also allow for occipital transtentorial exposure if deemed necessary during surgery (c). The microsurgical extirpation was carried out via a supracerebellar transtentorial exposure, and complete resection of the lesion was succeeded as documented on postoperative axial (d) and sagittal magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (e). The surgical intervention was undertaken with the patient placed in the semi-sitting position under continuous electrophysiological monitoring; for this rather extensive exposure, we used an occipital/suboccipital musculocutaneous flap (f). There were no perioperative complications. Postoperatively, temporary exacerbation of the sensory deficits and gait ataxia were noted. Fortunately, 1 year after surgery, the patient presented in excellent clinical condition, mentioning only minimal diplopia and hemisensory deficit (g)



Fig. 22.11 (continued)

the obvious superior alternative [52]. Although VPS has a higher short-term success rate of nearly 100%, it carries a higher risk of postoperative infections and overdrainage, while also being a "blind procedure," Additionally, VPS, through the undesired process of overdrainage, may initiate a second hemorrhagic episode, worsening the patient's neurological prognosis [9, 23]. Alternatively, acute hydrocephalus can be treated via an EVD placed before surgery. VCS, in turn, requires appropriate equipment and training [50, 52]. The final choice is made according to experience, preference, and availability. Regardless of the method, treatment of an occlusive hydrocephalus should be initiated as early as possible, in order to avoid permanent deficit or even death.

As for the surgical technique, the surgical approach should be short, allowing proper exposure of the lesion and the regional vasculature, while also minimizing the need for brain retraction. According to our experience, the supracerebellar infratentorial approach is possibly the most versatile [3]. Also very useful is the occipital transtentorial approach, [41, 48-50], as well as the combined supracerebellar/ occipital transtentorial. The supratentorial interhemispheric route is an alternative, but it is more rarely used [15]. Selection of the optimal access route depends on the anatomical characteristics of the patient, as well as the presence, size, and exact location of the hemorrhage. Regardless of the approach, the only way to effectively eliminate the risk of rebleeding is to remove the lesion in its entirety.

22.7 Conclusions

Pineal region CMs can be regarded as rare occurrences that may remain clinically silent or present with nonspecific symptoms. The definitive imaging diagnosis is made on an MRI scan, preferably T2 sequence; however, non-contrasted CT scans can be valuable in an emergency setting. Acute hydrocephalus should be addressed before lesion removal, either via an EVD or a VCS. Complete surgical removal, preferably via the supracerebellar infratentorial approach, ensures curability of the disease and prevention of subsequent hemorrhages, as we have experienced in our own patient series. Our management strategy, continually refined during the past three decades, has yielded excellent clinical results in pineal region CMs.

References

- Choudhri O, Chen RP, Bulsara K. 21 cavernous malformations of the brain and spinal cord. 4th ed: Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-323-43140-8.00021-4.
- Iliescu BF, Poeata I. Cerebral Cavernomas. In: Popescu I, Ciuce C, editors. Tratat de Chirurgie, Editura Academiei Române, vol. VI. 2nd ed; 2014. p. 5: 402–410. Text in Romanian.
- Bertalanffy H, Burkhardt JK, Kockro RA, Bozinov O, Sarnthein J. Resection of cavernous malformations of the brainstem Cavernous Malformations. Nerv Syst. 2011:143–60. https://doi.org/10.1017/ CBO9781139003636.016.
- 4. Akers A, Al-Shahi Salman R, Awad I, Dahlem K, Flemming K, et al. Synopsis of guidelines for the

clinical management of cerebral cavernous malformations: consensus recommendations based on systematic literature review by the angioma alliance scientific advisory board clinical experts panel. Neurosurgery. 2017;80(5):665–80. https://doi.org/10.1093/neuros/ nyx091.

- Metellus P, Kharkar S, Kapoor S, Lin D, Rigamonti D. Cerebral cavernous malformations. Neurosurg Q. 2008;18(4):223–9.
- Flemming KD. Clinical Management of Cavernous Malformations. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2017;19:122.
- Engelmann R, Batra S, Li A, Camara-Quintana J, Rigamonti D. Epidemiology and natural history of cavernous malformations. In: Rigamonti D, editor. Cavernous malformations of the nervous system. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2011. p. 9–14. https://doi.org/10.1017/ CBO9781139003636.003.
- Goldstein HE, Solomon RA. Epidemiology of Cavernous Malformations. Vol 143. 1st ed: Elsevier B.V.; 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-444-63640-9.00023-0.
- Kim D, Shim K, Kim T, Chang J, Park Y, Choi J. Pineal cavernous malformations: report of two cases. 2005;46(6):851–8.
- Cristini A, Fischer C, Sindou M. Tectal Plate Cavernoma — A Special Entity of Brainstem Cavernomas. Case Report. 2004;3019(03) https://doi. org/10.1016/S0090-3019(03)00487-7.
- Batra S, Crain B, Engelmann R, Rigamonti D. Pathology of cavernous malformations 2011:1–9.
- Taslimi S, Modabbernia A, Amin-Hanjani S, Barker FG 2nd, Macdonald RL. Natural history of cavernous malformation: systematic review and meta-analysis of 25 studies. Neurology. 2016;86(21):1984–91.
- Ene C, Kaul A, Kim L. Natural History of Cerebral Cavernous Malformations. Vol 143. 1st ed: Elsevier B.V; 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-444-63640-9.00021-7.
- 14. Cannizzaro D, Sabatino G, Mancarella C, et al. Management and surgical approaches of brainstem cavernous malformations: our experience and literature review. Asian J Neurosurg. 2019;14(1):131–9. https://doi.org/10.4103/ajns.AJNS_290_17.
- Chenisz JF, Mattozo CA, Yokoi DS, Fudalli F, Luvison L. Surgical treatment of cavernous Angiomas in the pineal gland – case report. Arquivos Brasileiros de Neurocirurgia. 2018;37:242–6.
- Ramina R, Mattei TA, de Aguiar PHP, Meneses MS, Ferraz VR, Aires R, et al. Surgical management of brainstem cavernous malformations. 2011;32:1013– 28. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10072-011-0477-8.
- Muzumdar DP, Misra BKBA. Pineal region cavernoma - case report. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2000;40:372–9.
- Figueiredo A, Maheshwari S, Goel A. Cavernoma in the pineal region. J Clin Neurosci. 2009;17(5):652–3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jocn.2009.08.009.
- Ogura T, Kambe A, Sakamoto M, Shinohara Y, Ogawa T, Kurosaki M. Superficial Siderosis associ-

ated with a pineal cavernous malformation. World Neurosurg. 2017;109:230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2017.09.197.

- Kobayashi S, Kamagata M, Nakamura M, Nakazato Y, Sasaki T. Pineal apoplexy due to massive hemorrhage associated with cavernous Angioma. Surg Neurol. 2001;55:365–71.
- Vhora S, Kobayashi S, Okudera H. Pineal cavernous angioma presenting with Parkinsonism. 2001;8:263– 6. https://doi.org/10.1054/jocn.2000.0895.
- Aboul-enein H, Sabry AAE, Farhoud AH. Supracerebellar infratentorial approach with paramedian expansion for posterior third ventricular and pineal region lesions. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2015;139:100–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. clineuro.2015.08.009.
- Kang J, Kim D, Ph D, et al. Surgical treatment of cavernous malformation of pineal region. J Korean Neurosurg Soc. 2005;38:238–41.
- 24. Frisardi G, Iani C, Sau G, et al. A relationship between bruxism and orofacial- dystonia? A trigeminal electrophysiological approach in a case report of pineal cavernoma. Behav Brain Funct. 2013;9(1):1. https:// doi.org/10.1186/1744-9081-9-41.
- Wang KY, Idowu OR, Lin DDM. In: 1st ed, editor. Radiology and Imaging for Cavernous Malformations. Vol 143: Elsevier B.V.; 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-444-63640-9.00024-2.
- 26. Gibson CC, Zhu W, Davis CT, Bowman-Kirigin JA, Chan AC, Ling J, et al. Strategy for identifying repurposed drugs for the treatment of cerebral cavernous malformation. Circulation. 2015;131(3):289–99. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.010403.
- Bravi L, Rudini N, Cuttano R, Giampietro C, Maddaluno L, Ferrarini L, et al. Sulindac metabolites decrease cerebrovascular malformations in CCM3-knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2015;112(27):8421–6. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.1501352112.
- McDonald DA, Shi C, Shenkar R, Liu F, Ginsberg MH, Marchuk DA, et al. Fasudil decreases lesion burden in a murine model of cerebral cavernous malformation disease. Stroke. 2012;43(2):571–4. https://doi. org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.625467.
- 29. Nagy G, Razak A, Rowe JG, Hodgson TJ, Coley SC, Radatz MW, Patel UJ, Kemeny AA. Stereotactic radiosurgery for deep-seated cavernous malformations: a move toward more active, early intervention. Clinical article. J Neurosurg. 2010;113:691–9.
- 30. Monaco EA, Khan AA, Niranjan A, Kano H, Grandhi R, Kondziolka D, Flickinger JC, Lunsford LD. Stereotactic radiosurgery for the treatment of symptomatic brainstem cavernous malformations. Neurosurg Focus. 2010;29(3):E11.
- Liu KD, Chung WY, Wu HM, Shiau CY, Wang LW, Guo WY, Pan DH. Gamma knife surgery for cavernous hemangiomas: an analysis of 125 patients. J Neurosurg. 2005;102(Suppl):81–6.

- Hasegawa T, McInerney J, Kondziolka D, Lee JY, Flickinger JC, Lun-sford LD. Long-term results after stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with cavernous malformations. Neurosurgery. 2002;50:1190–7. discussion 1197–8
- 33. Acerbi F, Corte EL, D'Incerti L, Ferroli P. Are there effective alternatives to surgery for the treatment of symptomatic brainstem cavernous malformation? World Neurosurg. 2015;83(3):313–6.
- Bertalanffy H, Gerganov VM. Microsurgical or radiosurgical management of intracranial cavernomas. Acta Neurochir Suppl. 2013;116:103–6. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-3-7091-1376-9_16.
- Keezer MR, Maestro R Del. Radiation-Induced Cavernous Hemangiomas : Case Report and Literature Review 2017:303–310.
- 36. Nimjee SM, Powers CJ, Bulsara KR. Review of the literature on de novo formation of cavernous malformations of the central nervous system after radiation therapy. Neurosurg Focus. 2006;21(1):e4.
- 37. Sheen JJ, Lee DH, Lee DH, Song Y, Kwon DH. Longterm outcome of gamma knife radiosurgery for brain Cavernoma: factors associated with subsequent De novo Cavernoma formation. World Neurosurg. 2018;120:e17–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2018.07.046.
- Barker FG 2nd, Amin-Hanjani S, Butler WE, Lyons S, Ojemann RG, Chapman PH, Ogilvy CS. Temporal clustering of hemorrhages from untreated cavernous malformations of the central nervous system. Neurosurgery. 2001;49:15–24.
- 39. Choque-velasquez J, Colasanti R, Resendiznieves JC, Jahromi BR, Kozyrev DA, Thiarawat P, et al. Supracerebellar infratentorial paramedian approach in Helsinki neurosurgery: cornerstones of a safe and effective route to the pineal region. World Neurosurg. 2017;105:534. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2017.06.007.
- Chandy MJ, Damaraju SC. Benign tumours of the pineal region: a prospective study from 1983 to 1997. Br J Neurosurg. 1998;12(3):228–33. https://doi. org/10.1080/02688699845041.
- Konovalov AN, Pitskhelauri DI. Principles of treatment of the pineal region tumors. Surg Neurol. 2003;59(4):250–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0090-3019(03)00223-4.
- 42. Oliveira J, Cerejo A, Silva PS, Polónia P, Pereira J, Vaz R. The infratentorial supracerebellar approach in surgery of lesions of the pineal region. Surg Neurol. 2013;4:154. https://doi. org/10.4103/2152-7806.122504.

- 43. Kodera T, Bozinov O, Sürücü O, Ulrich NH, Burkhardt JK, Bertalanffy H. Neurosurgical venous considerations for tumors of the pineal region resected using the infratentorial supracerebellar approach. J Clin Neurosci. 2011;18(11):1481–5. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jocn.2011.02.035.
- 44. Bertalanffy H. Avoidance of postoperative acute cerebellar swelling after pineal tumor surgery. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158(1):59–62. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00701-015-2624-0.
- 45. Bertalanffy H, Benes L, Miyazawa T, Alberti O, Siegel AM, Sure U. Cerebral Cavernomas in the Adult. Review of the Literature and Analysis of 72 Surgically Treated Patients. Vol 25.; 2002. https://doi. org/10.1007/s101430100179.
- 46. Tsuji Y, Kar S, Bertalanffy H. Microsurgical Management of Midbrain Cavernous Malformations : Predictors of Outcome and Lesion Classification in 72 Patients. 2019:1–11. https://doi.org/10.1093/ons/ opz026.
- Maselli G, Paulis D, De Ricci A, Galzio RJ. Posterior cranial fossa tumors : Results and prognostic factors in a consecutive series of 14 operated patients by occipital transtentorial approach; 2019. p. 1–13. https://doi.org/10.4103/2152-7806.99911.
- Reid WS, Clark WK. Comparison of the infratentorial and transtentorial approaches to the pineal region. Neurosurgery. 1978;3(1):1–8. https://doi. org/10.1227/00006123-197807000-00001.
- 49. Matsuo S, Baydin S, Güngör A, Middlebrooks EH, Komune N, Iihara K, et al. Prevention of postoperative visual field defect after the occipital transtentorial approach: anatomical study. J Neurosurg. 2018;129(1):188–97. https://doi.org/10.3171/2017.4. JNS162805.
- Sonabend AM, Bowden S, Bruce JN. Microsurgical resection of pineal region tumors. J Neuro-Oncol. 2016;130(2):351–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11060-016-2138-5.
- Feletti A, Dimitriadis S, Pavesi G. Cavernous angioma of the cerebral aqueduct. World Neurosurg. 2016;98:876.e15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2016.11.096.
- Gliemroth J, Käsbeck E, Kehler U. Ventriculocisternostomy versus ventriculoperitoneal shunt in the treatment of hydrocephalus : A retrospective, long-term observational study. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2014;122:92–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. clineuro.2014.03.022.



Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation 23

Fiedhelm Brassel, Samuel Kobba, and Christof M. Sommer

23.1 Part A: Outline of the Literature

In **Part A**, the body of the literature is summarized with a focus on clinically relevant aspects. The chapter can be regarded as a narrative review of published vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation (VGAM) characteristics.

23.1.1 Historical Aspects and Definitions

The entity VGAM has its roots in a cerebral vascular malformation draining into the vein of Galen that was first described by Steinheil in 1896 [1]. In 1923 and 1937, Wohak and Jaeger et al. reported on aneurysms of the vein of Galen; however, the interpretation and understanding of these lesions changed when embryological considerations were taken into account [1]. Normally, the median prosencephalic vein of Markowski (MPV) transforms into the vein of Galen before birth, whereby the anterior portion regresses

F. Brassel (🖂)

Clinic of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Sana Klinikum, Duisburg, Germany

S. Kobba Diagnostic and Interventional Radiology, Klinikum Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany

C. M. Sommer Radiology, Heidelberg University Hospital, Heidelberg, Germany upon formation of the internal cerebral veins, and the posterior portion persists as the vein of Galen [2]. Strictly speaking, VGAM is a misnomer because it is actually the MPV that persists and fails to develop into a normal vein of Galen [3– 5]. Currently, the definition of a VGAM is as follows: an arteriovenous fistula/malformation between the MPV and different arterial feeders (e.g., choroidal arteries, thalamoperforating arteries, and pericallosal arteries) [3, 4].

23.1.2 Epidemiology and Clinical Presentation

VGAMs are uncommon, and their exact incidence and prevalence are not known, but they are estimated to be about 1% of all pediatric congenital anomalies and up to 30% of all pediatric vascular malformations [6]. The published age distributions of patients with VGAMs is listed in Table 23.1 [3].

The clinical presentation of patients with VGAMs depends on age. In a case series with fetus presenting with cardiac enlargement diagnosed by applying prenatal ultrasound, the

Fable 23.1 A	ge distribution	of patients	with V	VGAM
---------------------	-----------------	-------------	--------	------

Age group	Age	Percentage
Fetus	Before birth	29%
Neonates	Birth-1 month	38%
Infants	1 month-2 years	26%
Children	2-16 years	7%

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_23

mortality rate was 100% [7]. Neonates who survive present with high-output cardiac failure due to severe arteriovenous (AV) shunting (see also **Part B: Indications for Treatment**) [8]. Infants and young children present with hydrocephalus due to malabsorption of cerebrospinal fluid and venous hypertension. The patients can be identified having an overly broad skull in proportion to the size of the face (so-called macrocranium) [9–11]. In children, intracranial hemorrhage, headache, seizure, and developmental delay are further clinical hallmarks [12, 13].

23.1.3 Pathophysiology and Pathoanatomy

Raybaud et al. postulated that VGAMs develop between week 6 and week 11 of gestation [14]. Representing a low-resistance pathway for the blood flow, shunting from the arterial to the venous side of the VGAM results. The combination of high flow with additional recruitment and dilatation of arterial feeders worsens the sump phenomenon, and this circulus vitiosus induces cardiac failure [15]. The inability of the right and left ventricles to handle the venous overload is aggravated by the steady decrease of resistance in the pulmonary circulation of the neonate. Because of those two low-pressure systems (the VGAM itself and the maturing pulmonary circulation), high-output cardiac failure develops and worsens [16]. Multi-organ failure is a consequence because of compensating severe vasoconstriction in the region of the splanchnic nervi (e.g., resulting in renal failure) as well as venous congestion (e.g., resulting in hepatomegaly and liver failure). VGAM-associated intracranial hemodynamic changes cause secondary alterations of the venous drainage, with persistence or enlargement of the fetal falcine sinus, stenosis of the straight sinus, development of persisted accessory straight sinus or accessory torcula, and/or atypical drainage via internal cerebral veins or facial veins [17].

23.1.4 Classification of Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation Subtypes

Different classification systems exist, and, to date, four different classification systems evolving over time should be noted. In 1960, Litvak et al. published categories A (aneurysms of the great vein of Galen), B (racemose conglomerations of blood vessels deep in the cerebral structures with dilated deep venous structures), and C (translational types of midline arteriovenous shunts), describing vascular malformations connected to the vein of Galen [1]. We do not further specify this classification system because of the current lack of clinical impact. In 1988, Yasargil et al. proposed a classification system with differentiation into pure arteriovenous fistula (type I-III) and arteriovenous malformations with or without arteriovenous fistulae (type IVA-C) [7]. The Yasargil classification can be regarded as a surgical classification with important functional differences, regarding the venous drainage. (In Yasargil type I–III VGAMs, the internal cerebral veins are not opacified when applying diagnostic angiograms, whereas in Yasargil type IVA-C VGAMs the internal cerebral and mesencephalic veins are opacified on early-phase angiograms such as the vein of Galen and straight sinus.)

On the basis of broad clinical experience in the management of VGAM, Lasjaunias et al. proposed an alternative classification system, which is potentially more suitable for the endovascular therapy [18]. The two different types, classified under consideration of the origin of the arterial feeders using diagnostic angiograms, are the so-called choroidal type (Lasjaunias type I VGAM) and the mural type (Lasjaunias type II VGAM) [1].

In 2013, Mortazavi et al. analyzed the available classification systems and recognized the need for revision [1]. In their new proposal, not only are the morphological and functional VGAM aspects considered, but the clinical symptoms are also taken into account.

Finally, secondary enlargement of the true vein of Galen, and not of its precursor (MPV),

exists, which needs to be distinguished from a VGAM. Vein of Galen dilatation (VOGD) and vein of Galen varix (VOGV) are those entities that result secondarily due to adjacent venous obstruction, arteriovenous shunt, and/or vascular malformation [13, 19–21].

23.1.5 Treatment and Outcome

Morbidity and mortality rates of untreated VGAMs in neonates with high-output cardiac failure reach 100% [5, 22-25]. In the early postnatal period, primary and secondary goals of treatment are hemodynamic and neurological stabilization, respectively [1, 6, 26]. In infants and children, the primary goal of treatment is neurological stabilization, with control of hydrocephalus, avoidance of developmental delay and intracranial hemorrhage, and control of seizures and headache [1, 6, 26]. The Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score was published to enable the quantification of illness severity in patients with VGAMs [17]. A score of <8 indicates a patient who is too critically ill for treatment, a score of 8-12 indicates a patient who should undergo emergency treatment, and a score of >12 indicates a patient who is medically stable and should undergo delayed treatment not earlier than the age of 5 months [17]. According to a systematic review and meta-analysis, the clinical decision making following the Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score results in a higher rate of survival with good neurological outcome [27].

23.1.5.1 Conservative Treatment

The key pillar of hemodynamic stabilization constitutes the aggressive therapy of cardiac failure and pulmonary hypertension. Reduction of the preload (e.g., with diuretics and volume restriction) and increase of the contractibility (e.g., with digitalis, dopamine, and dobutamin) represent options to obtain cardiac stabilization [1]. Pulmonary hypertension is managed with nitric oxide, vasopressors, alkalinization, and ventilation [2]. Even though conservative treatment is fully exploited, the condition of an essential part of patients still worsens progressively. Then, invasive therapy, or, in the strict sense, endovascular therapy, is the only option to prevent hemodynamic decompensation. Optimization of liver and kidney function are other treatment goals; however, this is strongly connected to the success of hemodynamic stabilization [21]. The diverse conservative treatments with the goal of neurological stabilization can be obtained from the relevant literature; however, also in this context, it must be emphasized that concomitant endovascular therapy is the key to optimizing the neurological outcomes (see also **Part B: Indications for Treatment**) [28–31].

23.1.5.2 Surgery and Radiotherapy

Although there are reports describing the microsurgical and radiotherapeutical treatment of VGAMs, the concepts are currently mostly disregarded either due to the high procedure-related morbidity and mortality rates or to the lack of high evidence [26, 32, 38, 39].

23.1.5.3 Endovascular Therapy

The implementation of endovascular therapy marks a milestone in the interdisciplinary management of VGAMs. In 2015, Chow et al. published the mortality rates of different VGAM treatment approaches and noted the superiority of endovascular therapy [32]. Accordingly, the mortality rates of endovascular therapy, microsurgery, and no treatment are 15%, 84.6%, and 76.7%, respectively [5, 33-36]. In 2017, Brinjikji et al. summarized and analyzed the results of endovascular therapy in a systematic review and meta-analysis [27]. Demographically, neonates, infants, and children account for 41.9%, 45.0%, and 13.1%, respectively, of the VGAM patients undergoing endovascular therapy. For the entire collective, all-cause mortality is 14.0% (95% CI, 8.0-22.0%). Overall, a good neurological outcome (defined as normal development) rate is published as being at 62.0% (95% CI, 57.0-67.0%), whereby age (neonate) and presence of congestive cardiac failure are predictors of poor neurological outcome. In 2019, two larger retrospective series were published. Sivasankar et al. treated Lasjaunias type I and II VGAMs with transarterial embolization, and they could achieve a good outcome in 85.0% of patients [6]. For the entire collective, complication and fatal

outcome rates are reported with 26.9% and 12.0%, respectively. The Texas Children's Hospital (TCH; Houston, USA) experience regarding VGAM is published by Wagner et al. who emphasized the importance of modern embolization equipment such as dual-lumen balloon microcatheters, coils and onyx, and their combinations [26]. In their series with repeat endovascular therapy, the procedure-related complication rate is 24%, 66.7% of patients feature normal or near-normal neurological development, and 16.7% of patients have a fatal outcome. The methodology for implementing a new embolization technique, the combined

transvenous and transarterial approach with kissing microcatheters, in the clinical routine was published in 2012 by the lead author of this book chapter [37]. Eight neonates and six infants, children, or young adults underwent repeat endovascular therapy, with normal or nearnormal outcome in 69.2% of patients. Further study benchmarks are procedure-related complication and mortality rates of 8.8% and 0%, respectively; an angiographic complete or >90% VGAM occlusion rate of 78.6%, and a control of cardiac failure rate of 100%. In Fig. 23.1, a case of one-stage endovascular therapy of a Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM is demonstrated.



Fig. 23.1 Endovascular therapy of a Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM in a 4-month-old infant with hydrocephalus in stable general condition and without obvious neurodevelopmental alterations. (a) baseline MRI (sagittal T2OffPh) at month 4 of life, showing hydrocephalus, delayed brain development, and space-occupying VGAM with a dilated MPV (white asterisk); (b) right internal carotid artery angiogram (digital subtraction angiography in lateral projection), showing Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM with supply of the dilated MPV (white arrow) from the distal pericallosal branches (white arrowhead); (c) superselective pericallosal artery angiogram (digital subtraction angiography in lateral projection), showing single-hole arteriovenous fistula (microcatheter via the transarterial route, white arrowhead) into the dilated MPV (microwire advanced over the microcatheter via the transvenous route, white arrow); (**d**, **e**) superselective pericallosal artery control angiogram (digital subtraction angiography in lateral projection) and selective right internal carotid artery control angiogram (digital nonsubtraction angiography in lateral projection) immediately after embolization, showing occlusion of the single-hole arteriovenous fistula (D - white arrow) after positioning of two coils (E—white arrow); (**f**) Control MRI (sagittal T2OffPh) at month 26 of life showing persistent occlusion of the single-hole arteriovenous fistula, shrinkage of the formerly dilated MPV (white arrow), and regular brain development.

23.2 Part B: Controversial Issues and Dedicated Management **Strategies**

In **Part B**, the perspective and proceedings in a VGAM high-volume center are presented. In the Clinic of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Duisburg Hospital, Germany, > 100 patients with different types of VGAMs underwent >500 endovascular therapies during the last 20 years with the intention of cure or palliation. Multiple articles involving the institutional VGAM data have already been published, and issues such as angioarchitecture, dedicated embolization technique, radiation exposure, interdisciplinary management, predictors of technical and clinical success, and long-term outcome are in the process of review, analysis, and/or preparation for publication [37, 43–52]. Considering our experience, we believe that the generally accepted VGAM management strategies can be optimized, and therefore this chapter is in accordance with that belief.

23.2.1 Indication for Treatment

In the era of modern interdisciplinary treatment, 40% of neonates with VGAM do not survive [53]. Of the survivors, 50% show poor neurocognitive results (e.g., neuromotor function, language development, cognitive development, and emotional development) [53]. In the multivariate analysis, only a Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score < 12 but with no brain injury (in particular, white matter injury) on early imaging is the predictor of poor cognitive outcome [53]. For long-term survivors, by the time of school age, 57.6% present with good neurological outcome (evaluated using the King's Outcome Scale for Childhood Head Injury [KOSHI] score and eight neurological and behavioral items from the Rivermead Post-Concussion Symptoms questionnaire); however, the majority of individuals suffer from neurodevelopmental alterations [54]. These data point out that the current management of VGAM, inclusive of endovascular therapy, must be optimized. The Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score is commonly recognized as the most important classification system for 217

the decision-making in neonates with VGAMs [17, 18]. At present, however, different highvolume centers deviate from this older concept and choose emergency and staged endovascular management in an alternative way [25, 26, 37, 43]. We believe that there is a bias against patients with low Bicêtre neonatal evaluation scores, who should not be treated, or, in other words, there is a very high probability of morbidity according to the original recommendation. In the Duisburg Hospital, however, parents of concerned neonates and infants regularly insist on treatment. Medical professionals are confronted with the dilemma of treating severely ill patients showing a poor prognosis, based on previous clinical evaluation, according to the Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score. In these cases, interdisciplinary reevaluation of all treatment options and informed consent discussion must be realized as quickly as possible. Both transferring patients to centers with the necessary expertise and consideration of the highest ethical standards should be given utmost priority. Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM is seldom an indication for emergency intervention, and, therefore, not surprisingly, neonates and infants can remain asymptomatic until they grow to be children with clinical signs such as hydrocephalus, macrocrania and prominent subcutaneous cranial and facial veins. These patients rarely suffer from cardiac failure or systemic venous congestion and steal phenomenon. Once detected, staged endovascular therapy is strongly recommended with the intention to avoid impairment of brain development. In contrast, Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM is a neonatal emergency. The concept of patient stabilization over weeks or even months by applying the best conservative and intensive care management with the intention of identifying the "appropriate" therapeutic window for endovascular therapy leads to a significant loss of patients and is therefore regarded in our institution as inacceptable. Severely ill Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM patients require urgent endovascular therapy. The staged occlusion of the VGAM stabilizes the cardiac function and avoids multi-organ failure. Furthermore, the "as early as possible" normalization of the intracranial hemodynamic, in particular, the optimization of cerebral capillary perfusion, is a prerequisite of normal or nearnormal brain development. In patients with an inadequately treated VGAM, brain parenchyma (in particular, white matter) is progressively destroyed due to the severe venous congestion, a phenomenon also observed in other types of brain arteriovenous fistulae and is known as "melting brain syndrome" [32, 55]. From this perspective, patients should not be denied access to treatment controlled by consideration of a controversially discussed classification system alone. Rather, there should be a joint decision that includes the families involved. When the decision to treat a severely ill patient outside of the Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score recommendations is made, there is no 100% guarantee that the best outcome could be achieved. This reality should be made obvious to everyone concerned. A case of endovascular therapy (Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM) performed outside of the Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score recommendations and with favorable outcome is presented in Fig. 23.2.



Fig. 23.2 Repeat endovascular therapy of a Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM in a 1-day-old infant with cardiac decompensation, showing a Bicêtre neonatal evaluation score of 7 (see also Figs. 23.3, 23.4, 23.5, and 23.6.). (a) Baseline chest X-ray (anterior-posterior projection) on day 1 of life showing cardiomegaly and signs of cardiopulmonary decompensation; (b) Baseline MRI (sagittal T2OffPh) on day 1 of life showing a prominent pericallosal artery, multiple arteriovenous fistulae (white arrowhead), a space-occupying VGAM with a dilated MPV (white asterisk), and a persisted and stenosed accessory straight sinus; (c) Retrograde superselective angiogram (digital non-subtraction angiography in lateral projection) on day 1 of life, applying the microcatheter via the transvenous route (white arrowhead), showing an arteriovenous fistula (black arrowhead) and the dilated MPV (white asterisk); annotations: microcatheter via the transarterial route (white arrow) and condition after embolization of another arteriovenous fistula with coils and Onyx, according to the "ferroconcrete" concept (black arrow); (d) Retrograde embolization (road-map fluoroscopy in lateral projection) of the arteriovenous fistula as demonstrated in C on day 1 of life, applying the microcatheter

via the transvenous route and Onyx (black arrowhead); (e) Selective left vertebral artery control angiogram (digital non-subtraction angiography in lateral projection) on day 1 of life, immediately after embolization of two arteriovenous fistulae with coils and Onyx, according to the "ferroconcrete" concept; (f) Superselective angiogram (digital subtraction angiography in lateral projection) on day 11 of life, showing an arteriovenous fistula (black arrowhead); (g) Selective left internal carotid artery control angiogram (digital non-subtraction angiography in lateral projection) on day 11, immediately after embolization with coils and Onyx, according to the "ferroconcrete" concept; (h, i, j, k) Selective control angiograms (digital subtraction angiography in lateral projection) at month 6 of life showing persistent occlusion of the multiple arteriovenous fistulae ((h) left internal carotid artery angiogram; (i) left vertebral artery angiogram; (j) right internal carotid artery angiogram; (k) right vertebral artery angiogram); (l) Control MRI (sagittal T2OffPh) at month 6 of life, showing persistent occlusion of the multiple arteriovenous fistulae, shrinkage of the formerly dilated MPV (white arrow), normalization of the caliber of the pericallosal artery, and regular brain development



Fig. 23.2 (continued)

23.2.2 The Angioarchitecture of Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation and Strategy of Endovascular Therapy

The adequate description of the VGAM angioarchitecture is challenging. We believe that the true VGAM angioarchitecture is probably better described as a pathoanatomical continuum rather than distinct lesion types or subtypes, according to the classifications as Yasargil type or Lasjaunias type VGAMs. In Fig. 23.3, our interpretation of the VGAM angioarchitecture is illustrated. Up to the present, the complete extent and functional aspects of VGAMs cannot be captured succinctly. It is more likely that the different arterial feeders and arteriovenous fistulae, and their collateral network, only demarcate, and, potentially, this is still, in part, after major arteriovenous fistulae have been occluded. Applying diagnostic angiography at baseline, arterial feeders and arteriovenous fistulae with high flow are visualized. Arterial feeders and collaterals with smaller calibers and low flow, however, can hardly be visualized. The following reflection of contrast material flow could help to explore the



Fig. 23.3 Interpretation of the VGAM angioarchitecture, according to our pool of experience. Note 1: The true VGAM angioarchitecture is probably better described as a pathoanatomical continuum rather than distinct lesion types or subtypes, according to classifications such as Yasargil type or Lasjaunias type VGAMs; Note 2: 1: Internal carotid artery; 2: Ophthalmic artery; 3: Posterior communicating artery; 4: Anterior thalamoperforating artery; 5: Anterior choroidal artery; 6: Pericallosal artery; 7: Middle cerebral artery; 8: Steal-forming cortical anastomosis between the middle cerebral artery and the pericallosal artery; 9: Basilar artery; 10: Superior cerebellar artery; 11: Posterior thalamoperforating artery; 12: Medial

dynamic visualization patterns during the different steps of endovascular therapy. Initially, the contrast material is guided toward the largest channels of the vascular network, supplying the largest arteriovenous fistulae and, ultimately, toward the major venous collector (in particular, the MPV). Small-caliber arterial feeders, arteriovenous fistulae, and their collateral network contain only little contrast material and therefore are invisible when applying baseline angiography. In fact, these small-caliber arterial feeders and collaterals reduce the contrast material concentration within both the major arterial feeders and the major venous collectors. After the occlusion of the major arteriovenous fistulae, a higher contrast material concentration is available to visualize the initially occult collateral network adjacent to the now-occluded major arteriovenous fistulae.

posterior choroidal artery; 13: Lateral posterior choroidal artery; 14: Posterior pericallosal artery; 15: Posterior cerebral artery; 16: Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM with singlehole arteriovenous fistula arising from posterior pericallosal artery; 17: Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM connected with second minor Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM; 18: Choroido-thalamic collateral network of the Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM; 19: Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM with fistulous and plexiform components; 20: Dilated MPV; 21: Internal cerebral vein; 22: Anastomosis with a cortical vein; 23: Falcine sinus; 24: Superior sagittal sinus; 25: Transverse sinus; 26: Sigmoid sinus; 27: Internal jugular vein

These observations are especially prevalent in complex VGAMs, consisting of multiple arterial feeders, mixed with plexiform arteriovenous fistulae (choroido-thalamic collateral network), such as in Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM. Even in Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM, the so-called mural type with primarily expected single arteriovenous fistula, initially existing smaller separate arteriovenous fistulae in the neighborhood of the major and primarily visualized high-flow fistula demarcate only after the occlusion of the initially visualized mural arteriovenous fistula. The dynamic hemodynamic changes after occlusion of the major arteriovenous fistulae are illustrated in Fig. 23.4.

Appropriate endovascular therapy of VGMAs must consider these dynamic hemodynamic changes that can only be properly recognized



Fig. 23.4 Hemodynamic changes after the occlusion of the major arteriovenous fistulae as the first step of endovascular therapy. (a) Baseline selective internal carotid artery (1) and basilar artery (2) angiograms demonstrating the contrast material flow in yellow (annotation: the brighter the yellow, the higher the contrast material concentration); Note 1: The high-flow arteriovenous fistulae (3) are visualized during baseline angiography; however, the small plexiform arteriovenous fistulae (choroido-thalamic collateral network) with low flow (4) supplying the VGAM, displayed in red, cannot be visualized due to the lack of contrast material in these territories. Accordingly, the lowflow arteriovenous fistulae of the VGAM are occult on baseline angiograms; Note 2: Also normal arteries supplying the brain (5) cannot be visualized due to the lack of contrast material in these territories; Note 3: Dilution and off-stream of contrast material in the MPV (6) and other venous collectors (7); (b) Control selective internal carotid artery (1) and basilar artery (2) angiograms after the occlusion of 4 high-flow arteriovenous fistulae; Note 1: 3 Occlusion of a high-flow fistula between the posterior peri-

over the course of time. Also for this reason, repeat endovascular therapy is justified or even necessary to obtain the best clinical results. Diagnostic angiography via the transvenous route is a promising option for the better visualization of the different high- and low-flow arterial feeders and arteriovenous fistulae, as it was described previously [37]. The injection of contrast material against the blood stream induces turbulences that also distribute the contrast material in a retrograde fashion into the smaller arterial feeders and collaterals. The transvenous route to the arteriovenous fistula feeding arteries can help to visualize low-flow arterial feeders and collaterals at an early stage of endovascular therapy. As in all embolization procedures, definition of the

callosal artery and the MPV (Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM with single-hole arteriovenous fistula); 4" Occlusion of a high-flow central arteriovenous fistula (choroido-thalamic collateral network of a Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM); 5 and 6: Occlusion of two high-flow arteriovenous fistulae of the VGAM (Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM connected with second minor Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM); Note 2: Due to the hemodynamic changes after the occlusion of the high-flow arteriovenous fistulae, the initially occult small plexiform arteriovenous fistulae (choroido-thalamic collateral network) (7) supplying the VGAM, now displayed in bright yellow, are visualized due to the redistribution of flow/high contrast material concentration; Note 3: Due to the hemodynamic changes after the occlusion of the high-flow arteriovenous fistulae, the initially occult normal arteries supplying the brain (8), now displayed in bright yellow, are visualized due to the redistribution of flow/high contrast material concentration; and Note 4: After the occlusion of the high-flow arteriovenous fistulae, there is significant flow reduction in the MPV (9) and other venous collectors (10)

adequate embolization endpoint is crucial. Different studies have noted that hemodynamic and neurological stabilization with good clinical outcome, the primary endovascular goal of therapy, does not necessarily require complete VGAM occlusion [6, 26, 27, 37]. Although generally accepted hard parameters do not exist, embolization endpoints could be defined as discussed previously. In their 17 years of experience in the management of neonatal arteriovenous brain malformations accompanied by cardiac failure, Giorgi et al. defined the goal for the first endovascular therapy as reduction of the fistula by at least one-third, based on the size of the aneurysm, number of arterial feeders, and hemodynamic status [56]. Earlier, Moersdorf and

Lasjaunias proposed an opportunity to assess objectively the necessary fistula reduction to relieve cardiac failure in an infant with a VGAM [57]. By applying a 0.014" Doppler guidewire, a 40% morphological reduction of the VGAM was associated with a decrease of the diastolic velocity in the basilar artery by about 50%. Single-step occlusion of too large territories of the VGMA might result in a normal perfusion pressure breakthrough or, in other words, in a procedurerelated complication in the form of a hemorrhagic infarction [58–61].

23.2.3 Modern Techniques in Diagnostic and Interventional Neuroradiology

23.2.3.1 Pre-Interventional Imaging

Ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are essential imaging modalities for the pre-interventional assessment of VGAMs [58-61]. In transfontanellar Doppler ultrasound, pathologic high systolic (up to >1.0 m/s), very high diastolic velocities (up to >0.5 m/s), and low RI (<0.6) can be diagnosed in nearly all cases of untreated VGAMs [48]. As a cost-effective, widely used and noninvasive imaging modality, ultrasound can be used not only for screening but also for the process of making the indication for endovascular therapy. MRI helps to visualize the VGAM angioarchitecture [45]. The most important sequences are non-contrast-enhanced arterial time of flight (TOF) and thin T2WI without flow compensation (T2OffPh), which define the origin of the arterial feeders and arteriovenous fistulae with the highest flow [45]. Compared with standard T2 sequences, T2OffPh allows the markedly better visualization of VGAM angioarchitecture and, furthermore, the identification of pulsation artifacts of the cerebrospinal fluid [45]. The use of intravenous contrast material adds no further information, and therefore contrast-enhanced MRI is also not useful to visualize low-flow and small-caliber arterial feeders, collaterals, and fistulae.

23.2.3.2 Endovascular Therapy

All embolization procedures are performed in interdisciplinary consensus and under general anesthesia.

23.2.3.3 Embolization Technique

In many centers, embolization via the transarterial route is regarded as the standard approach [1]. According to different studies, occlusion or significant flow reduction of the arteriovenous fistulae can be obtained with transarterial embolization alone [6, 26, 55]. In the body of literature, embolization via the transvenous route is discussed as a bailout approach for patients in whom transarterial embolization is technically infeasible [1]. The fact that transvenous embolization of the dilated venous collector (or the MPV) can also be feasible and safe in complex VGAMs was published by Casasco et al. in 2001 [58]. From the seven patients, five and two patients showed complete and partial occlusion of the VGAM, respectively, and there were no major complications. In 1990, Dowd et al. published the first retrograde catheterization of arterial feeders of the VGAM via the transvenous route and through the arteriovenous fistula [62]. In 2012, our concept of combined embolization via the transvenous and transarterial route with kissing microcatheters was published [37]. The promising technical and clinical outcomes of the small series are summarized earlier (see **Part A:** Endovascular Therapy). Technically, the concept allows the precise occlusion of high-flow arteriovenous fistulae at the point of shunting by the simultaneous embolization with coils and/or Onyx via the transvenous and/or transarterial route (Fig. 23.5).

At a later stage, the initially occult collateral network (choroido-thalamic collateral network) adjacent to the now-occluded major arteriovenous fistulae can be visualized during angiography and embolized (Fig. 23.6).

Because the retrograde catheterization via the transvenous route through the arteriovenous fistula into the target high-flow arterial feeder can be extremely challenging, refined neurointerventional techniques are under development. Consequently, our understanding of embolization


Fig. 23.5 First step of endovascular therapy: Occlusion of the major arteriovenous fistulae with the goal of hemodynamic and neurological stabilization (see also Figs. 23.3, 23.4, and 23.6). (a) Combined transvenous (1) and transarterial (2) occlusion of four major arteriovenous fistulae (3, 4, 5, and 6) with kissing microcatheters (7) applying coils; Note 1: 3 Occlusion of a high-flow arteriovenous fistula between the posterior pericallosal artery and the MPV (Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM with single-hole arteriovenous fistula); 4: Occlusion of a high-flow central arteriovenous fistula (choroido-thalamic collateral network of the Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM); 5 and 6: Occlusion of two high-flow arteriovenous fistulae of the VGAM (Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM connected with second minor Lasjaunias type II-like VGAM); Note 2: Because the retrograde catheterization through the arteriovenous fistula into the target high-flow arterial feeder via the transvenous route can be extremely challenging, refined neurointerventional

via the transvenous route does not comprise the occlusion of the dilated venous collector after technically infeasible transarterial embolization [58, 62]. Occlusion of the dilated venous collector should be regarded as exceptionally dangerous, as discussed in different articles [33, 62, 63]. Likely, preexisting physiological communications between the dilated venous collector and the deep cerebral veins (e.g., internal cerebral vein) are responsible for the occurrence of venous hypertension, hemorrhage, and infarction after embolization-induced occlusion of the dilated venous collector [2, 14, 15, 51]. Today, combined embolization via the transvenous and transarterial route with kissing microcatheters is our standard approach and is performed in >70% of patients.

techniques are under development; Note 3: Due to the highflow arteriovenous fistulae, different coil systems (3, 4, 5, and 6) are used; and Note 4: The central coils positioned via the transvenous route (4) do not cover the junction of the internal cerebral vein and the dilated MPV. (b) Combined transvenous (1) and transarterial (2) occlusion of a highflow central arteriovenous fistula (choroido-thalamic collateral network of the Lasjaunias type I-like VGAM) with kissing microcatheters (3) applying Onyx; Note 1: Because of the high-flow and the liver failure-induced coagulation disorder, coils alone may not be effective for occlusion, and therefore Onyx with high viscosity is additionally used; Note 2: Onyx embolization, displayed in green, via the transarterial route (posterior thalamoperforating artery) and via the transvenous route; and Note 3: The combination of coils (serving for flow reduction and as a tight scaffold) and Onyx (to obtain final occlusion of the major arteriovenous fistulae) is designated as the "ferroconcrete" concept

23.2.3.4 Dedicated Materials for Endovascular Therapy

Standard vascular access is obtained after ultrasound-guided puncture of the femoral artery and contralateral or ipsilateral femoral vein with positioning of 3 F sheaths (IVA3F; BALT, Montmorency, France) in patients <2 years or 4 F sheaths (RADIOFOCUS INTRODUCER II; Terumo, Tokyo, Japan) in older patients. Under fluoroscopy guidance, the arterial feeders of the VGAM are catheterized with a 1.5 F microcatheter (Marathon Flow Directed Micro Catheter; Medronic, Minneapolis, USA) and a 0.007" microwire (HYBRID WIRE: BALT, Montmorency, France), with or without the use of a 4 F guiding catheter (PERFORMA Vertebral; Merit Medical, South Jordan, USA). For trans-



Fig. 23.6 Second step of endovascular therapy: Occlusion of the initially occult small plexiform arteriovenous fistulae (choroido-thalamic collateral network) with the goal of neurological stabilization (see also Figs. 23.3, 23.4, and 23.5). Note 1: Combined transvenous (1) and transarterial (2) occlusion of the small plexiform arteriovenous fistulae (choroido-thalamic collateral network) with kissing microcatheters (3) applying Onyx; Note 2: Because the small calibers of the collateral network adjacent to the in the first step of endovascular therapy occluded major arteriovenous fistulae cannot be catheterized superselectively, Onyx with low viscosities

venous catheterization, a 1.7 F microcatheter with two different radiopaque distal markers (Echelon: 10 Micro Catheter; Medtronic, Minneapolis, USA) and a 0.014" microwire (Portal; Phenox, Bochum, Germany) are used. Diagnostic angiographies are performed with as few iodinated contrast material (240 mg iodine per mL) as possible injected via 1 mL standard syringes. Different embolic materials are applied for the ultra-selective embolization of the arteriovenous fistulae of the VGAM. For the embolization via the transarterial and transvenous route, coil systems such as a detachable 0.010" microcoil (Electro Detach Coils; e.g., Ed Coil ES ExtraSoft or Ed Coil ∞ Soft; KANEKA, Osaka, Japan) or 0.0108-0.0115" bare platinum

(4), displayed in green, is the embolic material of choice; Note 3: Via the transvenous route, Onyx encircles the microcatheter tip in the first step, and, secondarily, Onyx can be distributed in a retrograde fashion into the collateral network and its different arterial feeders; Note 4: Via the transarterial route, Onyx is distributed along the shortest route and along the largest pressure drop; and Note 5: After the second step of endovascular therapy, which can be performed as a repeat procedure and even in combination with embolization techniques, complete or almost complete VGAM occlusion can be achieved, resulting in normal or near-normal neurological development

coils (e.g., Axium Prime 3D Extra Soft and Helix Soft; Axium Prime Medtronic, Minneapolis, USA) are combined [37]. Onyx (Onyx 34, Onyx 20, or Onyx 18; Medtronic, Minneapolis, USA) is used via the transarterial and/or the transvenous route to optimize the occlusive effect of coils, which is essential in the setting of liver failure-induced coagulation disorder [43]. For follow-up diagnostic angiography, either a 2.7 F microcatheter (Progreat; Terumo, Tokyo, Japan) or a 4 F catheter (PERFORMA Vertebral; Merit Medical, South Jordan, USA) is used. The last remark in this paragraph is dedicated to the materials produced by other manufacturers, which could also be used for the endovascular therapy of VGAMs.

23.2.3.5 Radiation Exposure and Image Quality

Radiation exposure is a big issue in complex and repeat neurointerventional procedures, and especially if neonates, infants, and children need to be treated. Simulation and standardized training, prospective treatment plans, and high-end angiography units are mandatory to keep the radiation exposure as low as possible [37, 45, 48, 50, 51]. Pre-interventional and post-interventional Doppler ultrasound and high-resolution MRI imaging help to outline the treatment plan with the goal of optimal timing, reduced procedure times, and overall reduction of the number of endovascular therapies [40-43, 45, 48, 51]. A standard low-dose preset includes an individually collimated 22 cm field of view, 7.5 pulses/second during pulsed fluoroscopy and three images/second during digital subtraction angiography. In cooperation with the manufacturer, refined image acquisition and processing algorithms such as copper filtering (resulting in radiation hardening) and digital image filtering (resulting in noise filtering) are implemented in our two active biplane angiography units (Siemens Artis Q with PURE [and formerly Siemens Axiom Artis BA]; Siemens Healthineers, Erlangen, Germany). Currently, our setting allows a reduction of the radiation exposure of approximately 50% compared with usual angiography units. Besides that, it is evident that the thorough realization of all measures of radiation protection (e.g., ALARA principles and thyroid lead protection) reduce markedly the radiation exposure in both patients and operators [37].

23.2.3.6 Treatment Control and Aftercare

Elective and semi-elective endovascular therapies are followed by 1 day of routine monitoring in the intensive care unit. Routine discharge follows after clinical reassessment, EEG and transfontanellar Doppler ultrasound within another 10 days. Successful endovascular shunt reduction in VGAMs can be confirmed by normal or near-normal cranial Doppler RI signals [48]. Computed tomography (CT) or MRI imaging in the periprocedural period is necessary only in the case of complications or unexpected clinical events. As described earlier, repeat endovascular therapy is needed in the majority of patients, and it is performed after repeat ultrasound and MRI for dedicated treatment planning. For example, 2D time-of-flight MR venograms help to visualize the different changes of the venous drainage after endovascular therapy, which can impact on the embolization technique of a pending endovascular therapy [51]. The timing of re-referral and/or endovascular therapy depends on the severity of the illness, and it varies from repeat endovascular therapy within days or weeks in the emergency setting to staged endovascular therapy within months or even years in the elective setting. Six months after the last endovascular therapy with occlusion of the VGAM, follow-up MRI and diagnostic angiography are performed to verify complete occlusion of the VGAM. As part of the interdisciplinary and mul-

timodal management, endovascular therapy is accompanied by regular clinical visits, EEG, and neurocognitive testing.

References

- Mortazavi MM, Griessenauer CJ, Foreman P, Bavarsad Shahripour R, Shoja MM, Rozzelle CJ, et al. Vein of Galen aneurysmal malformations: critical analysis of the literature with proposal of a new classification system. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2013;12(3):293–306.
- Gailloud P, O'riordan DP, Burger I, Lehmann CU. Confirmation of communication between deep venous drainage and the vein of galen after treatment of a vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation in an infant presenting with severe pulmonary hypertension. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2006;27(2):317–20.
- Recinos PF, Rahmathulla G, Pearl M, Recinos VR, Jallo GI, Gailloud P, et al. Vein of Galen malformations: epidemiology, clinical presentations, management. Neurosurg Clin N Am. 2012;23(1):165–77.
- Cao L-R, Cai C-Q. Vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation: an updated review. J Pediatr Neurol. 2019;17(02):045–56.
- Khullar D, Andeejani AMI, Bulsara KR. Evolution of treatment options for vein of Galen malformations. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2010;6(5):444–51.
- Sivasankar R, Limaye US, Wuppalapati S, Shrivastava M. Endovascular Management of Vein of Galen aneurysmal malformations: a retrospective analysis over a 15-year period. J Vasc Interv Neurol. 2019;10(3):23–9.

- Yaşargil MG, Yaşargil MG. AVM of the brain, clinical considerations, general and special operative techniques, surgical results, nonoperated cases, cavernous and venous angiomas, neuroanesthesia; 191 tables. Stuttgart: Thieme [u.a.]; 1988. p. 479. (Microneurosurgery)
- Niimi Y. Endovascular treatment of pediatric intracranial arteriovenous shunt. Pediatr Int Off J Jpn Pediatr Soc. 2017;59(3):247–57.
- Jea A, Bradshaw TJ, Whitehead WE, Curry DJ, Dauser RC, Luerssen TG. The high risks of ventriculoperitoneal shunt procedures for hydrocephalus associated with vein of Galen malformations in childhood: case report and literature review. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2010;46(2):141–5.
- Hassan T, Nassar M, Elghandour M. Vein of Galen aneurysms: presentation and endovascular management. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2010;46(6):427–34.
- Berenstein A, Paramasivam S, Sorscher M, Molofsky W, Meila D, Ghatan S. Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation: Advances in Management and Endovascular treatment. Neurosurgery. 2019;84(2):469–78.
- Howarth RA, Reisner A, Chern JJ, Hayes LL, Burns TG, Berenstein A. Neurocognitive improvements following endovascular repair of vein of Galen malformation in a child. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2015;15(2):197–202.
- Hoang S, Choudhri O, Edwards M, Guzman R. Vein of Galen malformation. Neurosurg Focus. 2009;27(5):E8.
- Raybaud CA, Strother CM, Hald JK. Aneurysms of the vein of Galen: embryonic considerations and anatomical features relating to the pathogenesis of the malformation. Neuroradiology. 1989;31(2):109–28.
- Harrigan MR, Deveikis JP. Handbook of cerebrovascular disease and neurointerventional technique. 2nd ed. Dordecht: Humana Press; 2013. p. 850. (Contemporary medical imaging)
- Millar C, Bissonnette B, Humphreys RP. Cerebral arteriovenous malformations in children. Can J Anaesth J Can Anesth. 1994;41(4):321–31.
- Lasjaunias PL, Chng SM, Sachet M, Alvarez H, Rodesch G, Garcia-Monaco R. The management of vein of Galen aneurysmal malformations. Neurosurgery. 2006;59(5 Suppl 3):S184–94. discussion S3–13
- Lasjaunias PL. Vascular diseases in neonates, infants and children: interventional neuroradiology management. Berlin. New York: Springer; 1997. p. 707.
- Albright AL, Pollack IF, Adelson PD, editors. Principles and practice of pediatric neurosurgery. 2nd ed. New York: Thieme; 2008. p. 1286.
- Alvarez H, Garcia Monaco R, Rodesch G, Sachet M, Krings T, Lasjaunias P. Vein of galen aneurysmal malformations. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2007;17(2):189–206.
- 21. Winn HR, Youmans JR. Editors. Youmans neurological surgery. 5. Ed. ff. Philadelphia: Saunders; 2004.

- 22. Chevret L, Durand P, Alvarez H, Lambert V, Caeymax L, Rodesch G, et al. Severe cardiac failure in newborns with VGAM. Prognosis significance of hemodynamic parameters in neonates presenting with severe heart failure owing to vein of Galen arteriovenous malformation. Intensive Care Med. 2002;28(8):1126–30.
- 23. Geibprasert S, Krings T, Armstrong D, Terbrugge KG, Raybaud CA. Predicting factors for the follow-up outcome and management decisions in vein of Galen aneurysmal malformations. Childs Nerv Syst ChNS Off J Int Soc Pediatr Neurosurg. 2010;26(1):35–46.
- 24. Heuer GG, Gabel B, Beslow LA, Stiefel MF, Schwartz ES, Storm PB, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of vein of Galen aneurysmal malformations. Childs Nerv Syst ChNS Off J Int Soc Pediatr Neurosurg. 2010;26(7):879–87.
- Berenstein A, Fifi JT, Niimi Y, Presti S, Ortiz R, Ghatan S, et al. Vein of Galen malformations in neonates: new management paradigms for improving outcomes. Neurosurgery. 2012;70(5):1207–13. discussion 1213-1214
- 26. Wagner KM, Ghali MGZ, Srinivasan VM, Lam S, Johnson J, Chen S, et al. Vein of Galen malformations: the Texas Children's hospital experience in the modern endovascular era. Oper Neurosurg Hagerstown Md. 2019;17(3):286–92.
- Brinjikji W, Krings T, Murad MH, Rouchaud A, Meila D. Endovascular treatment of vein of Galen malformations: a systematic review and meta-analysis. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2017;38(12):2308–14.
- Narayanan M, Atwal GS, Nakaji P. Multimodality management of cerebral arteriovenous malformations. Handb Clin Neurol. 2017;143:85–96.
- 29. Magro E, Gentric J-C, Batista AL, Kotowski M, Chaalala C, Roberge D, et al. The treatment of brain AVMs study (TOBAS): an all-inclusive framework to integrate clinical care and research. J Neurosurg. 2018;128(6):1823–9.
- 30. Zaidi HA, Kalani MYS, Spetzler RF, McDougall CG, Albuquerque FC. Multimodal treatment strategies for complex pediatric cerebral arteriovenous fistulas: contemporary case series at Barrow neurological institute. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2015;15(6):615–24.
- Meling TR, Patet G. What is the best therapeutic approach to a pediatric patient with a deep-seated brain AVM? Neurosurg Rev. 2019;42(2):409–16.
- 32. Chow ML, Cooke DL, Fullerton HJ, Amans MR, Narvid J, Dowd CF, et al. Radiological and clinical features of vein of Galen malformations. J Neurointerventional Surg. 2015;7(6):443–8.
- Lylyk P, Viñuela F, Dion JE, Duckwiler G, Guglielmi G, Peacock W, et al. Therapeutic alternatives for vein of Galen vascular malformations. J Neurosurg. 1993;78(3):438–45.
- 34. Friedman DM, Verma R, Madrid M, Wisoff JH, Berenstein A. Recent improvement in outcome using transcatheter embolization techniques for neonatal aneurysmal malformations of the vein of Galen. Pediatrics. 1993;91(3):583–6.

- 35. Lasjaunias P, Garcia-Monaco R, Rodesch G, Ter Brugge K, Zerah M, Tardieu M, et al. Vein of Galen malformation. Endovascular management of 43 cases. Childs Nerv Syst ChNS Off J Int Soc Pediatr Neurosurg. 1991;7(7):360–7.
- 36. Ciricillo SF, Edwards MS, Schmidt KG, Hieshima GB, Silverman NH, Higashida RT, et al. Interventional neuroradiological management of vein of Galen malformations in the neonate. Neurosurgery. 1990;27(1):22–7. discussion 27-28
- 37. Meila D, Hannak R, Feldkamp A, Schlunz-Hendann M, Mangold A, Jacobs C, et al. Vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation: combined transvenous and transarterial method using a "kissing microcatheter technique". Neuroradiology. 2012;54(1):51–9.
- Payne BR, Prasad D, Steiner M, Bunge H, Steiner L. Gamma surgery for vein of Galen malformations. J Neurosurg. 2000;93(2):229–36.
- Triffo WJ, Bourland JD, Couture DE, McMullen KP, Tatter SB, Morris PP. Definitive treatment of vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation with stereotactic radiosurgery. J Neurosurg. 2014;120(1):120–5.
- Zeng X, Hunt A, Jin SC, Duran D, Gaillard J, Kahle KT. EphrinB2-EphB4-RASA1 signaling in human cerebrovascular development and disease. Trends Mol Med. 2019;25(4):265–86.
- Burch EA, Orbach DB. Pediatric central nervous system vascular malformations. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;45(Suppl 3):S463–72.
- 42. Duran D, Karschnia P, Gaillard JR, Karimy JK, Youngblood MW, DiLuna ML, et al. Human genetics and molecular mechanisms of vein of Galen malformation. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2018;21(4):367–74.
- 43. Meila D, Schmidt C, Melber K, Grieb D, Jacobs C, Jacobs C, et al. Delayed and incomplete treatment may result in dural fistula development in children with vein of Galen malformation. Interv Neuroradiol J Peritherapeutic Neuroradiol Surg Proced Relat Neurosci. 2018;24(1):82–7.
- 44. Brassel F, Meila D, Papke K. Vascular interventions in the head and neck region. Part 2: procedures for vessel occlusion. Radiol. 2011;51(6):519–33.
- 45. Dürr NR, Brinjikji W, Pohrt A, Lanfermann H, Brassel F, Meila D. Non-enhanced MR imaging for preinterventional assessment of the angioarchitecture in vein of Galen malformations. J Neurointerventional Surg. 2018;10(10):999–1004.
- 46. Emmel M, Bennink G, Meila D, Brassel F. Coarctation of the aorta and vein of Galen malformation - treatment considerations in a severely compromised patient. Cardiol Young. 2012;22(5):596–9.
- Meila D, Paramasivam S, Niimi Y, Brassel F, Berenstein A. The persistent primitive marginal sinusobservations in children with vein of Galen malformation. Neuroradiology. 2012;54(12):1375–9.
- Meila D, Lisseck K, Jacobs C, Lanfermann H, Brassel F, Feldkamp A. Cranial Doppler ultrasound in vein of Galen malformation. Neuroradiology. 2015;57(2):211–9.
- Meila D, Grieb D, Melber K, Jacobs C, Maslehaty H, Petridis A, et al. Hydrocephalus in vein of Galen

malformation: etiologies and therapeutic management implications. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158(7):1279–84.

- Meila D, Melber K, Grieb D, Jacobs C, Lanfermann H, Brassel F. Fistulous-type vein of Galen malformation phantom model for endovascular training and research. J Neurointerventional Surg. 2017;9(9):880–6.
- 51. Winkler O, Brinjikji W, Lanfermann H, Brassel F, Meila D. Anatomy of the deep venous system in vein of Galen malformation and its changes after endovascular treatment depicted by magnetic resonance venography. J Neurointerventional Surg. 2019;11(1):84–9.
- Papke K, Meila D, Brassel F. Vascular interventions in the head and neck region. Part 1: recanalization procedures. Radiol. 2011;51(3):223–33. quiz 234–6
- Lecce F, Robertson F, Rennie A, Heuchan A-M, Lister P, Bhate S, et al. Cross-sectional study of a United Kingdom cohort of neonatal vein of galen malformation. Ann Neurol. 2018;84(4):547–55.
- Taffin H, Maurey H, Ozanne A, Durand P, Husson B, Knebel J-F, et al. Long-term outcome of vein of Galen malformation. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2019.
- 55. Puvabanditsin S, Mehta R, Palomares K, Gengel N, Da Silva CF, Roychowdhury S, et al. Vein of Galen malformation in a neonate: a case report and review of endovascular management. World J Clin Pediatr. 2017;6(1):103–9.
- 56. Giorgi L, Durand P, Morin L, Miatello J, Merchaoui Z, Lambert V, et al. Management and outcomes of neonatal Arteriovenous brain malformations with cardiac failure: a 17 years' experience in a tertiary referral center. J Pediatr. 2019;20
- 57. Moersdorf M, Lasjaunias P. Quantified partial embolisation in a vein of galen malformation with congestive cardiac failure. Interv Neuroradiol J Peritherapeutic Neuroradiol Surg Proced Relat Neurosci. 1996;2(2):149–54.
- Casasco A, Lylyk P, Hodes JE, Kohan G, Aymard A, Merland JJ. Percutaneous transvenous catheterization and embolization of vein of galen aneurysms. Neurosurgery. 1991;28(2):260–6.
- Sekhon LH, Morgan MK, Spence I. Normal perfusion pressure breakthrough: the role of capillaries. J Neurosurg. 1997;86(3):519–24.
- Morgan MK, Johnston IH, Sundt TM. Normal perfusion pressure breakthrough complicating surgery for the vein of Galen malformation: report of three cases. Neurosurgery. 1989;24(3):406–10.
- Alexander MD, Connolly ES, Meyers PM. Revisiting normal perfusion pressure breakthrough in light of hemorrhage-induced vasospasm. World J Radiol. 2010;2(6):230–2.
- 62. Dowd CF, Halbach VV, Barnwell SL, Higashida RT, Edwards MS, Hieshima GB. Transfemoral venous embolization of vein of Galen malformations. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1990;11(4):643–8.
- Mickle JP, Quisling RG. The transtorcular embolization of vein of Galen aneurysms. J Neurosurg. 1986;64(5):731–5.

Part VI

Cysts and Cyst-Like Lesions of the Pineal Region



Pineal Epidermoid and Dermoid Cysts of the Pineal Region

24

Najia El Abbadi and Fahd Derkaoui Hassani

24.1 Introduction

Epidermoid and dermoid cysts are rare and benign lesions with a slow development course. These cysts represent about 0.2–1% of intracranial lesions [1]. Their growth is known to be silent for many years. The pineal region is exceptionally subject to such kind of tumors. Epidermoid cyst represents 1.5–2.0% of the pineal region's tumors [2].

24.2 History

Cushing was the first to report the pineal localization of the epidermoid cyst in 1928 [3]. Subsequently, many authors reported on few cases of pineal epidermoid cysts [3]. Until 1974, nine cases were reported in the literature [4]. In 1999, 11 cases were analyzed by Mackay et al. [5]. Since this date, many other papers have been published dealing essentially with surgical treatment. Up to now, 92 cases of pineal epidermoid cyst were cited in the literature (Table 24.1). **Table 24.1** Reported cases on the literature of pineal epidermoid cysts since 1928

Author	Year	Number of cases
Cushing [3]	1928	1
Van Gehuchten et al. [3]	1940	1
Daum et al. [3]	1950	1
Fasiani et al. [3]	1955	1
Smaltino et al. [24]	1968	1
Schiavi et Gemolotto [25]	1968	1
Kirsch et Stears [26]	1970	1
Sambasivan et Nayar [4]	1974	1
McDonnel [27]	1977	1
Ventureyra et al. [28]	1981	1
Yamanouchi et al. [29]	1985	1
Braga et al. [30]	1987	1
Wang et al. [31]	1989	1
Maeda et al. [32]	1990	1
Kasai et al. [33]	1990	1
Kitchen et al. [23]	1992	1
Balderrama et al. [34]	1995	1
Kitayama et al. [35]	1996	1
Chandy et al. [19]	1998	11
Ziyal et al. [36]	1998	1
Mackay et al. [5]	1999	1
Konovalov et al. [15]	1999	6
Tosaka et al. [37]	2001	1
Koziarski et al. [38]	2003	1
Marwin et al. [39]	2003	1
Fischer et al. [40]	2004	1
Kurosaki et al. [41]	2005	1
Parwani et al. [42]	2005	3
Kumar et al. [43]	2006	2
Desai et al. [44]	2006	24

(continued)

N. El Abbadi (⊠) · F. Derkaoui Hassani Department of Neurosurgery, Cheikh Zaid International University Hospital, Abulcasis international University of Health Sciences, Rabat, Morocco

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_24

2010

2011

2011

2012

2012

2013

2013

2014

2014

2014

2016

2018

1

2

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

Meguro et al. [48]

Uschold et al. [49]

Senapati et al. [51]

Oliveira et al. [52]

Derkaoui et al. [54]

Keraliya et al. [12]

Toktas et al. [22]

Jiang et al. [13]

Kontoangelos et al. [14] Walker et al. [53]

Jia et al. [21]

Mao et al. [50]

24.3 Pathology and Pathogenesis

24.3.1 Epidermoid Cyst

Epidermoid cysts arise from rests of ectodermal cells misplaced during the division of the neuroectodermal and cutaneous ectoderm during the third or fourth week of intrauterine development [5]. It is usually known to be a tumor with lateral development rather than a medial lesion as dermoid cyst.

Three main hypotheses can explain the occurrence of an epidermoid cyst [6]. The first one is about the aberrant closure of the dorsal neural tube, considered as the starter point of the development of the epidermoid cyst [7]. Ectopic ectodermal cells rests from the dorsal midline is the origin of the epithelial cells rests. The cutaneous lineage of the imprisoned ectoblast may be the growth origin of intracerebral epidermoid cyst in the late stage in embryogenesis after reaching the epidermal differentiation [7]. The second hypothesis is trauma and iatrogenic origin of the cyst [6]. The third one is the differentiation of multipotent residual cells. These cells will switch into squamous elements.

A pearly aspect characterizes the epidermoids. The histological examination describes a capsule of stratified squamous epithelium containing desquamated epithelial cells, keratin, and cholesterol [5].

24.3.2 Dermoid Cyst

Like for epidermoid cyst, the trapped ectoblast is the origin of the development of the dermoid cyst [7]. Arising between the third and fifth week of embryogenic life, the dermoid cyst is lined by stratified squamous epithelial cells [1]. The inner surface is covered by papillary projections to which the skin appendages may be restricted. The yellow color of the dermoid cyst is due to the presence of secretions of sebaceous glands and the desquamated epithelium mixed to the probable presence of hairs or teeth in addition to glands. The accumulation of products of gland's secretion, fat, oil, and desquamation of epithelial cells within their capsule is responsible for the dermoid cyst growth [1].

Natural History 24.3.2.1 of Epidermoid and Dermoid Cysts

Epidermoid and dermoid cysts are known to be slow-growing tumors. Some complications related to these pathological entities could be seen during their natural evolution.

Malignant Transformation of Epidermoid Cyst

Malignant transformation of dermoid and epidermoid cysts is a very rare presentation. It is a welldocumented situation where the cyst becomes a secondary cancer, such as squamous cell carcinoma [6]. Ernst was the first to describe this phenomenon in 1912 [8]. Garcia et al. [9] defined the malignant transformation to a primary squamous cell carcinoma as follows: "the tumor should be restricted to the intracranial intradural compartment without invasion of/or extension beyond the dura and cranial orifices, connection with the middle ear, air sinuses, or sella turcica, and with no evidence of a nasopharyngeal tumor" [8].

This transformation could be secondary to a previous surgical resection or can even be preexistent and discovered during the first surgical removal [6]. Kwon et al. reported literature review of 62 cases of primary intracranial squamous cell carcinoma, complicating an epidermoid cyst in 56 cases and dermoid cyst in only 4 cases [8]. Only two cases with pineal location were reported in the literature [2, 6]. A classification of the malignant transformation of intracranial epithelial cysts was established by Hamlat et al. [10], sharing this transformation into five types. The type 1 is initial malignant transformation of an epidermoid cyst. The type 2 corresponds to the malignant transformation from a remnant epidermoid cyst. The type 3 corresponds to malignant transformation from other benign cysts. The type 4 corresponds to malignant transformation with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. The type 5 corresponds to other arising malignancies from benign cysts. Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis is related to a poor prognosis that can be improved by adding radiotherapy to removal surgery [10].

Rupture of Pineal Dermoid Cyst

Rupture of pineal dermoid cyst is a rare phenomenon [1]. It may occur on a subarachnoid space and in the ventricles. Rare cases were reported in the literature of a spontaneous rupture with a nonfatal outcome [1].

El-Bahy et al. have reported a literature review of 51 cases of ruptured dermoid cyst [1]. This rupture may be spontaneous, following a closed head injury, or dissemination of oily materials perioperatively. The physiopathology of this rupture can be explained by the fast enlargement of cyst during the hormonal changes, leading to the cyst rupture. Another explanation was given by Lunardi and Missori [11], supposing the hammerlike action secondary to brain pulsations and even the occurrence of rupture as a result of movements of head. All these triggers will cause fissure and leakage of the content of the cyst into the subarachnoid spaces or ventricles. As a consequence, the presence of fat in these spaces can cause many complications, such as aseptic meningitis, hydrocephalus, vasospasm, and cerebral ischemia [1].

24.4 Clinical Presentation

This condition can affect patients of all ages. Known to be a benign congenital cyst with a slow-growing potential, symptoms appear at 20-40 years of age [12]. The pineal location of these cysts can be responsible for a clinical presentation that is often characterized by headache, nausea, vomiting, and blurring of vision due to compression of aqueduct of Sylvius, resulting in obstructive hydrocephalus [12]. Clinical examination can reveal papilledema, diplopia, and Parinaud's syndrome due to the compression of the tectal plate. Hemiparesis and cerebellar signs can also be noticed [5]. Psychiatric symptoms such as schizophrenia [13] and depression [14] could be related also to a pineal epidermoid cyst, which suggest that brain imaging may be substantial in psychiatric symptoms.

24.5 Imaging

Epidermoid cyst is known to be often located in the cerebellopontine angle (CPA), whereas dermoid cyst prefers midline localization [15]. The pineal localization is a very rare presentation of these cysts.

24.5.1 Epidermoid Cyst

Intracranial epidermoid cysts can be developed in one of these three locations: cisternal, intracerebral, and intraventricular [7]. The most common locations of epidermoid cysts are the cerebellopontine angle (CPA) and Sylvian fissure [2]. Epidermoid cyst represents 7% of CPA tumors. Pineal epidermoid cyst is an exceptional location, which is developed in the quadrigeminal cistern in the pineal region. It represents 0.2–1% of all intracranial tumors [5, 16].

The computed tomography (CT) scan shows a cyst lesion. The density is similar to cerebrospinal fluid. Sometimes it is higher. We can appreciate a lesion of the quadrigeminal cistern, sometimes causing hydrocephalus without a con-



Fig. 24.1 Preoperative imaging of a pineal epidermoid cyst. A 45-year-old patient presented with a history of 18 months of headache and visual loss. The clinical examination revealed right hemiparesis and right facial hypoes-

trast enhancement. A variable imaging appearance is due to the difference in cholesterol and protein content, and the presence of hemorrhage. On magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), epidermoid cyst is hypointense on T1-weighted images with no contrast enhancement and hyperintense lobulated on T2-weighted and fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR)-weighted images [12, 15]. The diffusion-weighted images (DWIs) allow to make a difference between an epidermoid cyst and an arachnoid cyst [5]. Epidermoids are bright on DWI in comparison to other cystic lesions [17] (Fig. 24.1).

24.5.2 Dermoid Cyst

The presence of fat will influence the appearance of this cyst. On CT scan, dermoid cyst appears usually with an hypodensity located on midline. MRI will show an hyperintense lesion on

thesia. CT scan showed hypodense lesion of the pineal region. On MRI, this lesion was hypointense T1-weighted with no contrast enhancement, hyperintense T2-weighted with bright on diffusion-weighted images

T1-weighted images and a heterogenous signal on T2-weighted images [18].

24.6 Management

The main point of the surgical treatment is a radical excision of the epidermoid cyst with its capsule. However, it is a real challenge because of this localization. Some authors prefer to intentionally leave in situ fragments of the adherent capsule to the deep veins of this region to avoid any risk. Konovalov et al. [15] report that total removal was possible in only 50% of the presented cases of its series. Two approaches were described by Yasargil [15] in the surgical management of pineal epidermoids-the infratentosupracerebellar approach rial and the occipital-transtentorial approach. The latter is preferred to directly attack the lesion with a significant supratentorial component [15, 19]. The

infratentorial approach allows to reach the tumor before the veins come into view [15]. Reid and Clark [20] preferred to use occipital transtentorial approach to deal with pineal region tumors. Other approaches are used, including the interhemispheric transcallosal approach [21], the transventricular approach [19], and the combined supra/infratentorial transsinus approach [5].

The ventriculoperitoneal shunt could be used in some cases of hydrocephalus with intracranial hypertension [19, 22]. A therapeutic stereotactic aspiration is also proposed for the treatment of epidermoid cyst. Kitchen et al. [23] reported one case with ventriculoperitoneal shunt and stereotactic aspiration. This technique remains with many disadvantages. First, the aspiration does not take off the capsule, which represents a high risk of recurrence, spontaneous rupture of the cyst, an aseptic meningitis, and malignant transformation of the epidermoid cyst. The direct surgical approach seems to be more helpful for these patients.

Mackay [5] analyzed 12 reported cases of pineal epidermoid cysts since 1968. The outcome was good in 10 of the 12 cases. Two cases had an aseptic meningitis. One death was recorded. The patient had presented a hemiparesis and cerebellar signs. He underwent a partial resection through an interhemispheric transcallosal approach for a large process of the pineal and thalamic region. He had only one ventriculoperitoneal shunt for hydrocephalus 6 months after the first surgery due to the progression of the lesion [5].

24.7 Conclusion

Pineal location of epidermoid and dermoid cysts is a very rare entity. Direct surgery with total removal is the ideal treatment. Even if it is not always possible because of the characteristics of these tumors and the pineal region, surgical removal remains the first choice. In addition to the surgical complications of pineal region approaches, some special complications should be underlined for these cysts, especially aseptic meningitis, malignant transformation, and rupture of the dermoid cyst.

References

- El-Bahy K, Kotb A, Galal A, El-Hakim A. Ruptured intracranial dermoid cysts. Acta Neurochir. 2006;148(4):457–62.
- Gerges MM, Godil SS, Rumalla K, Liechty B, Pisapia DJ, Magge RS, et al. Genomic profile of a primary squamous cell carcinoma arising from malignant transformation of a pineal epidermoid cyst. Acta Neurochir. 2019;161:1829. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00701-019-03983-5.
- Smaltino F, Cucciniello B. A case of epidermoid of the epiphysary region. Rass Int Clin Ter. 1967;47(16):881–8.
- Sambasivan M, Nayar A. Epidermoid cyst of the pineal region. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1974;37(12):1333–5.
- MacKay CI, Baeesa SS, Ventureyra EC. Epidermoid cysts of the pineal region. Childs Nerv Syst. 1999;15(4):170–8.
- Pagni F, Brenna A, Leone BE, Vergani F, Isimbaldi G. Malignant epidermoid cyst of the pineal region with lumbar metastasis. Neuropathology. 2007;27(6):566–9.
- Bhatoe HS, Mukherji JD, Dutta V. Epidermoid tumour of the lateral ventricle. Acta Neurochir. 2006;148(3):339–42. discussion 342
- Kwon SM, Kim JH, Kim YH, Hong SH, Kim CJ. Treatment and survival outcomes of primary intracranial squamous cell carcinoma. World Neurosurg. 2018;125:e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. wneu.2018.11.252.
- Garcia CA, McGarry PA, Rodriguez F. Primary intracranial squamous cell carcinoma of the right cerebellopontine angle. J Neurosurg. 1981;54(6):824–8.
- Hamlat A, Hua Z-F, Saikali S, Laurent JF, Gedouin D, Ben-Hassel M, et al. Malignant transformation of intra-cranial epithelial cysts: systematic article review. J Neuro-Oncol. 2005;74(2):187–94.
- Lunardi P, Missori P. Supratentorial dermoid cysts. J Neurosurg. 1991;75(2):262–6.
- Keraliya AR, Naphade PS, Shah HJ. Photoclinic. Pineal epidermoid cyst. Arch Iran Med. 2014;17(2):133–4.
- Jiang X, Chen Y, Zhou Z, Luo L, Hu W, Zheng H, et al. Surgical resection of pineal epidermoid cyst contributed to relieving schizophrenia symptoms. World Neurosurg. 2018;113:304–7.
- Kontoangelos K, Economou M, Maltezou M, Kandaraki A, Papadimitriou GN. Depressive symptomatology and pineal epidermoid cyst: a case report. Acta Neuropsychiatr. 2013;25(4):240–2.
- Konovalov AN, Spallone A, Pitzkhelauri DI. Pineal epidermoid cysts: diagnosis and management. J Neurosurg. 1999;91(3):370–4.
- Laleva M, Uzunov K, Gabrovski N, Abrovski S. Epidermoid cysts in the pineal region--analysis of four cases and review of the literature. Khirurgiia (Sofiia). 2009;6:52–6.

- Ahmed I, Auguste KI, Vachhrajani S, Dirks PB, Drake JM, Rutka JT. Neurosurgical management of intracranial epidermoid tumors in children. Clinical article. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2009;4(2):91–6.
- Kumaran SP, Srinivasa R, Ghosal N. Unusual radiological presentation of intracranial dermoid cyst: a case series. Asian J Neurosurg. 2019;14(1):269–71.
- Chandy MJ, Damaraju SC. Benign tumours of the pineal region: a prospective study from 1983 to 1997. Br J Neurosurg. 1998;12(3):228–33.
- Reid WS, Clark WK. Comparison of the infratentorial and transtentorial approaches to the pineal region. Neurosurgery. 1978;3(1):1–8.
- 21. Jia W, Ma Z, Liu IY, Zhang Y, Jia G, Wan W. Transcallosal interforniceal approach to pineal region tumors in 150 children. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;7(1):98–103.
- 22. Toktaş ZO, Yilmaz B, Ekşi MŞ, Bayoumi AB, Akakin A, Yener Y, et al. Acquired Encephalocele with hydrocephalus and pineal region epidermoid cyst. J Craniofac Surg. 2016;27(5):e459–61.
- Kitchen N, Pell M, Thomas DG. Successful treatment of a pineal region epidermoid cyst by stereotactic aspiration. Br J Neurosurg. 1992;6(3):265–8.
- Smaltino F, Cucciniello B. Epidermoid tumor of the epiphysial region. Case report. J Neurosurg. 1968;28(1):63–6.
- Schiavi F, Gemolotto G. Para-pineal intracranial epidermoid with Parinaud's syndrome. Minerva Oftalmol. 1968;10(3):86–94.
- Kirsch WM, Stears JC. Radiographic identification and surgical excision of an epidermoid tumor of the pineal gland. Case report. J Neurosurg. 1970;33(6):708–13.
- 27. McDonnell DE. Pineal epidermoid cyst: its surgical therapy. Surg Neurol. 1977;7(6):387–91.
- Ventureyra EC. Pineal region: surgical management of tumours and vascular malformations. Surg Neurol. 1981;16(1):77–84.
- Yamanouchi Y, Takahara N, Kawamura Y, Matsumura H. Isodense epidermoid cyst in the pineal region. Case report. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 1985;25(2):136–42.
- Braga FM, Magalhães FW. Epidermoid tumor of the pineal region. Surg Neurol. 1987;27(4):370–2.
- Wang J, Chang M, Luo S. Spontaneously ruptured pineal epidermoid cyst associated with a thalamic germinoma. Neurosurgery. 1989;24(6):933–6.
- Maeda Y, Fujita T, Mabuchi E, Kanoh M, Tsujimura T. Epidermoid of the quadrigeminal cistern--case report. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 1990;30(1):59–62.
- 33. Kasai H, Kawakami K, Yamanouchi Y, Inagaki T, Kawamura Y, Matsumura H. A case of pineal epidermoid cyst showing an interesting magnetic resonance imaging. No Shinkei Geka. 1990;18(8):767–71.
- Balderrama-Caballero DH, Dreier Spikernagel AL, Mata PJ. Vertigo secondary to periaqueductal syndrome. Acta Otorrinolaringol Esp. 1995;46(2):133–6.
- Kitayama J, Toyoda K, Fujii K, Ibayashi S, Sugimori H, Sadoshima S, et al. Recurrent aseptic meningitis

caused by rupture of a pineal cyst. No To Shinkei. 1996;48(12):1147–50.

- Ziyal IM, Sekhar LN, Salas E, Olan WJ. Combined supra/infratentorial-transsinus approach to large pineal region tumors. J Neurosurg. 1998;88(6):1050–7.
- Tosaka M, Oya N, Kobayashi S, Kamagata M, Kohga H, Sasaki T. Pineal epidermoid cyst visualized by diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging. Acta Neurochir. 2001;143(2):205–6.
- 38. Koziarski A, Skrobowska E, Zieliński G, Warczyńska A, Podgórski JK. Own experience in surgical treatment of the pineal region and midbrain tumors via the infratentorial approach. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2003;37(2):473–84.
- Mawrin C, Grimm C, von Falkenhausen U, Kirches E, Scherlach C, Kanakis D, et al. Pineal epidermoid coinciding with pineocytoma. Acta Neurochir. 2003;145(9):783–7.
- Fischer B, Palkovic S, Wassmann H. Treatment strategy of pineal tumors in consideration of their pathomorphology. Bratisl Lek Listy. 2004;105(3):95–100.
- Kurosaki K, Hayashi N, Hamada H, Hori E, Kurimoto M, Endo S. Multiple epidermoid cysts located in the pineal and extracranial regions treated by neuroendoscopy. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo). 2005;45(4):216–9.
- Parwani AV, Baisden BL, Erozan YS, Burger PC, Ali SZ. Pineal gland lesions: a cytopathologic study of 20 specimens. Cancer. 2005;105(2):80–6.
- 43. Kumar P, Tatke M, Sharma A, Singh D. Histological analysis of lesions of the pineal region: a retrospective study of 12 years. Pathol Res Pract. 2006;202(2):85–92.
- 44. Desai KI, Nadkarni TD, Fattepurkar SC, Goel AH. Pineal epidermoid cysts: a study of 24 cases. Surg Neurol. 2006;65(2):124–9.
- Roy K, Bhattacharyya AK, Tripathy P, Bhattacharyya MK, Das B. Intracranial epidermoid--a 10-year study. J Indian Med Assoc. 2008;106(7):450–3.
- Sajko T, Kudelić N, Lupret V, Lupret V Jr, Nola IA. Treatment of pineal region lesions: our experience in 39 patients. Coll Antropol. 2009;33(4):1259–63.
- Jimenez-Caballero PE, Servia M. Narcolepsy secondary to a pineal epidermoid cyst. Rev Neurol. 2010;51(2):127–8.
- 48. Meguro T, Sasaki T, Haruma J, Tanabe T, Muraoka K, Terada K, et al. Transient homonymous hemianopsia due to thrombosis of the confluence of sinuses after occipital transtentorial removal of pineal region tumor. No Shinkei Geka. 2010;38(10):927–31.
- Uschold T, Abla AA, Fusco D, Bristol RE, Nakaji P. Supracerebellar infratentorial endoscopically controlled resection of pineal lesions: case series and operative technique. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2011;8(6):554–64.
- Mao Q, Ma L, Pang Z, Liu J. Germinoma occurring 2 years after total resection of an intracranial epidermoid cyst in the pineal region. J Neuro-Oncol. 2012;106(2):437–9.
- Senapati SB, Mishra SS, Patnaik A, Patra SK. Pineal epidermoid. Surg Neurol Int [Internet]. 2012 13 [cited

2013 Oct 13];3. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC3512337/

- 52. Oliveira J, Cerejo A, Silva PS, Polónia P, Pereira J, Vaz R. The infratentorial supracerebellar approach in surgery of lesions of the pineal region. Surg Neurol Int. 2013;4:154.
- 53. Walker AJ, Huynh-Le M-P, Nauen D, Malayeri AA, Jallo G, Terezakis SA. Intracranial germinoma

in the pineal region arising after subtotal resection of epidermoid cyst: case report. Childs Nerv Syst. 2014;30(5):963–6.

 Hassani FD, Bouchaouch A, El Fatemi N, Gana R, El Abbadi N, Maaqili MR. Pineal epidermoid cyst: case report and review of the literature. Pan Afr Med J. 2014;18:259.



25

Pineal Cysts

Adrian Bălașa and Rareș Chinezu

25.1 Introduction

Pineal cysts (PCs) are better and more often detected with the evolution and wide expansion of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) machines [1, 2]. Patients present with nonspecific symptoms, with a significant part of them being purely asymptomatic [1, 3]. The natural history of PCs is not yet fully understood, and controversies exist regarding the most appropriate management [1].

25.2 Prevalence and Incidence

The prevalence is between 1% and 4.8% in the general population [2]. Young adults and pediatric patients have the highest prevalence [2], with a pediatric peak incidence of PCs at 10–14 years of age [4], and afterwards prevalence decreasing with age [5]. Several studies have also shown that an overall female predominance exists in pediatric as well as in adult populations [2, 6, 7]. Probably, the rate of prevalence is much higher, as autopsy studies have shown the existence of PCs in 25–40% of all cases [8, 9].

25.3 Imaging Aspects

Computed Tomography (CT): Some cases are discovered fortuitously with a CT scan, frequently performed for head trauma. On the CT imaging, PCs have a round-shaped aspect and hypodense contents [1]. In some of the cases (30%), hyperdense contents or walls, represented by either hemorrhagic contents or cystic calcifications, can be visible [1, 10].

MRI: MRI is the gold standard in the imaging of the pineal region [1], and even if there are inherent differences between examinations because of different machines, protocols, or modalities used [11], there are some imaging aspects that most of the PCs share. They are round or ovoid, smooth edged, and wellcircumscribed lesions, which are better visible on sagittal scans, with contents of the cyst usually homogeneous and isointense to cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). PCs can present as irregular nodular enhancement on MRI images, which is secondary to surrounding venous structures, combined with a displaced pineal gland [1, 11, 12] (Fig. 25.1a, b).

The existence of internal septations may be difficult to assess on routine MRI studies [11], but when high-resolution studies are performed, such as three-dimensional (3D) fast imaging employing steady-state acquisition (FIESTA) or brain volume imaging (BRAVO), a large proportion of cysts can be found to have one or multiple internal septations [11, 13].

A. Bălaşa (⊠) · R. Chinezu

Department of Neurosurgery, George Emil Palade University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Sciences and Technology of Targu Mures, Targu-Mures, Romania

Neurosurgery Clinic, Targu Mures Clinical Emergency County Hospital, Targu-Mures, Romania

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_25

Non-peripheral contrast enhancement of a PC is considered atypical and is correlated in one study with a 70% malignancy rate [14]. Unfortunately, there is no 100% clear way to differentiate pineal cysts from other malignancies that originate in this area, such as pineocytomas, pineoblastomas, germinomas, or mature teratomas [12].

25.4 Natural History

The natural history of PCs is still unknown, with literature data suggesting that around 80% are stable for at least 3 years after diagnosis and some even longer [1, 2, 15] (Fig. 25.2a, b). Some



Fig. 25.1 (a, b) Sagittal T2 and T1+ contrast MRI sequences of a 23-year-old female performed for menses disturbance. Fortuitous discovery of a PC in an asymp-

tomatic patient with no signs of hydrocephalus or visible postcontrast enhancement



Fig. 25.2 (a, b) Sagittal T1 and T1+ contrast MRI sequences in a 30-year-old male with nonspecific headache. The cyst presents a peripheral contrast enhancement that is stable in size at 1-year follow-up (b).

cysts can even undergo a decrease in size, even to the point of complete involution [15]. A small proportion of pineal cysts can show an enlargement. The mechanisms behind this are poorly understood and are thought to be related to hemorrhage in the pineal cyst [16], the coalescence of smaller cysts [17], or hormonal influences, which can at least, in part, also justify the higher prevalence seen in females [5, 17, 18].

25.5 Clinical Features

The relation between size and symptoms: A few reports have tried to link the size of cysts to neurological signs and symptoms. Diameters larger than 1–1.5 cm appear to correlate more often with symptoms [8, 17, 19]. Nevertheless, other authors have described multiple cases of asymptomatic patients with cysts larger than 1 cm [2, 12, 15]. Up to this point, the size is not considered as a surgery indication in asymptomatic cases [1].

Nonspecific symptoms: Headache is a common symptom affecting half of the adult population [20], therefore it is not uncommon to have patients presenting both PCs and headaches. However, it is difficult to corelate one to each other in the absence of obstructive hydrocephalus [21]. There is data suggesting that melatonin dysfunction can be linked to headaches [22, 23] and it is important to look for other clinical symptoms related to melatonin secretion dysfunction, such as insomnia, delayed sleep phase syndrome, and desynchronosis in patients presenting with PCs [21].

Other non-specific symptoms that can be related to PCs are vertigo, nausea, fatigue, diplopia, tremor, seizures, and paresthesia [3], but thorough examinations should be performed before linking these symptoms to the presence of a PC (Fig. 25.3a, b).

Mass effect and typical neurological signs: Rarely, pineal cysts can grow large enough to cause compression on neighboring anatomical



Fig. 25.3 (a, b) Sagittal T1+ contrast and T2 MRI sequences in a 54-year-old male who presented with morning generalized headache and diplopia. Imaging shows a PC with a diameter of about 2 cm, with the slight distortion of the Sylvius aqueduct. Nevertheless, a thorough neurological examination diagnosed the patient with myasthenia gravis with complete remission of symptoms following medical treatment.

structures with associated typical textbook neurological signs: the quadrigeminal plate–oculomotor disturbances, Parinaud's syndrome, pupillary abnormalities, nystagmus retractorius, Sylvius aqueduct–obstructive triventricular hydrocephalus, Galen venous complex–intracranial hypertension, cerebellum–gait disturbances, ataxia, coordination anomalies, and the fornix– memory disturbances [1].

25.6 Role of Surgery

Rationale for surgical treatment: The stable size of PC on long-term follow-up has convinced most authors to recommend that asymptomatic PC should not be surgically treated [1]. Surgery is recommended for symptomatic cases, presenting with clear neurological signs of compression and/or obstructive hydrocephalus [3].

Surgical treatment of cases with nontypical symptoms is controversial, with a recent study showing that venous congestion due to PC can lead to modified MRI biomarkers suggestive of a central venous hypertension syndrome [24]. The same authors report very good results, albeit in a small cohort, following PC removal in these non-typical symptom patients, but the exact mechanism by which these results are achieved is not clear [25].

25.6.1 Surgery Type

Microsurgery: Complete resection of the PC leads to far better results than just cyst fenestration [25]; this can be achieved either by supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) or by occipital transtentorial (OTT) approach. Unilateral SCIT in sitting position provides a natural corridor, and with surgical protection of the dominant transverse sinus and sparing of some cerebellar bridging veins, the risk of common complications such as diplopia and venous infarction of the cerebellum can be reduced [3]. The largest cohort for PC operated via sitting SCIT approach reported no postoperative complications [26]. OTT approaches the lesion from above, requires slight retraction on the occipital, and can lead to higher rates of postoperative complications, most common being transient hemianopsia, in 16.1-79% of cases [3] (Fig. 25.4a, b).

Shunting: In the absence of hydrocephalus, a recent study shows poor results with shunting, and the authors do not recommend the use of this surgical technique [25].

Other surgical techniques: Endoscopic fenestration or stereotaxic biopsy can only allow for cyst fenestration, and even if these proce-



Fig. 25.4 (a) Intraoperative aspect showing the operating corridor via an SCIT approach and the thick whitish posterior wall of a pineal cyst. (b) Intraoperative aspect after complete removal of the cyst, with the opening of the third ventricle and visible Sylvius aqueduct

dures seem safe without significant complications, there are no clear reports of long-term results [3].

25.7 Conclusions

Pineal cysts are still a controversial pathology. Asymptomatic cysts should be monitored regardless of size. Complete resection of the lesions via supracerebellar infratentorial approach seems to provide the best results, even in cases with nonspecific symptoms, but due to limited data in the literature, surgical indications should still be limited and only placed after a thorough evaluation.

References

- Berhouma M, Ni H, Delabar V, Tahhan N, Memou Salem S, Mottolese C, et al. Update on the management of pineal cysts: case series and a review of the literature. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):201–7.
- Al-Holou WN, Terman SW, Kilburg C, Garton HJL, Muraszko KM, Chandler WF, et al. Prevalence and

natural history of pineal cysts in adults. J Neurosurg. 2011;115(6):1106–14.

- Májovský M, Netuka D, Beneš V. Is surgery for pineal cysts safe and effective? Short review. Neurosurg Rev. 2018;41(1):119–24.
- Al-Holou WN, Garton HJL, Muraszko KM, Ibrahim M, Maher CO. Prevalence of pineal cysts in children and young adults. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2009;4(3):230– 6. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19772406
- Sawamura Y, Ikeda J, Ozawa M, Minoshima Y, Saito H, Abe H. Magnetic resonance images reveal a high incidence of asymptomatic pineal cysts in young women. Neurosurgery. 1995;37(1):11–6. http://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8587669
- Mandera M, Marcol W, Bierzynska-Macyszyn G, Kluczewska E. Pineal cysts in childhood. Child's Nerv Syst. 2003;19(10–11):750–5. http://link. springer.com/10.1007/s00381-003-0813-2
- Pu Y, Mahankali S, Hou J, Li J, Lancaster JL, Gao JH, et al. High prevalence of pineal cysts in healthy adults demonstrated by high-resolution, noncontrast brain MR imaging. Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(9):1706–9. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17885233
- Tapp E, Huxley M. The histological appearance of the human pineal gland from puberty to old age. J Pathol. 1972;108(2):137–44. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/4647506
- Hasegawa A, Ohtsubo K, Mori W. Pineal gland in old age; quantitative and qualitative morphological study of 168 human autopsy cases. Brain Res. 1987;409(2):343–9.
- Gaillard F, Jones J. Masses of the pineal region: clinical presentation and radiographic features. Postgrad Med J. 2010;86e(1020):597–607. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20971711
- Gokce E, Beyhan M. Evaluation of pineal cysts with magnetic resonance imaging. World J Radiol. 2018;10(7):65–77.
- Al-Holou WN, Maher CO, Muraszko KM, Garton HJL. The natural history of pineal cysts in children and young adults. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2010;5(2):162–6.
- Lacroix-Boudhrioua V, Linglart A, Ancel PY, Falip C, Bougnères PF, Adamsbaum C. Pineal cysts in children. Insights Imaging. 2011;2(6):671–8.
- Starke RM, Cappuzzo JM, Erickson NJ, Sherman JH. Pineal cysts and other pineal region malignancies: determining factors predictive of hydrocephalus and malignancy. J Neurosurg. 2016;127(2):249–54.
- Barboriak DP, Lee L, Provenzale JM. Serial MR imaging of pineal cysts: Implications for natural history and follow-up. Am J Roentgenol.

2001;176(3):737–43. http://www.ajronline.org/ doi/10.2214/ajr.176.3.1760737

- Sarikaya-Seiwert S, Turowski B, Hänggi D, Janssen G, Steiger H-J, Stummer W. Symptomatic intracystic hemorrhage in pineal cysts. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2009;4(2):130–6.
- 17. Klein P, Rubinstein LJ. Benign symptomatic glial cysts of the pineal gland: a report of seven cases and review of the literature. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry. 1989;52:991–5. http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2677249
- Fain JS, Tomlinson FH, Scheithauer BW, Parisi JE, Fletcher GP, Kelly PJ, et al. Symptomatic glial cysts of the pineal gland. J Neurosurg. 1994;80(3):454–60. https://thejns.org/view/journals/j-neurosurg/80/3/article-p454.xml
- Smith AB, Rushing EJ, Smirniotopoulos JG. From the Archives of the AFIP: Lesions of the Pineal Region: Radiologic-Pathologic Correlation. RadioGraphics. 2010;30(7):2001–20. http://pubs.rsna.org/ doi/10.1148/rg.307105131
- Robbins MS, Lipton RB. The epidemiology of primary headache disorders. Semin Neurol. 2010;30(2):107–19.
- 21. Evans RW, Peres MF. Headaches and pineal cysts: expert opinion. Headache. 2010;50(4):666–8.
- Peres MFP, Zukerman E, da Cunha TF, Moreira FR, Cipolla-Neto J. Melatonin, 3 mg, is effective for migraine prevention. Neurology. 2004;63(4):757. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15326268
- Long R, Zhu Y, Zhou S. Therapeutic role of melatonin in migraine prophylaxis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2019;98(3):e14099. http://insights.ovid.com/crossref ?an=00005792-201901180-00045
- 24. Eide PK, Pripp AH, Ringstad GA. Magnetic resonance imaging biomarkers indicate a central venous hypertension syndrome in patients with symptomatic pineal cysts. J Neurol Sci. 2016;363:207–16. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jns.2016.02.038
- Eide PK, Ringstad G. Results of surgery in symptomatic non-hydrocephalic pineal cysts: role of magnetic resonance imaging biomarkers indicative of central venous hypertension. Acta Neurochir (Wien). 2017;159(2):349–61. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00701-016-3029-4
- Hajnsek S, Paladino J, Gadze ZP, Nanković S, Mrak G, Lupret V. Clinical and neurophysiological changes in patients with pineal region expansions. Coll Antropol. 2013;37(1):35–40. http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pubmed/23697248

Part VII

Miscellanea



26

Management Algorithm in Pineal Lesions

Claudiu Matei and Alin Borha

26.1 Introduction

The pineal region is, for the neurological surgeon, one of the most complex parts in the brain because of several reasons: it has deep intracranial location, it contains essential venous structures, and the pineal gland is a circumventricular organ; without blood-brain barrier (hematogenous metastatic dissemination), the different cell types in the pineal region can give rise to a wide variety of tumor processes.

Pineal region tumors represent 2.5-8.5% of all pediatric intracranial tumors and 1% of all cerebral tumors in adults. In Asian adult population, the incidence is five times higher. Pineal tumors are classified as germinal tumors, primary specific pineal tumors, and nonspecific pineal tumors [1, 2]. Primary neuronal tumors, arising intrinsically within the pineal gland, are referred to as pineal parenchymal tumors (PPTs). The World Health Organization (WHO) Classification of Tumors of the Central Nervous System from 2016 categorizes PPT as pineocytomas (grade I), pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation (PPTID, grade II or grade III), or pineoblastomas (grade IV) [3]. Germ cell tumors (GCTs) are divided into germinomatous germ cell tumors (GGCTs) and non-germinomatous germ cell tumors (NGGCTs) [4]. The latter

Germ cell tumors (60–70%) (GCT)
– Germinoma,
- Embryonal carcinoma, endodermal sinus tumor,
- Choricarcinoma, mature teratoma, immature
teratoma, and,
 Mixed tumor.
Pineal gland cell tumors (25%)
- Pynealocitoma,
 Parenchymal tumors of intermediate
differentiation (PPTID),
- Pinealoblastoma.
Tumors of glial origin
- Astrocytoma, oligodendroglioma, ependymoma,
 Glial cyst (pineal cyst).
Tumors of arachnoidian origin
- Meningioma and arachnoidian cyst.
Metastases
 Pineal papillary tumors.
- Other tumors: Dermoid and epidermoids.
- Vascular lesions: Vein of Galen aneurysm,
cavernoma, and arteriovenous malformation
(ΔVM)

 Table 26.1
 Pineal region lesions

include teratoma (mature and immature), embryonal carcinoma, endodermal sinus tumors, choriocarcinoma, and mixed tumors. (Table 26.1) [2]. A new and rare entity, pineal papillary (PTPR), was introduced into the WHO classification of central nervous system (CNS) tumors in 2007. The PTPR is a tumor derived from specialized ependymal cells of the subcommissural organ [3, 5].

Polisano Hospital, Sibiu, Romania

e-mail: claudiu.matei@polisano.ro

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_26

C. Matei $(\boxtimes) \cdot A$. Borha

26.2 Diagnosis of Pineal Lesions

Patients with pineal tumors need to have a rigorous workup in order to establish the best plan for management. This evaluation should include the following:

- ٠ MRI of the head (T1, T2, gadolinium images in axial, coronal, and sagittal planes, fluidattenuated inversion recovery [FLAIR], diffusion-weighted MR imaging [DWI], and susceptibility weighted imaging (SWI)); a very detailed MRI examination is crucial in order to obtain the best pineal tumor evaluation; size of the lesion, borders, vascularity, homogeneity, invasion, relationships with surrounding neural and vascular structures, and gadolinium enhancement create a tumor pattern specific to certain lesions [4, 6]. Computer tomography (CT) of the head is recommended in cases with MRI contraindication.
- MRI of the entire spinal axis, for drop metastases evaluation.
- Tumor markers in serum and CSF.
 - Most of the tumors located in the pineal region are germ cell tumors (GCTs), comprising 50-75%, which could produce tumor markers, detectable in blood and CSF. Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) and human chorionic gonadotropin (βhCG), lactate dehydrogenase and placental alkaline phosphatase (PLAP), carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), human placental lactogen, cytokeratin, octamer-binding transcription factor 4 (Oct-4), and c-kit (CD117) are specific proteins secreted by germ cell tumors. These markers are useful in the diagnosis, estimation of prognosis, evaluation of the responsiveness to treatment, monitoring, and detecting recurrences [7]. In routine practice, essential AFP, BhCG, and PLAP are usually used. In case of positive markers, an oncological treatment can be proposed without need of surgical biopsy [8].
- Cytologic examination of the cerebrospinal fluid
 - In the pineal tumors, the cerebrospinal fluid cytologic studies could detect malig-

nant cells or elevated proteins. CSF cytology could be positive in the presence of malignant tumors that spread along the neuraxis (germinomas, pinealoblastoma, glioblastomas). The CSF cytology is positive, particularly in tumors located or spread in the ventricular system or subarachnoidian space. CSF cytology in brain tumors is a very debatable topic and has a sensitivity of 60% in detecting malignant cells [2, 9].

- Pituitary function examination: This is performed when concomitant sellar tumors are detected or endocrine abnormalities are suspected.
- **Ophthalmological examination**: Exam of visual fields in the context of concomitant sellar tumor [2].
- Cerebral Angiography:
- Pathological diagnosis.
 - The main diagnosis in neurooncology is pathological exam. To obtain tissue for diagnosis in pineal region tumors, surgeons could perform open surgery, stereotactical biopsy, endoscopic transventricular, computer-assisted cisternal endoscopic approach [1, 6].

26.3 Management of Pineal Tumors

The clinical presentation of pineal lesions is usually an intracranial hypertension syndrome, produced by an obstructive hydrocephalus (72–80%) and visual disturbances [8].

The first step in the management of the lesion is the treatment of the hydrocephalus, usually by third endoscopic ventriculostomy, or less usually by a ventriculoperitoneal shunt [10]. Some authors recommend surgical biopsy during the same procedure (third ventriculostomy), which would need a second endoscopic trajectory (excepting large lesions involving the anterior third of the third ventricle). In a second time, depending on the marker results and biopsy findings, the surgical approach of the tumor must be discussed (Fig. 26.1).



Fig. 26.1 A simplified management algorithm of pineal tumors (*ETV*, endoscopic third ventriculostomy; *VPS*, ventriculoperitoneal shunt; *CT*, chemotherapy; *RT*, radiation therapy; *GKS*, Gamma Knife surgery)

Making a biopsy from a pineal lesion is controversial and is also a matter of surgeon's experience. The biopsy has the advantage of obtaining a tissue confirmation; nowadays with the new stereotactic techniques, the morbidity is low, but the risk of false-negative results exists because of small specimens. Moreover, biopsied tissues generally do not reveal the heterogeneity of the tumor, and in many cases the correct pathological diagnosis could be missed. Nevertheless, the current consensus is to have tissue diagnosis [1, 6, 11, 12].

According to the current trends of key-hole endoscopic neurosurgery, the pineal tumor biopsy or even tumor removal could be performed by an endoscopic approach (computer-assisted cisternal endoscopic approach) through a classic third ventriculostomy or a supracerebellar infratentorial route. Endoscopic biopsy seems to be safer than stereotactic biopsy because it offers the possibility to visualize and to avoid the vascular elements.

There also exists a management algorithm developed by Japanese clinicians based on the radiotherapy response, due to the high incidence of radiosensitive pineal tumors in the Japanese population, which proposed a radiotherapy test without biopsy [6]. This is perhaps the most important controversy in the management of pineal lesions. In recent years, the trend has been to obtain confirmation tissue in all of the cases, due to advances in stereotactic techniques, microsurgery, and endoscopy, thus avoiding side effects of radiotherapy.

Positive tumor markers in serum and CSF: These are usually encountered in germ cell tumors, either in GCT (BhCG, PLAP) or in NGGCT, such as immature teratoma (AFP), choriocarcinoma (βhCG), and embryonal carcinoma (βhCG, AFP, CEA). There are controversies regarding patients with pineal masses and positive tumor markers; in these cases, histological confirmation is not necessary, according to many studies, because it is obvious that the patients have a malignant germ cell tumor, and the initial management consisted of neoadjuvant therapy [6, 7, 10]. In cases with residual tumor, after radiation therapy and/or chemotherapy, a mixed tumor is suspected, with benign components (e.g., mature teratoma), and surgical resection is the curative attempt [6, 10].

Germinomatous germ cell tumors, with negative tumor markers: After pathological confirmation, these could be cured by radiation therapy in more than 90% of the cases. In order to reduce the radiation dose, especially in younger children, the association of chemotherapy is recommended [6, 10].

Germinomatous germ cell tumors with positive tumor markers: These tumors tend to have a worse prognosis than those with negative tumor markers. Germinomas are highly radiosensitive tumors and a single dose of 1600 cGy could eradicate the tumor. The irradiation doses for germinomas are usually 5000 cGy (range 3000-5500 cGy) [6, 13]. In order to increase local control rate, the field of radiation should include tumor site along with third and lateral ventricles, and sellar and pineal regions. The recurrences have been cited to be 10% for germinomas, and they would be due to inadequate irradiation field and mixed tumors. In the presence of documented craniospinal seeding, the need of the irradiation of the spine is obvious; therefore protocols that recommend "prophylactic" spinal irradiation exist. Tumor markers are discharged directly in the CSF, and their levels here are not correlated with serum levels in pineal germinomas [6, 7, 13]. Germinomas with syncytiotrophoblastic giant cells comprise 13% of all germinomas and are positive for βhCG; these tumors have a higher recurrence rate because of lower response to radiation therapy. Gamma Knife surgery (GKS) has some advantages: low morbidity, less hospitalization, single-fraction radiation, good local control of the disease, and immediate chemotherapy administration. GKS is a useful tool in radiosensitive pineal tumors and can be associated with chemotherapy and/or conventional wide-field radiation therapy [11].

In the cases **of mature teratoma**, surgical resection may be curative, and there is no need for further adjuvant therapy when the tumor is completely removed. The Brain Tumor Registry of Japan reported a median survival rate of 81% at 5 years [6]. The malignant transformation of teratoma is an entity that includes mixed tumors: teratoma with adenocarcinoma or sarcoma; these tumors have a worse prognosis despite the associated high chemotherapy and radiotherapy doses, with a survival rate of 18% at 5 years [14].

Immature teratoma: These are nongerminomatous GCT and contain elements from all three germ layers: ectoderm, mesoderm, and endoderm [2, 6]. Diagnosis is based on imaging, serum and CSF tumor markers, and pathological appearance. Management of children with immature teratoma includes surgery and chemotherapy; radiotherapy is part of the therapeutic armamentarium of children older than 3 years of age [15]. A case illustration is a newborn girl, admitted to the Department of Neurosurgery with an intracranial hypertension syndrome. The imaging studies showed a giant pineal tumor, with solid and cystic components, extended in the medial part of the right hemisphere, with a heterogeneous gadolinium enhancement. Serum AFP had very high levels. The patient underwent surgery, and we removed a giant well-defined tumor that included hair, bone, cartilage, and teeth; the tumor contained intratumoral hemorrhages and small cystic components. Pathological examination revealed immature teratoma. Postoperatively, the patient was treated with adjuvant chemotherapy [15]. The patient is now in very good condition, and serial follow-up MRI shows no tumor recurrence (Fig. 26.2).



Fig. 26.2 Immature teratoma in a newborn. (a) Preoperative T1-weighted MRI with contrast, demonstrating a mass in the pineal region, extended into the medial aspect of the right hemisphere; (b) postoperative T1-weighted MRI with contrast, showing gross total resection of the tumor; (c) intraoperative aspect, through a

right parieto-occipital transcystic approach; (d) intraoperative aspects and giant well-defined tumor that included hair, bone, cartilage, teeth; the tumor contained intratumoral hemorrhages and cystic components; postoperatively, we let in place an Ommaya reservoir useful to control intracranial pressure and to check CSF markers

Choriocarcinoma, embryonal carcinoma, and yolk sac tumor are non germinomatous germ cell tumors (NGGCT): More aggressive than GCT and, in many of the cases, are part of mixed tumors and tend to develop metastases along to spinal axis [6, 16]. Treatment usually is multimodal, consisting of surgery, adjuvant radiotherapy, or chemotherapy.

Primary pineal neuronal tumors: These arising intrinsically within the pineal gland are referred to as pineal parenchymal tumors (PPTs). The treatment of these tumors consists in safe resection, after the eventual treatment of the hydrocephalus, as a first step. The World Health Organization (WHO) Classification of Tumors of the Central Nervous System categorizes PPT as pineocytomas (grade I), pineal parenchymal tumors of intermediate differentiation (PPTID, grade II or grade III), or pineoblastomas (grade IV) [3]. Despite their common origin and the importance of surgical resection, the epidemiology and treatment of PPTs are diverse. Classically, pineoblastomas are found in pediatric patients, whereas pineocytomas and **PPTIDs** typically occur later life. in Pineocytomas have a favorable prognosis, with 5-year survival approaching 90% following gross total resection (GTR) [3, 6, 13].

Pineoblastomas: These have a high rate of recurrence and a propensity for neuraxial spread, and they are often managed with adjuvant craniospinal irradiation (CSI) and multiagent chemotherapy. Maximal safe surgical resection followed by craniospinal irradiation (CSI) and chemotherapy are used as standard therapy for older children with progression-free survival (PFS) rates of 60–70% for nonmetastatic patients. The prognosis of young patients with pineoblastoma treated with "infant-type chemotherapy" without radiotherapy is very poor. Mynarek analyzed the data of 135 children with pinealoblastoma: favorable prognostic factors were age ≥ 4 years and administration of radiotherapy. Metastatic disease, but not postoperative residual tumor, was associated with unfavorable prognosis. In 57 patients <4 years old, 5-year PFS/overall survival (OS) rates were 11% and 12%, respectively; in 78 patients aged

 \geq 4 years, PFS/OS were 72% and 73%, respectively, for patients without metastases, and 50% and 55%, respectively, with metastases [3].

Papillary tumors: The pineal papillary tumors are a rare entity thought to arise from the specialized ependymal cells of the subcommissural organ, which is supported by the tumor's location, immunohistochemical staining profile, and ultrastructural features. Histologically, PTPRs are characterized by certain shared features, including loose papillary and dense cellular areas exhibiting pseudorosettes, true rosettes, variable necrosis, and sometimes vacuolated cytoplasm. They need maximal safe resection as initial step in management [5].

In the 31 cases reported by Fèvre-Montange et al. [5], 7 gross-total resections were achieved in 21, and 15 patients received radiotherapy after resection of the primary tumor. These authors reported estimates for 5-year overall survival and progression-free survival as 73% and 27%, respectively. Several studies have reported differing combinations of surgery, chemotherapy, and radiation; radiotherapy is often necessary due to the high risk of local recurrence [5].

Astrocytoma: Astrocytomas of the pineal region are usually low-grade lesions, developed from astrocytic elements of the pineal gland, quadrigeminal plate, or from posterior thalamus. An alternative is ventricular diversion associated with open surgery with tumor removal, stereotactic biopsy and radiation therapy, clinical and imaging observation (progressive disease only in 25% of the cases), and radiosurgery [6].

Pineal cyst: Pineal cysts are benign lesions with a prevalence of 1-10% [17]. The pathogenesis is not clear; one hypothesis is that they might be tumor-like cystic lesions surrounded by normal pineal tissue or glial tissue.

The gold standard diagnosis is MRI. Usually on MRI the normal pineal gland has the aspect of a solid nodule of tissue in only about 52% of cases, and its appearance can be more crescentlike (26%) or ring-like (22%), a change believed to be a cystic transformation with no pathological significance, provided its largest diameter is less than or equal to 5 mm (Lacroix 2011) [1, 17, 18].



Fig. 26.3 Pineal cyst. (a) preoperative T1-weighted MRI, postcontrast sagittal view, reveals a pineal cyst; (b) postoperative T1-weighted MRI, postcontrast sagittal view, shows resolution of the cyst; (c) preoperative FLAIR

MRI imaging sequence, showing a pineal cyst managed by marsupialization, using an interhemispheric approach; and (\mathbf{d}) intraoperative view

Cysts have usually the same signal in T1 (or slightly elevated), T2 sequences as CSF, and are hyperintense on FLAIR sequences; also there can be a small wall enhancement on the delayed MRI contrast injection (Fig. 26.3).

Clinical pictures of pineal cysts fall into two categories, with and without hydrocephalus. Symptoms in cases with hydrocephalus are usually intracranial hypertension and visual disturbances. In cases without ventriculomegaly or hydrocephalus, symptoms are nonspecific, including headache, nausea and vomiting, dizziness, visual disturbances, and sleep disturbances. Usually cysts with a diameter superior to 1 cm are usually considered to be in relation with the symptomatology [12, 19].

In one of the largest series of pineal cysts without hydrocephalus, in 110 patients, the most common symptoms were headaches (62.7%) or vertigo (14.6%). During the follow-up, 5% of cysts increased in size, 6% decreased, and the others remained stable during a mean 3.74 years follow-up. Nineteen percent of patients were operated with good clinical results [19, 20].

26.3.1 Controversial Issues

Management of pineal cyst remains controversial. The majority of authors agree that surgery is reserved to symptomatic pineal cysts. In cases associated with hydrocephalus, there is agreement to treat hydrocephalus first. Asymptomatic cysts need a clinical and radiological follow-up.

It is a debate to recommend surgery in cases with chronic headaches without any other neurological signs. After ruling out other causes, pineal cyst without hydrocephalus can be managed by surgery. Some authors consider that the size of the cyst needs to be taken into consideration, in order to propose a surgery. Literature describes open surgical approach by interhemispheric transtentorial approach, infratentorial supracerebellar approach, stereotactic or endoscopic approaches. Usually fenestration or marsupialization of the cyst can be enough, with good clinical results. Other authors recommend complete surgical resection.

From a pathological point of view, pineal cysts contain Rosenthal fibers and fibrillary astrocytes. Their immunohistochemical pattern includes glial fibrillary protein staining and protein S100 pattern. Typically, markers beta human chorionic gonadotropin (beta-hCG) and AFP are not positive in pineal cysts and are not routinely performed. However, in the opinion of some authors, melatonin can be elevated in pinealocytoma and can be a marker to distinguish pineal cysts from tumoral lesions [21].

26.4 Pineal Epidermoid Cyst

The epidermoid cyst is a rare lesion that derives from ectopic inclusion of epithelial cells during closure of the neural tube between the third and fifth week of fetal development. The pineal localization is a very rare form of this intracranial lesion representing 0.2–6% of all pineal tumors [5, 22]. Dermoid cysts are even more rare, being 10–20% as frequent as epidermoids in the intradural compartment [22, 23].

Cushing was the first to report the pineal localization of the epidermoid cyst in 1928. Most common symptoms are headaches and ataxia [22, 24]. Imaging diagnosis is usually made using MRI. T1-, T2-, and proton density–weighted MR imaging show an irregularly shaped lesion with slightly greater intensity than the CSF, with a marbled or irregular inner pattern on T1-weighted images, and no enhancement by contrast medium. Sequences such as fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) and steady-state free precession and diffusion-weighted MR imaging (DWI) provide high contrast and can distinguish between epidermoid tumors and CSF [5, 25, 26].

Epidermoid and dermoid cysts are known to be slow-growing tumors. Some rare complications related to these pathological entities such as rupture or malignant transformation could be seen during their natural evolution [23, 25].

Treatment in symptomatic cases is surgical, usually by a supracerebellar or interhemispheric transtentorial approach. The goal of surgery is a maximal safe total resection, the capsule of the lesion having important adherences could be preserved and left in place.

26.5 Vascular Lesions of the Pineal Region

Vascular pathology of the pineal region is represented by the vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation, arteriovenous malformation (AVM), and cavernomas. These lesions are rarely located in pineal region and represent a real challenge for diagnosis and treatment.

26.5.1 Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation

Vein of Galen aneurysmal malformation (VGAM) is a rare congenital cerebrovascular disorder, with an incidence reported to 30% from all vascular malformations in the pediatric age population and 1% in the adults [27]. VGAM represents direct arteriovenous fistulas with aneurysmal dilatation of the vein of Galen. There are few classification systems (Litvak, Lasjaunias, Yasargil, Motazavi), all of which take into consideration arterial feed-

ers, number of arteriovenous fistulas, and clinical features (heart failure, hydrocephalus) [27, 28]. The clinical presentation depends on the patients' age: in neonates, congestive heart failure is the main clinical aspect; in infants, it is hydrocephalus and macrocephaly; and in older children and adults, developmental delay, hydrocephalus, or headaches [28].

The management algorithm includes endovascular treatment, radiosurgery, and surgery. The main treatment is transarterial embolization, but time of treatment and patient selection are important features. Except in the emergency situations, it is recommended to perform endovascular therapy after 5 months of age [1, 27, 28]. Transvenous embolization is advisable when the arterial route is not available or in cases with failures of the transarterial embolization. Surgery could play a role in selected patients, with residual feeders after endovascular embolization. Radiosurgery could be an option in selected cases, as complementary treatment after embolization. Associated hydrocephalus is resolved usually after embolization of the malformation; ETV is useful in some of the cases and for ventriculoperitoneal there is consensus, which entails the risk of bleeding, aggravation of venous congestion, and brain edema, producing white matter calcifications and subependymal atrophy [27].

26.5.2 Pineal Arteriovenous Malformation

It is important to differentiate pineal AVMs that drain into the great vein of Galen from the malformations of this vein [27, 29]. In pineal AVM, nidus may be located intra- or extra-axially, in cisterns (quadrigeminal or posterior callosal cistern) or velum interpositum. The feeders come from the vertebrobasilar system or tectal arteries, such as the meningohypophyseal trunk, or the pericallosal or posterior choroidal arteries and the drainage is in the straight sinus via enlarged tectal and superior cerebellar veins, or within the basal vein of Rosenthal and the vein of Galen [29, 30]. The most common presentation is acute with hemorrhagic stroke. Diagnostic studies include CT, MRI, and digital subtraction angiography (DSA).

The AVMs' management is multimodal, including surgery, stereotactic radiosurgery, and endovascular therapy. For AVMs, surgical resection remains the definitive treatment, which can immediately and permanently remove the malformation, reducing the future risk of bleeding. The most used approach is supracerebellar infratentorial, but the occipital or parietooccipital interhemispheric may also be considered for certain cases. Endovascular treatment is indicated as a curative attempt for small or inoperable AVMs; endovascular embolization can be used preoperatively in order to reduce intraoperative hemorrhage [29, 31]. Endovascular treatment may be followed in some cases by stereotactic radiosurgery. Stereotactic radiosurgery has the advantage of being easy to do and the disadvantage of having a long obliteration time (5-6 years), which predisposes the patient further to the risk of hemorrhage [27, 32].

26.5.3 Cavernomas

Cavernous malformations or cavernoma are angiographically occult vascular malformations, which may occur anywhere in the central nervous system. Cavernoma located in the pineal region is a rare disease, accounting for 1% of all cavernomas and pose imaging diagnostic problems sometimes [33].

Management is decided according to the clinical aspects. Asymptomatic lesions are treated conservatively, through clinical and imaging follow-up for 2–3 years to rule out subclinical bleedings; further imaging studies are performed, individualized for each case [1, 33]. For symptomatic cavernomas, surgery is the curative therapy. Radiosurgery is controversial, according to the vast majority of the studies.

References

- Greenberg MS. Pineal tumors, Handbook of Neurosurgery. 8th ed. New York: Thieme; 2018. p. 658–63.
- Florian IS, Poeata I. Neurosurgery vol VI, Treatise of Surgery. In: Popescu I, Ciuce C, editors. Tumors of the pineal region, Ioan Stefan Florian, Claudiu Matei: Ed. Romanian Academy; 2014. p. 264–72.
- Raleigh DR, Solomon DA, Lloyd SA, Lazar A, Garcia MA, Sneed PK, et al. Histopathologic review of pineal parenchymal tumors identifies novel morphologic subtypes and prognostic factors for outcome. Neuro-Oncology. 2017;19(1):78–88. https://doi. org/10.1093/neuonc/now105.
- Boyd Smith A, Rushing EJ, Smirniotopoulos JG. Lesions of the pineal region: radiologic-pathologic correlation. Radiographics. 2010;30(7):2001–10.
- Fèvre-Montange M, Hasselblatt M, Figarella-Branger D, Chauveinc L, Champier J, Saint-Pierre G, et al. Prognosis and histopathologic features in papillary tumors of the pineal region: a retrospective multicenter study of 31 cases. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2006;65:1004–11.
- Berger MS, Prados MD. Textbook of Neurooncology: Elsevier, Saunders; 2005. p. 240–248, 248–253, 692– 701, 720–729.
- Carr C, O'Neill BE, Hochhalter CB, Strong MJ, Ware ML. Biomarkers of pineal region tumors: a review. Ochsner J. 2019;19:26–31. https://doi.org/10.31486/ toj.18.0110.
- Pettorini BL, Al-Mahfoud R, Jenkinson MD, Avula S, Pizer B, Mallucci C. Surgical pathway and management of pineal region tumours in children. Childs Nerv Syst. 2013;29(3):433–9. Epub 2012/11/07. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00381-012-1954-y.
- Cibas ES, Ducatman BS. Cytology. Diagnostic Principles and Clinical Correlated. In: Chapter 6, Cerebrospinal Fluid. 3rd ed; 2009. p. 171–95.
- Zaazoue MA, Goumnerova LC. Pineal region tumors: a simplified management scheme. Childs Nerv Syst. 2016;32:2041–5.
- Amendola BE, Wolf A, Coy SR, Amendola MA, Eber D. Pineal tumors: analysis of treatment results in 20 patients. J Neurosurg. 2005;102(Suppl):175–9. Epub 2005/01/25
- Starke RM, Cappuzzo JM, Erickson NJ, Sherman JH. Pineal cysts and other pineal region malignancies: determining factors predictive of hydrocephalus and malignancy. J Neurosurg. 2017;127(2):249–54. Epub 2016/10/22. https://doi.org/10.3171/2016.8. jns16220.
- Jooma R, Kendall BE. Diagnosis and management of pineal tumors. J Neurosurg. 1983;58(5):654– 65. Epub 1983/05/01. https://doi.org/10.3171/ jns.1983.58.5.0654.
- Friedman JA, Lynch JJ, Buckner JC, Scheithauer BW, Raffel C. Management of malignant pineal germ cell tumors with residual mature teratoma. Neurosurgery.

2001;48(3):518–22.; discussion 22-3. https://doi. org/10.1097/00006123-200103000-00011.

- Matei C, Dragomir M, Florian SI. Management of the imature teratoma in neonates: case report. Childs Nerv Syst. 2018;34:995–1054. 26 th Congress of the european Society for Pediatric Neurosurgery (ESPN), Bonn – Germany, 6–9 May 2019, https://doi. org/10.1007/s00381-018-3756-3
- Ogiwara H, Kiyotani C, Terashima K, Morota N. Second-look surgery for intracranial germ cell tumors. Neurosurgery. 2015;76(6):658–61.; discussion 61-2. https://doi.org/10.1227/neu.00000000000697.
- Berhouma M, Ni H, Delabar V, Tahhan N, Memou Salem S, Mottolese C, et al. Update on the management of pineal cysts: case series and a review of the literature. Neurochirurgie. 2015;61(2–3):201– 7. Epub 2014/06/08. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. neuchi.2013.08.010.
- Majovsky M, Netuka D, Benes V. Clinical management of pineal cysts: a worldwide online survey. Acta Neurochir. 2016;158(4):663–9. Epub 2016/02/22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00701-016-2726-3.
- El Damaty A, Fleck S, Matthes M, Baldauf J, Schroeder HWS. Pineal cyst without hydrocephalus: clinical presentation and postoperative clinical course after infratentorial supracerebellar resection. World Neurosurg. 2019. Epub 2019/06/04;129:e530. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.wneu.2019.05.200.
- Majovsky M, Netuka D, Benes V. Conservative and surgical treatment of patients with pineal cysts: prospective case series of 110 patients. World Neurosurg. 2017;105:199–205. Epub 2017/06/07. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.wneu.2017.05.155.
- Mandera M, Marcol W, Bierzynska-Macyszyn G, Kluczewska E. Pineal cysts in childhood. Childs Nerv Syst. 2003;19(10–11):750–5. Epub 2003/08/16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00381-003-0813-2.
- Desai KI, Nadkarni TD, Fattepurkar SC, Goel AH. Pineal epidermoid cysts: a study of 24 cases. Surg Neurol. 2006;65(2):124–9.
- El-Bahy K, Kotb A, Galal A, El-Hakim A. Ruptured intracranial dermoid cysts. Acta Neurochir. 2006;148(4):457–62.
- Hassani FD, Bouchaouch A, El Fatemi N, Gana R, El Abbadi N, Maaqili MR. Pineal epidermoid cyst: case report and review of the literature. Pan Afr Med J. 2014;18:259. https://doi.org/10.11604/ pamj.2014.18.259.4036.
- Pagni F, Brenna A, Leone BE, Vergani F, Isimbaldi G. Malignant epidermoid cyst of the pineal region with lumbar metastasis. Neuropathology. 2007;27(6):566–9.
- Tosaka M, Oya N, Kobayashi S, Kamagata M, Kohga H, Sasaki T. Pineal epidermoid cyst visualized by diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging. Acta Neurochir. 2001;143(2):205–6.
- Mortazavi MM, Griessenauer CJ, Man PF, Shahripour RB, ShoJa MM, Rozzelle CJ, Tubbs RS, Fisher WS, Fukushima T. Vein of Galen aneurysmal malformations: critical analysis of the literature with proposal

of a new classification system. Neurosurg Pediatrics. 2013;12:293–306.

- Berenstein A, Paramasivam S, Sorscher M, Molofsky W, Meila D, Ghatan S. Vein of Galen Aneurysmal Malformation: Advances in Management and Endovascular treatment. 2019;84(2):469–78.
- Kalb S, Gross BA, Nakaji P. Vascular malformations (arteriovenous malformations and Dural arteriovenous fistulas). In: Ellenbogen RG, Sekhar LN, Kitchen ND, editors. Principles of neurological surgery, Elsevier, vol. 20. 4th ed; 2018. p. 313–24.
- Ventureyra ECG, Badejo A. Galenic arteriovenous malformation with precocious puberty. Surg Neurol. 1984;21(1):49–52.

- Weber W, Kis B, Siekmann R, et al. Preoperative embolization of intracranial arteriovenous malformations with onyx. Neurosurgery. 2007;61(2):244–52. discussion 252-254
- Maruyama K, Shin M, Tago M, Kishimoto J, Morita A, Kawahara N. Radiosurgery to reduce the risk of first hemorrhage from brain arteriovenous malformations. Neurosurgery. 2007;60(3):453–8.
- Chenisz JF, Douglas DS, Fudalli F, Luvison L, Mattozn CA. Surgical treatment of cavernous angiomas in the pineal gland – case report. Arq Bras Neurocir. 2018;37:242–6.

Check for updates

Conclusions

Ioan Stefan Florian

- 1. Described since more than 2500 years ago, the pineal gland has drawn considerable interest, even its mystic aura being palpable in the present times. Despite this, only a century has passed since the first successful surgical procedure performed on a pineal region tumor.
- 2. Playing a complex and as-of-yet incompletely elucidated role, the pineal gland is encompassed by highly functional structures that define the pineal region as a whole, rendering access to the pathology in this area rather difficult.
- 3. Within a reduced volume, but at a crossroads of extremely important neurological circuits, lesions arising inside the pineal region generate an intricate clinical presentation, dominated by headache, visual and hearing deficits, seizures, as well as endocrine and psychiatric disturbances.
- 4. Most often presenting as neurosurgical emergencies, initial diagnosis is performed through a computed tomography (CT) scan. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scans should complete imaging diagnosis, yet there are only suggestive signs for certain pathologies, none of which are pathognomonic.

- 5. The etiological diagnosis is recommended for pineal region tumors in order to establish proper therapeutic management and avoid any unnecessary surgical interventions. To that purpose, tumor markers should be routinely determined, especially from the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), being aware that marker negativity does not exclude the presence of a certain lesion.
- 6. Therapy is most often a multidisciplinary effort, surgeons having the primordial role in treating hydrocephalus, decompressing the region, and establishing the pathological diagnosis. Benign lesions may also be cured through complete resection.
- 7. Up to now, endoscopic third ventriculostomy (ETV) represents the easiest, fastest, and most efficient way of resolving obstructive hydrocephalus, also offering the possibility of a biopsy for certain tumors. Ventriculoperitoneal shunt (VPS) is reserved only for persistent symptomatic hydrocephalus.
- 8. Two major surgical routes are currently in use for pineal region tumor resection: the supracerebellar infratentorial (SCIT) approach and the occipital transtentorial (OTT) approach. Selecting the optimal route depends not only on a well-defined series of imaging findings but also on the experience and preference of the surgeon.
- 9. It is generally accepted that the SCIT approach is performed easier with the patient in a semi-sitting position.

I. S. Florian (🖂)

Department of Neurosurgery, Iuliu Hațieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

I. S. Florian (ed.), Pineal Region Lesions, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50913-2_27

- 10. Endoscopy-assisted techniques may facilitate surgical resection, regardless of the selected approach.
- 11. Since many of the pineal region tumors are radiosensitive, radiosurgery and other means of focal radiotherapy are an accepted treatment method that may even be curative.
- 12. Chemotherapy as adjuvant therapy plays a well-defined role in decreasing radiation dose (in germinomas) or when associated with surgery and radiotherapy (non-germinomatous tumors, pineal cell tumors, high-grade gliomas). The most commonly used chemotherapy regimens are combinations of platinum agents with etoposide and ifosfamide in germ cell tumors; temozolomide, platinum, and etoposide or vincristine combinations in pineal cell tumors, and temozolomide in glial cell tumors.
- 13. Germinomas should not be treated surgically since these lesions may disappear after radiotherapy, with or without adjuvant chemotherapy. The issue is when tumor markers are negative and therapy mandates a biopsy. With the exception of the mature teratoma, all other non-germinomatous tumors are treated by a multidisciplinary neurooncological team.
- 14. Excepting the pineocytoma, where complete surgical resection may be curative, all other pineal cell tumors demand a combination of surgery (survivability depending on the grade of resection), chemotherapy (less efficient than in germinomas), and radiotherapy.
- 15. Regarding gliomas, a proper surgical treatment could offer the cure for low-grade lesions, whereas it should offer an improvement of the quality of life and, in the near future, conditions for a personalized adjuvant therapy for malignant tumors.
- 16. Meningiomas of the falcotentorial region are extremely rare, with complete surgical removal (preferably through a route dictated by the displacement of the venous complex) being the main goal. In the event that only

subtotal resection can be achieved, both clinical and imaging follow-up and reintervention in significant recurrence are valid options; alternatively, radiosurgery for the remnant can also be taken into consideration.

- 17. A direct surgical approach of a small pineal region arteriovenous malformations (AVMs) is a valuable option in experienced hands, as is for symptomatic cavernous malformations (CMs) in this area. AVM radiosurgery is effective and often recommended as to avoid a high risk surgical intervention, whereas its effectiveness was not yet demonstrated for CMs, compared with the natural history. Endovascular embolization remains the only valid solution for vein of Galen aneurysms.
- 18. Cerebral metastases in the pineal region are extremely rare (estimated at 0.3% of all cerebral metastases) and should be treated in a multidisciplinary team of neurosurgeons, radiotherapists, and oncologists.
- 19. Epidermoid and dermoid cysts are a rare occurrence in this region, surgical evacuation being the mainstay form of treatment. As is the case for posterior fossa dermoids and epidermoids, complete resection of the capsule is limited by the adherences with the venous structures, in which case it should not be attempted.
- 20. The pineal gland cyst has an uncertain etiology, an unpredictable natural course, and an unspecific clinical presentation. As such, it is often difficult to establish a proper management strategy, clinical and imaging observation being the recommended solution. The persistence of symptoms tied to the pineal region may sometimes justify surgery, the SCIT approach having the most favorable results.
- 21. Given the anatomical and functional complexity of this region, the scarcity of pathologies in the general and neurosurgical practices alike, and the difficulty of surgical approaches, pineal region lesions should be treated in centers with sufficient experience.